

Australian Government

Corporations and Markets Advisory Committee

The establishment and operation of managed investment schemes

Discussion paper

March 2014

Corporations and Markets Advisory Committee

The establishment and operation of managed investment schemes

Discussion paper

March 2014

© Corporations and Markets Advisory Committee 2014

ISBN 978-0-9871539-5-1 (on-line)

This work is copyright. Apart from any use permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, no part may be reproduced by any process without attribution.

Disclaimer. This document summarises information and makes general statements about the law. However, it has not been prepared for the purpose of providing legal advice. In all cases, you should rely on your own legal advice to determine how the law may apply in particular circumstances.

This document is available electronically only at:

www.camac.gov.au

CAMAC's contact details are:

email: camac@camac.gov.au phone: (02) 9911 2950 mail: Corporations and Markets Advisory Committee GPO Box 3967 Sydney NSW 2001

Making a submission

Matters for inclusion in submissions

CAMAC invites submissions on any aspect of this paper on which you would like to comment. Many of the issues raised and questions posed are quite technical and specialised. You should feel free to be selective about the parts on which you would like to respond.

It would be helpful if your submission could indicate the scale of any problems entailed in the issues on which you comment (for instance, the number of schemes and the number of investors affected) and include estimates of the financial and/or other impact on schemes of implementing any recommendations you put forward to deal with those issues.

Templates for submissions

To complement this discussion paper, CAMAC has also published templates for each of Chapters 3 to 16. These templates can be found on its website **www.camac.gov.au** under **What's New** and **Publications/Current Discussion Papers**. Each template contains space for you to insert your details and your response to the questions for the relevant chapter. Respondents are requested to complete the details segment in the template for each chapter on which they are making a submission. At the end of each template, there is provision for respondents to provide any other views on the matters covered in the relevant chapter.

Sending your submission

Please email your submission, using the templates provided, to:

john.kluver@camac.gov.au

with a cc to camac@camac.gov.au

Form of submission

In preparing your submission, please retain the Word format of the templates provided, to allow CAMAC to collate the responses on each question.

All submissions, unless clearly marked confidential, will be published at www.camac.gov.au. Submissions will be published in pdf format.

If you have any queries, you can call (02) 9911 2950.

Date for submissions

Please forward your submission by Friday 6 June 2014.

Contents

Making a submission iii			
1	Intro	oduction	1
	1.1	Overview	1
	1.2	Basic concepts	5
	1.3	Terminology	6
	1.4	The review process	9
	1.5	CAMAC	9
2	Current position		
	2.1	Legal framework	11
	2.2	The RE transacting as operator of a scheme	
	2.3	External controls	
	2.4	Voluntary administration of a scheme	23
	2.5	Winding up a scheme	23
3	Definitions		
	3.1	Definition of 'managed investment scheme'	
	3.2	Definition of 'member' of a managed investment scheme	
	3.3	Definition of 'scheme property'	
4	Scheme registration		35
	4.1	Criteria for determining whether a scheme should be registered	
	4.2	ASIC's role in scheme registration	
5	Governance framework for schemes		47
	5.1	Overview of the chapter	
	5.2	Overview of the governance framework for schemes	
	5.3	Compliance	
	5.4	Risk management	
	5.5	Assessment of the current scheme governance framework	
	5.6	Reform options	71
	5.7	Investment guidelines	
6	Scheme constitution		83
	6.1	Rights and powers requiring inclusion in the constitution if they are to exist	83
	6.2	Enforceability of the scheme constitution	
	6.3	Procedure for changing the scheme constitution	
	0.0		

7	The I	responsible entity and others involved in the operation of a scheme	89
	7.1	Duty to treat members equally	89
	7.2	RE's entitlement to fees and indemnities	90
	7.3	Attribution to the responsible entity of acts or omissions of persons engaged to perform the responsible entity's functions	93
	7.4	Disclosure of interests of directors of the responsible entity	
	7.5	Related party transactions	97
	7.6	Change of responsible entity	101
	7.7	Scheme custodians	102
8	Meetings of scheme members		109
	8.1	Requisitioning scheme meetings	109
	8.2	Meeting quorum requirements in scheme constitutions	111
	8.3	The chair of a scheme meeting	112
	8.4	Voting restrictions on resolutions at members' meetings	115
	8.5	Proxy voting	118
	8.6	Procedures relating to adjournment of meetings	119
	8.7	Other alignment issues	121
9	Other matters relating to scheme members		123
	9.1	Access to scheme registers	123
	9.2	Exit from a scheme	127
	9.3	Scheme liquidity and the procedure for withdrawal	128
	9.4	Possible buy-back procedure for scheme interests	133
	9.5	Ceasing to be a scheme member	138
10	Disclosure		141
	10.1	Overview of the chapter	141
	10.2	Role of disclosure	141
	10.3	Types of disclosure	142
	10.4	Initial disclosure	142
	10.5	Continuous disclosure and significant event reporting	167
	10.6	Periodic disclosure	168
	10.7	Means of disclosure	169
11	Takeovers and reorganizations of schemes		175
	11.1	Scheme takeovers	175
	11.2	Reorganization of schemes	179
12	External administration		183
	12.1	Remuneration and expenses in the winding up of a scheme	183
	12.2	External supervision of a scheme winding up	187
	12.3	Disclaimer of leases	189

	12.4	Duties and obligations of officers of an RE in financial difficulties	190
	12.5	Notification of appointment of receiver	196
13	Regul	atory powers and enforcement	199
	13.1	Modification and exemption powers	199
	13.2	Supervisory and enforcement powers	
	13.3	Consequences of contraventions for transactions	203
14	Interr	national aspects	
	14.1	Recognised New Zealand schemes	
	14.2	Implementation of IOSCO principles	
	14.3	UCITS-type regulatory structure for Australian funds	210
15	Other	• matters	213
	15.1	Valuation of scheme assets and liabilities	
	15.2	Definition of 'financial market'	
	15.3	Exception to the insider trading prohibition	
	15.4	Alignment of corporate and scheme law	232
16	Mino	r matters	235
	16.1	Definition of 'class of interests' in a managed investment scheme	
	16.2	Exception from the definition of 'managed investment scheme' for intra-group schemes	237
	16.3	Application of the definition of 'securities' to interests in schemes	
	16.4	Definition of 'client'	239
	16.5	Definition of 'rights issue'	240
	16.6	Application of the disclosing entity provisions to managed investment schemes	243
	16.7	Failure to fulfil minimum subscription conditions	
	16.8	Right of investors to avoid subscription contracts	
	16.9	Certificates of interests	
	16.10	Obligations to assist those having supervisory responsibilities	
	16.11	Reporting breaches to ASIC	249
Appe	endix 1	Criteria for determining whether a scheme should be registered	251
Appe	endix 2	Definitions of 'securities' and their application to interests in schemes	259

1 Introduction

This chapter provides an outline of CAMAC's review of managed investment schemes.

1.1 Overview

CAMAC's review of managed investment schemes has proceeded in two stages.

Stage 1, which culminated in the report *Managed Investment Schemes* in July 2012 (the 2012 CAMAC report), principally dealt with schemes or responsible entities (which manage schemes) in financial stress.

Stage 2, which forms the subject matter of this paper, deals primarily with the establishment and ongoing operation of schemes. It was foreshadowed in the 2012 CAMAC report and commenced after the completion of that report. CAMAC has undertaken this wider examination of schemes for a number of reasons, including its perception that a general review of this nature is timely, as the current managed investment scheme provisions were introduced in the late 1990s.

CAMAC sees both stages of this review as contributing to the Government's goal of promoting productivity, including by a reduction in the regulatory burden on industry. CAMAC's work in this area may also provide a useful adjunct to the work of the Government's Financial System Inquiry.

1.1.1 Stage 1: the 2012 CAMAC report

The 2012 CAMAC report considered matters relating to schemes for responsible entities (REs) in financial stress in the context of significant developments that have occurred with the use of schemes, in particular:

- the increasing use of contract-based 'common enterprise' entrepreneurial schemes (such as horticultural or forestry schemes) alongside more traditional trust-based 'pooled' investment schemes (such as cash management trusts or property funds)¹
- the growing trend for REs to operate a number of schemes or to have other business operations of their own (multi-function REs), in contrast with REs whose only function is to operate one scheme (sole-function REs).²

These developments have raised complex issues concerning the adequacy of the current legal framework, both for the regulation of ongoing schemes and for the regulation of schemes or their REs that experience financial stress.

Schemes generally

The 2012 CAMAC report made a number of recommendations relevant to schemes generally:

• a prohibition on the creation of new common enterprise schemes

¹ The distinction between common enterprise and pooled schemes is discussed in Section 1.2.1 of this paper.

² Sole-function and multi-function REs are discussed in Section 1.2.1 of this paper.

- a new regulatory structure for the operation of schemes, described as the Separate Legal Entity Proposal (SLE Proposal)
- a requirement that new schemes be operated only by sole-function REs (unnecessary if the SLE Proposal is introduced)
- a requirement that each scheme have a definitive register of scheme agreements and a definitive register of scheme property.

The SLE Proposal

The SLE Proposal was a key deregulatory recommendation in the Stage 1 report. It would simplify the procedures for making claims against scheme property, replacing the RE of a scheme and putting a scheme into external administration.

The SLE Proposal involved a registered MIS, which would be given the status of a separate legal entity, distinct from the RE or the scheme's members, for the purposes of:

- holding the legal title to all scheme property
- being the principal in all agreements entered into by the RE as agent of the MIS and operator of the scheme
- suing or being sued.³

This contrasts with the current position whereby the RE is the principal in all contracts involving the scheme and holds scheme property on trust for the scheme members.

An MIS would not have any directors, officers, members or employees, but would act exclusively through the RE, as its disclosed agent.⁴

The SLE Proposal is relevant to the following Stage 2 matters raised in this discussion paper:⁵

- the definition of scheme property⁶
- the provision specifying who is bound by the scheme constitution⁷
- the possible content of the disclosure requirements⁸
- the duties of officers of the RE⁹
- various notification requirements on the appointment of a receiver¹⁰
- the right of investors to avoid subscription contracts.¹¹

³ 2012 CAMAC report Sections 1.6.2, 3.2.

⁴ 2012 CAMAC report Section 3.2.

⁵ The SLE Proposal is also discussed in Section 7.5 of this paper, which deals with the related party transaction provisions, but does not change the analysis in that section.

Section 3.3.

Section 6.1.

⁸ Section 10.4.6.

 $^{^{9}}$ Section 12.4.

¹⁰ Section 12.5. ¹¹ Section 16.8.

CAMAC has considered each of these matters from two perspectives, namely if the SLE Proposal were implemented and if it were not.

The SLE Proposal does not have consequences for other matters discussed in this paper.

Other recommendations

The 2012 CAMAC report also made recommendations, relevant to schemes or REs in financial stress, that would decrease costs in these circumstances by providing simpler procedures:

- various ways to overcome the disincentives for an entity to act as a temporary responsible entity (TRE)¹²
- the adoption of a statutory concept of insolvency for schemes, similar to that applicable to corporations¹³
- facilitative provisions to permit a financially stressed scheme to be placed in voluntary administration¹⁴
- a winding up procedure for an insolvent scheme, comparable to that for winding up an insolvent company¹⁵
- giving scheme members statutory limited liability, similar to shareholders, and regardless of any contrary provision in a scheme constitution.¹⁶

1.1.2 Stage 2: this discussion paper

Issues covered

This paper reviews a wide range of issues relating to the establishment and operation of managed investment schemes. These issues include matters raised by respondents to Stage 1 of CAMAC's review of schemes,¹⁷ as well as other matters that have come to CAMAC's attention. The issues raised in this paper cover the following areas:

- definitional matters¹⁸
- scheme registration¹⁹
- the governance framework for schemes, including the scheme constitution, the RE, and the compliance and risk management framework²⁰
- matters relating to scheme members, including meetings²¹

¹² Chapter 5.

 $[\]begin{array}{c} 13 \\ 14 \\ 14 \end{array}$

¹⁴ Chapter 6.

¹⁵ Chapter 7. ¹⁶ Section 8.4.3

¹⁷ The respondents who raised other matters were ASIC, Freehills (now Herbert Smith Freehills), McCullough Robertson, the Insolvency Practitioners Association (now the Australian Restructuring Insolvency & Turnaround Association or ARITA), Ashurst Australia, Chartered Secretaries Australia (now the Governance Institute of Australia), Australasian Compliance Institute, Financial Services Council, Clarendon Lawyers and Messrs Bigmore, Hopper and Kennedy of the Victorian Bar.

¹⁸ Chapter 3, Sections 15.2, 16.1-16.5.

¹⁹ Chapter 4.

²⁰ Chapters 5-7.

- disclosure²²
- takeovers and reorganizations²³
- external administration of schemes²⁴
- regulatory powers and enforcement²⁵
- international issues²⁶
- other matters.²⁷

Many of these issues involve areas where the law lacks clarity, which may result in uncertainty in the marketplace and undue administrative and legal costs in compliance. The paper discusses various options for reform that may help reduce compliance burdens.

Alignment of corporate and scheme law

A key principle that underlies CAMAC's views on many of the issues considered in this paper is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently, given that these two types of commercial enterprise often operate in the same markets and perform similar functions.

One reason for treating schemes differently in certain instances is that the governance framework for schemes differs from that for companies. Companies are under the direction and control of a board of directors. By contrast, a scheme is controlled by an RE, which must itself be a public company having its own directors.

Unjustified differences in applicable regulation open the way to unnecessary complexity. They also impose undue compliance burdens on those industry participants who operate schemes and companies (including through stapled entities). Alignment, where appropriate, achieves an overall deregulatory benefit of having similar legislative regimes for schemes and companies.

Professional indemnity insurance

A matter raised at Stage 1 of the CAMAC review concerned the minimum amount of professional indemnity insurance cover that should be held by the RE of a managed investment scheme. The report *Compensation arrangements for consumers of financial services: Report by Richard St. John* (April 2012) contains recommendations dealing with the adequacy of professional indemnity insurance cover for providers of financial services to retail consumers.²⁸ In consequence, this paper does not deal with professional indemnity insurance.

²¹ Chapters 8-9.

²² Chapter 10, Section 16.6.

 $^{^{23}}$ Chapter 11.

²⁴ Chapter 12.

²⁵ Chapter 13, Sections 16.10 and 16.11.

²⁶ Chapter 14.

 ²⁷ Sections 15.1 (valuation of scheme assets and liabilities), 15.3 (exception to the insider trading prohibition), 16.7 (failure to fulfil minimum subscription conditions), 16.8 (right of investors to avoid subscription contracts), 16.9 (certificates of interests).

²⁸ Recommendations 2.1, 2,2, 2.3. See also paras 4.10, 4.24, 4.32, 4.34-4.42, 7.51.

1.2 Basic concepts

The 2012 CAMAC report and this paper draw two distinctions that are central to an understanding of how schemes operate and to the consideration of issues relating to managed investment schemes:

- the distinction between pooled schemes and common enterprise schemes
- the distinction between sole-function REs and multi-function REs.

1.2.1 Pooled schemes and common enterprise schemes

The statutory definition of 'managed investment scheme' refers to contributions from investors being 'pooled or used in a common enterprise'.²⁹

Pooled schemes involve contributions by scheme members being pooled and becoming scheme property, for use in scheme investments or otherwise to operate the scheme. Schemes of this type are typically established as trust-based investment arrangements, with scheme members playing no active role in the affairs of the scheme.

Common enterprise schemes involve the use of member contributions in a common enterprise that constitutes the scheme, without those contributions being pooled. In these forms of entrepreneurial arrangements, a distinction must be drawn between scheme property and property owned by individual scheme members that is used in the operation of the scheme. Schemes of this type are typically established as contract-based arrangements, with scheme members playing an active entrepreneurial role to some degree, at least in theory.

1.2.2 Sole-function and multi-function REs

A sole-function RE is an entity whose only role is to operate one particular scheme.

A multi-function RE is an entity that is the operator of more than one scheme or is the operator of at least one scheme and has other dealings in its own right, such as conducting its own business. The legislation contemplates schemes being operated by multi-function REs.³⁰

²⁹ Paragraph (a)(ii) of the s 9 definition of 'managed investment scheme'.

³⁰ Subparagraph 601FC(1)(i)(ii) refers to an RE holding scheme property 'separately from property of the responsible entity and property of any other scheme'.

1.3 Terminology

For ease of reference, the following shorthand references are used in this discussion paper:

2012 CAMAC report	CAMAC report Managed Investment Schemes (July 2012)
AFSL	Australian financial services licence
AFS licensee	the holder of an AFSL
ALRC/CASAC report	joint Australian Law Reform Commission (ALRC)/Companies and Securities Advisory Committee (CASAC) ³¹ report <i>Collective</i> <i>Investments: Other People's Money</i> (1993)
APRA	Australian Prudential Regulation Authority
ASIC	Australian Securities and Investments Commission
ASIC Report 291	ASIC Report 291 <i>Custodial and depository services in Australia</i> (July 2012)
ASIC Report 298	ASIC Report 298 Adequacy of risk management systems of responsible entities (September 2012)
ASX	Australian Securities Exchange
AUSTRAC	Australian Transaction Reports and Analysis Centre
common enterprise scheme	a scheme where contributions by members are to be 'used in a common enterprise' (para (a)(ii) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9) (rather than those contributions being placed in a common pool) and where members typically enter into a series of agreements with the RE and/or other parties related to the ongoing operation of the scheme. In practice, this type of scheme may also be referred to as a contract-based scheme or an enterprise scheme
EU	European Union
FSC	Financial Services Council
FSC Standard No. 9	Financial Services Council Standard No. 9 Valuation of Scheme Assets and Liabilities (2006)
FSG	Financial Services Guide
FSRA	Financial Services Reform Act 2001
insolvent scheme	a scheme where the scheme property is insufficient to meet all the claims that can be made against that property as and when those claims become due and payable
IOSCO	International Organization of Securities Commissions

³¹ In 2002, the name was changed to the Corporations and Markets Advisory Committee (CAMAC).

limited recourse rights	rights of recovery of a counterparty against an RE, under an agreement with that RE as operator of a scheme, that are limited to the scheme property available to the RE through the exercise of the RE's indemnity rights and exclude rights of recovery against the personal assets of the RE
MIS	the proposed separate legal entity under the SLE Proposal (summarised in Section 1.1.1 of this paper) that would hold all the scheme property and, through its RE as agent, would be the principal to all agreements involving scheme property
multi-function RE	an entity that is the operator of more than one scheme or is the operator of at least one scheme and has other dealings in its own right, such as conducting its own business
NAV	net asset value
NTA	net tangible assets
PDS	Product Disclosure Statement
personal assets of the RE	all assets of the RE, including assets acquired by the RE through dealings unrelated to its operation of any scheme and any funds that the RE has received through exercise of its indemnity rights against the property of any scheme that it operates. The term excludes scheme property and any other property held on trust by the RE. The term also excludes any unexercised indemnity rights of the RE against scheme property. While as a matter of law these unexercised indemnity rights form part of the personal assets of the RE, they are, for the purposes of this paper, not included in this definition, but are separately defined below
PJC	Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services
PJC Trio report	PJC report Inquiry into the collapse of Trio Capital (May 2012)
pooled scheme	a scheme where contributions by members 'are to be pooled' (para (a)(ii) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9), typically in a trust-based investment arrangement, and where members typically do not enter into further agreements with the RE or any other party related to the ongoing operation of the scheme. In practice, this type of scheme may also be referred to as a passive or trust-based scheme
PPSR	Personal Property Securities Register, established under the Personal Property Securities Act 2009
RE	the responsible entity of a scheme, as defined in s 9
RG 94	ASIC/APRA, Unit pricing: Guide to good practice (2008) (ASIC Regulatory Guide 94)
RG 101	ASIC Regulatory Guide 101 On-market buy-backs by ASX-listed schemes
RG 104	ASIC Regulatory Guide 104 <i>Licensing: Meeting the general</i> obligations (2007)

RG 107	Regulatory Guide 107 Fundraising: Facilitating electronic offers of securities (March 2014)
RG 132	ASIC Regulatory Guide 132 Managed investments: Compliance plans
RG 133	Regulatory Guide 133 Managed investments and custodial or depository services: Holding assets
RG 134	ASIC Regulatory Guide 134 Managed investments: Constitutions
RG 168	ASIC Regulatory Guide 168 Disclosure: Product Disclosure Statements (and other disclosure obligations)
RG 198	Regulatory Guide 198 Unlisted disclosing entities: Continuous disclosure obligations)
scheme	a managed investment scheme, as defined in s 9
scheme creditors	all persons who have claims as creditors by virtue of having entered into agreements with the RE as operator of the scheme, except where the RE is acting as agent for scheme members. The rights of particular scheme creditors may differ, depending upon whether they have agreed to having only limited recourse rights (see above)
scheme members/members of a scheme	those persons who, pursuant to the definition of managed investment scheme in s 9, have contributed money or money's worth as consideration to acquire rights to benefits produced by the scheme
scheme property/property of a scheme	all property coming within the definition of 'scheme property' in s 9
SLE Proposal	the proposal in the 2012 CAMAC report under which each scheme would involve a separate entity, distinct from the RE or the scheme's members, for certain limited purposes (see Section 1.1.1 of this paper for additional detail about that proposal)
sole-function RE	an RE whose only function is to operate one scheme
subrogation remedy	the process by which counterparties to agreements with the RE as operator of a scheme can indirectly gain access to the property of that scheme through the indemnity rights of the RE regarding that property, as a means of satisfying their claims under those agreements
TRE	a temporary responsible entity appointed by the court to operate a scheme on an interim basis
Turnbull Report	Review of the Managed Investments Act 1998 (2001) (the review was conducted by Mr Malcolm Turnbull)
UCITS	Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities
unexercised indemnity rights of an RE	rights of an RE, not yet exercised, to be indemnified out of the property of a scheme in consequence of operating that scheme
VA	voluntary administration. A corporate VA is regulated under Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act.

1.4 The review process

CAMAC formed a subcommittee for this review, comprising Robert Seidler AM (chair), Michael Murray and Geoffrey Nicoll of CAMAC, James Marshall (Partner, Ashurst Australia, Sydney), David Proudman (Partner, Johnson Winter & Slattery, Adelaide) and Michelle Reid and Wen Leung of ASIC, in conjunction with the CAMAC Executive.

The subcommittee was adjusted in the final stages of settlement of this paper to include Joanne Rees, David Gomez, Teresa Handicott and Denise McComish of CAMAC.

CAMAC acknowledges the research by Milan Cakic of Allygroup on shorter Product Disclosure Statements for simple managed investment schemes and the shorter disclosure regimes for securities (Section 10.4), the work of ASIC officers in preparing the section on a UCITS-type regulatory structure for Australian funds (Section 14.3) and the work of Shaun Steenkamp of the Australian Accounting Standards Board in identifying accounting standards that are relevant to the valuation of scheme property (Section 15.1). CAMAC thanks them for their contribution to this discussion paper.

1.5 CAMAC

CAMAC is constituted under the Australian Securities and Investments Commission Act 2001. Its functions include, on its own initiative or when requested by the Minister, to provide advice to the Minister about corporations and financial services law and practice.

The members of CAMAC are selected by the Minister, following consultation with the States and Territories, in their personal capacity on the basis of their knowledge of, or experience in, business, the administration of companies, financial markets, financial products and financial services, law, economics or accounting.

The members of CAMAC are:

- Joanne Rees (Convenor)—Chief Executive Officer, Allygroup, Sydney
- David Gomez—Chief Financial Officer, Land Development Corporation, Darwin
- Teresa Handicott (Brisbane)—Partner, Corrs Chambers Westgarth
- Alice McCleary—Company Director, Adelaide
- Denise McComish—Partner, KPMG, Perth
- Michael Murray—Legal Director, Australian Restructuring Insolvency & Turnaround Association (ARITA) (formerly the Insolvency Practitioners Association), Sydney
- Geoffrey Nicoll—Co-Director, National Centre for Corporate Law and Policy Research, University of Canberra
- John Price—Commissioner, Australian Securities and Investments Commission (nominee of the ASIC Chairman)
- Ian Ramsay—Professor of Law, University of Melbourne
- Brian Salter—General Counsel, AMP, Sydney

• Greg Vickery AO—Special Counsel, Norton Rose Australia, Brisbane.

The chair of the CAMAC subcommittee on managed investment schemes, Robert Seidler AM (Chairman, Hunter Phillip Japan Ltd, Sydney), was also a member of CAMAC until April 2013. CAMAC thanks Mr Seidler for agreeing to continue as chair of the subcommittee after the end of his term as a member of CAMAC and the substantial work that he has contributed to this project.

The Executive comprises:

- John Kluver—Executive Director
- Vincent Jewell—Deputy Director
- Thaumani Parrino—Office Manager.

2 Current position

This chapter summarises the way that schemes are established and regulated under the Corporations Act, as well as general law principles that apply to the operation of schemes. It indicates where these matters are dealt with in the 2012 CAMAC report and this paper.

2.1 Legal framework

The current legal framework for schemes, primarily set out in Chapter 5C of the Corporations Act, was introduced by the *Managed Investments Act 1998*.³² The design of that legislation took into account the ALRC/CASAC report.

2.1.1 Legal structure of a scheme

Basic features

While there is no prescribed structure for a scheme, the various types of trust, contractual, limited partnership³³ and other entities have key common features, including:

- the contributions³⁴ of members of the scheme are either 'pooled' (typically in a trust-based arrangement) or are 'used in a common enterprise' (typically in a contract-based arrangement).³⁵ Most schemes are either pooled schemes or common enterprise schemes,³⁶ though some schemes can combine both types of arrangement.³⁷ Scheme members receive contractual or property 'interests' in the scheme,³⁸ which are 'financial products' regulated by Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act
- members do not have day-to-day control over the operation of the scheme (though under the terms of a scheme's constitution they may have the right to be consulted or to give directions in some instances)³⁹
- the scheme is operated by a responsible entity (RE),⁴⁰ given that a scheme is not a separate legal entity and therefore cannot enter into legal agreements in its own right. In operating the scheme, the RE acts as the principal to agreements with external parties, except where (as in some common enterprise schemes) the scheme members themselves transact as the principals, which may involve using the RE as their agent.

³² Collective investment vehicles were previously regulated as 'prescribed interests', which involved an approved deed, with responsibilities for the scheme divided between a management company and a trustee.

See, for instance, *Re Willmott Forests Ltd (No 2)* [2012] VSC 125 at [73]-[74].

³⁴ Contributions can be in money or money's worth: subparagraph (a)(i) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9.

³⁵ Subparagraph (a)(ii) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9.

 ³⁶ This distinction between trust-based and contract-based structures was drawn by the Companies and Securities Law Review Committee (CSLRC) in 1987, using the terms fiduciary [trust] and non-fiduciary [contract] prescribed interests: CSLRC *Discussion Paper No* 6—*Prescribed Interests* (1987), Ch 4.
 ³⁷ The security of the security of

³⁷ For instance, in *Commonwealth Bank of Australia v Fernandez* [2010] FCA 1487 at [86], the Federal Court referred to members in a common enterprise scheme having 'an interest in scheme assets that are acquired with pooled money'.

³⁸ Subparagraph (a)(i) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9.

³⁹ Subparagraph (a)(iii) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9.

⁴⁰ s 601FB(1). One of the key initiatives recommended in the ALRC/CASAC report, and implemented in Chapter 5C, was the introduction of a single licensed RE to operate the scheme and hold scheme property on trust for scheme members. The RE replaced the previous two-tiered trustee and management company structure for the operation of these schemes.

As discussed in Section 1.1.1 of this paper, the 2012 CAMAC report recommended that this position be changed by the introduction of a separate legal entity, being a registered MIS, that would be distinct from the RE or members of the scheme.⁴¹

Some arrangements are specifically excluded from the definition of a scheme.⁴²

The definition of 'managed investment scheme' is discussed in Sections 3.1 and 16.2 of this paper. Other definitions that are relevant to the managed investment scheme provisions are discussed in Sections 3.2, 3.3, 16.1 and 16.3-16.5.

Scheme property

The concept of 'scheme property' covers:

- contributions of money or money's worth to the scheme. If what a member contributes to a scheme is rights over property, the rights in the property that the member retains do not form part of the scheme property⁴³
- money borrowed or raised by the RE for the purposes of the scheme
- property acquired, directly or indirectly, with, or with the proceeds of, contributions or money referred to above
- income and property derived, directly or indirectly, from contributions, money or property referred to above.⁴⁴

Despite this apparently wide definition, whether property used in connection with a scheme is 'scheme property' as defined may depend on whether the scheme is one in which members pool their funds or is one in which members use their funds in a common enterprise. Common enterprise schemes are more likely than pooled schemes to have property of the members used in the enterprise.

The definition of 'scheme property' is discussed in Section 3.3 of this paper.

Pooled schemes and common enterprise schemes

Schemes that hold real estate or other assets for investment purposes are generally structured as trust-based pooled schemes, largely for tax reasons. In the listed property and infrastructure sectors, interests in these pooled schemes are often stapled to shares in an operating company, with the trust part of the structure owning the real estate or infrastructure. Scheme members hold shares in the corporate part of the structure and have a beneficial interest in the whole of the property of the trust.

⁴¹ Section 1.6.2, Chapter 3 of the 2012 CAMAC report.

⁴² The definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9 of the Corporations Act sets out a number of specific exclusions. ASIC has pointed out that, in general, only investments that are 'collective' are schemes. Some examples given by ASIC of investments that are not schemes include:

[•] regulated superannuation funds

approved deposit funds

debentures issued by a body corporate

[•] barter schemes

[•] franchises

direct purchases of shares or other equities

[•] schemes operated by an Australian bank in the ordinary course of banking business (eg term deposit).

Note 1 to the definition of 'scheme property of a registered scheme' in s 9.

⁴⁴ Definition of 'scheme property' in s 9.

By contrast, common enterprise schemes are often structured as a series of bilateral or multilateral executory agreements between the member, the RE and various external parties. The 'scheme' in that case is not a pool of assets under management, but rather the common enterprise carried out over time in accordance with those agreements. For instance, for taxation or other reasons, various agribusiness common enterprise schemes were structured so that scheme members ('growers') operated their agribusiness investment in their own right, entering into agreements with the RE or external parties to perform the cultivation and management activities associated with the member's enterprise. Scheme members would hold various forms of proprietary or contractual interests in allocated parcels of land, which may be owned by an external party.⁴⁵ In that type of common enterprise scheme, complex problems can arise in determining the nature of the rights of scheme members, and clearly distinguishing during the operation of the scheme between the property of the scheme and the property of scheme members used in the enterprise.

⁴⁵ In BOSI Security Services Limited v Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited & Ors [2011] VSC 255, at [1]-[3] and [12]-[14], the Court described the structure of one agribusiness involving a common enterprise as follows:

The Timbercorp group of companies went into administration on 23 April 2009. On 29 June 2009, the creditors voted at their second meeting for the companies to be wound up and the companies, which included the second defendant ("AL"), were placed into liquidation. ...

Before liquidation, the Timbercorp group had established, managed and operated several horticultural managed investment schemes. These schemes had included managed investment schemes for the cultivation and harvesting of almonds for commercial gain. Five of the schemes (collectively "the Almond Projects") had used commercial almond orchards established by AL on its land, which AL made available for the purposes of the projects. Investors in these projects ("growers") subscribed for interests in "Almondlots", which carried rights to use and occupy AL's orchards for the terms of the projects of which they were members ("the growers" rights").

All of the Almond Projects had many years left to run when the Timbercorp group went into external administration but the insolvency of the Timbercorp group had the consequence that the Timbercorp companies could not continue their involvement in the projects. The liquidators brought the projects to an end when they extinguished the growers' rights on 2 December 2009 so that they could sell AL's land, almond trees and water licences ("the Almond Assets") free of any encumbrance on title. ...

^{...} At the time that the Timbercorp group was placed under administration, the group had thirty three managed investment schemes registered with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC") under Part 5C of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) ("the Act"). Timbercorp Securities Ltd ("TSL"), a wholly owned subsidiary of TL and the holder of an Australian financial services licence, was the responsible entity ("RE") of these schemes. ...

The registered projects and the 2002 private offer project were conducted on AL's land and used AL's almond orchards and infrastructure, including its water licences and irrigation equipment. Although the legal structures differed, it was a key feature of each project that the Almond Assets remained AL's property. The project documents only gave growers rights to use and occupy AL's property for the terms of their projects for the purpose of cultivating and harvesting almonds.

Growers participated in the projects by subscribing for Almondlots and paying a fee per Almondlot. Subscription was by application and the completion of a power of attorney. By signing the application the grower agreed to be bound by the constituent legal documents governing the project. By completing the power of attorney the grower appointed the attorney to enter into the applicable agreements underpinning the projects on the grower's behalf.

⁴⁶ For instance, in BOSI Security Services Limited v Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited & Ors [2011] VSC 255, the Court held, on the facts, that the members of the common enterprise scheme had only a contractual, not a proprietary, interest in certain land used in the operation of that scheme. Those contractual rights were insufficient to establish their entitlement to share in the proceeds of the sale of that land. In *Re Willmott Forests Ltd (No 2)* [2012] VSC 125 at [59] ff, the Court gave consideration to whether certain freehold and leases should be taken to have been 'contributed' to the schemes and therefore would constitute scheme property.

Trust and non-trust elements

There are some key trust elements that are applicable to all schemes, whether pooled or common enterprise schemes, in particular:

- the RE holds scheme property on trust for scheme members.⁴⁷ It has been held that, in consequence, an RE is a 'trustee' for the purposes of the court's jurisdiction to provide judicial advice and direction to an RE under relevant state trustee legislation⁴⁸
- the RE's rights to recover from scheme property for its remuneration and expenses in operating the scheme are derived from the constitution of the scheme⁴⁹ and based on trust law indemnity principles.

On the other hand, there are areas where the legislative structure for schemes differs from the general law of trusts. For instance, the Corporations Act sets out a regime for the transfer of rights, obligations and liabilities where the RE of a scheme changes,⁵⁰ independently of any trust law principles applicable when there is a change of trustee.⁵¹ The 2012 CAMAC report recommended modifications to this regime in the event that the SLE Proposal is not adopted.⁵² If the SLE Proposal is adopted, these transfer procedures would be redundant.

Also, under general trust law, there is no such thing as the formal winding up of a trust. The trust simply comes to an end in certain circumstances and the property is distributed among the beneficiaries.⁵³ By contrast, the legislation regulating schemes contains various provisions for their winding up.⁵⁴

The winding up procedures are discussed in Section 2.5 of this paper and in Chapter 7 of the 2012 CAMAC report.

2.1.2 Registration of a scheme

All schemes must be registered except for 'private' schemes and 'wholesale' schemes⁵⁵ (the discussion in this paper will deal with registered schemes except where otherwise

⁴⁷ s 601FC(2). There may be a difference of view whether this section only applies to scheme property in fact held by the RE (in which case that property is held on trust) or extends to any scheme property, whether or not in fact held by the RE (in which case all scheme property is deemed to be held by the RE and held on trust).
⁴⁸ We want the second secon

⁸ *Mirvac and Mirvac Funds* [1999] NSWSC 457 at [41]:

[[]S]ection 601FC(2) states that the responsible entity holds scheme property (in this case the property of the respective trusts) on trust for scheme members (in this case the respective unitholders). There are therefore express trusts here and each responsible entity clearly falls within the definition of the 'trustee' for the purposes of section 63 [of the *Trustee Act 1925* (NSW)]. I see nothing in Chapter 5C of the Corporations Law to suggest that it is intended to exclude the Court's jurisdiction to provide judicial advice to a responsible entity under general trustee legislation.

See also In the matter of Centro Retail Limited and Centro MCS Manager Limited in its capacity as Responsible Entity of Centro Retail Trust [2011] NSWSC 1175 at [3], Re Elders Forestry Management Ltd [2012] VSC 287 at [6]-[7], Sydney Airport Holdings Limited as responsible entity of Sydney Airport Trust 2 [2013] NSWSC 1665 at [4].

⁴⁹ s 601GA(2).

⁵⁰ ss 601FS, 601FT.

Some of the legal issues that arise at general law when there is a change of trustee are discussed in V Stathakis & S Harrison, 'Practical consequences of a change of trustee on receivers and secured creditors' (2011) 11(8)
 Insolvency Law Bulletin 155.

⁵² Section 5.8.3.

See, for instance, Westfield QLD No. 1 Pty Limited v Lend Lease Real Estate Investments Limited [2008]
 NSWSC 516.
 Poet 5C 0.

⁵⁴ Part 5C.9.

⁵⁵ s 601ED. The process of registration with ASIC is set out in Part 5C.1.

indicated). There is provision for the winding up of schemes that should have been, but have not been, registered.⁵⁶

Issues relating to scheme registration are discussed in Chapter 4 of this paper.

2.1.3 Governance framework for schemes

The RE

A registered scheme must have an RE, which operates the scheme and must be a public company that holds an Australian financial services licence permitting it to operate the scheme.⁵⁷ This licensing system imposes certain obligations on REs, including that they have available adequate financial resources to provide the financial services covered by their licence⁵⁸ and adequate risk management systems.⁵⁹ A scheme may be deregistered by ASIC if it does not have an RE that meets these requirements.⁶⁰

The RE's role as operator of the scheme is discussed in Section 2.2 of this paper. Section 5.2.1 discusses in more detail the governance requirements that apply to the RE and its officers and employees, including the licensing regime for REs. Section 5.4 provides additional details about the risk management requirements for REs.

Replacement of the RE is discussed in Section 2.1.5 of this paper.

Chapter 7 of this paper discusses issues relating to the RE and others involved in the operation of a scheme.

Constitution and compliance framework

A registered scheme must have a scheme constitution, 61 a compliance plan 62 and, in certain circumstances, a compliance committee. 63

The scheme constitution as part of the governance framework is discussed in Sections 5.2.2 and 6.1 of this paper, while its enforceability and the procedure for changing it are discussed in Sections 6.2 and 6.3, respectively.

The compliance plan and the compliance committee are discussed in Section 5.3.

2.1.4 Investing in a scheme

The process of offering interests in a scheme is regulated by various disclosure requirements, including that potential retail investors must be given a product disclosure statement, and other related documents, in advance of any investment.⁶⁴ ASIC has also

⁵⁶ s 601EE.

 $^{^{57}}$ ss 601FB. The general obligations of licensees are set out in s 912A.

⁵⁸ s 912A(1)(d). See ASIC Regulatory Guide 166 Licensing: Financial requirements (November 2013), Pro Forma 209 Australian financial services licence conditions (PF 209) and CO 13/760 Financial requirements for responsible entities and operators of investor directed portfolio services. The aim is to ensure that REs have adequate resources to meet operating costs and there is an appropriate alignment with the interests of scheme members.

⁵⁹ s 912A(1)(h).

⁶⁰ s 601PB(1)(a).

⁶¹ Part 5C.3.

⁶² Part 5C.4.

⁶³ Part 5C.5.

An interest in a scheme is a 'financial product' for the purposes of Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act (Part 7.1 Div 3). The disclosure requirements for financial products are set out in Part 7.9. They contain detailed requirements for disclosure to a 'retail client' (as defined in ss 761G, 761GA).

provided disclosure guidance for various types of schemes, including mortgage schemes, property schemes, infrastructure funds, hedge funds and agribusiness schemes.⁶⁵

The disclosure requirements for interests in schemes are discussed in Chapter 10 of this paper. Section 5.7 discusses disclosure of a scheme's investment guidelines.

2.1.5 Replacement of the RE

There are procedures for replacing an RE, including the appointment of a temporary responsible entity (TRE) as an interim measure while a new RE is sought.⁶⁶ A common goal of these procedures is to avoid a scheme being without an RE for any period of time, given that the role of the RE is to operate the scheme.⁶⁷

Where an RE is replaced, the rights, obligations and liabilities of the outgoing RE under agreements into which it has entered (or that it has inherited from any prior RE) as operator of the scheme are transferred to the incoming RE (including any TRE) through a statutory novation process.⁶⁸ The ostensible purpose of this transfer is to ensure that the rights of counterparties are not affected where the RE of a scheme changes. Except when an RE is acting as agent for scheme members (who then become the principals), the RE transacts as the principal in operating a scheme. As principal, the RE personally takes on the rights, obligations and liabilities under each agreement into which it enters as operator of the scheme, unless the counterparty agrees otherwise. These personal rights, obligations and liabilities of a TRE or new RE through the novation process.

Replacement of the RE was discussed in Chapter 5 of the 2012 CAMAC report. Section 7.6 of this paper discusses an additional issue relating to replacement of the RE.

2.1.6 Position of scheme members

A member of a managed investment scheme is a person who holds an interest in the scheme.⁶⁹ The definition of 'member' is discussed in Section 3.2 of this paper, while the test for determining when a person ceases to be a scheme member is discussed in Section 9.5.

Members of a scheme have no day-to-day control over the operation of the scheme.⁷⁰ However, meetings of scheme members may be called for various purposes, including to replace the RE,⁷¹ to alter the scheme constitution,⁷² to approve various related party

⁶⁵ Regulatory Guide 45 Mortgage schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 46 Unlisted property schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 231 Infrastructure entities: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 232 Agribusiness managed investment schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 240 Mortgage Hedge funds: Improving disclosure.

⁶⁶ Part 5C.2 Div 2.

⁶⁷ s 601FB(1).

 ⁶⁸ ss 601FS, 601FT. What is involved in the concept of rights, obligations and liabilities, and what agreements might be covered under this provision, are discussed in *Investa Properties Ltd* [2001] NSWSC 1089 at [11], *Syncap Management (Rural) Australia Ltd v Lyford* [2004] FCA 1352 at [41]-[57], *Australian Olive Holdings Pty Ltd v Huntley Management Ltd* [2009] FCA 1479 at [114]-[120], *Huntley Management Ltd v Timbercorp Securities Ltd* [2010] FCA 576 at [43]-[50], [65]-[66] and *Primary RE Limited v Great Southern Property Holdings Limited (recs & mgrs apptd) (in liq) & Ors* [2011] VSC 242 at [166]-[181], [199]-[208].

⁶⁹ Paragraph (a) of the definition of 'member' in s 9. ⁷⁰ Solution f(x) = f(x) + f(x)

⁷⁰ Subparagraph (a)(iii) of the definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9.

⁷¹ s 601FM.

⁷² s 601GC(1)(a).

financial benefits⁷³ or to direct that the scheme be wound up.⁷⁴ There are statutory procedures for calling and holding meetings, as well as voting on resolutions and gaining access to the minutes of members' meetings.⁷⁵

Issues relating to meetings of scheme members are discussed in Chapter 8 of this paper.

Members may inspect the register of scheme members without charge.⁷⁶ Issues relating to the access of scheme members to the register are discussed in Section 9.1 of this paper.

Scheme members do not have an automatic right to inspect scheme accounts or other documents, unless this right is provided for in the scheme constitution or some other scheme document. However, the court may order that a scheme member have access to books of the scheme if the court is satisfied that the applicant is acting in good faith and that the inspection will be made for a proper purpose.⁷⁷ The court may also make ancillary orders, including restricting the use that a person who inspects the books may make of the information obtained.⁷⁸

There are statutory provisions governing the right of members to withdraw from a scheme.⁷⁹ The procedures governing any withdrawal rights differ depending on whether the scheme is liquid or non-liquid. The withdrawal procedures and the possibility of a statutory buy-back procedure for schemes are discussed in Sections 9.2-9.4.

There are also provisions dealing with the consequences for members of certain contraventions by promoters or the RE. 80

2.1.7 Takeover s and reorganizations

The takeover and compulsory acquisition provisions in Chapters 6, 6A and 6B of the Corporations Act apply to the acquisition of interests in listed schemes.⁸¹ Attempts to entrench an RE of a listed trust may amount to 'unacceptable circumstances' for the purposes of Chapter 6.⁸²

A reorganization or change of control of a company may be achieved through a scheme of arrangement under Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act. These provisions do not apply to schemes. Instead, changes of control or other reorganizations of schemes have tended to proceed through 'trust scheme' arrangements. There is no equivalent in these arrangements of the judicial and other procedural protections applicable to corporate schemes of arrangement under Part 5.1, though the proponents of a trust scheme may choose to seek judicial direction or advice on its implementation.

⁷³ The related party transaction provisions in Chapter 2E of the Corporations Act are applied, with modifications, to schemes by s 601LA. See Part 5C.7. Those provisions are discussed in Section 7.5 of this paper.

⁷⁴ s 601NB.

Part 2G.4. In general, the RE and its associates are not entitled to vote their interests on a resolution if they have an interest in the resolution or matter other than as a scheme member: s 253E. This provision is discussed in Section 8.4 of this paper.
 ⁷⁶ = 177(2)

 $rac{76}{77}$ s 173(2).

⁷⁷ s 247A.

⁷⁸ s 247B.

⁷⁹ Part 5C.6.

⁸⁰ Part 5C.8.

s 604. See also ASIC Regulatory Guide 74 Acquisitions approved by members and Takeovers Panel Guidance Note 15: Trust Scheme Mergers.
 A AND Structure Content of the Acquisition of the Acquisition

Re AMP Shopping Centre Trust (No 1) (2003) 45 ACSR 496 at [66].

The CAMAC report *Members' schemes of arrangement* (2009) recommended the extension of the Part 5.1 scheme of arrangement provisions to listed and unlisted schemes.⁸³

Takeovers and reorganizations of schemes are discussed in Chapter 11 of this paper.

2.2 The RE transacting as operator of a scheme

2.2.1 Overview

A scheme is not a separate legal entity and therefore cannot enter into agreements in its own right. In a pooled scheme, the RE acts as principal in operating the scheme and is personally liable under each agreement into which it enters in that capacity, except where the counterparty agrees otherwise. Scheme members are not parties to those agreements. Likewise, in common enterprise schemes, the RE transacts as principal in operating the scheme (and is personally liable, unless the counterparty agrees otherwise), except where the members themselves enter into agreements as principals, using the RE as their agent for this purpose. To assist the RE in acting as agent for scheme members, it has been the practice with some common enterprise schemes for the application form signed by any person seeking to become a scheme member to contain a grant of a power of attorney to the RE.⁸⁴

A counterparty to an agreement where the RE acts as principal may agree to limit its rights of recovery against the RE to the amount for which the RE can be indemnified from the property of the scheme (limited recourse rights), thereby excluding rights of recovery against the personal assets of the RE. It is common for limited recourse rights clauses to be incorporated in agreements drawn up by an RE as operator of a scheme.⁸⁵ Limited recourse rights are discussed in the context of notification of the appointment of a receiver in Section 12.5 of this paper.

As discussed in Section 1.1.1 of this paper, the 2012 CAMAC report recommended the introduction of a separate legal entity, being a registered MIS, that would be distinct from the RE or members of the scheme.⁸⁶

2.2.2 Indemnity rights of the RE

An RE, as operator of a scheme, and as the principal to agreements into which it enters in that capacity, has rights to be indemnified out of the property of that scheme, by application of trust law principles, for:

- its remuneration and expenses in operating the scheme
- the obligations or liabilities that it personally incurs under those agreements.⁸⁷

It has long been recognised that a trustee can resort to the property of the trust to discharge a liability that it has properly incurred as trustee of that trust.⁸⁸ A trustee can:

⁸³ Sections 7.2 and 7.6.2.

 ⁸⁴ See, for instance, *Re Elders Forestry Management Ltd* [2012] VSC 287 at [15].

⁸⁵ In some schemes, the RE may contract out its management role to another party, with agreements involving outside parties also containing limited recourse rights to protect the manager against personal liability.

Section 1.6.2, Chapter 3 of the 2012 CAMAC report.

⁸⁷ The applicable trust law principles are summarised in *JA Pty Ltd v Jonco Holdings Pty Ltd* [2000] NSWSC 147 at [50].

- apply the trust property directly in discharging the liability,⁸⁹ or
- itself discharge the liability and then exercise a right to be reimbursed from the property of the trust for the costs it has incurred.⁹⁰

These trust law principles are summarised in one case as follows:

The trustee is entitled to be indemnified out of the trust assets in respect of liabilities which it incurs in the course of administering the trust, but is personally liable to creditors in respect of such liabilities unless it has contracted with a creditor to limit the creditor's recourse against it. If the trustee has discharged the liability out of his individual property, he is entitled to reimbursement from the trust fund. If he has not discharged it, he is entitled to be exonerated from the trust fund for the liabilities properly incurred in the administration of the trust. He cannot be compelled to surrender the trust property to the beneficiaries until his claim has been satisfied.⁹¹

These indemnification rights of a trustee are available to an RE of a scheme only if:

- they are specified in the constitution of the scheme, and
- the RE has properly performed its duties.⁹²

The RE will not have an indemnity claim against the property of the scheme where the RE has acted beyond power (including outside the terms of the scheme constitution) or otherwise improperly.⁹³ This statutory limitation on an RE's right of indemnity is reinforced by the general trust law limitation whereby a trustee's right of indemnity is subject to, and diminished by, any lawful claim by beneficiaries against the trustee in connection with breaches by the trustee, for instance misappropriation, or neglect, of scheme property.⁹⁴

Any attempt in a scheme constitution or otherwise to deny a lawful indemnity right of the RE, otherwise given in the constitution, because the RE has gone into external administration, is void.⁹⁵

The question of what constitutes proper performance of an RE's duties is discussed in Section 7.2 of this paper.

⁸⁸ Worrall v Harford (1802) 8 Ves Jun 4.

 $[\]frac{89}{90}$ In trust law this is described as the 'right of exoneration'.

⁹⁰ In trust law this is known as the 'right of recoupment' or the 'right of reimbursement'.

⁹¹ Stacks Managed Investments Ltd [2005] NSWSC 753 at [43]. See also CPT Custodian Pty Ltd v Commissioner of State Revenue [2005] HCA 53, which held that the trust fund available to the beneficiaries of a trust could not be identified and quantified until the trustee's superior indemnity rights concerning those funds had been quantified and satisfied.

 $^{^{92}}$ s 601GA(2).

⁹³ s 601GA(2). This is based on trust law principles. See, for instance, *General Credits Ltd v Tawilla Pty Ltd* [1984] 1 Qd R 388 at 389-390, *RWG Management Ltd v Commissioner for Corporate Affairs* [1985] VR 385. See also RI Barrett, 'Insolvency of registered managed investment schemes', Paper delivered at the Conference of the Banking and Financial Services Law Association, Queenstown, July 2008, pp 5-7.

⁹⁴ This 'clear accounts' rule and its consequences are discussed by N D'Angelo, 'The unsecured creditor's perilous path to a trust's assets: Is a safer, more direct US-style route available?' (2010) 84 Australian Law Journal 833 at 841-848.

⁹⁵ s 601FH. This adopts a recommendation of the ALRC/CASAC report (vol 1, para 8.8), endorsing a recommendation of the ALRC's *General Insolvency Inquiry* (ALRC 45) (the Harmer Report) vol 1, para 251; vol 2, s T3 (see also vol 1, para 271 of the Harmer Report for the application of this provision to the administrator and deed administrator).

2.2.3 Rights of counterparties

A scheme is not a legal entity⁹⁶ and therefore cannot enter into agreements in its own right. Instead, the RE, as scheme operator, transacts as principal to all agreements into which it enters in that capacity, except where it specifically acts as agent for another party.⁹⁷

As discussed in Section 1.1.1 of this paper, the 2012 CAMAC report recommended the introduction of a separate legal entity, being a registered MIS, that would be distinct from the RE or members of the scheme.⁹⁸

Where RE provides security

A counterparty can enforce any security lawfully⁹⁹ granted to it by an RE¹⁰⁰ when acting, as principal or agent, in any capacity. For instance, the RE may provide particular scheme property as security for an external financier that is funding the scheme under a limited recourse rights arrangement.

Where RE acts as agent

Where an RE has entered into agreements solely as the agent for members of a scheme (as in some common enterprise schemes), counterparties will have remedies against those members only, provided that the RE has acted within its agency powers. These agreements may include provisions that terminate or otherwise affect rights on the happening of certain events, such as the scheme being wound up.¹⁰¹ If an RE has acted ostensibly as an agent for scheme members, but beyond its agency powers, counterparties may have remedies against the RE only (applying relevant agency law principles).

Under the SLE Proposal, the RE would always be acting in the capacity of agent, regardless of the type of scheme. If common enterprise schemes continue to be permitted, the RE would continue to be an agent of scheme members in those common enterprise schemes that so provide. In other cases, it would be an agent of the MIS.

Where RE acts as principal

Where the RE enters into an agreement as principal in operating a particular scheme, then, by application of general law principles, and subject to the counterparty having agreed to limited recourse rights only, the counterparty will have:

• a direct right against the personal assets of the RE (which include funds already received by the RE through the earlier exercise of its indemnity rights against the property of that scheme, or any other scheme that it operates), and

⁹⁶ *Capelli v Shepard* [2010] VSCA 2 at [92].

⁹⁷ Where an RE enters into an agreement, consideration may need to be given to the terms of the agreement and other surrounding circumstances to determine whether the RE has acted as operator of a particular scheme. This is based on trust law principles, as set out in *Re Interwest Hotels Pty Ltd (in liq)* (1993) 12 ACSR 78.

⁹⁸ Section 1.6.2, Chapter 3 of the 2012 CAMAC report.

⁹⁹ For a security to be properly given over scheme property, the RE must have express power to give the security and must give the security in the due administration of the trust: P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶81-100.

Where assets of a scheme are held by a custodian acting as agent for the RE, it may be necessary for the security to be executed by the custodian: P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶81-200.
 Solution D. Et the Executed Managed International Science (looseleaf) at [81-200.]

¹⁰¹ See, for instance, *Re Elders Forestry Management Ltd* [2012] VSC 287 at [13].

• an indirect subrogation remedy in relation to any unexercised indemnity rights of the RE against the property of that scheme.¹⁰² Counterparties cannot make a direct claim on the property of that scheme, which is held in trust by the RE for scheme members.¹⁰³

A counterparty with limited recourse rights has no rights against the personal assets of the RE. Limited recourse rights are similar to the indirect subrogation remedy in that both are limited to the lawful indemnity claims that the RE can make against available scheme property.

As previously indicated (Section 2.2.2), an RE may lose its right of indemnity in various circumstances. In consequence, the improper conduct of the RE may affect the capacity of counterparties with limited recourse rights to obtain recovery from scheme property, or for other counterparties to exercise their subrogation remedies in relation to scheme property.

One judge, speaking extra-judicially, has summed up the position in the context of trusts:

The trustee's [indemnity] rights ... are fragile things. And their fragility may rebound upon creditors. The beneficiaries' interest in trust property will not be postponed to a beneficial interest of the trustee unless the trustee's interest exists. If the trustee's interest does not exist, the trust property is shielded from the claims of the trustee's creditors.¹⁰⁴

Counterparties may also be disentitled from claiming against scheme property under the subrogation remedy by their own behaviour. One commentator¹⁰⁵ has summed up the position as follows:

Some in commerce, including lawyers, refer to a 'right' of subrogation. In fact, it is not a right at all, or even a cause of action, but rather an equitable remedy acting on the conscience of the trustee.¹⁰⁶ Being a creature of equity, it is discretionary and subject to all the usual rules for engaging equitable remedies. This means that an enforcing unsecured trust creditor may be denied subrogation by application of disentitling equitable defences such as unconscionability, laches, acquiescence, waiver, estoppel, clean hands, or who comes to equity must do equity. Potentially, parties with something to gain (for example, the beneficiaries or even competing trust creditors) could manoeuvre to deny an unsecured trust creditor its claim to subrogation and, therefore access to the trust assets, by seeking to demonstrate disentitling behaviour on the part of the creditor, leaving it to its rights against the trustee personally and a share out of the trustee's personal assets (if any) in liquidation.

Where an RE goes into external administration, uncertainty remains about who can claim against any property recovered by its external administrator through exercise of any previously unexercised indemnity rights of the RE. One line of trust law authority is that, in the insolvency of a trustee, funds recovered under the trustee's right of indemnity out of

¹⁰² This is based on trust law principles, as summarised by the High Court in *Octavo Investments Pty Ltd v Knight* [1979] HCA 61 at [13]-[16], [30].

¹⁰³ s 601FC(2). In *Octavo Investments Pty Ltd v Knight* [1979] HCA 61 at [30], the High Court indicated that trust property itself cannot be taken in execution by the creditors of the trustee.

 ¹⁰⁴ RI Barrett (now a judge of the NSW Court of Appeal), 'Insolvency of registered managed investment schemes', Paper delivered at the Conference of the Banking and Financial Services Law Association, Queenstown, July 2008, p 5.
 ¹⁰⁵ N234 J. J. The State of the

¹⁰⁵ N D'Angelo, 'The unsecured creditor's perilous path to a trust's assets: Is a safer, more direct US-style route available?' (2010) 84 Australian Law Journal 833 at 843.

Lerinda Pty Ltd v Laertes Investments Pty Ltd (2009) [2009] QSC 251; see also Bofinger v Kingsway Group Ltd
 [2009] HCA 44 at [6].

property of any trust should be available for all creditors of that trustee.¹⁰⁷ Another line of authority is that, in the first instance, those funds should be available only for those creditors who have dealt with the trustee as trustee of that particular trust.¹⁰⁸

Under the SLE Proposal, the RE would not act as principal in relation to scheme matters. Counterparties would have no right against the personal assets of the RE (unless the counterparties and the RE so agreed or the RE was acting beyond its agency powers and the indoor management rule¹⁰⁹ did not apply). Counterparties would have direct rights against scheme property held by the MIS and would not need to rely on a right of subrogation.

2.2.4 Position of scheme members

Scheme constitutions usually exempt scheme members from any obligation to indemnify the RE for expenses and liabilities that it has incurred in operating the scheme. If not, the RE may have a right of indemnity against those members for those amounts.¹¹⁰

The 2012 CAMAC report recommended that there be statutory limited liability for scheme members.¹¹¹

2.3 External controls

The RE of a listed scheme is under a continuing obligation to notify the market of any material price-sensitive information concerning the scheme that is known to the RE but is not generally available.¹¹²

Disclosure issues are discussed in Chapter 10 of this paper (see also Section 5.7 in relation to disclosure of investment guidelines).

ASIC has a range of powers under Chapter 5C, including to make various exemption and modification orders,¹¹³ to undertake surveillance checks of REs,¹¹⁴ to require modification

¹⁰⁷ *Re Enhill Pty Ltd* [1983] 1 VR 561.

Re Suco Gold Pty Ltd (1983) 33 SASR 99. The Harmer Report (vol 1, para 262) summarised the position reflected in Re Suco Gold as follows:

Equitable principles require that a [trustee] company's own property and trust property, or property of two or more trusts, and the respective sets of creditors be kept separate and that each group of creditors be entitled to a distribution of the funds derived from the property in which they could claim an interest.

See also *Re ADM Franchise Pty Ltd* (1983) 7 ACLR 987, which is consistent with the *Suco Gold* approach. Various commentators also support the *Suco Gold* approach: R Baxt, 'Trusts and Creditors Rights' (1982) 11 ATR 3, 9; BH McPherson, 'The Insolvent Trading Trust' in PD Finn (ed), *Essays in Equity* (Law Book Co, Sydney, 1985), 142; and HAJ Ford, 'Trading Trusts and Creditors' Rights' (1981) 13 *Melbourne University Law Review* 1.

¹⁰⁹ Under the SLE Proposal, there would be an indoor management rule similar to that for companies (ss 128-129) (see Section 3.3 of the 2012 CAMAC report). Under this rule, a counterparty would be entitled to assume that an RE that discloses that it is acting as agent for a particular MIS is acting within its agency powers and is otherwise complying with the requirements of the scheme, unless the counterparty knew or suspected otherwise (cf s 128(4)).

Fitzwood Pty Ltd v Unique Goal Pty Ltd [2002] FCAFC 285 at [135]-[138]. See further the CASAC report Liability of Members of Managed Investment Schemes (March 2000), available under 'Publications' on the CAMAC website www.camac.gov.au

¹¹¹ Section 8.4.3. The report recommended that this limited liability should not be subject to any contrary provision in a scheme constitution.

¹¹² Chapter 6CA *Continuous disclosure*. Specific reference to the obligation of the RE is found in s 674(3).

¹¹³ Part 5C.11.

¹¹⁴ s 601FF.

of a compliance plan,¹¹⁵ and to apply to the court to have a TRE appointed¹¹⁶ or to have a scheme wound up.¹¹⁷

ASIC has a range of investigative and other powers, including those pursuant to the licensing regime for the RE^{118} and its general information-gathering powers under the ASIC Act.¹¹⁹ ASIC also has powers to:

- commence proceedings¹²⁰
- apply for a declaration of contravention, a pecuniary penalty or a compensation order for breach of a civil penalty provision¹²¹
- seek preservative orders, injunctions, and orders affecting contracts or requiring the payment of damages.¹²²

ASIC provides regulatory guidance on various aspects of the operation of schemes.¹²³

Issues relating to ASIC's regulatory powers are discussed in Chapter 13 of this paper.

2.4 Voluntary administration of a scheme

The ALRC/CASAC report recommended that a voluntary administration (VA) framework for schemes be introduced, similar to that for companies under Part 5.3A.¹²⁴ A scheme VA procedure may provide an opportunity to restructure a financially stressed, but potentially viable, scheme, or otherwise provide a better return for scheme creditors than if the scheme was immediately wound up.

Those recommendations were not adopted. Neither the second reading speech for the *Managed Investments Bill 1997* (Cth), which provided for the introduction of Chapter 5C into the Corporations Act, nor the Explanatory Memorandum to that Bill, explained this omission.

Chapter 6 of the 2012 CAMAC report recommended a VA procedure for schemes. It provided details of how such a procedure might be implemented if the SLE Proposal is, and if it is not, adopted. It also discussed various implementation issues that would arise in either case.

2.5 Winding up a scheme

The procedures for the winding up of a scheme that were introduced in 1998 primarily envisage the winding up of solvent schemes, with the RE conducting the winding up, though the court has a power to order a winding up on the 'just and equitable' ground and

¹¹⁵ s 601HE(2).

¹¹⁶ s 601FN.

 $^{^{117}}$ s 601ND. See also s 601NF.

¹¹⁸ See, for instance, ss 912C-912E.

¹¹⁹ Part 3 of the ASIC Act.

¹²⁰ s 1315(1)(a).

¹²¹ s 1317J(1).

¹²² ss 1323, 1324 and 1325.

¹²³ See, for instance, ASIC Regulatory Guides 132-136 and the best practice unit pricing guide (RG 94).

¹²⁴ vol 1 at para 8.13 and vol 2 Pt 5.3B.

to 'appoint a person to take responsibility' for the liquidation of a scheme if the court 'thinks it necessary to do so'.¹²⁵

Historically, little consideration was given to the winding up procedures for insolvent schemes, particularly when they were more in the nature of pooled schemes involving securities or other investment portfolios, with no significant creditor involvement. Pooled schemes of this nature were more likely to lose value and be wound up for that reason, rather than be unable to meet the claims of creditors as they became due and payable.

However, the approach in Australia over more recent years, driven in part by taxation considerations and the growth of superannuation funds under management, has been to expand the role of schemes, with some of them becoming significant commercial enterprises in their own right, with external financing or other creditors. There is no detailed procedure in the current law for the winding up of these types of schemes if they become insolvent.

Chapter 7 of the 2012 CAMAC report contained comprehensive recommendations for the winding up of insolvent schemes, as well as some recommendations for the winding up of solvent schemes.

Chapter 12 of this paper discusses some additional issues relating to the winding up of schemes.

¹²⁵ Part 5C.9.

Definitions 3

This chapter discusses whether there is any need for modifications to the Corporations Act definitions of 'managed investment scheme', 'member' and 'scheme property'.

3.1 Definition of 'managed investment scheme'

The issue

The definition of managed investment scheme may leave unregulated some arrangements that should be regulated as schemes.

Current position

The core elements of a 'managed investment scheme' are set out in paragraph (a) of the definition in s 9, which covers schemes having the following features:

- (i) people contribute money or money's worth as consideration to acquire rights to benefits produced by the scheme
- (ii) any of the contributions are to be pooled, or used in a common enterprise, to produce financial benefits, or benefits consisting of rights or interests in property, for the people (the members) who hold interests in the scheme (whether as contributors to the scheme or as people who have acquired interests from holders);
- (iii) the members do not have day-to-day control over the operation of the scheme.126

This definition was considered in In Re Lawloan Mortgages Pty Ltd.¹²⁷ In that case, there was a mortgage lending scheme that had various subsets of members. The contributions of the members in each subset were pooled in a trust account for disbursement as loans to borrowers, but there was no broader pooling of funds as between the various loans and the contributions were not capable of producing, and were not intended to produce, any benefit for the larger set of investors in the mortgage lending scheme. It was held that the words 'for the people (the members) who hold interests in the scheme' in the definition of 'managed investment scheme' require that 'the benefits produced by the pooling of funds in a given scheme must be capable of flowing to all, not a sub-set, of the members in the scheme'. On this basis, the Court held that the loan scheme, in which subsets of investors contributed to separate loans, did not come within the definition of 'managed investment

¹²⁶ Paragraph (a) of the definition. There is a series of specified arrangements that do not fall within the definition of 'managed investment scheme': paras (c)-(ma) of the definition. Paragraph (n) provides for the regulations to declare other kinds of scheme not to be a managed investment scheme. There are no relevant regulations. 127

^[2002] QSC 302 at [78].

scheme' (though each of the individual loans did come within that definition). The courts in earlier cases dealing with similar facts reached a different conclusion.¹²⁸

Analysis and discussion

The managed investment provisions were introduced in response to a 'need to ensure that there is a proper legal framework' that 'provides an appropriate level of regulation that adequately and effectively protects the interest of investors'.¹²⁹ The ALRC/CASAC report observed that:

While many investors are keenly aware of what they are doing, others do not have the experience or expertise to appreciate fully the risks associated with investing. Many investors in these schemes choose them because they enable investors to pass responsibility for the day-to-day management of their savings to someone else. These investors rely on the law, not their own expertise and ability, to provide their savings with appropriate protection. The ability of collective investment schemes to continue to accumulate the savings of Australians and channel them into investment will depend heavily on investor confidence in the regulatory regime for these schemes.¹³⁰

Given this investor protection goal, it would be consistent with the policy objective if the definition of 'managed investment scheme' could ensure that it covers any arrangements where ordinary (especially retail) investors contribute money to collective investment enterprises in the expectation of receiving a benefit.

This goal may not be achieved under the current definition of 'managed investment scheme'. As interpreted in the *Lawloan* decision, that definition only applies where all members benefit from the pooling or common enterprise under the scheme. It will not cover artificial structures that contain a small number of members (even as few as one) who receive no benefit from the scheme. There is therefore the potential for significant numbers of retail investors to become involved in these types of schemes and be left without the protections of the managed investment provisions.

A possible response may be to make clear that, where all the other elements of the definition are satisfied, the definition will include arrangements that provide benefits to at least some members of the scheme. If this approach were to be adopted, ASIC could use its exemption power¹³¹ in circumstances where only very few members would receive a benefit and ASIC is otherwise satisfied that the arrangement does not need to be regulated as a managed investment scheme.

Question 3.1.1. Should arrangements where not all the members of the scheme receive a benefit under the scheme come within the definition of 'managed investment scheme' and, if so, how might the definition best be amended to extend to these arrangements?

¹²⁸ ASIC v Chase Capital Management Pty Ltd [2001] WASC 27 at [59]-[60], ASIC v Knightsbridge Managed Funds Ltd [2001] WASC 339 at [52]-[54]. It should be noted, however, that the Court in the Lawloan case (at [79]) drew attention to points of distinction between the circumstances in that case and those in earlier two cases. In the Chase Capital case, 'the issue was not whether the individual investments should be characterised as schemes, as opposed to the overall arrangement, but rather whether the arrangements amounted to managed investment schemes at all'. In the Knightsbridge case, the money to be advanced under all the loans was placed into a single cash management account that attracted interest on the total funds, which was subsequently shared pro rata among investors.

 ¹²⁹ Joint Australian Law Reform Commission (ALRC)/Companies and Securities Advisory Committee (CASAC) report *Collective Investments: Other People's Money* (1993) at p xv (the terms of reference).

¹³⁰ para 1.4.

¹³¹ s 601QA.

Question 3.1.2. Are there any reasons why the definition should not be amended in this way?

3.2 Definition of 'member' of a managed investment scheme

The issue

The range of persons who may be covered by the definition of 'member' of a managed investment scheme may not be sufficiently certain. In particular, it may be beneficial to clarify the position of option holders.

Current position

A 'member' in relation to a managed investment scheme is defined as 'a person who holds an interest in the scheme'.¹³² In turn, s 9 defines 'interest in a managed investment scheme' very broadly to mean:

a right to benefits produced by the scheme (whether the right is actual, prospective or contingent and whether it is enforceable or not).

It has been held that the definition of an 'interest' in a managed investment scheme covers a binding contract for an RE to issue units in a scheme.¹³³

In addition, there is authority that interests in a scheme include options enforceable against the RE of a scheme or a person acting on its behalf to take up units in the scheme.¹³⁴ Also, the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* stated:

An option to subscribe for an interest in a managed investment scheme will be an interest in a managed investment scheme because it is a contingent right to the benefits of the scheme.¹³⁵

There is a regulation that ensures that the holders of these options need only be included on the register of option holders, not also on the register of members.¹³⁶

Analysis and discussion

The Corporations Act should give clear guidance about the circumstances in which a person holds an 'interest' in, and therefore is a 'member' of, a scheme, given that the Corporations Act imposes regulatory requirements in relation to 'interests' and confers rights on 'members'.

¹³² Paragraph (a) of the definition of 'member' in s 9.

 ¹³³ Basis Capital Funds Management Ltd v BT Portfolio Services Ltd [2008] NSWSC 766 (see particularly at [100]-[101]).

¹³⁴ Seabrook, in the matter of the Takeovers Panel & the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) [2002] FCA 1219.

para 19.8. See also para 6.79 of the Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001*.
 Description 10.000 (2011)

Corp Reg 5C.11.03, which provides that: The register of members of a registered scheme need not contain information about a member whose only interest in the scheme is as the holder of an option.

The requirement for a register of members is in ss 168(1)(a), 169. The separate requirement for a register of option holders is in ss 168(1)(b), 170.

The Court in *Seabrook, in the matter of the Takeovers Panel & the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth)* [2002] FCA 1219 noted Corp Reg 5C.11.03 (at [19]) and the separate provisions requiring a register of members and a register of option holders (at [24]).

If something constitutes an 'interest' in a scheme, the scheme constitution must make 'adequate provision for the consideration that is to be paid to acquire' that interest.¹³⁷ This may be difficult to do where the interest is a prospective or contingent interest that may not be enforceable, rather than an actual interest.

Corporations Act provisions that relate to 'members' of a scheme include:

- a scheme must maintain a register of members¹³⁸
- the scheme constitution must specify any right members have to withdraw from the scheme¹³⁹
- the scheme constitution must be legally enforceable as between members and the RE^{140}
- members have a vote on a special resolution to modify, repeal or replace the scheme constitution¹⁴¹
- members have the right to recover from the RE the amount of any loss or damage caused to them in their capacity as members by the RE.¹⁴²

One commentary has noted that the breadth of the definition of 'member':

may create problems for the responsible entity in discharging its administrative functions, such as maintaining the register of members and providing annual reports to members ... It may also expand the categories of persons who are "members" for the purposes of calculating voting thresholds, determining entitlement to remedies under s 601MA, and so on. To the extent that the responsible entity cannot know the identity of all those who may have a prospective or contingent interest, whether enforceable or not, in benefits produced by the scheme, it may be difficult as a practical matter to determine the extent and identity of the membership.¹⁴³

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

In contrast with the wide and indeterminate range of persons who may be members of a scheme, a person is only a member of a company if the person agrees to become a member and the person's name is entered on the register of members.¹⁴⁴ Also, a holder of options over unissued shares in a company is not a member of that company.¹⁴⁵

 ¹³⁷ s 601GA(1)(a). See Seabrook, in the matter of the Takeovers Panel & the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) [2002]
 FCA 1219 at [19]-[21].
 ¹³⁸ a 140(1)

 $^{^{138}}$ s 168(1).

 $^{^{139}}$ s 601GA(4).

s 601GB. The question of enforceability of the scheme constitution is further discussed in Section 6.1 of this paper.
 s 601GC

¹⁴¹ s 601GC.

¹⁴² s 601MA.

P Hanrahan, CCH, Managed Investments Law and Practice (looseleaf) at ¶65-200.
 s 231. The Court in Seabrook, in the matter of the Takeovers Panel & the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) [2002] FCA 1219 noted (at [23]) that '[T]raditionally in the area of corporate governance, the notion of "holder" in the context of the definition of a shareholder has carried the meaning of "registered holder"' (citing Dalgety Downs Pastoral Co Pty Ltd v Federal Commissioner of Taxation (1952) 86 CLR 335 at 341 and Santos Ltd v Pettingell (1979) 4 ACLR 110 at 119.

 ¹⁴⁵ HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, Ford's Principles of Corporations Law (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [17.320].

Adoption of the same approach for schemes would provide greater certainty about who is a member of a scheme. It would also remove the overlap between the categories of members of a scheme and holders of options in a scheme. Furthermore, a definitive register of scheme members would be consistent with the recommendations in the 2012 CAMAC report for definitive registers of agreements relating to a scheme¹⁴⁶ and of the property of a scheme.¹⁴⁷

There are various situations in which scheme members may be disadvantaged if their scheme membership depended on their inclusion on the register. For instance, a person may not be on the register due to:

- an oversight or system failure in the registry systems
- delay by the RE in registering the acquisition of an interest
- failure by the RE to amend the register for dishonest reasons.

These areas are equally relevant to members of companies. Rectification of the relevant register may provide an adequate solution for members of schemes as well as companies.¹⁴⁸

However, in other circumstances, removal from the register may cause difficulties for scheme members that would not arise for members of companies.

For instance, ASIC requires that scheme constitutions 'not include provisions that treat withdrawing members as having ceased to be a member before the time for which the scheme property is valued for determining the withdrawal price', as 'until that time the member can share in any increase in the value of scheme property and so retains an interest in the scheme'.¹⁴⁹

Also, one of the tests for determining whether a scheme should be registered relates to how many members it has (see the discussion of the numerical test in Section 4.1 and Appendix 1 of this paper). If a scheme's members were only those persons on the scheme's register, the requirement to register the scheme could be avoided by failing to complete the register. However, this potential concern could be dealt with by an amendment to the relevant test for registration (if retained), for instance by basing it on 'members or persons who are entitled to be registered as members'.

Consideration might be given to whether there are any rights of scheme members that should be preserved for option holders if the category of scheme members were limited to those on the register of members, for instance, access to a method for dealing with complaints.¹⁵⁰

Question 3.2.1. Have any problems arisen from the breadth of the definition of 'member' of a managed investment scheme? If so, please give details, including how many schemes and investors may have been affected.

¹⁴⁶ Section 4.3.4.

¹⁴⁷ Section 4.4.3.

HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, Ford's Principles of Corporations Law (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [21.060].
 Lexis Control of Co

¹⁴⁹ Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* (February 2014) at RG 134.167.

 $^{^{50}}$ s 601GA(1)(c).

Question 3.2.2. Should the definition of 'member' of a scheme be made more specific, for instance, by providing that a person is a member of a registered scheme only if the person appears on the register of members?

Question 3.2.3. Alternatively, if the current broad definition of 'member' remains, are any amendments required to other Corporations Act provisions to deal with the administrative consequences for the RE of having this wide definition?

Question 3.2.4. Are there any reasons why the current broad definition of 'member' in the Corporations Act should remain as it is or, alternatively, why it should not be changed in a particular manner?

Question 3.2.5. What, if any, specific rights should be preserved for holders of options over unissued interests in a scheme if it is made clear that those option holders are not members of the scheme?

3.3 Definition of 'scheme property'

The issues

The definition of 'scheme property' in the Corporations Act lists specific items that are scheme property. However, the definition may not cover all categories of property that might reasonably be included in this concept.

A separate but related issue is that it is not always clear when property ceases to be scheme property.

Current position

Section 9 contains a definition of scheme property, being:

- (a) contributions of money or money's worth to the scheme; and
- (b) money that forms part of the scheme property under provisions of this Act¹⁵¹ or the ASIC Act; and
- (c) money borrowed or raised by the responsible entity for the purposes of the scheme; and
- (d) property acquired, directly or indirectly, with, or with the proceeds of, contributions or money referred to in paragraph (a), (b) or (c); and
- (e) income and property derived, directly or indirectly, from contributions, money or property referred to in paragraph (a), (b), (c) or (d).

The definition does not indicate when property ceases to be scheme property.

Analysis and discussion

It is important for an RE to know what property is 'scheme property' for the purposes of:

• the duty to ensure that scheme property is clearly identified as such and held separately from the RE's property and that of any other scheme¹⁵²

¹⁵¹ See, for instance, s 601FB(4).

- the duty to ensure that the scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property¹⁵³
- the duty to ensure that all payments out of the scheme property are made in accordance with the scheme's constitution and the Corporations Act.¹⁵⁴

Other matters that depend on the accurate identification of scheme property include:

- the valuation of scheme property for the purpose of determining whether a scheme is liquid¹⁵⁵
- whether the provisions governing the giving of financial benefits out of scheme property to related parties apply.¹⁵⁶

Furthermore, the 2012 CAMAC report recommended that scheme constitutions include an obligation for the RE to maintain a register of scheme property, reinforced by the licensing obligations and legislative sanctions for any breach.¹⁵⁷

The current definition of scheme property focuses on three categories of property:

- contributions by members to the scheme
- money that the Corporations Act or the ASIC Act stipulates is scheme property
- money that the RE borrows or raises for the purposes of the scheme.

Property or income arising directly or indirectly from these categories of money is also scheme property.

Certain property that might reasonably be considered to be scheme property may arguably not come within any of these existing categories, for instance:

- amounts that an RE decides to pay into the assets of the scheme to compensate for losses due to breaches by the RE (even though not required to do so by a court order¹⁵⁸)
- contributions for the payment of rent in relation to land on which the scheme is operated, where those payments have been retained by the RE pending later payment to the lessor when they fall due. These may not be contributions 'to the scheme' as required by paragraph (a) of the definition, as they are held for payment to an outside party, the lessor of land
- money that has been paid to acquire a new interest in a scheme and is required to be held in a separate account pending the transfer of the interests to the acquirer.¹⁵⁹ This

¹⁵² s 601FC(1)(i). The scheme's compliance plan must deal with this matter: s 601HA(1)(a).

 $^{^{153}}$ s 601FC(1)(j). The scheme's compliance plan must deal with this matter: s 601HA(1)(c).

 $^{^{154}}$ s 601FC(1)(k).

 $^{^{155}}$ s 601KA(4). The test for determining whether a scheme is liquid is discussed in this paper at Section 9.3.

¹⁵⁶ ss 601LB, 601LC.

¹⁵⁷ Section 4.4.3.

¹⁵⁸ The legislation already provides that compensation paid into a registered scheme by the RE pursuant to a court order is transferred to scheme property: s 1317H(4).

money may not constitute contributions 'to the scheme' as required by paragraph (a) of the definition, as it is held in a separate account for persons who are not yet scheme members

• application fees from prospective borrowers from a mortgage scheme. These payments do not fall readily within any of the existing categories of scheme property.

One approach would be to make specific amendments to the definition of 'scheme property' in section 9 to ensure that it covers these categories of property. This approach would require further amendments to the definition each time there was a doubt about whether a particular further category of property fell within the definition of 'scheme property'. Any need for ongoing amendments may be more readily met if the definition of 'scheme property' allowed for additional categories to be prescribed in the regulations.

An alternative approach would be to provide a more general definition, to the effect that scheme property is property that is held by the RE or its agents or employees (or, under the SLE Proposal, by the MIS¹⁶⁰) in relation to the scheme. This approach would avoid the need for piecemeal amendment of the definition to cover additional categories of property.

A general definition along these lines would also respond to a concern identified by the Turnbull Report, which recommended that the definition of scheme property be amended to clarify when property ceases to be scheme property.¹⁶¹ That report referred to a suggestion by ASIC that property should cease to be scheme property:

- when it is paid to scheme members
- when it is paid to the RE as a fee or indemnity¹⁶²
- where it is no longer held by the RE or its agents or appointees, unless a constructive trust arises.¹⁶³

Consideration may need to be given to whether any general definition should also include property that, while it is not held by the RE, nevertheless relates to the scheme and is held on a constructive trust for the RE. A possible way of achieving this result might be to provide that scheme property is property that is held by *or on behalf of* the RE or its agents or employees (or, under the SLE Proposal, by *or on behalf of* the MIS) in relation to the scheme.

Consideration may also need to be given to whether a general definition of scheme property should exclude property held by the RE in relation to the scheme, but nevertheless properly regarded as its personal property rather than scheme property (for instance, capital that it must hold pursuant to ASIC's licensing requirements¹⁶⁴). It has

¹⁵⁹ s 1017E. Clarification that this money is scheme property would make it clearer that the operation of the account is part of the operation of the registered scheme and should therefore be dealt with in the compliance plan. An alternative way of ensuring this result would be an explicit requirement that the compliance plan deal with compliance with s 1017E and that the operation of the s 1017E account in relation to a particular registered scheme is part of the operation of that scheme.

¹⁶⁰ The SLE Proposal is summarised in Section 1.1.1 of this paper.

¹⁶¹ Section 5.2.4 and rec 17.

¹⁶² The RE's rights to be paid fees out of scheme property, or to be indemnified out of scheme property, must be specified in the scheme's constitution (s 601GA(2)).

¹⁶³ Section 5.2.4. The Turnbull Report said that situations in which a constructive trust is taken to arise may require some specification.

¹⁶⁴ RG 166 *Licensing: Financial requirements* (November 2013).

been held that this type of property does not fall within the current definition of scheme property.¹⁶⁵

Question 3.3.1. Have any problems arisen from the current definition of 'scheme property'? If so, please give details, including how many schemes may be affected.

Question 3.3.2. Should the legislation be amended to provide a more comprehensive definition of 'scheme property' and, if so, should specific categories of property be added to the current definition or should that definition be replaced with a more general definition?

Question 3.3.3. If specific categories are added to the definition, what should those additional categories be?

Question 3.3.4. If a more general definition is preferred, what should that definition be?

Question 3.3.5. If a more general definition is preferred:

- does it need to deal with the situation where property in relation to the scheme is held on constructive trust for the RE
- should it exclude property relating to the scheme that is property of the RE in its own right?

Question 3.3.6. If specific categories are added to the definition, should the Corporations Act clarify the circumstances in which property ceases to be scheme property and, if so, how?

Question 3.3.7. If a general definition is adopted, would that definition make it sufficiently clear when property ceases to be scheme property?

Question 3.3.8. Are there any reasons why there should not be a broader definition of scheme property or, alternatively, why further specific categories of scheme property should not be added to the current definition?

¹⁶⁵ In *Re Gunns Plantations Limited (No 4)* [2013] VSC 595, the RE took out a bank guarantee (the RE Guarantee) to ensure that it would be able to pay all its debts as and when they become due and payable. The Court held that the RE Guarantee did not fall within the definition of 'scheme property'. In support of that conclusion, it said (at [28]):

The RE Guarantee made no reference to the schemes, nor was it a requirement under any of the scheme constitutions or other scheme documents for [the RE] to obtain the RE guarantee. The RE Guarantee was not an essential element of the schemes. Rather, it was a mechanism by which [the RE] could satisfy the regulatory requirement placed upon it by its AFSL to remain solvent. That of itself cannot be categorised as a contribution to the schemes. Nor is it money raised by [the RE] for the schemes.

4 Scheme registration

This chapter discusses the circumstances in which a managed investment scheme must be registered and ASIC's role in the registration process.

4.1 Criteria for determining whether a scheme should be registered

The issue

Should all managed investment schemes be registered? If not, what types of scheme should not be registered?

Current position

A managed investment scheme must be registered if:

- it (by itself or together with other closely related schemes as determined by ASIC) involves more than 20 investors (the numerical test),¹⁶⁶ and/or
- it was promoted by a person, or an associate of a person, who was in the business of promoting managed investment schemes at the time the scheme was promoted (the professional promoter test).¹⁶⁷

A scheme that satisfies either or both of these tests is nevertheless exempt from the requirement to be registered if none of the issues of interests in the scheme would have activated the Product Disclosure Statement (PDS) requirements in Division 2 of Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act¹⁶⁸ (the disclosure test).

Appendix 1 to this paper provides more detailed information about:

- the professional promoter test and the disclosure test
- various matters raised in the Analysis and discussion part of this section.

Analysis and discussion

Purpose of registration

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

In the case of registration, there is a key difference between companies and schemes.

Those involved in the formation of a company choose to incorporate, usually to obtain the benefit of limited liability. Registration of a company by ASIC under the Corporations

¹⁶⁶ s 601ED(1)(a), (c), (3).

¹⁶⁸ s 601ED(2), Corp Reg 5C.11.05A.

Act¹⁶⁹ brings the company into existence¹⁷⁰ and that Act provides the company with the legal capacity and powers of an individual and all the powers of a body corporate.¹⁷¹ Registration as a company, in turn, brings the company within the regulatory requirements of the Corporations Act.

By contrast, schemes exist by virtue of contractual arrangements between private parties, without the need for any statutory authorisation. The sole purpose of the registration requirement for schemes is to bring them within the purview of the regulatory requirements of the Corporations Act. The ALRC/CASAC report said that schemes should 'be clearly identifiable for regulatory and general information purposes'.¹⁷² One commentary has observed that:

the legislation is concerned only with those offerings of investment opportunities which are so similar to offerings of shares and debentures that regulation about them calls for regulatory techniques that developed in relation to offerings of shares and debentures.¹⁷³

Regulatory requirements of the Corporations Act to which registered schemes are subject include:

- the requirements in the schemes provisions of Chapter 5C of the Corporations Act, for instance:
 - the requirement to have a responsible entity (discussed in Section 5.2.1 of this paper).¹⁷⁴ The RE must hold an Australian financial services licence and is therefore subject to various licensee obligations, including the requirement to have adequate risk management systems (discussed in Section 5.4 of this paper)
 - the compliance framework (discussed in Section 5.3 of this paper)
- requirements applicable to companies as well as registered schemes, such as the financial reporting and record-keeping requirements (see Section 5.2.5 of this paper).

Given that schemes, unlike companies, do not need registration for their existence, it may be appropriate to allow some schemes to remain unregistered where regulation under the Corporations Act may not be necessary, as discussed below under the heading *Numerical test*. As a broad proposition, however, CAMAC considers that schemes should generally be subject to the regulatory requirements of the Corporations Act. CAMAC therefore favours abolition of the disclosure test for exemption, for the reasons discussed below.

¹⁶⁹ Chapter 2A.

 ¹⁷⁰ s 119. Company registrations that were in force under the Corporations Law of the States and Territories immediately before the commencement of the Corporations Act continue as if they were registrations under the Corporations Act (s 1378, definition of 'old Corporations Law' in s 1371).

¹⁷¹ s 124.

¹⁷² ALRC/CASAC report para 4.9. Also, the Court in *Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Koala Quality Produce Ltd* (2002) 41 ACSR 628 at 629 at [5] observed:

^{...} registration and the protections it involves are deemed by the law to be necessary in the interests of investors. Without registration and the regime it entails, necessary controls are lacking, with the result that investors are exposed to a situation in which their funds are not protected in the way the legislation intends them to be protected.

See also ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [67], ASIC v Chase Capital Management Pty Ltd [2001] WASC 27 at [88].

 ¹⁷³ HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.470.3]. As noted in that commentary, this passage was approved by Sundberg and Dowsett JJ in *Brookfield Multiplex Ltd v International Litigation Funding Partners Pte Ltd* [2009] FCAFC 147 at [24].

¹⁷⁴ s 601EB(1)(d).

Numerical test

The definition of 'managed investment scheme'¹⁷⁵ is very broad, catching a wide range of arrangements, potentially including private arrangements between small groups of friends and family members. There may be no policy rationale for subjecting these arrangements to the various regulatory requirements that apply to registered schemes.

The numerical test for registration provides a means of excluding these arrangements from regulation under the Corporations Act.

Professional promoter test

A numerical threshold requires a complementary test, such as the professional promoter test, to guard against the possibility of a person setting up a series of schemes, all falling below the stipulated threshold, to avoid the need to register them. However, there are some difficulties in applying the professional promoter test, for instance in determining:

- who is the 'promoter' of a scheme (where an organization initiates a scheme, is the promoter the organization or the RE, or are they both promoters?)
- when a person is in 'the business of promoting managed investment schemes'.

Possible ways to clarify what constitutes the business of promoting managed investment schemes include:

- the inclusion of a specific test (for instance, the person has promoted schemes that have in total at least a certain number of members at the time the offer for the relevant scheme occurs or have raised a minimum amount)
- the application of a more generic test (for instance, the person is forming the scheme with a view to profit other than as a member of the scheme¹⁷⁶).

Disclosure test

Abolition of the test

In CAMAC's view, the disclosure test should be abolished: the criteria for deciding whether a scheme should be registered should not be linked to those for deciding whether an issue of interests in a scheme requires disclosure. The policy reasons for the current disclosure test have not been clearly articulated. Exemptions from the disclosure requirements for scheme interests should be dealt with separately from the criteria for registration.

Wholesale schemes

One category of schemes that would be exempt from registration under the disclosure test is schemes that involve only wholesale investors.¹⁷⁷ One commentary nominates the exemption of wholesale schemes as the purpose of the disclosure test.¹⁷⁸

¹⁷⁵ Definition of 'managed investment scheme' in s 9. An issue arising from this definition is discussed in Section 3.1 of this paper.

¹⁷⁶ cf ASIC v Chase Capital Management Pty Ltd [2001] WASC 27 at [61] and ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [54].

¹⁷⁷ The PDS requirements for issues only apply in relation to issues, or issue offers, that involve retail clients: s 1012B.

¹⁷⁸ P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶1-500 (see also at ¶10-340).

CAMAC questions whether wholesale schemes should be exempt from registration. The policy rationale for such an exemption may have been that wholesale investors do not need the same investor protection as retail investors. However, CAMAC can see no reason why wholesale schemes should not be subject to the regulatory provisions of the Corporations Act in the same manner as companies that may only have wholesale investors.

Also, in many instances, significant amounts of funds invested by retail investors are channelled into wholesale-only schemes through institutional investors. Furthermore, increased wholesale regulation may better reflect international regulatory standards.¹⁷⁹

If some Corporations Act requirements were thought to be over-regulatory for wholesale-only schemes, consideration might be given to exempting those schemes from particular requirements on a case-by-case basis or creating a separate class of wholesale-only schemes, subject to more limited requirements than schemes generally.

Even if it were accepted that there should be no requirement to register wholesale-only schemes, the current disclosure test may exempt from registration some schemes that directly involve retail investors, given that the test refers only to 'issues' of interests, and does not cover 'sales' of interests, in a scheme. Appendix 1 to this paper explains in more detail why this is the case.

Application to small schemes

The interaction of the disclosure test with the numerical test and the professional promoter test leaves doubt about the preferred policy approach to small schemes. If a scheme satisfies the professional promoter test, it must be registered (unless an exception applies), even if the scheme has 20 or fewer members and would therefore not require registration under the numerical test if that test applied by itself. However, the disclosure test, by applying the small-scale offerings disclosure exemption,¹⁸⁰ exempts schemes with 20 or fewer members from registration, even if the scheme satisfies the professional promoter test.¹⁸¹

Increase in the scope of the disclosure test

While the exceptions from the disclosure requirements principally covered wholesale and private schemes when the managed investment provisions were first introduced, they now include other matters that are not appropriate criteria for deciding whether to register a scheme. There is no evidence that the consequences for the scheme registration criteria

¹⁷⁹ For instance, in relation to financial reporting, Principle 28 of the IOSCO *Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation* (2010) states:

Regulation should ensure that hedge funds and/or hedge funds managers/advisers are subject to appropriate oversight.

IOSCO, in its Methodology For Assessing Implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation (2011), states (at 173 in the Explanatory Notes to Principle 28) that:

Assessors should consider whether the standards for internal organization and operational conduct to be observed on an on-going basis by the hedge fund manager/advisers (in view of the risks posed) take into account at least ... independent audit on an annual basis of the financial statements of the fund manager/adviser and/or each of the funds managed.

The IOSCO *Methodology* also states (at 174) that:

hedge fund managers/advisers or the hedge fund should provide proper disclosure to investors ... including audited financial statements of the hedge fund manager/adviser and/or the fund managed.

These standards relate to hedge funds generally, not just those offered to retail investors.

¹⁸⁰ s 1012E.

¹⁸¹ The numerical test requires registration if the scheme 'has more than 20 members' (s 601ED(1)(a)). The small-scale offering exception applies, inter alia, when no more than 20 persons purchase interests in any 12 month period (s 1012E(2)(b), (6), (7)).

were taken into account when the disclosure requirements were being amended. Appendix 1 to this paper discusses these matters in more detail.

Question 4.1.1. Should all schemes require registration? If not, what should be the criteria for exemption from registration (for instance, should the numerical test be retained in its current form or with a higher or lower numerical threshold)?

Question 4.1.2. If an exemption from registration along the lines of the professional promoter test is retained, does the test require amendment? If so, how should it be amended?

Question 4.1.3. Does special provision need to be made for wholesale-only schemes and, if so, what? For instance, should there be a separate class of registered scheme for wholesale-only schemes or, alternatively, should wholesale-only schemes be exempt from regulatory requirements and, if so, what requirements and why?

4.2 ASIC's role in scheme registration

The issues

Should ASIC's role in scheme registration be more closely aligned with its role in company registration?

Current position

Application to ASIC

The company registration procedure and the scheme registration procedure both commence with the lodgement of an application with ASIC.¹⁸²

Contents of the application

Details about key participants

The application must set out details of the key participants in the company or scheme.

In the case of a company, the required details are:

- the names and addresses of its members
- the present and any former names, the address and the date and place of birth of each person who has consented in writing to become a director or company secretary
- for a company limited by shares and an unlimited company, details about each member's shareholding and for a company limited by guarantee the proposed amount of the guarantee to which each member agrees.¹⁸³

In the case of a scheme, the required details are:

• the name, and the address of the registered office, of the RE

¹⁸² ss 117(1) (companies), 601EA(1) (schemes).

¹⁸³ s 117(2)(c)-(f), (k), (m), (5), ASIC Form 208.

• the name and address of a person who has consented to be the auditor of the compliance plan.¹⁸⁴

Given that the RE must be a public company,¹⁸⁵ details of its directors and company secretary will have been provided to ASIC in the RE's application for registration as a company or in subsequent notifications to ASIC if there is a later change.

The application for registration as a scheme does not need to include details of the persons who propose to be members of the scheme. This may reflect the notion of a scheme as a passive investment vehicle, as opposed to the view of a limited liability corporate structure as a vehicle for entrepreneurial risk-taking.¹⁸⁶

Applicants to register a company or a scheme must have relevant consents and agreements when the application is lodged. After registration, the consents and agreements must be kept by the company or RE.¹⁸⁷

Details about the entity

The application must set out key details about the company or scheme. These details differ between schemes and companies, given the structural and regulatory differences.

In the case of a company, the required details are:

- the type of company to be registered
- the company's proposed name (unless the ACN is to be used in its name)
- the address of the company's registered office and, if different, the address of its principal place of business
- for a company limited by shares and an unlimited company, details about shares issued for non-cash consideration
- details of any holding company structure
- the State or Territory in which the company is to be taken to be registered.¹⁸⁸

If the company is to be a public company and is to have a constitution on registration, a copy of the constitution must be lodged with the application.¹⁸⁹

In the case of schemes, the application must state the name of the scheme¹⁹⁰ and the following key documents must be lodged with the application:

- a copy of the scheme's constitution
- a copy of the scheme's compliance plan

¹⁸⁴ s 601EA(2).

¹⁸⁵ s 601FA.

¹⁸⁶ A company must have at least one member (s 114). Single member proprietary companies were introduced by the *First Corporate Law Simplification Act 1995*.

 $^{^{187}}$ ss 117(5) (companies), 601EA(3) (schemes).

¹⁸⁸ s 117(2)(a), (b), (g), (l), (ma)-(n), ASIC Form 208. The application must also state the proposed opening hours of the company's registered office if they are not the standard opening hours (s 117(2)(h), definition of 'standard opening hours' in s 9).

¹⁸⁹ s 117(3).

¹⁹⁰ Corp Reg 5C.1.01.

• a statement signed by the directors of the proposed RE that the scheme's constitution and the scheme's compliance plan comply with the relevant regulatory requirements.¹⁹¹

ASIC's role in the registration process

Discretion or obligation

ASIC's role in registering a scheme differs from its role in registering a company.

ASIC has a discretion to grant or refuse an application for company registration.¹⁹² The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Company Law Review Act 1998* stated:

If a proposed company would, when registered, be in breach of another provision of the Law (for example, by having a disqualified director), [ASIC] may exercise its discretion to refuse registration. However, it is not envisaged that [ASIC] will ordinarily attempt to verify the information contained in applications or otherwise investigate whether the Law is being complied with before registering a company.¹⁹³

In practice, therefore, a company will generally be registered as a matter of course unless there is an obvious defect in the application for registration.

By contrast, ASIC must register a scheme within 14 days of lodgement of the application for registration, unless it appears to ASIC that the application or the proposed scheme is deficient in one or more of the following respects:

- the application does not supply the required details and documents¹⁹⁴
- the proposed RE is not a public company that holds an Australian financial services licence¹⁹⁵
- the scheme's constitution does not meet the statutory requirements¹⁹⁶
- the scheme's compliance plan does not meet the statutory requirements¹⁹⁷
- the copy of the compliance plan lodged with the application is not signed by all directors of the proposed RE¹⁹⁸
- there are no arrangements that will satisfy the requirements for an annual audit of the compliance plan.¹⁹⁹

¹⁹¹ s 601EA(4). The constitution must comply with ss 601GA and 601GB. The compliance plan must comply with s 601HA. Section 601HC requires that the copy of the compliance plan lodged with the application be signed by the directors of the RE.

¹⁹² s 118. See Austin & Black's Annotations to the Corporations Act at [2A.118].

¹⁹³ para 7.17.

¹⁹⁴ ss 601EB(1)(c), 601EA.

¹⁹⁵ ss 601EB(1)(d), 601FA.

 ¹⁹⁶ ss 601EB(1)(e), 601GA, 601GB. ASIC Regulatory Guide 134 gives guidance on the requirements in ss 601GA and 601GB.
 ¹⁹⁷ oligo (01EB(1)(2), 601UA)

¹⁹⁷ ss 601EB(1)(f), 601HA.

¹⁹⁸ ss 601EB(1)(g), 601HC.

¹⁹⁹ ss 601EB(1)(h), 601HG.

It is unclear whether this requirement:

- requires ASIC to give active consideration to each of the elements entitling it to refuse to register a scheme before deciding whether to grant an application (this is ASIC's view of the requirement²⁰⁰)
- requires ASIC to register the scheme unless it happens to be aware of one of the specified factors that would justify the rejection of a registration application, but without requiring ASIC to give specific consideration to each of those factors.²⁰¹

The statutory language also leaves unclear whether ASIC has an obligation not to register a scheme if it is aware that one of the specified elements exists.

Furthermore, this legislative framework for scheme registration, unlike the framework for company registration, appears to leave ASIC with no discretion to refuse to register a scheme that satisfies the specified criteria but nevertheless would involve a breach of the law (for instance, where a director of the RE is disqualified from acting as a director).

Whatever view of the law is taken on these matters, ASIC is not required to assess the commercial merits of a scheme.

Name of the company or scheme

In addition to the above grounds for refusing to register a scheme, ASIC must not register a scheme if its proposed name is the 'same' as that of an existing scheme or a scheme that has already applied for registration.²⁰²

In a similar vein, a name is available to a company unless the name is 'identical' to a name reserved or registered for another body.²⁰³

However, the ground for refusing to register a scheme on the basis of its name is narrower than the equivalent ground for refusing to register a company in the following respects:

- for schemes, the name must be exactly the same to justify a refusal to register whereas, for companies, two names can be considered identical, notwithstanding that they may differ in certain minor respects²⁰⁴
- ASIC can refuse registration of a company name on the basis that it is 'unacceptable' on various grounds, including that it is likely to be offensive or that it falsely implies certain governmental or other connections.²⁰⁵

²⁰⁰ See, for instance, ASIC Regulatory Guide 132 Managed investments: Compliance plans at RG132.14. See also Auditing and Assurance Board Guidance Statement GS 013 Special Considerations in the Audit of Compliance Plans of Managed Investment Schemes, para 6.

²⁰¹ This view may be supported by HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.501.9], which states that ASIC has a statutory duty to register a scheme, but that there is no statutory duty where it appears that one of the identified factors exists.

²⁰² Corp Regs 5C.1.01(3), 5C.11.04. This regulation provides that the name of a scheme that is applying for registration must not be the same as the name of an existing scheme or a scheme that has already applied for registration. By necessary implication, this requires ASIC to refuse registration if a proposed scheme name and an existing scheme name are identical.

²⁰³ s 147.

²⁰⁴ s 147(1)(a), (b), Corp Reg 2B.6.01(1), Item 6101 of Schedule 6 to the Corporations Regulations. The differences to be disregarded include minor grammatical and orthographic variations and situations involving the use by one company of an abbreviated form of the name of another company (for instance, 'Co' for 'Company').

²⁰⁵ s 147(1)(c), Corp Reg 2B.6.01(2), Part 2 of Schedule 6 to the Corporations Regulations.

ASIC cannot refuse to register a scheme name on the basis that the name may mislead investors. If ASIC sees a need to take action where a scheme has a misleading name, it may need to rely on the provisions prohibiting false or misleading statements in relation to financial products²⁰⁶ and misleading or deceptive conduct in relation to a financial product or financial services.²⁰⁷

Consequences of an ASIC refusal to register a scheme

A person who operates a scheme that is required to be registered, but that ASIC has refused registration, would contravene the Corporations Act^{208} and the scheme could be wound up by the court.²⁰⁹

Analysis and discussion

Alignment with companies

The key practical difference between the company registration process and the scheme registration process is that the legislative registration requirement for schemes has led to ASIC giving more active consideration to the scheme registration criteria than it does to the company registration criteria. Even technical non-compliance with the scheme registration criteria requires changes to documentation or arrangements before a scheme can be registered.

This difference reflects the investor protection elements of the scheme structure, being the scheme constitution and the compliance plan. Registration helps to ensure that a scheme has these features.²¹⁰

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently. It may be possible to bring the scheme registration procedure more closely into line with the corporate procedure (thereby giving ASIC more administrative flexibility), while retaining the investor protection purpose of scheme registration, by:

- permitting registration of a scheme upon lodgement of an application for registration, without the need for detailed consideration of the registration criteria
- ensuring that ASIC has the power to make a stop order, on an interim as well as on a final basis, to prevent any issue of interests in a materially non-compliant scheme.²¹¹

This procedure would remove the need for ASIC to give active consideration in every case to whether the relevant registration criteria²¹² have been satisfied. This approach would be in line with ASIC's role in relation to amendments to the scheme constitution²¹³ and

²⁰⁶ s 1041E.

²⁰⁷ s 1041H. This provision imposes civil liability only.

²⁰⁸ s 601ED(5).

²⁰⁹ s 601EE.

Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Koala Quality Produce Ltd (2002) 41 ACSR 628 at 629 at
 [5].
 The securities and Line (Left) (2002) 41 ACSR 628 at 629 at

This power would be along the lines of ASIC's stop order power in s 1020E.

²¹² s 601EB.

²¹³ s 601GC(2).

amendments to the compliance plan:²¹⁴ copies of the relevant amendments are lodged with ASIC, but ASIC has no obligation to reach a view on each amendment lodged with it.

In relation to ASIC's power to refuse registration on the basis of a proposed name, there is no apparent reason why ASIC's power to refuse to register a scheme on this ground should be any narrower than its equivalent power to refuse to register a company.

Possible additional grounds to refuse to register a scheme

Consideration might be given to whether certain features of schemes might justify providing additional statutory grounds on which ASIC could refuse to register a scheme. For instance, schemes frequently involve limitations on the types of investment that the relevant RE can make and on the powers of the RE.²¹⁵ By contrast, the Corporations Act provides companies with the legal capacity and powers of an individual and all the powers of a body corporate.²¹⁶

Possible additional grounds on the basis of which ASIC might refuse to register a scheme and that may assist it in performing its investor protection role in relation to schemes include:

- the proposed scheme's name may mislead investors (for instance, where the name gives the impression that the RE's investment powers relate to a more limited class of products than is in fact the case)
- circumstances exist in relation to the scheme that create an inappropriate risk that the scheme will not be operated efficiently, honestly and fairly.

One example of the potential for a scheme name to mislead investors relates to a subcategory of money market funds called 'enhanced' money market funds.

Most money market funds invest in a diversified portfolio of high-quality, short-term money market instruments.²¹⁷ By contrast, 'enhanced' money market funds have longer maturity, less liquidity and higher interest rate, credit and liquidity risks than other money market funds.²¹⁸ Despite this, an ASIC survey revealed that:

²¹⁴ s 601HE(3).

²¹⁵ The investment powers of the RE must be adequately provided for in the scheme constitution (s 601GA(1)(b)). Those powers are often very wide. However, REs are generally limited in the types of investment they can make by conditions imposed on their licence by ASIC pursuant to s 914A.

²¹⁶ s 124.

¹⁷ ASIC Report 324 *Money market funds* (December 2012) para 2. An ASIC survey revealed that 'on average, 72% of the assets of money market funds were invested in cash instruments, with the remainder in assets such as mortgages and fixed incomes' (id at para 60).

The ASIC Report (at para 26) reported that the money market industry globally represented approximately US\$4.7 trillion in assets under management in the first quarter of 2012, and around one fifth of the assets of collective investment schemes worldwide. In relation to the Australian industry, it said (at para 52):

According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics, in June 2012 the managed funds industry had \$1,886 billion funds under management (FUM) and money market funds had, on an unconsolidated basis, a total of \$24.4 billion FUM. By these figures, money market funds account for 1.3% of the total managed funds industry in Australia. In March 2012, the global money market fund industry was estimated to be \$4.7 trillion. On that basis, Australian money market funds are estimated to account for less than 1% of the global money market fund industry.

²¹⁸ ASIC Report 324 *Money market funds* at paras 61, 69, 71. On average, 48% of their assets are in cash and often more than 50% of their funds under management are in fixed income instruments and mortgages (id at para 61). The lower liquidity of enhanced money market funds is also noted at paras 74, 110.

The product branding and PDSs of enhanced money market funds often contain the words 'cash' or 'money market fund'. These funds could be confused with other money market funds by retail investors.²¹⁹

ASIC has said that it is looking to encourage better differentiation between enhanced money market funds and other money market funds.²²⁰

Any ASIC power to refuse to register a scheme where it believes that the scheme's name is misleading could be complemented by:

- a power for ASIC to refuse to amend the register in case of a notification of change of name²²¹ where it believes that the proposed name may be misleading
- a power for ASIC to issue a direction to change the name of a scheme if it considers it to be misleading.

Action to deal with misleading scheme names would be consistent with the approach recommended by the International Organization of Securities Commissions (IOSCO) in relation to money market funds.²²²

Moreover, ASIC could be given an express power to require schemes that fall within a particular class to have particular terms in their name. For instance, this power would enable ASIC to require that hedge funds be named as such.

A wider power for ASIC to refuse a scheme registration if circumstances exist in relation to the scheme that create an inappropriate risk that the scheme would not be operated 'efficiently, honestly and fairly' would permit ASIC to assess the prospects for the efficient, honest and fair conduct of a scheme in two different contexts. ASIC, in effect, considers whether a prospective RE would carry out its obligations 'efficiently, honestly and fairly' criterion were added to the scheme registration criteria, ASIC would again take these factors into account when considering each application for registration of a scheme to be conducted by the RE.

Question 4.2.1. Should ASIC's role in relation to scheme registration be brought more closely into line with its role in relation to company registration by:

- permitting it to register schemes without requiring active consideration of the registration criteria in each case, but giving it stop order powers to prevent the operation of non-compliant schemes
- giving it the same powers to refuse registration on the basis of name or a potential breach of the law as it has in relation to companies?

²¹⁹ id at para 70. That report also noted (at para 58) the 'distinct differences between money market funds and fixed income funds in terms of targeted return, risk profile and investment timeframe', as well as the use of 'cash' or 'money market fund' in the product branding of money market funds.

²²⁰ id at paras 64, 70, 104, 135–136.

²²¹ Corp Reg 5C.01.02.

²²² In its Policy Recommendations for Money Market Funds Final Report (October 2012), IOSCO recommends that regulators 'should closely monitor the development and use of other vehicles similar to money market funds (collective investment schemes or other types of securities)' (rec 3) and says, in its commentary on this recommendation, 'when describing [collective investment] schemes as money market funds would be misleading, the reference in product documentation to terminology similar to "money markets" or "cash" should be avoided'.

 $^{^{223}}$ s 913B(1)(b), in combination with s 912A(1)(a).

Question 4.2.2. Should ASIC have the power to refuse to register a scheme if it considers that the scheme's name may mislead investors? If so, should ASIC also have:

- a power to refuse to amend the register in the case of a notification of change of name where it believes that the proposed name may be misleading
- a power to issue a direction to change the name of a scheme if it considers it to be misleading?

Question 4.2.3. Should ASIC have a power to refuse to register a scheme if circumstances exist in relation to the scheme that create a potential risk that the affairs of the scheme would not be conducted 'efficiently, honestly and fairly'?

Question 4.2.4. Should ASIC have a power to require schemes that fall within a particular class to have specific terms in their name?

Question 4.2.5. Are there any other grounds on which ASIC should be permitted to refuse to register a scheme?

5 Governance framework for schemes

This chapter discusses possible ways to improve the governance framework for schemes, including by the introduction of a risk management requirement specifically for schemes. It also examines the role of investment guidelines in the governance framework.

5.1 Overview of the chapter

This chapter considers whether the governance framework for schemes is satisfactory from the point of view of investor protection.

Section 5.2 gives an overview of the current framework, while Sections 5.3 and 5.4 give greater detail about its main structural elements, the compliance regime²²⁴ and the obligation for an RE to have a risk management system for its business (which includes the scheme or schemes that it operates).²²⁵

Section 5.5 assesses the current framework, including how it compares with the governance framework for companies. Section 5.6 explores options for dealing with possible deficiencies in the framework for schemes, including by giving greater weight to risk management in scheme governance.

Section 5.7 discusses the role that investment guidelines might play in any enhanced risk management system.

5.2 Overview of the governance framework for schemes

5.2.1 The responsible entity

A managed investment scheme must have an RE, which operates the scheme.²²⁶

The RE, its officers and its employees have various duties under Chapter 5C, as well as under other parts of the Corporations Act and at general law. In addition, the RE is subject to the financial services licensing regime, given that it must be a public company that holds an Australian financial services licence (AFSL) permitting it to operate the scheme.²²⁷

²²⁴ Parts 5C.4 and 5C.5.

²²⁵ A registered scheme must have a risk management system, given that the RE must hold an Australian financial services licence (s 601FA) and a licensee must have adequate risk management systems: s 912A(1)(h).

²²⁶ s 601FB(1). One of the key initiatives recommended in the ALRC/CASAC report, and implemented in Chapter 5C, was the introduction of a single licensed RE to operate the scheme and hold scheme property on trust for scheme members. The RE replaced the previous two-tiered trustee and management company structure for the operation of these schemes.

²²⁷ s 601FA. See also the definitions of 'financial service' and 'financial services business' in s 761A, ss 766A(1)(d), 911A.

Duties

Duties under Chapter 5C

The RE and its officers and employees have a variety of duties under Chapter 5C, as set out below. $^{\rm 228}$

The RE and its officers have duties in relation to a scheme that are analogous to those of the officers of a company, namely:

- to act honestly²²⁹
- to exercise the degree of care and diligence that a reasonable person would exercise in the RE's or officer's position.²³⁰

The RE, its officers and its employees also have a duty, analogous to that for the officers and employees of a company, not to make use of information acquired through being the RE, or an officer or employee of the RE, in order to gain an improper advantage for the RE, one of its officers or employees or any other person or to cause detriment to the members of the scheme.²³¹ There is a similar duty, again analogous to a duty of the officers and employees of a company, for officers and employees of an RE not to make improper use of their positions as officers or employees of the RE.²³²

There are also duties that have no direct equivalent for companies.

The RE and its officers have a duty to act in the best interests of the scheme members and, if there is a conflict between the members' interests and the RE's interests, to give priority to the members' interests.²³³ This duty encompasses a 'fundamental duty of undivided loyalty' to scheme members.²³⁴ In addition to the requirement to prefer members' interests if there is a conflict between those interests and the interests of the RE, this duty of undivided loyalty can involve duties for the RE and its officers:

²²⁸ The duties in Chapter 5C reflect the recommendations in the ALRC/CASAC report in relation to the RE (referred to in that report as the 'scheme operator') and its officers (see the discussion at paras 10.3-10.22 of that report).

²²⁹ ss 601FC(1)(a) (the RE), 601FD(1)(a) (the RE's officers). See ALRC/CASAC report paras 10.7, 10.18. The equivalent duty for directors and other officers of companies in s 181(1) is to act 'in good faith in the best interests of the corporation and for a proper purpose': the wording of the managed investment scheme provisions reflects the duty applicable to companies when Chapter 5C was introduced (former s 232(2)). For the problems that led to the change in the wording of the provision applicable to companies, see HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [8.065.6].

²³⁰ ss 601FC(1)(b) (the RE), 601FD(1)(b) (the RE's officers): cf s 180 for companies. See ALRC/CASAC report para 10.19 (that report only proposed this duty for the officers of the RE, not the RE itself). The s 601FD(1)(b) duty for the RE's officers is discussed in Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [532]-[543].

 ²³¹ ss 601FC(1)(e) (the RE), 601FD(1)(d) (the RE's officers), 601FE(1)(a) (the RE's employees): cf s 183 for companies. See ALRC/CASAC report paras 10.13, 10.21.

²³² ss 601FD(1)(e) (the RE's officers), 601FE(1)(a) (the RE's employees): cf s 182 for companies. See ALRC/CASAC report paras 10.13, 10.21. Para 10.13 recommended that this duty not to make improper use of position be applied to the RE. However, the Corporations Act only applies this duty to the RE's officers and employees, not to the RE itself. The s 601FD(1)(e) duty for the RE's officers is discussed in Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [623]-[627]. Members of a compliance committee also have duties to act honestly, to exercise reasonable care and diligence

and not to make improper use of information or their position (s 601JD). ss 601FC(1)(c) (the RE), 601FD(1)(c) (the RE's officers). See ALRC/CASAC report paras 10.8, 10.20.

 ²³⁴ Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [484].

- to act honestly and to exercise care, competence and prudence in doing so
- to adhere to the terms of the scheme constitution.²³⁵

The RE and its officers also have duties relating to the scheme's constitution (see Section 5.2.2, below) and compliance plan (see Section 5.2.3, below).

The purpose of imposing duties on officers of the RE as well as on the RE itself was to enable investors to take action to enforce their rights against those officers directly, without first proceeding against the RE itself.²³⁶ Unlike the duties of officers in the corporate context, which are owed to the company itself rather than to its shareholders, the duties of the RE's officers in Chapter 5C are owed to the scheme members, rather than to the RE.²³⁷ Also, the scheme duties may be seen as more demanding than the company duties, as they are owed to members as beneficiaries of a trust.²³⁸ This situation will change if the SLE Proposal is adopted, as the duties of the RE and its officers would be owed to the MIS, not to the scheme members.

In addition to the above duties, the RE has duties:

- to treat the members who hold interests of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly²³⁹
- to ensure that scheme property is clearly identified as scheme property and held separately from property of the RE and property of any other scheme²⁴⁰
- to ensure that the scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property²⁴¹
- to ensure that all payments out of the scheme property are made in accordance with the scheme's constitution and the Corporations Act²⁴²
- to report to ASIC any breach of this Act that relates to the scheme and has had, or is likely to have, a materially adverse effect on the interests of members as soon as practicable after it becomes aware of the breach.²⁴³

 ²³⁵ Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [454]-[484], [607]-[614].

 $^{^{236}}$ ALRC/CASAC report para 10.16.

²³⁷ Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [523]. The members are expressly referred to in the duties contained in s 601FD(1)(c), (d) and (e).

²³⁸ Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [524]-[526], [543]. The RE holds scheme property on trust for scheme members (s 601FC(2)), even if the scheme itself is not structured as a trust.

²³⁹ s 601FC(1)(d). See ALRC/CASAC report para 10.12. This duty is discussed in Section 7.1 of this paper.

 ²⁴⁰ s 601FC(1)(i). See ALRC/CASAC report para 10.11. The compliance plan of a scheme must set out the arrangements for ensuring that the requirement for separation of assets is complied with (s 601HA(1)(a)). The definition of 'scheme property' is discussed in Section 3.3 of this paper.
 ²⁴¹ (01FC(1)(i)) Value for for the property' is discussed in Section 3.3 of this paper.

s 601FC(1)(j). Valuation of scheme assets and liabilities is discussed at Section 15.1 of this paper.

²⁴² s 601FC(1)(k).

²⁴³ s 601FC(1)(1).

Duties under other parts of the Corporations Act and at general law

The RE may have duties at general law (such as fiduciary duties and a common law duty of care). $^{\rm 244}$

As an RE is a public company, its directors have the same duties as the directors of any other company.²⁴⁵ However, the duties imposed by the managed investment provisions in Chapter 5C (being for the benefit of scheme members) override any conflicting duty that an officer or employee has under the general corporate provisions relating to duties of officers and employees (being for the benefit of the RE, as a corporation, and, indirectly, of the RE's shareholders).²⁴⁶

The directors of the RE also have a duty to prevent the RE from trading while insolvent.²⁴⁷

In addition, directors of the RE may be personally liable in some stipulated instances in operating the scheme.²⁴⁸

Licensing provisions

As the holder of an AFSL, the RE must have adequate risk management systems for its business of operating managed investment schemes, unless the licensee is regulated by APRA,²⁴⁹ which also imposes risk management requirements.²⁵⁰ The RE's risk management system necessarily takes into account the risks of each of the schemes that it operates, though particular risks may not necessarily affect the RE in the same way that they affect an individual scheme. For instance, under the current law, an RE whose creditors in relation to a scheme have agreed to limited recourse rights does not have the same financial risk as the scheme. The RE's remuneration and expenses. The scheme's financial risks may, however, be relevant to the reputational risk of the RE as an operator of schemes. If the SLE Proposal is adopted, the RE's financial risk will only include the financial risks of schemes under its control if scheme creditors have obtained a guarantee from the RE.

Risk management is discussed in more detail in Section 5.4.

²⁴⁴ The ALRC/CASAC report envisaged that the duties it recommended would be in addition to general law duties: para 10.6. Some of the statutory duties in Chapter 5C affirm the general law duties: HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.502.3].

The general duties are set out in Part 2D.1, in particular ss 180–184.

²⁴⁶ ss 601FD(2), 601FE(2). See ALRC/CASAC report para 10.17, Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [521].

 ²⁴⁷ s 588G. Directors who fail to prevent the RE from incurring debts while insolvent are personally liable for any loss or damage suffered by creditors (s 588J), with criminal liability where this failure was dishonest (s 588G(3)).
 ²⁴⁸

²⁴⁸ s 197.

²⁴⁹ s 912A(1)(h). From July 2015, APRA-regulated registrable superannuation entity licensees (RSEs) that manage non-superannuation registered managed investment schemes (dual-regulated entities) will be subject to the risk management requirements of the Corporations Act licensing provisions for their non-superannuation activities: amended s 912A(1)(h) and new s 912A(5), introduced by the Superannuation Legislation Amendment (Service Providers and Other Governance Measures) Act 2013 Schedule 1 Items 5 and 6.

²⁵⁰ See APRA Prudential Practice Guide SPG 200 *Risk Management* (August 2010). Listed schemes are also subject to risk management requirements under the ASX *Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations with 2010 Amendments* (2nd edition) (see Section 5.2.7 of this paper).

An RE is also subject to the following licensing obligations:²⁵¹

- to do all things necessary to ensure that the financial services covered by the licence are provided efficiently, honestly and fairly²⁵²
- to have adequate arrangements for the management of conflicts of interest²⁵³
- to comply with the licence conditions²⁵⁴
- to comply with the financial services laws and take reasonable steps to ensure that its representatives comply²⁵⁵
- unless the licensee is regulated by APRA to have available adequate resources (including financial, technological and human resources) to provide the relevant financial services and to carry out supervisory arrangements²⁵⁶
- to maintain the competence to provide those financial services²⁵⁷
- to ensure that its representatives are adequately trained, and are competent, to provide the financial services²⁵⁸
- to have an internal and external dispute resolution system for retail clients²⁵⁹
- to have compensation arrangements for retail clients²⁶⁰
- to report to ASIC significant breaches of the above obligations²⁶¹
- to assist ASIC in the performance of its functions.²⁶²

ASIC has various powers under the licensing provisions. Significantly for investors in managed investment schemes, the ASIC powers include a power to suspend or cancel the

²⁵¹ In addition to the obligations in the Corporations Act, a licensee must comply with any other obligations that are prescribed by regulations: s 912A(1)(j). One regulation has been enacted pursuant to this provision. It only applies to foreign entities that are not foreign companies: Corp Reg 7.6.03B.

 $^{^{252}}$ s 912A(1)(a).

 $^{^{253}}$ s 912A(1)(a).

s 912A(1)(b). ASIC's power to impose licence conditions is in s 914A.

²⁵⁵ s 912A(1)(c), (ca). 'Financial services law' is defined in s 761A and covers various provisions in the Corporations Act, including Chapter 5C, as well as Part 2 Div 2 of the ASIC Act and Commonwealth, State and Territory legislation relating to the provision of financial services.

²⁵⁶ s 912A(1)(d). From July 2015, APRA-regulated registrable superannuation entity licensees (RSEs) that manage non-superannuation registered managed investment schemes (dual-regulated entities) will be subject to the Corporations Act licensing requirement to have adequate resources: amended s 912A(1)(d) and new s 912A(4), introduced by the *Superannuation Legislation Amendment (Service Providers and Other Governance Measures)* Act 2013 Schedule 1 Items 4 and 6.

 $^{^{257}}$ s 912A(1)(e).

²⁵⁸ s 912A(1)(f).

s 912A(1)(g), (2).

²⁶⁰ s 912B. These arrangements were the subject of the report Compensation arrangements for consumers of financial services: Report by Richard St. John (April 2012).

 $^{^{261}}$ s 912D. In relation to the obligation to comply with the financial services laws in s 912A(1)(c), the reporting obligation only applies to the stipulated financial services laws in the Corporations Act and the ASIC Act: s 912D(1)(a)(ii). This limitation does not apply to the corresponding obligation to take reasonable steps to ensure that its representatives comply with the financial services laws (s 912A(1)(ca)). This appears to be an oversight.

²⁶² s 912E.

licence of a registered scheme's RE if the scheme's members have suffered, or are likely to suffer, loss or damage because the RE has breached the Corporations Act.²⁶³

5.2.2 The constitution

Each scheme must have a constitution, which must make adequate provision for:

- the consideration that is to be paid to acquire an interest in the scheme
- the powers of the RE in relation to making investments of, or otherwise dealing with, scheme property
- the method for dealing with complaints made by members
- winding up the scheme.²⁶⁴

There are also certain rights or powers that must be included in a scheme's constitution if they are to exist:

- the rights (if any) that the RE is to have to be paid fees out of scheme property, or to be indemnified out of scheme property for liabilities or expenses incurred in relation to the performance of its duties
- the powers (if any) that the RE is to have to borrow or raise money for the purposes of the scheme
- the right (if any) that members are to have to withdraw from the scheme and the procedures for dealing with withdrawal requests.²⁶⁵

Section 6.1 of this paper discusses whether there should be any additional rights or powers that must be included in a scheme's constitution if they are to exist.

The constitution must be legally enforceable between the RE and the scheme members.²⁶⁶ The enforceability of the constitution is discussed in Section 6.2 of this paper.

The RE has a duty to ensure that the scheme's constitution meets these requirements,²⁶⁷ as well as a duty to carry out or comply with any other duty lawfully conferred by the scheme's constitution.²⁶⁸ Similarly, the RE's officers have a duty to take reasonable steps to ensure that the RE complies with the scheme's constitution.²⁶⁹

s 915B(3)(c). Other paragraphs of s 915B(3) enable ASIC to suspend or cancel an RE's licence if the RE ceases to carry on business, becomes externally administered or applies for ASIC to suspend or cancel the licence. Other ASIC powers include a power to direct a licensee to provide a written statement about its financial services (s 912C).

 $^{^{264}}$ s 601GA.

 ²⁶⁵ s 601GA(2)-(4). ASIC has stated that 'it is not sufficient to merely state in the constitution that the key elements of the withdrawal procedures are set out in a separate document, such as a PDS' (ASIC Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* at RG 134.156). Similarly, an RE's discretion to suspend the right to withdraw from a scheme should be set out in the scheme's constitution, not in another document (RG 134.165).
 ²⁶⁶ s 601GB.

²⁶⁷ s 601FC(1)(f).

²⁶⁸ s 601FC(1)(m).

 $^{^{269}}$ s 601FD(1)(f).

The RE can unilaterally amend the scheme constitution if the RE 'reasonably considers the change will not adversely affect members' rights'.²⁷⁰ Scheme members can also amend the constitution by special resolution.²⁷¹ The procedure for amending the constitution is discussed in Section 6.3 of this paper.

A company, unlike a scheme, need not have a constitution.²⁷² CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently. There appears to be a rationale for schemes to have a constitution. A scheme constitution is necessary to establish the respective rights and powers of the various parties involved in the scheme. By contrast, a company has the legal capacity and powers of an individual²⁷³ (though if the company has a constitution, that constitution 'may contain an express restriction on, or a prohibition of, the company's exercise of any of its powers'²⁷⁴).

5.2.3 The compliance plan

Each registered scheme must have a compliance plan.²⁷⁵ The requirements for compliance plans are discussed in more detail in Section 5.3 of this paper. The RE has duties to ensure that scheme's compliance plan meets those requirements²⁷⁶ and to comply with the compliance plan.²⁷⁷ Similarly, the RE's officers have a duty to take reasonable steps to ensure that the RE complies with the Corporations Act, the licence conditions, the scheme's constitution and the compliance plan.²⁷⁸

5.2.4 Meetings of scheme members

Another key aspect of the governance framework for schemes is the role of meetings of scheme members, particularly in replacing the RE of a scheme. The provisions governing the calling and conduct of meetings of scheme members are closely modelled on those applicable to companies.²⁷⁹ Issues relating to meetings of members are discussed in Chapter 8 of this paper.

5.2.5 Corporations Act requirements common to schemes and companies

Some governance requirements of the Corporations Act apply to registered schemes as well as to companies, for instance:

- the requirement to keep written financial records that correctly record and explain their transactions and financial position and performance and would enable true and fair financial statements to be prepared and audited²⁸⁰
- the requirement to prepare an annual financial report and directors' report²⁸¹

s 601GC(1)(b). The principles concerning the exercise of this power by the RE are set out in 360 Capital Re Ltd (ACN 090 939 192) v Watts (as trustees for the Watts Family Superannuation Fund).
 c (01CC(1)(c) Size P. Et l. E. C. M. (Lt (2010) NOC 207 st (72) 174)

²⁷¹ s 601GC(1)(a). See *Re Elders Forestry Management Ltd* [2012] VSC 287 at [72]-[74].

²⁷² s 125.

²⁷³ s 124.

^{2/4} s 125. ²⁷⁵ Port 50

²⁷⁵ Part 5C.4.

 $^{^{276}}$ s 601FC(1)(g).

²⁷⁷ s 601FC(1)(h).

²⁷⁸ s 601FD(1)(f).

²⁷⁹ Part 2G.4. See Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Company Law Review Act 1998* paras 10.4, 10.84.

- the requirement to have the financial report for a financial year audited²⁸²
- the requirement to provide to members a financial report, a directors' report and an auditor's report or a concise version of those reports²⁸³
- the obligation to keep registers²⁸⁴
- the provisions relating to the inspection of books of the scheme.²⁸⁵

Also, companies and schemes that are disclosing entities have the same continuous disclosure obligations.²⁸⁶

As mentioned in Section 5.2.4, the provisions governing the calling and conduct of meetings of scheme members are closely modelled on those applicable to companies.²⁸⁷ Also, as discussed in Section 5.2.1, the duties applicable to an RE, its officers and its employees are analogous to those applicable to company officers and employees, but have been adapted to ensure that the beneficiaries of the duties are the scheme members.

5.2.6 Compliance requirements common to schemes and companies

Where a company has a statutory obligation, the duty of directors and other officers to exercise their powers and discharge their duties with care and diligence²⁸⁸ requires those officers to facilitate compliance with the statutory obligation.²⁸⁹ This principle would apply to the duty of care and diligence that officers of an RE have under the managed investment provisions (see the discussion in Section 5.2.1)²⁹⁰ as well as the equivalent duty under the directors' duties provisions.²⁹¹

The factors that the courts take into account in determining penalties for a contravention of the law also provide an incentive for the adoption of compliance systems. These factors, applicable whether the contravention involves a company or a scheme, include:

²⁸¹ s 292(1). This requirement applies to registered schemes, as well as disclosing entities, public companies and large proprietary companies. The only unregistered schemes that are subject to this requirement are certain recognised New Zealand schemes that are disclosing entities (see Section 14.1 of this paper). The ALRC/CASAC report recommended that scheme operators be required to give investors in schemes for which they are responsible an annual audited report on scheme activities (para 5.25).

A scheme that is a disclosing entity must also prepare a half-year financial report and director's report (s 302). The requirements for those reports are found in Part 2M.3 Div 2. The ALRC/CASAC report recommended (at para 5.31) that half-yearly reporting requirements apply to schemes.

ASIC Class Order [CO 13/1050] allows issuers of stapled securities to present consolidated or combined financial statements.

²⁸² s 301 (see also Part 2M.1 Div 3 for audit and the auditor's report). The auditor has a right of access to the scheme's books and may make a reasonable request for any officer of the RE to give the auditor information, explanations or other assistance for the purposes of the audit or review (s 310). An officer of the RE has an obligation to allow access and give the information, explanation or other assistance requested (s 312). Those provisions refer to an officer of a registered scheme: however, that expression is taken to refer to an officer of the RE (s 285(3)). Provisions similar to ss 310 and 312 apply to controlled entities (ss 323A, 323B). For the concept of a 'controlled entity', see the definition of 'control' in s 9, s 50AA.

 ²⁸³ s 314. This requirement applies to registered schemes, as well as disclosing entities and companies. The only unregistered schemes that are subject to this requirement are certain recognised New Zealand schemes that are disclosing entities (see Section 14.1 of this paper).

²⁸⁴ Part 2C.1.

²⁸⁵ Part 2F.3.

²⁸⁶ Chapter 6CA of the Corporations Act.

²⁸⁷ Part 2G.4.

²⁸⁸ s 180. ²⁸⁹ This re

This principle was applied, for instance, in ASIC v Vines [2005] NSWSC 738 at [1182]-[1183] in relation to a company's continuous disclosure obligation.
 ACUED

²⁹⁰ s 601FD.

⁹¹ s 180.

- the existence of compliance systems, including provisions for and evidence of education and internal enforcement of such systems
- remedial and disciplinary steps taken after a contravention and directed to implementing a compliance system or improving existing systems and disciplining officers responsible for the contravention.²⁹²

Furthermore, where a business conducted by a company (whether in its own right or as the RE of a scheme) is regulated by a law of the Commonwealth, the Criminal Code provides for the elements that are to be considered in proving a criminal offence against that law. Those elements encourage a focus on compliance. The Criminal Code provides:

If intention, knowledge or recklessness is a fault element in relation to a physical element of an offence, that fault element must be attributed to a body corporate that expressly, tacitly or impliedly authorised or permitted the commission of the offence.²⁹³

The means by which such an authorisation or permission may be established include:

- proving that a corporate culture existed within the body corporate that directed, encouraged, tolerated or led to non-compliance with the relevant provision; or
- proving that the body corporate failed to create and maintain a corporate culture that required compliance with the relevant provision.²⁹⁴

5.2.7 Exchange rules and guidelines

Listed schemes must comply with the listing rules of the relevant exchange. Those schemes listed on the ASX are also expected to implement best practice guidelines promulgated by the ASX Corporate Governance Council or explain why not (the 'if not why not' approach).²⁹⁵ These guidelines cover such matters as ethical and responsible decision making, integrity in financial reporting and timely and balanced disclosure, as well as risk management.

In August 2013, the ASX Corporate Governance Council released a consultation paper seeking comments on a proposed third edition of the guidelines. It is anticipated that the third edition will be published in the first half of 2014.²⁹⁶

5.2.8 General law rules

A scheme is also subject to the general law rules applicable to the legal structure of the particular scheme (trust, contractual, limited partnership). In addition, trust law principles apply (regardless of the overall legal structure of the scheme) in relation to the holding of

 ²⁹² Australian Securities and Investments Commission, in the matter of Chemeq Limited (ACN 009 135 264) v Chemeq Limited [2006] FCA 936 at [99]. See also at [96], [112]. The Chemeq decision was applied in Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Macdonald (No 12) [2009] NSWSC 714 (see particularly at [395], [405]-[406]). See also R Baxt, 'Company law and securities: The importance of a culture of compliance' (2013) 41 Australian Business Law Review 106.
 ²⁹³ One in 122 (1) The Chemed Action of Chemed Actio

²⁹³ Section 12.3(1). The Criminal Code is in the Schedule to the *Criminal Code Act 1995*.

²⁹⁴ Criminal Code s 12.3(2)(c), (d).

²⁹⁵ ASX Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations with 2010 Amendments (2nd edition) at 2. The Principles and Recommendations use the term 'company' to encompass any listed entity, including listed managed investment schemes (trusts) and references to 'shareholders' and 'investors' include references to unitholders of unit trusts where appropriate (see at p 7).

²⁹⁶ For the application of the third edition to listed managed investment schemes, see the consultation draft of the third edition at 33.

scheme property, given that the RE 'holds scheme property on trust for scheme members'. $^{\rm 297}$

5.2.9 Remedies

Members of a scheme may have civil remedies against the RE and its directors where the scheme has been mismanaged.²⁹⁸ They also have remedies at general law against the RE for breach of its common law duty of care, as well as remedies for breach of fiduciary duties against the RE and persons involved in the breach,²⁹⁹ which could include officers of the RE.³⁰⁰

An RE may seek remedies on behalf of scheme members in various circumstances, including where there has been a breach of trust by a former RE or its officers.³⁰¹

ASIC has powers to take action against REs and persons involved for breaches of the statutory duties (discussed in Section 5.2.1 of this paper).³⁰²

5.3 Compliance

5.3.1 The compliance plan

Corporations Act requirements

Each registered scheme must have a compliance plan, which, together with the scheme's constitution, must be lodged with an application to register the scheme.³⁰³ The lodged copy of the compliance plan must be signed by all the directors of the RE.³⁰⁴

The compliance plan of a registered scheme must set out adequate measures that the RE must apply in operating the scheme to ensure compliance with the Corporations Act and the scheme's constitution.³⁰⁵ Compliance with the Corporations Act includes compliance

²⁹⁷ s 601FC(2).

²⁹⁸ See, for instance, ss 601MA, 1324, 1325.

²⁹⁹ Under the principles in *Barnes v Addy* (1874) LR 9 Ch App 244.

³⁰⁰ For a discussion of members' remedies, see P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶75-200.

³⁰¹ See, for instance, ss 1317J(2) and 1317H. An RE may also act under general law principles to protect the interests of scheme members, and in some circumstances may be under a duty to do so. For instance, in *Young v Murphy* (1994) 12 ACLC 558 at 562, the Court observed that:

The standing of a trustee to take proceedings to have a breach of trust redressed against a trustee or former trustee or a stranger who has become liable to redress a breach of trust is well recognised. Not only may a trustee take such proceedings, but he runs the risk of himself committing a breach of trust if he fails to do so.

See also *Permanent Trustee Australia Ltd v Perpetual Trustee Co Ltd* (1994) 15 ACSR 722. The RE's power to recover is discussed in more detail in P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶76-100-¶76-500.

³⁰² ss 1324, 1325, a compensation order under ss 1317J(1), 1317H, ASIC Act s 50.

³⁰³ s 601EA(4)(b), Part 5C.4.

³⁰⁴ s 601HC.

⁰⁵ s 601HA(1). It is also one of the duties of an RE as the holder of an Australian financial services licence to comply, and take reasonable steps to ensure that its representatives comply, with the financial services laws (s 912A(1)(c), (ca)). Furthermore, a licensee (other than one regulated by APRA) must have available adequate resources to carry out supervisory arrangements (s 912A(1)(d)). From July 2015, APRA-regulated registrable superannuation entity licensees (RSEs) that manage non-superannuation registered managed investment schemes (dual-regulated entities) will be subject to the Corporations Act licensing requirement to have adequate resources: amended s 912A(1)(d) and new s 912A(4), introduced by the *Superannuation Legislation Amendment (Service Providers and Other Governance Measures) Act 2013* Schedule 1 Items 4 and 6.

with conditions that ASIC imposes on the RE's licence³⁰⁶ and compliance with the compliance plan itself.³⁰⁷

The matters that the Corporations Act specifies for inclusion in the compliance plan are the arrangements for ensuring that:

- all scheme property is clearly identified as scheme property and held separately from property of the RE and property of any other scheme³⁰⁸
- the compliance committee (if one is required³⁰⁹) functions properly, including adequate arrangements relating to membership, frequency of meetings, reports to the RE and access to various sources of information³¹⁰
- the scheme property is valued at appropriate regular intervals³¹¹
- compliance with the plan is audited³¹²
- adequate records of the scheme's operations are kept.³¹³

The RE must ensure that the scheme's compliance plan contains these arrangements as well as any other measures that are needed to ensure compliance with the Corporations Act.³¹⁴

There is also provision for compliance plans to include any other matter prescribed by the regulations.³¹⁵ There are no relevant regulations.

ASIC guidance

ASIC Regulatory Guide 132 *Managed investments: Compliance plans* (RG 132) sets out the following guidance on how to prepare a compliance plan for a managed investment scheme:

- REs should undertake a structured and systematic process that:
 - considers their obligations under the Corporations Act and the scheme constitution, including the outcomes that those obligations are designed to deliver
 - identifies the risks of non-compliance with each obligation posed by the operations of the scheme, given various relevant factors including the scheme's nature, environment, size, members and asset types
 - establishes measures designed to meet each of those risks, taking into account the likelihood and impact of failure to achieve the desired outcome of the relevant obligation³¹⁶

³⁰⁶ s 912A(1)(b) (a duty of the RE as holder of an Australian financial services licence).

 ³⁰⁷ s 601FC(1)(h) (a duty of the RE). An officer of the RE of a registered scheme must take all reasonable steps to ensure that the RE complies with the scheme's compliance plan (s 601FD(1)(f)(iv)).
 ³⁰⁸ cOULA(1)(s) Sectors (O1EC(1)(i))

⁵⁰⁸ s 601HA(1)(a). See also s 601FC(1)(i).

³⁰⁹ See s 601JA.

³¹⁰ s 601HA(1)(b).

s 601HA(1)(c).

s 601HA(1)(d). See also s 601HG.

 $^{^{313}}$ s 601HA(1)(e).

s 601FC(1)(g). The requirements are in s 601HA.

³¹⁵ s 601HA(1)(f).

- the compliance plan should describe the key structures, systems and processes with sufficient detail to enable ASIC and the scheme auditor to assess whether the RE has complied, but without detailing every aspect³¹⁷
- a compliance plan should be tailored to the individual scheme³¹⁸
- compliance plans should be focused on protecting the interests of scheme members.³¹⁹ At a minimum, compliance plans should ensure that:
 - scheme property is held in a way that minimises the risk of loss by misappropriation or through insolvency of the RE³²⁰
 - the interests of the RE or its related parties are not placed above the interests of the member³²¹
 - the RE and its officers and employees will not profit from improper use of information³²²
 - there is adherence to the scheme's investment policy³²³
 - members are told all information necessary for them to make decisions about their holdings
 - scheme members of the same class are treated equally and all scheme members are treated fairly³²⁴
 - members do not suffer loss because the RE does not act, or its officers or employees do not act, with reasonable care and diligence or otherwise fail in their duties.³²⁵

These measures should be documented in the compliance plan.³²⁶ The compliance plan should also contain arrangements for the RE continuously to monitor, review and audit the outcomes of its compliance activities.³²⁷

There are also provisions in the Corporations Act and RG 132 for the compliance plan of one registered scheme to incorporate parts of the compliance plan of another registered scheme of the same RE.³²⁸

RG 132 does not provide a checklist of what should be in a compliance plan.³²⁹

³¹⁶ RG 132.2, RG 132.10-RG 132.11.

³¹⁷ RG 132.4, RG 132.7, RG 132.17-RG 132.19.

³¹⁸ RG 132.6(a), RG 132.8.

³¹⁹ RG 132.6(b), RG 132.12.

³²⁰ cf s 601FC(1)(i). RG 132 at p 9 gives as examples of what might be included in a compliance plan the controls that ensure that scheme assets are identified appropriately and separated from those of the RE and other schemes.

³²¹ cf ss 601FC(1)(c), 601FD(1)(c).

³²² cf ss 601FC(1)(e), 601FD(1)(d), 601FE(1)(a).

The role of investment guidelines in scheme governance is discussed in Section 5.7.

³²⁴ cf the duty of the RE in s 601FC(1)(d). This duty is discussed in Section 7.1 of this paper. ³²⁵ (01FC(1)(d), C01FD(1)(d))

 $^{^{325}}$ cf ss 601FC(1)(b), 601FD(1)(b). 326 PC 122 12 PC 122 15 PC 122

³²⁶ RG 132.13, RG 132.15–RG 132.16.

³²⁷ RG 132.14.

³²⁸ s 601HB, RG 132.20-132.22.

³²⁹ RG 132.3.

In addition to RG 132, ASIC has issued regulatory guides containing commentary on compliance plans for particular types of schemes.³³⁰ Those regulatory guides include advice that better compliance plans:

- use plain language
- include an overview about the plan, its scope and aim and where it sits in the RE's compliance and risk management framework
- contain clear information about relevant obligations, the risks of non-compliance with those obligations, procedures to meet the obligations, how those procedures are monitored and who is responsible for monitoring
- focus on the tasks that staff must perform, to enable them to find out easily who is responsible for a certain task, when or how often the task must be performed, how they can meet their obligations and how their work will be monitored
- state when reporting on compliance must take place, using specific dates or references to timeframes (for instance, 'no less than monthly')
- outline how breaches are reported, who is responsible for rectifying them and what action needs to be taken.

In addition, ASIC guidance on disclosure for particular types of scheme requires that the compliance plans for those schemes contain adequate procedures to ensure that REs comply with their initial and ongoing disclosure and advertising obligations.³³¹

5.3.2 The compliance committee

Where less than half of the directors of the RE are external directors, the RE must establish a compliance committee to report on the RE's compliance with the compliance plan.³³²

The functions of a scheme's compliance committee are:

- to monitor the extent to which the RE complies with the compliance plan and to report on its findings to the RE
- to report to the RE any breach of the Corporations Act or the scheme's constitution of which the committee becomes aware or that it suspects
- to report to ASIC if the committee is of the view that the RE has not taken, or does not propose to take, appropriate action to deal with a matter reported to it

³³⁰ Regulatory Guide 116 Commentary on compliance plans: Agricultural industry schemes, Regulatory Guide 117 Commentary on compliance plans: Financial asset schemes, Regulatory Guide 118 Commentary on compliance plans: Contributory mortgage schemes, Regulatory Guide 119 Commentary on compliance plans: Pooled mortgage schemes, Regulatory Guide 120 Commentary on compliance plans: Property schemes.

 ³³¹ Regulatory Guide 45 Mortgage schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, particularly at RG 45.179-RG 45.180, Regulatory Guide 46 Unlisted property schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, particularly at RG 46.168.
 ³³² Particularly at RG 46.168.

³³² Part 5C.5, in particular ss 601JA(1), 601JC.

• to assess at regular intervals whether the compliance plan is adequate, to report to the RE on the assessment and to make recommendations to the RE about any changes that it considers should be made to the plan.³³³

There are no legislative requirements concerning the experience, competence or qualifications required for a person to be a compliance committee member (though the compliance plan must include adequate arrangements relating to the membership of the compliance committee³³⁴).

There are requirements about the minimum number of members of a compliance committee,³³⁵ its overall composition,³³⁶ its functions,³³⁷ the duties of its members,³³⁸ the circumstances in which the RE can indemnify, and pay insurance premiums for, the members of the committee³³⁹ the keeping of minutes of meetings and records of recommendations and reports³⁴⁰ and disclosure of conflicts of interest.³⁴¹

The compliance plan must include adequate arrangements relating to how often compliance committee meetings are to be held and the committee's reports and recommendations to the RE.³⁴² In other respects, compliance committees may regulate themselves and their proceedings as they consider appropriate (as long as they do so consistently with the compliance plan).³⁴³

A member of a scheme's compliance committee has qualified privilege in respect of a statement concerning the operation of the scheme made by or on behalf of the committee, or a member of the committee, to the RE or to ASIC.³⁴⁴ This qualified privilege does not continue once a person ceases to be a member of a compliance committee.

ASIC has observed:

The compliance committee is intended to act as an intermediary between the operational compliance unit and board of directors in relation to compliance monitoring, assessment and reporting. Given ASIC's finite resources, the compliance committee also plays an important role as 'gatekeeper'.³⁴⁵

 ³³³ s 601JC. In carrying out its functions, the compliance committee may commission independent legal, accounting or other professional advice or assistance, at the reasonable expense of the RE (s 601JC(2)).
 ³³⁴ could (b)(b)(b)(b)

s 601HA(1)(b)(i).

 $^{^{335}}$ s 601JB(1), (5)-(7).

³³⁶ s 601JB(1)-(4). ³³⁷ s 601JC

³³⁸ s 601JC.

³³⁹ s 601JF-601JG.

³⁴⁰ a 601 III

³⁴⁰ s 601JH. ³⁴¹ s 601JJ.

³⁴² s 601HA(1)(b)(ii), (iii).

³⁴³ s 601JH(1).

³⁴⁴ s 601JE. ³⁴⁵ BIC Tria

PJC Trio report, para 1.43. KPMG, in its submission to the PJC Trio inquiry, noted that the purpose of compliance committees is independently monitoring the area performing the primary compliance function of the RE and reporting on its functioning to the RE's board. However, KPMG also observed that the independent operation of the committee may be compromised given that the RE has the responsibility for ensuring the proper functioning of the compliance committee and the committee meets only a few times a year (PJC Trio report, paras 5.17-5.18).

5.3.3 Audit of the compliance plan

Corporations Act

Compliance with a scheme's compliance plan must be audited each year.³⁴⁶ ASIC has said:

The purpose of requiring an audit of the compliance plan is to ensure the compliance plan is current at all times. $^{\rm 347}$

Within three months after the end of a financial year of a scheme, the auditor of the scheme's compliance plan must:

- examine the compliance plan
- carry out an audit of the RE's compliance with the compliance plan during the financial year
- give the RE a report that states whether, in the auditor's opinion:
 - the RE complied with the scheme's compliance plan, and
 - the plan continues to meet the Corporations Act requirements.³⁴⁸

The compliance plan auditor must be a company auditor registered under the Corporations Act.³⁴⁹ However, the auditor cannot be:

- an associate of the RE
- an agent holding scheme property on behalf of the RE or an associate of such an agent
- the auditor of the RE's financial statements³⁵⁰

though the auditor of the compliance plan and the auditor of the RE's financial statements may work for the same firm of auditors or audit company, as may the lead auditor or review auditor of the compliance plan (on the one hand) and the lead auditor or review auditor of the RE's financial statements (on the other hand).³⁵¹

In some instances, there may be an overlap between the financial services licensing requirements for REs (which may, in particular cases, specifically require an audit) and the auditing standards and compliance plans for the schemes that they manage. The proposal in the 2012 CAMAC report that each new scheme be operated only by a sole–function RE^{352} might reduce the potential for overlap between any audit of the RE and the audit of the scheme.

³⁴⁶ s 601HG(1).

³⁴⁷ PJC Trio report para 1.42.

 ³⁴⁸ s 601HG. Auditing and Assurance Standards Board GS 013 Special Considerations in the Audit of Compliance Plans of Managed Investment Schemes interprets this requirement as meaning that the plan continues to meet the Corporations Act requirements as at the end of the scheme's financial year (para 22, footnote 4).
 ³⁴⁹ a 601UIC(1)

³⁴⁹ s 601HG(1).

 $^{^{350}}$ s 601HG(2).

 $^{^{351}}_{352}$ s 601HG(2A).

³⁵² Section 1.6.1.

When a meeting of members is being held, the auditor of the compliance plan must be given written notice of the meeting and any other communications relating to the meeting that a scheme member is entitled to receive.³⁵³

ASIC guidance

The measures in the compliance plan should be set out with enough certainty to allow the auditor of the compliance plan (as well as ASIC) to assess whether the RE has complied with the compliance plan.³⁵⁴

Auditing and Assurance Standards Board guidance

Auditing and Assurance Standards Board GS 013 *Special Considerations in the Audit of Compliance Plans of Managed Investment Schemes* gives guidance for those planning, conducting and reporting on the audit of a scheme's compliance plan,³⁵⁵ including the following:

Audit engagement letter

- the terms of the compliance plan audit engagement with the RE may be outlined in an audit engagement letter³⁵⁶
- the audit engagement letter may also:
 - outline arrangements for liaison with the RE's compliance committee (if there is one), other compliance advisers and other auditors, including the auditor of the RE's financial report and the auditor of the scheme's financial report³⁵⁷
 - clarify the respective roles of the RE's directors and auditor³⁵⁸

Inherent limitations of auditing compliance with the compliance plan

- an audit opinion is expressed in terms of reasonable assurance, as it cannot constitute a guarantee that the compliance plan is completely free from any deficiency or that all compliance breaches have been detected³⁵⁹
- the auditor performs tests periodically throughout the financial year, as there are practical limitations in requiring an auditor to perform a continuous examination of the compliance plan³⁶⁰

Planning and conduct of the audit

• as compliance plans vary between different REs and their respective schemes, it will be necessary for the auditor to apply professional judgement when applying audit procedures and evaluating compliance plans and the design of compliance measures,

³⁵³ ss 252G, 252H.

³⁵⁴ RG 132.4. See also Auditing and Assurance Standards Board GS 013 Special Considerations in the Audit of Compliance Plans of Managed Investment Schemes at para 12.

ASIC is consulting on various matters relating to the resignation, removal and replacement of auditors: Consultation Paper 209 *Resignation, removal and replacement of auditors: Update to RG 26* (May 2013).

ASAE 3000 Assurance Engagements Other than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information and ASAE 3100 Compliance Engagements are also relevant to these audits.

³⁵⁶ para 18.

³⁵⁷ para 19.

³⁵⁸ para 20.

³⁵⁹ para 23.

³⁶⁰ para 24.

having regard to the size and complexity of the particular scheme under examination $^{3 6 \mathrm{l}}$

- the auditor considers materiality in the context of the RE's compliance objectives when determining the nature, timing and extent of audit procedures and evaluating the effect of identified compliance plan breaches or weaknesses in compliance measures³⁶²
- the auditor considers the adequacy of the measures in the compliance plan, key responsibilities and risks, processes to implement the measures and processes established by the RE to monitor adherence to the compliance plan,³⁶³ as well as the scheme's constitution, any conditions on the RE's licence, any recent changes to the compliance plan, any changes to the operation of the scheme, any legislative changes and various auditors' and other reports³⁶⁴

The audit report

- the auditor is expected to report significant detected breaches that, either individually or collectively, the auditor judges to be material (based on qualitative as well as quantitative factors)³⁶⁵
- before issuing the auditor's report on the compliance plan audit, the auditor seeks a written representation from the directors of the RE containing their assertions that the RE has complied with the scheme's compliance plan during the financial year and that the plan continues to meet the requirements of Part 5C.4³⁶⁶
- the report is addressed to the scheme's RE.³⁶⁷

5.4 Risk management

Corporations Act requirements

The other major element of the internal monitoring framework derives from the fact that the RE of a managed investment scheme must have an Australian financial services licence. One of the licensee obligations is to have adequate risk management systems³⁶⁸ (unless the licensee is regulated by APRA,³⁶⁹ which also imposes risk management requirements³⁷⁰).

 $^{^{361}}_{362}$ para 26.

³⁶² paras 27-28. However, there is no express provision that permits an auditor to disregard immaterial non-compliance.

 $^{^{363}}_{364}$ paras 31-32.

³⁶⁴ para 33.

³⁶⁵ paras 29-30. However, there is no express provision that permits an auditor to disregard immaterial non-compliance.

³⁶⁶ para 38.

³⁶⁷ para 39. Other matters are set out in paras 34-37. The report is also lodged with ASIC and is available for public inspection.

³⁶⁸ s 912A(1)(h). A person's application to become a licensee must include information about the person's arrangements for complying with the general licensee obligations (s 913A(a), Corp Reg 7.6.03(g)).

³⁶⁹ s 912A(1)(h). From July 2015, APRA-regulated registrable superannuation entity licensees (RSEs) that manage non-superannuation registered managed investment schemes (dual-regulated entities) will be subject to the risk management requirements of the Corporations Act licensing provisions for their non-superannuation activities: amended s 912A(1)(h) and new s 912A(5), introduced by the *Superannuation Legislation Amendment (Service Providers and Other Governance Measures) Act 2013* Schedule 1 Items 5 and 6.

³⁷⁰ See APRA Prudential Practice Guide SPG 200 *Risk Management* (August 2010).

ASIC guidance

ASIC has provided guidance on what this risk management obligation requires, both generally for all AFS licensees and specifically for REs.

Regulatory Guide 104 *Licensing: Meeting the general obligations* (2007) (RG 104) provides general guidance on what ASIC looks for when assessing the general AFS licensee obligations, including the requirement to have adequate risk management systems.³⁷¹ RG 104 states that ASIC expects that a licensee's compliance measures will take into account the specific compliance risks of its business, especially those that may materially affect consumers or market integrity.³⁷² The guide requires that a licensee's risk management system:

- be based on a structured and systematic process that takes into account the licensee's obligations under the Corporations Act
- identify and evaluate risks faced by its business, focusing on risks that adversely affect consumers or market integrity (this includes risks of non-compliance with the financial services laws)
- establish and maintain controls designed to manage or mitigate those risks
- fully implement and monitor those controls to ensure they are effective.³⁷³

It states that risk management systems will depend on the nature, scale and complexity of the licensee's business and its risk profile.³⁷⁴

ASIC Report 298 Adequacy of risk management systems of responsible entities (September 2012) presents the results of a review, conducted in 2011-12, of how REs specifically managed financial, investment and liquidity risk. Key findings of that report included:

- some of the most sophisticated risk management systems (adopted by REs that were part of an APRA-related group) were based on a 'three lines of defence' risk management model focused on checks and balances for management, compliance and risk management, and independent audit
- the REs covered by the review generally appeared to demonstrate compliance with their obligation as AFS licensees to maintain adequate risk management systems, although improvements could be made, particularly for non-APRA regulated REs
- each of the selected REs had a unique risk management system that reflected the nature, scale and complexity of its financial services business
- a resource adequacy risk specific to small REs was that the skills and experience required by the RE were concentrated in one or two key people and/or that the RE may rely too much on compliance and risk management consultants to establish and monitor risk management systems

³⁷¹ s 912A(1)(h).

³⁷² RG 104.42.

³⁷³ RG 104.62. See also RG 104.47.

³⁷⁴ RG 104.63.

- the REs relied on disclosure of investment and liquidity risks, the responsibility for which they then regarded as being with the investors
- most of the selected REs conducted little or no stress testing and, where it was conducted, there were diverse approaches
- most of the selected REs indicated that their risk management system did not change as a result of the global financial crisis.

Subsequently, ASIC released Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities* (March 2013), which consulted on proposals for more targeted requirements for risk management systems of REs and draft guidance for complying with these requirements.

Most recently, ASIC's Regulatory Guide 133 *Managed investments and custodial or depository services: Holding assets* gave some risk management guidance in relation to the holding of assets.³⁷⁵

Richard St. John report

A possible risk management system for schemes was raised in the report *Compensation* arrangements for consumers of financial services: Report by Richard St. John (April 2012):

One possibility would be to require responsible entities of managed investment schemes to have a risk management system that reflects the nature, scale and complexity of its business. The risk management system might also require independent scrutiny, such as an assessment by an auditor that the controls adequately safeguard investment assets held on a pooled basis and mitigate the risk of fraud. Licensees would be expected to include a process to monitor their risks on an ongoing basis and update their controls as required.³⁷⁶

ASX

The ASX *Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations with 2010 Amendments* (2nd edition) are relevant for managed investment schemes listed on the ASX (see Section 5.2.7 of this paper).³⁷⁷ *Principle 7 Recognise and manage risk* states:

Companies should establish a sound system of risk oversight and management and internal control.

- Recommendation 7.1: Companies should establish policies for the oversight and management of material business risks and disclose a summary of those policies.
- Recommendation 7.2: The board should require management to design and implement the risk management and internal control system to manage the company's material business risks and report to it on whether those risks are being managed effectively. The board should disclose that management has reported to it as to the effectiveness of the company's management of its material business risks.

³⁷⁵ See RG 133.40 (risks associated with employee functions and measures to deal with fraud risks), RG 133.51 (pre-contract inquiries in relation to the RE's clients) and RG 133.74 (the risks of the RE engaging another party to hold scheme assets).

³⁷⁶ para 3.55.

The Principles and Recommendations use the term 'company' to encompass any listed entity, including listed managed investment schemes (trusts) (see at p 7).

- Recommendation 7.3: The board should disclose whether it has received assurance from the chief executive officer (or equivalent) and the chief financial officer (or equivalent) that the declaration provided in accordance with section 295A of the Corporations Act is founded on a sound system of risk management and internal control and that the system is operating effectively in all material respects in relation to financial reporting risks.
- Recommendation 7.4: Companies should provide the information indicated in the Guide to reporting on Principle 7.

In August 2013, the ASX Corporate Governance Council released for comment a proposed third edition of the *Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations*.³⁷⁸ The proposed revision of *Principle 7 Recognise and manage risk* states:

A listed entity should establish a sound risk management framework and periodically review the effectiveness of that framework.

- Recommendation 7.1: The board of a listed entity should:
 - (a) have a risk committee which:
 - (1) has at least three members, a majority of whom are independent directors; and
 - (2) is chaired by an independent director,

and disclose

- (3) the charter of the committee; 379
- (4) the members of the committee; and
- (5) as at the end of each reporting period, the number of times the committee met throughout the period and the individual attendances of the members at those meetings; or
- (b) include within the responsibilities of the audit committee the responsibilities normally undertaken by a risk committee;³⁸⁰ or
- (c) if it does not have a risk committee (whether as a stand-alone committee or as part of the responsibilities of the audit committee), disclose that fact and the processes it employs for identifying, measuring, monitoring and managing the material business risks it faces.

³⁷⁸ For the application of the third edition to listed managed investment schemes, see the consultation draft of the third edition at 33.

⁷⁹ The draft states (at 29) that the role of the risk committee, which would be set out in its charter, 'is usually to review and make recommendations to the board in relation to:

the adequacy of the entity's processes for identifying, measuring, monitoring and managing the material business risks it faces;

any incident involving fraud or other break down of the entity's internal controls; and

[•] the entity's insurance program, having regard to the entity's business and the insurable risks associated with its business'.

The charter would also confer on the committee the powers necessary to perform its role, which would usually include 'the right to obtain information, interview management and internal and external auditors (with or without management present), and seek advice from external consultants or specialists where the committee considers that necessary or appropriate'.

³⁸⁰ The draft states (at footnote 28): 'If the responsibilities of the audit committee are expanded to cover the responsibilities that would normally be undertaken by a risk committee, it is generally a good idea to refer to the committee as the "audit and risk committee" so that investors understand the full extent of the role undertaken by the committee.'

- Recommendation 7.2: The board or a committee of the board should:
 - (a) review the entity's risk management framework with management at least annually to satisfy itself that it continues to be sound, to determine whether there have been any changes in the material business risks the entity faces and to ensure that they remain within the risk appetite set by the board; and
 - (b) disclose in relation to each reporting period, whether such a review has taken place.
- Recommendation 7.3: A listed entity should disclose:
 - (a) if it has an internal audit function, how the function is structured and what role it performs; or
 - (b) if it does not have an internal audit function, that fact and the processes it employs for evaluating and continually improving the effectiveness of its risk management and internal control processes.
- Recommendation 7.4: A listed entity should disclose whether, and if so how, it has regard to economic, environmental and social sustainability risks.

International

There are international guidelines on risk management for schemes.

The International Organization of Securities Commissions (IOSCO) publication *Methodology For Assessing Implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation* (2011) states that the regulatory standards for schemes should require a comprehensive risk management framework supported by an independent risk management function, appropriate to the size, complexity and profile of the scheme.³⁸¹ IOSCO has also published principles of liquidity risk management for collective investment schemes.³⁸²

In addition, there is an international standard for risk management, which is not specific to the managed funds sector.³⁸³

Risk management standards for schemes might also draw on international standards applicable to companies. The *OECD Principles for Corporate Governance* (2004) require that companies have systems for risk management.³⁸⁴

Other jurisdictions have adopted risk management standards. For instance, the United Kingdom Corporate Governance Code (2012) requires company boards to:

- determine the nature and extent of the significant risks they are willing to take in achieving their strategic objectives³⁸⁵
- maintain sound risk management and internal control systems³⁸⁶

³⁸¹ This requirement relates to Principle 28, which relates to ensuring appropriate oversight. Principle 28 is one of a set of principles relating to collective investment schemes and hedge funds.

Final report, *Principles of liquidity risk management for collective investment schemes* (FR 03/13, March 2013).

³⁸³ ISO 31000:2009 Risk management: Principles and guidelines. This standard was based on an Australia/New Zealand initiative and was developed from AS/NZS 4360:2004. See also Risk management guidelines - Companion to AS/NZS ISO 31000:2009 (SA/SNZ HB 436:2013).

³⁸⁴ Principle VI.D.7.

Section C.2.

• at least annually conduct a review of the effectiveness of the company's risk management and internal control systems and report to shareholders that they have done so.³⁸⁷

Also, guidance on risk management for investment companies has been introduced by the Monetary Authority of Singapore (MAS)³⁸⁸ and the Bundesanstalt für Finanzdienstleistungsaufsicht (BaFin).³⁸⁹

5.5 Assessment of the current scheme governance framework

5.5.1 Comparison with the corporate governance framework

As discussed in Section 5.2.1, many of the duties of the RE and its officers and employees under the scheme provisions are analogous to those of officers and employees of a company under the general Corporations Act provisions (though the scheme duties of officers and employees of an RE³⁹⁰ take priority over their general duties). Also, as discussed above, the scheme governance and corporate governance frameworks have in common certain Corporations Act requirements (Section 5.2.5), certain factors favouring a culture of compliance (Section 5.2.6) and, in the case of schemes and companies listed on the ASX, the ASX Listing Rules and ASX Corporate Governance Council guidelines (Section 5.2.7).

However, some key investor protection features of corporate governance do not apply to schemes.

While scheme members can remove the RE of a scheme,³⁹¹ they have no role in the appointment or replacement of the directors of the RE. By contrast, a company's shareholders can appoint its directors by resolution in general meeting³⁹² (unless the company's constitution provides otherwise³⁹³). Similarly, company shareholders can remove a director (the constitution of a proprietary company can provide otherwise,³⁹⁴ but this right is always available to members of a public company³⁹⁵).

Scheme members also do not have access to the statutory derivative action procedure³⁹⁶ (under which they might be able to bring proceedings against defaulting officers of the RE on behalf of the RE where the RE itself was unwilling to take action), nor is the oppression remedy³⁹⁷ available to them.

In addition, a wide-ranging body of law (including case law) and practice that provides a well-established set of rules for corporate governance has developed over time. Industry

³⁸⁶ ibid

³⁸⁷ Code Provision C.2.1.

 ³⁸⁸ 'MAS Implements Enhanced Regulatory Regime for Fund Management Companies', MAS media release, 6 August 2012.

 ³⁸⁹ BaFin Circular 4/2010 (WA) Minimum requirements for the compliance function and additional requirements governing rules of conduct, organisation and transparency pursuant to sections 31 et seq. of the Securities Trading Act (Wertpapierhandelsgesetz—WpHG) for Investment Services Enterprises (2011).

³⁹⁰ s 601FD.

³⁹¹ s 601FM.

³⁹² s 201G.

Section 201G is a replaceable rule. A replaceable rule can be displaced or modified by the company's constitution (s 135(2)).
 In the section of t

³⁹⁴ s 203C, which is a replaceable rule (see previous footnote).

³⁹⁵ s 203D.

³⁹⁶ Part 2F.1A.

³⁹⁷ Part 2F.1.

bodies run courses to promote awareness of corporate governance law and practice on the part of those who manage companies. Schemes (many of which are major businesses) are a discrete legislative structure, designed to be a passive investment vehicle, and do not have the same breadth of entrenched governance law and practice as is available for companies. It cannot be automatically assumed that the courts would apply corporate governance jurisprudence to scheme governance.

The absence of these corporate governance elements from the scheme governance framework raises the question whether some additional governance features for schemes, to provide investors in schemes with governance protection comparable to that for investors in companies, are required. Under the current regulatory framework, these additional features are provided by the scheme's constitution,³⁹⁸ the compliance requirements (consisting of a compliance plan and either a majority of external directors of the RE or a compliance committee) and the risk management obligations of the RE (which encompass the risks faced by the schemes that it operates). In practice, a scheme may also have an investment manager and a custodian, though these roles are not required by the Corporations Act.

Sections 5.5.2 and 5.5.3 of this paper discuss the operation of the compliance and risk management elements of the current framework in practice, while Section 5.6 discusses possible options for reforming the current compliance/risk management structure.

5.5.2 Compliance

There has been a tendency for compliance plans to be cast in general terms, rather than designed to suit the circumstances of the particular schemes to which they relate. The measures stated in those plans are then supplemented by detailed compliance procedures and processes in separate manuals.

There are several possible reasons for this trend:

- the range of matters that the Corporations Act requires to be included in compliance plans³⁹⁹ is limited
- liability for breach of a compliance plan attaches to any contravention of the plan rather than just material contraventions (so that the fewer the number of specific requirements in the plan, the less opportunity there is for breaches that would attract liability)⁴⁰⁰
- many compliance risks and the measures that an RE will apply to deal with them apply to schemes generally or to all schemes of a particular kind.

This tendency to have general compliance plans is contrary to ASIC guidance, which advises that a compliance plan should be tailored to the individual scheme⁴⁰¹ and contain sufficiently certain measures to allow ASIC and the auditor of the compliance plan to

³⁹⁸ A company may, but does not have to, have a constitution: its internal management may be governed by the replaceable rules in the Corporations Act (see s 135), by a constitution or by a combination of both (s 134). If a company has a constitution, the Corporations Act does not prescribe any matters that it must contain. By contrast, certain matters are prescribed for inclusion in a scheme constitution (see s 601GA and the discussion at Sections 5.2.2 and 6.1 of this paper).

³⁹⁹ s 601HA(1).

⁴⁰⁰ PJC Trio report paras 4.50, 5.19, 5.21.

⁴⁰¹ RG 132.6(a).

assess whether the RE has complied with the compliance plan.⁴⁰² Furthermore, reduced detail in the compliance plan may reduce the likelihood of an auditor identifying non-compliance with the compliance plan.

Given the general nature of many compliance plans, compliance plan audits, which are only required to 'audit compliance with the scheme's compliance plan',⁴⁰³ are often similarly limited in nature. They are backward-looking in that they examine whether the past conduct of the scheme complied with relevant requirements (though the auditor must give an opinion on whether the plan continues to meet the statutory requirements⁴⁰⁴). They do not deal with the broader operation of a scheme's business, including how it identifies and manages risk. Such a broader purpose would assist in conducting the scheme's business and planning for the future and might form part of any risk management framework specifically for schemes (as opposed to risk management systems for the REs that operate them) (see Section 5.6).

An ASIC review of compliance plan audits for the 2011-12 financial year has also revealed other deficiencies in these audits. It found that, where certain functions are outsourced (for instance, custodial or investment administration or back-office accounting), compliance plan auditors often rely on the auditors of the service organizations in relation to:

- the design, implementation and/or effectiveness of operating controls
- specific assertions such as valuation and existence of investments.⁴⁰⁵

ASIC found that auditors of compliance plans did not always obtain sufficient and appropriate audit evidence on which to base their conclusions in areas such as:

- whether the compliance plan continued to meet the statutory requirements (Part 5C.4)
- the adequacy of procedures for reporting and assessing breaches of the compliance plan
- the assessment of whether the service organization auditor's report could be relied on in relation to outsourced functions, risk assessments performed by the auditors, and the relationship to work performed on areas of the compliance plan audit
- the testing of specific areas, such as subsequent events up to the date of issuing the compliance plan audit report, calculations of net tangible assets (for the RE) and cash flow projections.⁴⁰⁶

5.5.3 Risk management

ASIC Report 298 Adequacy of risk management systems of responsible entities (September 2012) found that the REs that ASIC selected for review generally appeared to demonstrate compliance with their licensing obligation to maintain adequate risk

⁴⁰² RG 132.4.

⁴⁰³ s 601HG(1).

 $^{^{404}}$ s 601HG(3)(c).

⁴⁰⁵ ASIC Report 317 Audit inspection program report for 2011–12, para 56.

⁴⁰⁶ id at para 57.

management systems.⁴⁰⁷ However, the report identified various inadequacies in the risk management systems of the selected REs, including:⁴⁰⁸

- the risk management systems did not change in response to significant events that affected the risk profile of the relevant scheme, such as the global financial crisis
- small REs had the following specific resource adequacy risks:
 - concentration of the skills and experience required by the RE to successfully run a financial services business in one or two people who are crucial to its operation or have dominance in its culture (key person risk)
 - overreliance on external compliance and risk management consultants, who are not closely linked to the organization, to establish and monitor risk management systems
- little or no stress testing by most of the selected REs that are not part of an APRA-regulated group. Where stress testing practices are adopted, there appears to be a diversity of approach, which may be explained by the nature, scale and complexity of an RE's business.

The report also identified the following areas that may require further attention from some of the selected REs:

- the extent to which risk management systems are embedded in strategic and business planning, as well as day-to-day operations
- risk appetite
- risk identification, assessment and management (particularly where the approach taken to these involves electronic systems designed and tested by external compliance and risk management consultants without consideration by the board of the RE or an independent risk or compliance committee)
- treatment of residual risk (the remaining risk after the exercise of risk controls)
- the impact of the global financial crisis on risk management systems.⁴⁰⁹

Any risk management framework specifically for schemes (see Section 5.6) might take into account the matters raised in ASIC Report 298.

5.6 Reform options

5.6.1 Overview

Extension of the corporate governance framework to schemes

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

⁴⁰⁷ Table 2 at p 15.

 $^{^{408}}$ Table 1 at pp 5-6.

⁴⁰⁹ paras 33-56.

One way of applying that approach in the governance context would be to extend to schemes some of the features of the corporate governance framework that do not currently apply to schemes. For instance, the categories of those having standing to bring an action for oppression⁴¹⁰ or to initiate a statutory derivative action⁴¹¹ could be extended to include, where the company is an RE, members of a registered scheme that the RE operates.

However, it would not be desirable to replicate the control that shareholders have over the personnel who manage the company in the context of schemes. It would be inappropriate to give scheme members the power to vote on the appointment or removal of the directors of the RE. An RE is a company with its own shareholders, who should not have their votes diluted by persons who are external to the company. Those external persons could be numerous if the RE operates a large scheme or a large number of schemes.

Also, it is not possible simply to apply to schemes the considerable body of corporate governance law and practice that has developed over a lengthy period of time (see Section 5.5.1). While the regulatory regimes for schemes and companies have certain common features (as discussed in Sections 5.2.1, 5.2.5-5.2.7 and 5.5.1), there are differences between these two commercial structures that would need to be taken into account in any effort to bring the respective governance regimes into closer alignment. The corporate structure was introduced as a vehicle for entrepreneurial risk-taking and the law relating to companies has developed over a long period of time. The scheme structure was developed more recently as an investment vehicle (particularly for retail investors), though it has trust elements that are governed by long-standing principles of trust law (as discussed in Chapter 2 of this paper).

Modification of the compliance and risk management framework

Given the potential complexities and difficulties of extending some aspects of the corporate governance framework to schemes, increased protection for investors in schemes may best be promoted by focusing on the need for changes to the current compliance and risk management framework in response to the matters raised in Section 5.5. Options include:

- *Option 1:* retain the current framework (compliance plan supplemented by risk management obligations of the RE as a licensee)
- *Option 2:* introduce a risk management regime specifically for schemes that would operate side by side with the compliance regime and link into the risk management framework for REs that operate them
- *Option 3:* remove the current compliance regime, with compliance to be dealt with as part of a broader risk management framework for schemes that could link in with the risk management framework for the REs that operate them.

A focus on risk management specifically for schemes, as envisaged in Option 2 or Option 3, may be justifiable, given the widespread failure of risk management during the global financial crisis. The OECD report *Corporate Governance and the financial crisis – Conclusions and emerging good practices to enhance implementation of the Principles* (2010) noted, in relation to companies:

⁴¹⁰ s 234.

⁴¹¹ s 236(1).

In many cases risk was not managed on an enterprise basis and not adjusted to corporate strategy. Risk managers were often separated from management and not regarded as an essential part of implementing the company's strategy. Most important of all, boards were in a number of cases ignorant of the risk facing the company.⁴¹²

Section 5.7 discusses the role of investment guidelines in the scheme governance framework. These guidelines could form part of a risk management regime under any of the three identified governance options.

In assessing the reform options, account needs to be taken of the fact that REs of schemes may also be trustees of superannuation funds, which are subject to a separate risk management regime.

5.6.2 The reform options in detail

Option 1 (retain the current framework)

Under this option, there would continue to be a requirement for schemes to have a compliance plan, as well as a compliance committee where less than half of the directors of the RE are external directors, and for compliance with the plan to be audited.

Risk management would remain a general licensee obligation of the RE.

If the current framework is retained, there is an issue about whether steps should be taken to improve the quality of compliance plans.

One approach, supported by ASIC, is to change the law relating to compliance plans to focus on material breaches rather than minor breaches: in ASIC's view, this would encourage the development of a strong compliance culture within REs.⁴¹³ ASIC suggested amending the RE duty and liability provisions⁴¹⁴ and the officer duty and liability provisions⁴¹⁵ to remove the liability for a non-material breach of the compliance plan.⁴¹⁶

Other approaches to discouraging high level compliance plans that lack detail would be:

- to define compliance plan in the Corporations Act so that it covers all the company's documents that deal with compliance with the law
- for the Corporations Act to prescribe additional (or alternative) matters that must be included in the compliance plan, for instance, valuation frequency (not just arrangements for ensuring that scheme property is valued at regular intervals, as at present⁴¹⁷), compliance committee processes and a detailed description of the registered managed investment scheme and its investment strategy.⁴¹⁸

⁴¹² para 35, Box 2.

⁴¹³ PJC Trio report para 4.52.

⁴¹⁴ s 601FC.

⁴¹⁵ s 601FD.

 ⁴¹⁶ The ASIC submission to the PJC noted (at para 133) that the Productivity Commission declined to accept these suggestions, which were originally made in February 2010 to the Productivity Commission's Annual Review of Regulatory Burdens on Business and Consumer Services.
 ⁴¹⁷ (OULD (1))

 $^{^{417}}_{418}$ s 601HA(1)(c).

⁴¹⁸ The PJC Trio report recommended that the government investigate options to improve the oversight and operation of compliance plans, focusing particularly on the need for more detail to be included in compliance plans (rec 7).

An argument in favour of Option 1 is that it may avoid the need for existing schemes to introduce a new governance framework, as under Option 2 or Option 3 (though Option 3 has the potential to streamline requirements by enabling REs to deal with compliance in the broader context of risk management rather than requiring them to implement separate procedures for compliance and risk management).

Given that Option 1 involves retaining the basic overall legislative structure, the compliance committee and auditing of compliance with the compliance plan would remain an important part of the governance framework.⁴¹⁹ The introduction of more detailed requirements for the matters to be included in the compliance plan may result in more useful audit reports.

The PJC Trio report supported a review of the effectiveness of compliance plans and, if necessary, requiring more detail to be provided in these plans.⁴²⁰

Option 2 (strengthened risk management alongside compliance)

This option would involve retention of the requirement for a compliance plan (possibly with steps being taken to improve the quality of those plans, as discussed under Option 1), together with the introduction of legislative risk management requirements for schemes that would link in with the current licensing obligation for a scheme's RE to have adequate risk management systems. In practice, an RE would be able to have a single risk management system that deals with risks separately at the RE level and at the scheme level.

The purpose of the risk management requirements for schemes would be to provide a governance framework that encourages attention being given to the full range of risks that might be involved in the conduct of the scheme's business, not just compliance risk. Matters that might be provided for in a risk management regime for schemes might include:

- the procedure for identifying and assessing relevant risks
- the procedure for determining how to deal with identified risks
- monitoring compliance with the risk management system
- ensuring that the risk management system can adapt in response to significant changes in the risk profile of the relevant scheme
- the procedure for outsourcing a risk management system
- record-keeping and reporting.⁴²¹

See ASIC submission to the PJC Inquiry into the collapse of Trio Capital Limited, para 148(a). See also paras 132(a), 135(b), 137. The ASIC submission to the PJC noted that the Productivity Commission declined to accept these suggestions, which were originally made in February 2010 to the Productivity Commission's Annual Review of Regulatory Burdens on Business and Consumer Services: para 133.

⁴¹⁹ CAMAC notes that KPMG, in a submission to the PJC Trio inquiry, raised the possibility of a stronger role for compliance committees, which may include holding management accountable for acting on recommendations of the compliance committee (PJC Trio report para 5.16). That KPMG submission also raised the contrasting possibility of removing the need for a compliance committee by mandating a majority of truly independent directors of the RE. The PJC Trio report did not take a view on these alternatives.

⁴²⁰ p xxiii, paras 4.55, 7.34-7.35 (rec 7), 9.21.

The risk management regime for schemes could either itself set standards in these areas or require that a scheme's RE set risk management standards for that scheme in relation to each of the specified criteria.

Issues under this option would include:

- whether a scheme's risk management regime should be in writing
- whether there should be specific requirements for particular types of risk and, if so, for what risks and what requirements should apply to those risks (for instance, in relation to a scheme that involves ongoing investment of members funds, whether a scheme's risk management system should be required to include appropriate investment guidelines: this issue is discussed in more detail in Section 5.7⁴²²).

An argument in favour of Option 2 is that it would enable schemes to preserve their current compliance regimes, while at the same time promoting a greater focus on risk management.

The comments made under Option 1 about the detail to be included in the compliance plan would be equally applicable under Option 2.

Adoption of Option 2 would raise the question whether the move to a stronger risk management regime would obviate the need for a compliance committee to oversee the RE's compliance with the compliance plan or be a means for independent monitoring. This may especially be the case if the new risk management regime includes a requirement for a risk committee (see the discussion of the appropriate governance structure for monitoring risk management under Option 3, below).

As with Option 1, more detailed compliance plans may increase the usefulness of audits of those plans. However, under Option 2, the question arises whether there should be an audit of the risk management system instead of, or in addition to, an audit of the compliance plan. Audit of risk management arrangements is further discussed under Option 3, below.

Option 3 (subsume compliance into risk management)

Under this option, a scheme's compliance risk would not be subject to a discrete set of requirements, as under the current law, but would be one of the risks covered by a risk management framework for schemes, which would link in with the RE's risk management obligation. As with Option 2, an RE would in practice be able to have a single risk management system that deals with risks separately at the RE level and at the scheme level.

Arguments for adopting Option 3 include:

• the current compliance plan requirement only covers compliance risk (the risk that the RE will fail to comply with applicable laws in its operation of the scheme).

 ⁴²¹ These factors were discussed in ASIC Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities* (March 2013).
 ⁴²² Alexandre discussed in ASIC Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities*

⁴²² ASIC currently recommends that a compliance plan should ensure that there is adherence to the scheme's investment policy: RG 132.12(d).

Compliance risk is not the only risk a scheme faces and may not be the most important \mbox{risk}^{423}

- mere adherence to a compliance plan does not adequately deal with risks⁴²⁴
- a greater regulatory emphasis on risk management for schemes may help focus the attention of REs on the key strategic, enterprise and other business risks facing each of the schemes that they operate, as commercial entities, rather than merely compliance risk, which is just one of the risks of a commercial enterprise. This, in turn, may create a climate that is more conducive to good decision making. Risks change regularly
- it would be more sensible to deal with compliance and other types of risk in a single integrated document, rather than requiring that REs develop two separate sets of procedures for what are related concepts
- as discussed in Section 5.5 and in this Section under Option 1, the details in the current compliance plan requirements are meagre in any event, with the result that many compliance plans are couched in general terms, rather than tailored to the particular scheme.

A possible argument against Option 3 is that compliance with the Corporations Act and the scheme's constitution is an essential element of the operation of a scheme, not merely one factor to be weighed against other factors. However, it is not possible for legislation to prevent deliberate non-compliance. The answer lies in the regulatory response to that non-compliance. The courts have indicated that they will heavily penalise such behaviour. In *Australian Securities and Investments Commission, in the matter of Chemeq Limited (ACN 009 135 264) v Chemeq Limited*,⁴²⁵ the Court, in applying the concept of a 'culture of compliance' (discussed in Section 5.2.6 of this paper) to the continuous disclosure provisions, said:

From the point of view of proper risk management against the possibility of contravention, a conservative approach which favours disclosure is to be preferred. Certainly those who play calculated risk games of non-disclosure in the shadow of the Rules cannot expect indulgence from the courts if their assessments are not accepted. 426

...

When a corporation takes a calculated risk by intentionally or recklessly failing to disclose material information to the market, it may be inferred that there is a corporate culture which encourages or, at least, tolerates or permits decision-making which expressly or implicitly weighs the benefit of non-compliance against the risk if

⁴²³ Compliance plans and risk management systems both involve the identification of risks (for compliance plans, see RG 132.2, RG 132.10; for risk management systems, see ASIC CP 204 para 9).

⁴²⁴ It has been noted, for instance, that there are no specific obligations on licensees (which includes REs) to mitigate the risk of fraud, only a general obligation to have 'adequate risk management systems': *Compensation arrangements for consumers of financial services: Report by Richard St. John* (April 2012), para 3.51. The requirement to have adequate risk management systems is at s 912A(1)(h).

⁴²⁵ [2006] FCA 936.

⁴²⁶ at [87].

non-compliance is detected. For such deliberate conduct, the risk associated with re-offending must be set at a high level by high penalties.⁴²⁷

The matters that might be provided for in a risk management regime for schemes under this option, and the issues relating to such a regime, would be the same as discussed above under Option 2.

If Option 3 is adopted, consideration needs to be given to the appropriate governance structure for monitoring the enhanced risk management framework. This might involve establishing a committee that has responsibility for overseeing the scheme's approach to risk management, which may be achieved by broadening the role of the current compliance committee, replacing that committee with a risk committee or including risk management as a function of another committee such as an audit committee.⁴²⁸

ASIC Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities* (March 2013) considered it good practice for REs to establish a designated risk management function and/or a risk management committee.⁴²⁹ It said that the responsibilities of a risk management committee may generally include:

- assisting the board in developing the risk management system
- implementation of the risk management system throughout the organization
- reviewing the effectiveness of the risk management system
- reporting to the board on breaches of risk tolerance or risk management procedures according to the RE's escalation policy
- reporting to the board about the risk management system and its effectiveness or otherwise.⁴³⁰

A risk management committee might also regularly review the risk profile of the scheme's business.

Another issue under Option 3 is whether there should be a requirement for an audit of a scheme's risk management arrangements, to replace the current requirement for an audit of the compliance plan.⁴³¹ ASIC CP 204 considered that it was good practice for REs to use internal and/or external audits to review compliance with, and the effectiveness of, their

⁴²⁷ at [93]. In determining the penalty for a contravention, the court will take into account the existence of compliance systems, including provisions for and evidence of education and internal enforcement of such systems, and remedial and disciplinary steps taken after the contravention and directed to implementing a compliance system or improving existing systems and disciplining officers responsible for the contravention: id at [99] (see also at [96], [112]). See also R Baxt, 'Company law and securities: The importance of a culture of compliance' (2013) 41 *Australian Business Law Review* 106, Criminal Code s 12.3(2)(c), (d). The Criminal Code is in the Schedule to the *Criminal Code Act 1995*.

⁴²⁸ Schemes listed on the ASX must have an audit committee 'to independently verify and safeguard the integrity of their financial reporting' or explain why not: ASX *Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations with 2010 Amendments* (2nd edition), Recommendation 4.1 and Principle 4. This requirement is maintained in the draft third edition released for comment in August 2013.

 ⁴²⁹ Proposal D1, draft RG 000.40. ASIC CP 204 recognised that the responsibilities of a risk management committee and a compliance committee may overlap (draft RG 000.41, RG 000.44). The draft regulatory guide in CP 204 said that the board of an RE should foster an environment in which the risk management committee receives support from staff, including access to all aspects of the RE's business that may be subject to risks and authority to carry out its duties effectively (draft RG 000.45).
 ⁴³⁰ P. C. 600.42

⁴³⁰ Draft RG 000.43.

⁴³¹ s 601HG.

risk management systems.⁴³² It considered that such audits can be important in identifying whether:

- risk management processes have been followed
- risk identification and assessment processes and procedures are effective and implemented
- treatment measures and controls to address material risks are operational and effective
- risk management systems are reviewed regularly, with any weaknesses identified for ongoing improvement.⁴³³

Question 5.6.1. Should the current governance framework consisting of compliance requirements (including a compliance plan, a compliance committee in certain circumstances and audit of the compliance plan) and risk management requirements be retained (Option 1) and why? What problems and/or inadequacies have been experienced with the current framework and what steps might be taken to overcome them?

Question 5.6.2. Alternatively:

- should risk management requirements be introduced specifically for schemes, to operate alongside the compliance requirements for schemes and link in with the risk management licensing obligation of the RE (Option 2) and why, or
- should the current compliance requirements be abolished, with compliance to be covered as part of a risk management regime for schemes that could link in with the risk management framework for the REs that operate them (Option 3) and why?

Question 5.6.3. If Option 1 or Option 2 is adopted, should one or more of the following changes (or some other change and, if so, what) be made to the compliance plan requirements:

- remove the liability of the RE and its officers for non-material breaches of the compliance plan to encourage more detailed plans
- define 'compliance plan' in the Corporations Act so that it covers all the company's documents that deal with compliance with the law
- prescribe additional (or alternative) matters that must be included in the compliance plan?

Question 5.6.4. If additional matters are prescribed, what should those matters be?

Question 5.6.5. If alternative matters are prescribed, which of the matters stipulated in s 601HA should be replaced and with what?

Question 5.6.6. If a risk management regime for schemes, to operate in conjunction with the compliance regime, is introduced (Option 2) or if compliance is merged into a risk management regime for schemes (Option 3):

- what should the elements of the risk management regime be
- should the legislation itself set standards for each of these elements or, alternatively, require that the RE set standards for each element

⁴³² Proposal D1.

⁴³³ CP 204 para 45, draft RG 000.81.

- should the risk management regime be in writing
- should the risk management regime include specific requirements for particular types of risk and, if so, what risks should be subject to specific requirements and what should those requirements be?

Question 5.6.7. If Option 2 or Option 3 is adopted, how should the scheme's risk management arrangements be supervised? For instance, should a risk committee or an audit committee supervise those arrangements and, if so, what governance arrangements should apply to such a committee?

Question 5.6.8. If Option 2 or Option 3 is adopted, should there be a requirement for an audit of the scheme's risk management arrangements?

Question 5.6.9. Under any of the options, what potential is there for duplicated or inconsistent regulation where the RE:

- is listed in its own right
- is prudentially regulated by the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority

and how might any duplication or inconsistency be avoided?

Question 5.6.10. What transitional arrangements might be required if Option 2 or Option 3 is adopted?

Question 5.6.11. Should the oppression remedy and/or the statutory derivative action procedure be available to members of a scheme in relation to the RE of the scheme and why?

5.7 Investment guidelines

5.7.1 Guidance rather than requirements

Investment guidelines, indicating how scheme property will be invested and based on a scheme's risk profile, might form an important part of any risk management system for schemes that involve the ongoing investment of funds. For instance, the investment guidelines for an unlisted property scheme might include:

- a liquidity limit, aimed at ensuring that the scheme has sufficient liquid funds to enable it to make suitable acquisitions as the opportunity arises, or
- percentage restrictions on the location of properties or the types of tenant.

The guidelines for most schemes constitute guidance only, so that the schemes have the flexibility to respond to circumstances from time to time, including the prevailing market conditions. Departure from a guideline may be beneficial for the overall investment strategy of a scheme in a particular case to enable the scheme to make an advantageous property acquisition, on the basis that the scheme will subsequently adjust its investment portfolio to restore compliance with the relevant guideline. Investor protection in these situations might be safeguarded by ensuring that the committee with responsibility for overseeing the scheme's approach to risk management supervises this process. This supervisory role would be important, as it may take some time to reweight the portfolio in some instances and it may not be possible to specify the time required.

Replacement of the current compliance framework with a risk-based framework may facilitate this flexible approach to investment guidelines. Currently, ASIC's guidance on

compliance plans takes a strict approach, stating that one of the minimum requirements for a compliance plan would be ensuring that there is adherence to the scheme's investment policy.⁴³⁴

A governance structure that may assist to give investment guidelines force, while maintaining flexibility and avoiding confidentiality concerns, would be to require that a committee such as a risk committee or an audit committee review proposed investments:

- to certify that the investments are in accordance with the guidelines, or
- to approve the investments, notwithstanding their departure from the guidelines, either outright or subject to conditions.

In addition, any auditor who is part of the governance framework could check whether scheme investments are in accordance with the investment guidelines.

5.7.2 Disclosure

Investment guidelines, including gearing ratios, may currently need to be disclosed in a Product Disclosure Statement, as being one of the 'significant characteristics or features of the product'.⁴³⁵ Presumably, the PDS would need to make clear that the guidelines might be departed from in appropriate circumstances where that is the case.

It may be preferable for the Corporations Act to contain a clear and specific requirement to disclose a scheme's investment guidelines.⁴³⁶ Disclosure of those guidelines would give investors the opportunity to consider whether the scheme's investment strategy is compatible with their own investment goals. Any departure from previously disclosed guidelines, and the reasons for the change, should also be disclosed, to ensure that investors continue to have the information necessary to decide whether investment in the scheme remains appropriate for them. This requirement to disclose departures from investment guidelines could cover a complete change of investment strategy, as well as temporary departures from existing guidelines for a specific purpose. Disclosure of a departure from, or change to, the guidelines would complement the supervisory role that a committee might play in these circumstances.

An argument against a disclosure requirement is that it may detract from commercial confidentiality and assist a scheme's competitors. However, most market participants are aware of the investment guidelines and weightings of their competitors.

A disclosure requirement would be in accordance with the approach recommended by the International Organization of Securities Commissions.⁴³⁷

⁴³⁴ RG 132.12(d).

⁴³⁵ s 1013D(1)(f).

 $^{^{436}}$ The ALRC/CASAC report recommended that:

[•] the disclosure document for a scheme require disclosure of all the kinds of investments authorised by the scheme's constitution (para 5.14)

[•] the annual report of a scheme include the investment policy of the scheme and the scheme's performance against that policy, as well as any material change in the investment policy (para 5.27).

That report envisaged the disclosure document for schemes being a prospectus (paras 5.9-5.21). Disclosure is examined in more detail in Chapter 10 of this paper.

 ⁴³⁷ Methodology For Assessing Implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation (September 2011), Principle 26, Methodology Key Questions 5(i) and 12. See further the discussion in Section 14.2 of this paper (Item 7).

Question 5.7.1. Should there be an express requirement for schemes that involve the ongoing investment of members funds to have investment guidelines?

Question 5.7.2. Should departure from any investment guidelines be permitted in some cases and, if so, subject to what safeguards (for instance, approval by a risk committee)?

Question 5.7.3. Should the RE be required to disclose the scheme's investment guidelines and any changes to, or departure from, those guidelines and, if so, how?

Question 5.7.4. Should a committee (for instance, a risk committee or an audit committee) be given a role in relation to investment guidelines, for instance to certify that a proposed transaction is in accordance with the guidelines or to approve a transaction that departs from the guidelines, either outright or subject to conditions? If so, what governance arrangements should apply to such a committee?

6 Scheme constitution

This chapter discusses what rights and powers should be specified in a scheme constitution if they are to exist, the enforceability of scheme constitutions and the procedure for changing them.

6.1 Rights and powers requiring inclusion in the constitution if they are to exist

The issue

Are there any types of right or power in relation to schemes that should only be permitted to exist if specified in a scheme's constitution, but that currently do not need to be so specified?

Current position

The following rights and powers must be included in a scheme's constitution if they are to exist:

- the rights (if any) that the RE is to have to be paid fees out of scheme property, or to be indemnified out of scheme property for liabilities or expenses incurred in relation to the performance of its duties
- the powers (if any) that the RE is to have to borrow or raise money for the purposes of the scheme
- the right (if any) that members are to have to withdraw from the scheme and the procedures for dealing with withdrawal requests.⁴³⁸

Analysis and discussion

The constitution is one of the key governance documents of a scheme (the other being the compliance plan, which is intended to ensure compliance with the constitution as well as with the Corporations Act). The rights and powers that can only exist if set out in the scheme constitution might be seen as being such fundamental matters of scheme governance that they should have to be contained in the constitution and not in some other document (such as a separate contractual arrangement or a disclosure document). Inclusion in the constitution would also ensure that the specified rights and powers cannot be varied without following the stipulated statutory procedure (generally a members' special resolution: the procedure for changing a scheme constitution is discussed in Section 6.3 of this paper).

An additional matter that might require inclusion in the constitution is a power of the RE to grant a security over scheme property. If a power to borrow money has to appear in the

⁴³⁸ s 601GA(2)-(4). ASIC has stated that 'it is not sufficient to merely state in the constitution that the key elements of the withdrawal procedures are set out in a separate document, such as a PDS' (ASIC Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* at RG 134.156). Similarly, an RE's discretion to suspend the right to withdraw from a scheme should be set out in the scheme's constitution, not in another document (RG 134.165).

constitution if it is to exist (as under the current law), it is logical that a right to grant security for the repayment of money so borrowed should also have to appear in the constitution. In practice, the REs of some schemes have given security over the scheme property of those schemes to support a guarantee for another entity (for instance, a related party) to raise money.

Question 6.1.1. What rights and powers, if any, not currently requiring specification in a scheme constitution should be required to be so specified if they are to exist (for instance, an RE's power to grant security over scheme property)?

6.2 Enforceability of the scheme constitution

The issues

Should scheme constitutions be enforceable in the same way as company constitutions?

Current position

A scheme constitution does not receive legal enforceability by force of the Corporations Act. Instead, the Corporations Act requires that the constitution of a registered scheme be contained in a document that is legally enforceable as between the members and the RE.⁴³⁹ It is uncertain whether this requirement extends to requiring that the constitution be enforceable between the members among themselves.⁴⁴⁰

By contrast, if a company has a constitution, the Corporations Act provides that it has effect as a contract:

- between the company and each member
- between the company and each director and company secretary
- between a member and each other member.⁴⁴¹

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

There is no apparent policy reason why a scheme constitution should not be enforceable in the same way as a company constitution, that is, by virtue of the Corporations Act and between all relevant parties (not just between the RE and scheme members).

 ⁴³⁹ s 601GB. Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* (February 2014) at RG 134.205-RG 134.215 gives guidance on the matters that ASIC takes into account in assessing compliance with this provision.

⁴⁴⁰ P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶23-200, ¶65-400. Under the general law, a public unit trust deed would not usually be directly enforceable at the suit of another unitholder: HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [1.370.3], citing *Perpetual Trustees WA Ltd v Corporate West Management Ltd* (1988) 13 ACLR 568 at 578, *AF & ME Pty Ltd v Aveling* (1994) 14 ACSR 499, 12 ACLC 831.

If the SLE Proposal is not adopted,⁴⁴² the Corporations Act could provide that a scheme constitution has effect as a contract between all the relevant parties, being each scheme member, the RE and each director and company secretary of the RE. If the SLE Proposal is adopted, the relevant parties to the legislative contract would also include the MIS.

The Turnbull Report recommended that a scheme constitution should be enforceable between the members and the RE by virtue of the Corporations Act.⁴⁴³ That report noted that:

ASIC is aware of some constitutions which do not appear to be legally binding. Some of these were constitutions 'converted' from trust documents during the transitional period for the new legislation ...

Given this, it is considered that legislative amendments to make scheme constitutions legally binding and enforceable by virtue of the [managed investment provisions of the Corporations Act] ... are necessary to guard against an erosion of investors' rights and the efficacy of schemes generally.⁴⁴⁴

CAMAC does not anticipate any costs for schemes if the Corporations Act were changed to ensure that scheme constitutions are enforceable by all relevant parties against all other relevant parties. Any inconsistent provisions of scheme constitutions would simply be overridden by the Act.

Question 6.2.1. How common is it for scheme constitutions to fail to provide that they are legally enforceable by all relevant parties against all other relevant parties?

Question 6.2.2. Are there any instances of scheme members experiencing difficulties through being unable to enforce the scheme constitution against other members?

Question 6.2.3. Are there any reasons why the approach to the enforceability of scheme constitutions should not be the same for schemes as for companies?

6.3 **Procedure for changing the scheme constitution**

The issue

Should the procedure for changing the constitution of a scheme be the same as that for changing the constitution of a company?

Current position

The constitution of a registered scheme may be modified, or repealed and replaced with a new constitution:

• by special resolution of the members of the scheme⁴⁴⁵ (this is the same as the procedure for modifying or repealing a company's constitution⁴⁴⁶), or

 $^{^{442}}_{443}$ The SLE Proposal is summarised in Section 1.1.1 of this paper.

⁴⁴³ rec 5. ⁴⁴⁴ Section 2

⁴⁴⁴ Section 2.5.

s 601GC(1)(a).

• by the RE unilaterally if the RE reasonably considers the change will not adversely affect members' rights (there is no equivalent means for amending a company's constitution).⁴⁴⁷

A modification to the constitution does not take effect until a copy of the modification has been lodged with ASIC.⁴⁴⁸

There has been considerable judicial consideration of the provision enabling the RE to modify a scheme's constitution.

The RE's task when contemplating exercise of this power is set out in *ING Funds* Management Ltd v ANZ Nominees Ltd; ING Funds Management Ltd v Professional Associations Superannuation Ltd:

- the RE must first ascertain the rights of members created by the constitution, as they exist immediately before the modification
- the RE must then decide whether those rights (as distinct from the enjoyment of them or their value) will be changed or impinged upon by the modification
- if the RE decides that the rights will be so affected, it must undertake a process of comparison and assessment to decide whether the impact 'adversely affects' members' rights.⁴⁴⁹

The RE can exercise this power if it 'reasonably considers' that the modification will not adversely affect members' rights. The Court in the *ING* case said that the expression 'reasonably considers':

• has the same meaning as 'considers on reasonable grounds' or 'believes on reasonable grounds'

- there is certainty about the contents of scheme constitutions
- ASIC holds the current constitution of each scheme in its records in order to satisfy itself that the constitution complies with the Corporations Act and/or so that it can deal with enquiries or complaints in regard to compliance
- the members can have ready access to the scheme's constitution and be certain that it is current.

⁴⁴⁶ s 136(2). A special resolution requires the approval of 75% of the votes cast by those entitled to vote on the resolution: definition of 'special resolution' in s 9. The analogy between the procedure for amending a scheme constitution and the procedure for amending a company constitution and debenture trust deeds is discussed in *ING Funds Management Ltd v ANZ Nominees Ltd; ING Funds Management Ltd v Professional Associations Superannuation Ltd* [2009] NSWSC 243 at [56]-[59].

⁴⁴⁷ s 601GC(1)(b). The term 'members' rights' in s 601GC(1)(b) includes the members' contractual and equitable rights provided in the constitution: *Smith v Permanent Trustee Australia Ltd* (1992) 10 ACLC 906 at 913-914; *ING Funds Management Ltd v ANZ Nominees Ltd; ING Funds Management Ltd v Professional Associations Superannuation Ltd* at [94]; *Premium Income Fund Action Group Incorporated v Wellington Capital Limited* [2011] FCA 698 at [34], *Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3)* [2013] FCA 1342 at [656].

⁴⁴⁸ s 601GC(2). The Court in Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [27], and again at [673], rejected the contention that, even if not validly made, amendments to a scheme constitution become effective upon lodgement with ASIC and remain so until they are declared invalid. The Court in that case held (at [445]) that the purpose of lodgement with ASIC pursuant to s 601GC(2) was to ensure that:

The Court also said that:

The section promotes transparency and accountability by an RE in relation to the primary legal instrument of the scheme. It is intended to protect the members' interests and promotes the efficient regulation of managed investment schemes (ibid).

⁴⁴⁹ [2009] NSWSC 243 at [96]. See also at [100].

- requires that:
 - the relevant belief or opinion be actually held by the RE
 - facts exist that are sufficient to induce the belief or opinion in a reasonable person.⁴⁵⁰

While these principles from the *ING* case have been applied in subsequent cases,⁴⁵¹ another aspect of that case has not been followed. The Victorian Court of Appeal in 360 *Capital Re Ltd (ACN 090 939 192) v Watts (as trustees for the Watts Family Superannuation Fund)* held that members' rights include a right to have the managed investment scheme operated and administered according to the constitution as it stands and that an RE must therefore consider this right when contemplating a change in a scheme constitution.⁴⁵² The Court of Appeal rejected⁴⁵³ the contrary view in the *ING* case.⁴⁵⁴

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* gave no reason for giving the RE of a scheme the power to alter the scheme constitution in the stipulated circumstances.⁴⁵⁵ The Court in one case said that the power 'is designed to protect the rights of members of registered schemes while permitting responsible entities to amend the constitutions of schemes in ways that they reasonably consider do not adversely affect members' rights, without the inconvenience and expense of convening meetings of members'.⁴⁵⁶ However, it is not readily apparent that this rationale provides a relevant point of distinction between schemes and companies.

A company constitution has effect as a contract between various parties⁴⁵⁷ and can only be changed by special resolution of members.⁴⁵⁸ There is no apparent policy reason why the nature of a scheme constitution and the procedure for changing it should be any different.

⁴⁵⁰ at [102]. See also *Re Great Southern Managers Australia Limited (recs & mgers app't) (in liq)* [2009] VSC 627 at [19].
451 D. G. C. S. et al. Managers Australia Limited (recs & mgers app't) (in liq) [2009] VSC 627 et [18]. D.

¹⁵¹ Re Great Southern Managers Australia Limited (recs & mgers app't) (in liq) [2009] VSC 627 at [18], Re Timbercorp Securities Limited (in liq) [2010] VSC 50 at [7], Premium Income Fund Action Group Incorporated v Wellington Capital Limited [2011] FCA 698, Re Centro Retail Ltd [2011] NSWSC 1175 at [17], Re Elders Forestry Management Ltd [2012] VSC 287 at [53]-[58], Watts & Watts v 360 Capital Re Limited [2012] VSC 320 at [26], [41].

 ⁴⁵² [2012] VSCA 234, approved in Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [449], [658]-[659], [668]. The Court of Appeal endorsed the decision of the Court at first instance (Watts & Watts v 360 Capital Re Limited [2012] VSC 320) and approved the decision on this point in Premium Income Fund Action Group Incorporated v Wellington Capital Limited [2011] FCA 698. The constitutional amendment in the 360 Capital case would have permitted the issue of redeemable unsecured convertible notes. The constitutional amendment in the Premium Income case would have changed the method for determining the issue price of a unit in the scheme.

⁴⁵³ at [25]-[45].

⁴⁵⁴ [2009] NSWSC 243 at [98]. See also *Re Centro Retail Ltd* [2011] NSWSC 1175, particularly at [35].

 ⁴⁵⁵ The discussion of the provision for changing a scheme constitution in the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* (paras 9.6-9.9) mentions this power, but does not explain the rationale for it.
 ⁴⁵⁶ Wrate & Wrate & Wrate and 260 Created Be Limited (2012) VSC 220 et [40].

Watts & Watts v 360 Capital Re Limited [2012] VSC 320 at [40].

⁴⁵⁷ s 140.

⁴⁵⁸ s 136(2). A special resolution requires the approval of 75% of the votes cast by those entitled to vote on the resolution: definition of 'special resolution' in s 9.

If the scheme constitution is treated as a contract between the involved parties, it would be unusual to permit one party to the contract (the RE) to change it unilaterally.

Question 6.3.1. What difficulties, if any, have been experienced as a result of the current procedure for amending scheme constitutions?

Question 6.3.2. Is there any reason why the procedure for changing a scheme constitution should differ from that for amending a company's constitution?

Question 6.3.3. If the procedure for amending a scheme constitution should differ from that for amending a company's constitution, does the current procedure for schemes (in particular the ability of the RE to amend the constitution where the RE reasonably considers that the amendment would not adversely affect members' interests) need to be modified and, if so, how?

7 The responsible entity and others involved in the operation of a scheme

This chapter considers the duty of REs to treat scheme members equally and the entitlement of REs to fees and indemnities, as well as their liability for the acts and omissions of their agents. It discusses the disclosure of interests of directors of the RE and the scope of the related party transaction provisions applicable to schemes. It also raises for consideration the possibility of simplifying the procedure for replacing the RE in some circumstances. Finally, it examines the place of scheme custodians in the regulatory framework.

7.1 Duty to treat members equally

The issue

Should the obligation for an RE to treat members of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly be replaced with an obligation for an RE to treat all members fairly?

Current position

In exercising its powers and carrying out its duties, the RE of a registered scheme must treat the members who hold interests of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly.⁴⁵⁹ The legislation does not define what is meant by a 'class'.⁴⁶⁰

The duty to treat members of the same class equally prevents an RE from charging differential fees to members of the same class. However, ASIC provides class order relief from this equal treatment provision to permit some differential fee arrangements by reference to such matters as:

- the total value, or the number, of interests in the scheme held by a member
- the total period of time during which the member held interests in the scheme
- the member's use of electronic trading and communications.⁴⁶¹

Analysis and discussion

An obligation for the RE to treat members of the same class 'fairly' may provide REs with more flexibility than the current obligation to treat those members 'equally'.

⁴⁵⁹ s 601FC(1)(d). The ALRC/CASAC report at para 2.8 refers to the 'need to ensure that, if investors are divided into classes, investors in one class are treated fairly compared with those in another class'.

⁴⁶⁰ This paper discusses in Section 16.1 whether the Corporations Act should be amended to provide further detail about what constitutes a class of interests in a managed investment scheme.

⁴⁶¹ ASIC Class Order [CO 03/217]. Other situations where the Class Order permits differential fees are the member being an employee of the RE or a related body corporate, the member having acquired the interests in the scheme under a switching facility that involved the member withdrawing from another scheme operated by the RE and savings to the scheme arising from particular characteristics of the member.

A particular example of the administrative flexibility that would be afforded to REs by such a change is the ability to charge differential fees, which have been the focus of the reform proposals that have been made to date in this area.⁴⁶²

Question 7.1.1. Should the RE's obligation to treat members of the same class 'equally' be replaced with an obligation to treat those members 'fairly'?

Question 7.1.2. Are there any reasons why such a change should not be made?

Question 7.1.3. Should such a change be accompanied by any consequential amendments (for instance, disclosure to investors of relevant details about differential fee arrangements)?

7.2 RE's entitlement to fees and indemnities

The issue

It is not always clear what is entailed in the concept of 'proper performance' of an RE's duties in relation to an RE's entitlement to fees and indemnities.

Current position

An RE only has the right to be paid fees out of scheme property, or to be indemnified out of scheme property for liabilities or expenses incurred in relation to the performance of its duties, if two conditions are satisfied:

- the right must be specified in the scheme's constitution, and
- the right must be available only in relation to the proper performance of the RE's duties.⁴⁶³

The Corporations Act does not elaborate on the meaning of 'proper performance'.

Analysis and discussion

Circumstances in which it is unclear whether the 'proper performance' requirement is satisfied (and the RE is therefore entitled to fees and indemnities) include:

⁴⁶² Turnbull Report rec 15; the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services report on the Turnbull Report, *Report on the Review of the Managed Investments Act 1998* (2002) rec 15. The Turnbull Report recommended that the right to charge differential fees should be subject to a requirement that investors be provided with adequate disclosure to allow them to compare the effect of differential fee arrangements. ASIC's second submission to the Turnbull Review said that this disclosure should cover:

[•] different fee structures available from the one offeror

[•] the effect of differential fee structures as between different offerors.

The Turnbull Report recommendation favoured further consideration being given to whether there is also a need for the fairness 'test' to be interpreted by reference to some other criterion such as economic justification, and whether any interpretational material supporting the fairness test should be located in legislation or in ASIC policy. ASIC's second submission to the Turnbull Review gave as an example of an economic justification criterion that a differential fee arrangement must be reasonable having regard to the difference between:

[•] the cost incurred by the RE in providing services to any member who is a party to a differential fee arrangement, and

[•] the cost incurred in providing services to any member who is not a party to the arrangement.

⁴⁶³ s 601GA(2).

- where the RE has properly performed some duties in relation to the scheme (in the sense that the RE's actions do not constitute a breach of the relevant duties), but has not properly performed other duties
- where the RE has breached its duties in relation to the scheme, but has subsequently remedied the breaches.

Furthermore, it is unclear whether the concept of 'proper performance' is limited to the mere absence of breach or extends to situations where an RE's performance of its duties is not to an appropriate standard, even though it has not breached any of those duties.

There are several options for clarifying the law in this area.

Option 1: require proper performance of all duties

The law might provide that an RE is only entitled to a fee or a right of indemnity or reimbursement if all the RE's duties are performed without any breach. This option may encourage a higher standard of behaviour on the part of REs.

Option 2: entitlement in relation to duties properly performed

The law might provide that an RE is entitled to a fee or a right of indemnity or reimbursement for work that is done in the proper performance of its duties and does not involve a breach, even if other work has involved a breach of duty.

This option may be preferable to the 'all or nothing' approach represented by Option 1, as it may provide a continuing incentive for an RE to strive to perform its duties properly, even though it has previously committed a breach.

Option 3: require proper performance of all duties but permit atonement

This option would be a variation on Option 1.

The law might provide that an RE is only entitled to a fee or a right of indemnity or reimbursement if there is no outstanding breach in relation to any of the RE's duties. However, in contrast with Option 1, this result could be achieved by permitting the RE:

- to remedy any breach, including by way of set-off, or
- to indemnify every member and former member for any loss caused by the breach.

This option would provide an incentive for the identification and rectification of breaches and alleviate the strict approach represented by Option 1.

Option 3 would raise the further question whether any reinstated entitlement following on from the remedy of a breach should cover fees and expenses incurred during the period of breach. Excluding amounts relating to that period would provide REs with an additional incentive to perform their duties properly.

Option 4: entitlement in relation to duties properly performed, including by atonement

This option would be a variation on Option 2.

The law might provide that an RE is entitled to a fee or a right of indemnity or reimbursement for work in relation to which there is no outstanding breach, even if breaches remain in relation to other work. However, as with Option 3, but in contrast with Option 2, this result could be achieved by permitting the RE:

- to remedy any breach, including by way of set-off, or
- to indemnify every member and former member for any loss caused by the breach.

This option may provide a greater incentive for the identification and rectification of breaches than Option 3, as it would enable the RE to claim payment for fees or indemnification for liabilities or expenses on a progressive basis, rather than having first to identify and rectify all breaches.

The further question raised under Option 3 concerning the coverage of any reinstated entitlement would apply equally to Option 4.

Option 5: clarify the standard entailed in the concept of 'proper performance'

The law might be amended to clarify that proper performance of duties means performance to a specified standard, rather than merely the absence of any breach.

A clarification along these lines would not deal with the questions at which Options 1 to 4 are directed (the consequences where some duties have been properly performed but not others or where a breach has been remedied).

However, if the specified standard were applied in determining proper performance, Options 1 to 4 could be restated as follows:

- *Option 1:* an RE is only entitled to a fee or a right of indemnity or reimbursement if all the RE's duties have been performed to the specified standard
- *Option 2:* an RE is entitled to a fee or a right of indemnity or reimbursement for work done in the performance of duties to the specified standard, even if other work does not satisfy that standard
- *Option 3:* as for Option 1, but with the ability for the RE to satisfy the specified standard by taking remedial action
- *Option 4:* as for Option 2, but with the ability for the RE to satisfy the specified standard by taking remedial action.

Question 7.2.1. What issues have arisen in practice in relation to the concept of 'proper performance' of an RE's duties?

Question 7.2.2. If clarification of the meaning of 'proper performance' is required, which of the options mentioned above should be adopted? Alternatively, should some other option be adopted and, if so, what?

Question 7.2.3. If Option 3 or Option 4 is adopted, should any restored entitlement to fees or rights of indemnity or reimbursement extend to amounts relating to the period of the breach?

Question 7.2.4. If Option 5 is adopted, what standard for determining 'proper performance' should be specified?

7.3 Attribution to the responsible entity of acts or omissions of persons engaged to perform the responsible entity's functions

The issues

The Corporations Act only attributes to the RE acts or omissions of an agent, or other person engaged by the RE, for two purposes:

- determining the RE's liability to members
- determining whether the RE has properly performed its duties for the purpose of establishing its right to be paid fees, or to be indemnified, out of scheme property.

The issues considered in this section are:

- for what purposes or in what circumstances, if any, should the acts or omissions of an agent be attributed to the RE
- what continuing liability should an RE have for losses arising from acts or omissions of its agent once amounts have been recovered from the agent to cover those losses.

Current position

The RE of a registered scheme has the responsibility for operating the scheme and performing the functions conferred on it by the scheme's constitution and the Corporations Act.⁴⁶⁴

The RE can engage other persons to perform any of its functions in connection with the scheme.⁴⁶⁵ For this purpose, the RE can:

- appoint an agent, or
- otherwise engage a person.

This power of the RE is wider than that of a trustee at general law, under which trustees:

- are not entitled to cast upon others the duty of performing the trusts and exercising the judgment and discretion that they are bound to perform and exercise themselves, but
- are entitled to employ others when it would be in the ordinary course of business to do so and they use due diligence in selecting their agents.⁴⁶⁶

One example of a person that the RE may engage is a custodian to hold scheme property.⁴⁶⁷ Other parties that an RE may want to engage include investment managers, property managers, back-office service providers and providers of registry services.⁴⁶⁸

⁴⁶⁴ s 601FB(1).

s 601FB(1).
 s 601FB(2). Where a person engaged by the RE engages another person, that other person is taken to be an agent appointed by the RE to perform its functions (s 601FB(3)).
 a s is in the second secon

⁴⁶⁶ *Re Speight* (1883) 22 Ch D 727 at 744, 756, 762–763.

⁴⁶⁷ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* para 8.5. Custodians are discussed further in Section 7.7 of this paper.

⁴⁶⁸ P Hanrahan, CCH, Managed Investments Law and Practice (looseleaf) at ¶30-300.

The wide power for an RE to engage other persons to perform its functions is balanced by a provision that attributes to the RE acts or omissions of those persons for certain purposes. The RE is taken to have done (or failed to do) anything that an agent or other person has done (or failed to do) (even if the agent or other person was acting fraudulently or outside the scope of his or her authority or engagement) for the purpose of determining whether:

- there is a liability to the members, or
- the RE has properly performed its duties for the purposes of establishing its right to be paid fees, or to be indemnified, out of scheme property⁴⁶⁹ (the question of what constitutes 'proper performance' of an RE's duties is considered in Section 7.2 of this paper).

This liability of the RE overrides provisions under State and Territory legislation that would only impose liability on an RE, as a trustee, for its own default.⁴⁷⁰ It 'places the onus upon the responsible entity to make good to scheme members any losses suffered by a scheme as a result of the conduct of persons engaged by the responsible entity in relation to the scheme'.⁴⁷¹

The legislation makes provision for the respective liabilities of the RE and its agent.

Subsection 601FB(4) provides that:

If:

- (a) an agent holds scheme property on behalf of the responsible entity; and
- (b) the agent is liable to indemnify the responsible entity against any loss or damage that:
 - (i) the responsible entity suffers as a result of a wrongful or negligent act or omission of the agent; and
 - (ii) relates to a failure by the responsible entity to perform its duties in relation to the scheme;

any amount recovered under the indemnity forms part of the scheme property.

However, Corp Reg 5C.11.06 provides that:

In determining the liability under subsection 601FB(2) of the Act of the responsible entity of a registered scheme to the members of the scheme for an act or omission of an agent appointed by the entity under that subsection, the amount recovered under subsection 601FB(4) of the Act is to be disregarded.

There is an issue concerning the interaction of these two provisions. It has been stated that the intention of this regulation is 'to prevent the possibility of compensating the managed

⁴⁶⁹ ss 601FB(2), 601GA(2).

⁴⁷⁰ Trustee Act 1925 (ACT) s 59, Trustee Act 1925 (NSW) s 59, Trustee Act (NT) s 26, Trusts Act 1973 (Qld) s 71, Trustee Act 1936 (SA) s 35, Trustee Act 1898 (Tas) s 27, Trustee Act 1958 (Vic) s 36, Trustees Act 1962 (WA) s 70. The language giving rise to the trustee's liability varies from jurisdiction to jurisdiction: 'own wilful neglect or default' (ACT, NSW), 'own wilful default' (NT, Tas, Vic, WA), 'own acts, receipts, neglects or defaults' (Qld), 'own wrongful or negligent act or omission' (SA).

⁴⁷¹ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* para 8.6.

investment scheme twice for an act or omission by an agent appointed by the responsible entity'.⁴⁷² However, the regulation appears to have the opposite effect.

Analysis and discussion

Purposes for which acts or omissions are attributed to the responsible entity

In principle, the attribution to the RE of acts and omissions of its agent may enhance investor protection (including by providing REs with an incentive to choose suitable agents and closely monitor their activities).

For the most part, the first purpose for which attribution may occur (the determination of liability to members) appears largely to satisfy this investor protection goal. Attribution for this purpose means that members who have suffered loss through the acts or omissions of the RE's agent do not have to identify and pursue that agent, but rather can take action against the RE itself as the operator of the scheme. However, a possible limitation from the investor protection point of view is that the current provision would not attribute to the RE acts or omissions of its agent for the purpose of determining liability to:

- prospective investors who for some reason fail to become scheme members,⁴⁷³ or
- persons who have ceased to be members.

Furthermore, in relation to proper performance of an RE's duties, it appears to be unduly restrictive to limit attribution to the determination of the RE's entitlement to fees and indemnities. Investor protection, particularly the provision of an incentive to choose appropriate agents, may be enhanced by permitting attribution of an agent's acts or omissions to the RE in all matters relating to the proper performance of its duties⁴⁷⁴ or, more widely, in all instances, regardless of the matter in question.

Continuing liability of the responsible entity

Given that the effect of Corp Reg 5C.11.06 appears to be the opposite of that intended, it may be advisable to clarify the law. Any legislative clarification might be facilitated if the relevant law were contained solely in the Corporations Act: it is unnecessarily complex to have the provisions determining the quantum of the RE's liability split between the Corporations Act and the Corporations Regulations.⁴⁷⁵

Question 7.3.1. For what purposes, or in what circumstances, should an RE be liable for the acts and omissions of its agents?

Question 7.3.2. Are there any reasons why liability should not be imposed on REs for the acts and omissions of their agents in all instances?

⁴⁷² Explanatory Statement to Corporations Regulations (Amendment) 1998 No. 186, reg 13.

⁴⁷³ For instance, where an intended issue of interests in the scheme proves to have been invalid, the persons who would have held the interests are not members: see *Watts & Watts v 360 Capital Re Limited* [2012] VSC 320 at [72].
⁴⁷⁴ PE

⁴ For instance, attribution would be appropriate for determining whether an RE:

[•] has exercised the requisite degree of care and diligence (s 601FC(1)(b)), or

[•] has adequate arrangements to manage conflicts of interests (s 912A(1)(aa)).

⁴⁷⁵ The Turnbull Report (Section 5.2.8) took this view, as did the ASIC submission at Stage 1 of the CAMAC review.

Question 7.3.3. Does the current law adequately prevent the possibility of double compensation for an act or omission by an RE's agent and, if not, how should the law be clarified?

7.4 Disclosure of interests of directors of the responsible entity

The issue

If a managed investment scheme is listed, but the RE is not, the directors of the RE are not subject to the same disclosure requirements as directors of listed companies.⁴⁷⁶

Current position

Section 205G requires directors of a listed company to notify the relevant market operator, among other things, of:

- their interests in securities of the company or related bodies corporate, and
- contracts that confer rights to interests in managed investment schemes made available by the company or related bodies corporate.

This obligation does not apply to the directors of the RE of a listed scheme where the RE itself is not listed.

The Turnbull Report noted⁴⁷⁷ that the predecessor of s 205G contained a requirement for disclosure in situations where the scheme was listed but not the RE.⁴⁷⁸ It appears that this requirement was inadvertently omitted when the section was amended.⁴⁷⁹

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

There appear to be no sufficient reasons for treating schemes differently in this instance. The omission of directors of scheme REs from this disclosure requirement appears to have been unintentional.

The Turnbull Report favoured an amendment to rectify this omission.⁴⁸⁰

Question 7.4.1. Should the requirements for disclosure of interests of directors of REs of listed schemes be brought into line with the disclosure requirements in this area for listed companies?

⁴⁷⁶ Turnbull Report Section 5.2.2.

⁴⁷⁷ ibid.

⁴⁷⁸ Former s 235(1A).

⁴⁷⁹ By the Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999.

⁴⁸⁰ Section 5.2.2 and rec 17.

7.5 Related party transactions

The issues

The related party provisions for schemes may be too wide, in particular where agents of a person engaged by an RE are treated as related parties.

Should an RE's contravention of the related party provisions attract criminal liability?

Current position

Related party transaction provisions were introduced for public companies by the *Corporate Law Reform Act 1992* to protect shareholders against the possibility 'that the value of their investment would be eroded by a party related to the company arranging for the company to enter into a transaction which gives a benefit to the related party'.⁴⁸¹ The provisions 'only prevent transactions with related parties with the potential to adversely affect shareholders' interests, not full value commercial transactions'.⁴⁸²

With the introduction of Chapter 5C, the related party transaction provisions were applied to registered schemes 'to prohibit a responsible entity from providing a financial benefit to a related party that could diminish or endanger scheme property'.⁴⁸³

The giving of a financial benefit in relation to a registered scheme is governed by a procedure having the following features:⁴⁸⁴

- *donor of the benefit:* the benefit is given by:
 - the RE
 - an entity 485 that the RE controls, 486 or
 - an agent of, or person engaged by, the RE
- *source or effect of the benefit:* the benefit is given out of, or could endanger, scheme property
- *donee of the benefit:* the donor and the donee are the same person or the benefit is given to:
 - a related party of the donor, or
 - one of the persons falling within the above category of *donor of the benefit* or a related party⁴⁸⁷ of such a person

⁴⁸¹ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* para 13.2.

⁴⁸² ibid.

id at para 13.3. The ALRC/CASAC report recommended the application of related party provisions to schemes (paras 10.23-10.25). The application of the related party provisions to schemes was considered in *Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3)* [2013] FCA 1342, particularly at [701]-[734].

⁴⁸⁴ Replacement s 208(1), (2) introduced into the related party provisions by s 601LC.

 $^{^{485}}$ As defined in s 191.

 $^{^{486}}$ As defined in s 191.

⁴⁸⁷ As defined in s 228.

- *conditions for giving the benefit*: either:
 - the *donor of the benefit* must obtain the approval of the scheme's members in the way set out in ss 217 to 227 and give the benefit within 15 months after the approval (this condition is also satisfied if the members approve the making of a contract that requires the giving of the benefit and the contract was made before, but was conditional on, the approval or was made within 15 months after the approval), or
 - the giving of the benefit must fall within certain exceptions applicable to related party transactions involving companies.⁴⁸⁸

This procedure is not required for the RE to pay itself fees or exercise rights to an indemnity, as provided for in the scheme's constitution under s 601GA(2).⁴⁸⁹

If a benefit is given without satisfying one of the stipulated conditions:

- the relevant contract or transaction is not affected⁴⁹⁰
- the RE is not guilty of an offence⁴⁹¹
- the RE is not liable to a civil penalty⁴⁹²
- persons involved in a contravention of the related party provisions commit an offence if their involvement is dishonest⁴⁹³ or incur a civil penalty if their involvement is not dishonest.⁴⁹⁴

Analysis and discussion

Scope of the provisions

The related party provisions for schemes were adapted from those for companies, to recognise the structural differences between a company (which exists as a separate legal entity having its own officers and members) and a scheme (which does not constitute a separate legal entity, but rather has an RE, which provides the officers who perform the tasks involved in the operation of the scheme, and members). One commentary summed

⁴⁸⁸ Section 601LC refers to the exceptions in ss 210 to 216. However, ss 213 (small amounts given to a related entity) and 214 (benefit to or by closely-held subsidiary) do not apply to schemes (s 601LD). See Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* para 13.4. The onus of proving that a transaction falls within one of these exceptions falls on the defendant: Waters v Mercedes Holdings Pty Limited [2012] FCAFC 80 (followed in Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [712]-[716], [721]).

 ⁴⁸⁹ Replacement s 208(3) introduced into the related party provisions by s 601LC. The onus of proving that a transaction falls within this exception falls on the defendant: Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [720].

 $^{^{490}}$ s 209(1)(a), applied by s 601LA.

 $^{^{491}}$ s 209(1)(b), applied by s 601LA.

 ⁴⁹² Subsection 209(2) (as modified by s 601LA(a)) is the civil penalty provision and only applies to a person involved in a contravention by an RE. The definition of 'involved' in s 79 does cover the person who committed the contravention, in this case the RE. The RE could not, in any event, be a 'person involved' in the context of s 209, as a person dishonestly involved commits an offence under s 209(3), whereas s 209(2), as modified by s 601LA(a), provides that the RE is not guilty of an offence.
 ⁴⁹³ a 209(2) is the could be a context of a context.

⁴⁹³ s 209(3), applied by s 601LA.

⁴⁹⁴ s 209(2), applied by s 601LA, s 1317E(1)(b).

The responsible entity and others involved in the operation of a scheme

up the differences between the related party provisions for companies and those for schemes as follows:

Essentially, s 601LA [the provision that sets out the structural modifications of the provisions applicable to companies for schemes] treats the responsible entity as if it were the public company in the related party provisions, for certain purposes, and for other purposes it treats the members of the scheme as if they were the public company. Thus, while a public company cannot contravene Ch 2E by receiving a benefit, but only by giving it, the extended related party provisions for registered schemes can be contravened if the responsible entity receives or gives a benefit out of the scheme property.⁴⁹⁵

The categories of donees of the benefit who come within the related party provisions for schemes are broader than those for public companies. Related parties of a public company are:

- its directors
- any directors of an entity that controls the public company
- if the public company is controlled by an entity that is not a body corporate each of the persons making up the controlling entity
- spouses of persons in the first three categories
- parents and children of persons in each of the above categories
- an entity controlled by another related party (unless the entity is also controlled by the public company).⁴⁹⁶

Related parties of public companies do not automatically include, for instance, their agents or persons engaged by them. By contrast, an agent of, or person engaged by, the RE falls within the class of donees of a benefit who are covered by the related party provisions, even if that person is not otherwise related to the RE. This class of regulated donees would include an independent custodian.

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently. The presence of the RE in the scheme structure is a relevant difference that requires some modification of the related party transaction provisions for schemes. However, there is no apparent reason why an agent of, or person engaged by, the RE should be a related party in connection with a scheme when a person in an equivalent position in relation to a company would not be a related party of the company.

Adoption of the SLE Proposal would not make any difference to this issue, as the MIS would not have any directors, officers or employees, which would be provided by the RE, as under the current law.

99

HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, Ford's Principles of Corporations Law (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.508].
 s 228.

Consequences of breach

There are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently from companies in relation to the consequences of breach of the related party transaction provisions.

The corporate related party provisions prohibit the giving of benefits by the company unless the stipulated procedures are followed. The aim is to preserve company property for the benefit of the company itself. There is therefore no need to prohibit the giving of benefits to the company. By contrast, a managed investment scheme is not a separate legal entity. The aim of the related party provisions for schemes is to preserve scheme property for the benefit of scheme members. The related party provisions for schemes therefore prohibit the giving of benefits to the RE as well as by the RE unless the stipulated procedures are followed.

The liability regime for breach of the related party transaction provisions seems not to recognise this difference between companies and schemes. It appears to be inappropriate to give the RE the same exemption from criminal liability and liability to a civil penalty that applies to companies. The RE holds scheme property on trust for scheme members⁴⁹⁷ and might reasonably be held liable, both criminally and civilly, for misuse of that property.

One commentary has observed, in relation to the imposition of criminal liability:

There is no sound policy reason for excluding criminal liability in this context. Section 209(1)(b), as it applies to registered schemes, is inappropriate. The reason why sec 209(1)(b), as it applies to public companies, excludes criminal liability for the company itself is that the company is seen as the victim of the contravention. The financial benefit, in the context of companies, operates to reduce the resources of the public company's shareholders. Imposing liability on the company itself would twice punish the shareholders. This argument has no application in the context of registered schemes. Punishing the wrongdoing responsible entity (or other person conferring the benefit) would not harm the interests of the members of the scheme.⁴⁹⁸

It may also be worth reassessing the application to REs of the provision preserving the validity of any contract or transaction connected with the giving of benefit.⁴⁹⁹ One possibility is to make such a contract or transaction void (or at least voidable) against the RE, but preserve its validity for third parties.

If the SLE Proposal were adopted, the MIS, like a company, would not be a related party. The RE would continue to be a related party for the purpose of the related party transaction provisions.

Question 7.5.1. Do the related party provisions for schemes need to differ from those for companies and, if so, in what respects and why?

Question 7.5.2. Should the RE be subject to criminal liability and/or civil penalties for breach of the related party provisions?

Question 7.5.3. Where an RE has given a benefit in contravention of the related party provisions, what should be the effect on the validity of the contract or transaction?

⁴⁹⁷ s 601FC(2).

⁴⁹⁸ P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶54-700.

¹⁹⁹ s 209(1)(a).

7.6 Change of responsible entity

The issues

There are several circumstances in which the requirement to hold a meeting to change the RE of a scheme might reasonably be dispensed with. However, a change of RE cannot be effected without a meeting of members, unless ASIC grants relief. It may be worth considering whether it would be possible to devise a legislative amendment that could avoid the need to convene a meeting of members to change an RE in appropriate circumstances.

Current position

Corporations Act

An RE of a scheme can retire from that position if a meeting of members chooses another eligible entity to become the new RE.⁵⁰⁰ The members may also take action to require the calling of a meeting⁵⁰¹ to consider and vote on a resolution that the current RE be removed and a resolution to choose a new RE.⁵⁰²

The RE of a listed scheme may be replaced by two ordinary resolutions of scheme members (one to remove the current RE and another to choose a new RE), being a simple majority of votes cast by members entitled to vote on the resolutions.⁵⁰³ The RE and its associates may vote any interests they hold as members on those resolutions.⁵⁰⁴

More stringent requirements apply to unlisted schemes. The replacement of an RE of an unlisted scheme requires two 'extraordinary resolutions' of scheme members, being the approval of at least 50% of the total votes that can be cast by members entitled to vote, whether or not cast.⁵⁰⁵ Also, the RE and its associates are ineligible to vote on the removal and replacement resolution.⁵⁰⁶

In the 2012 CAMAC report, CAMAC (following on from a recommendation of the Turnbull Report⁵⁰⁷) recommended that the current 'extraordinary resolution' voting requirements for unlisted schemes be replaced with a requirement for simple majorities of the votes of scheme members cast at the meeting (in person or otherwise), provided that the total votes cast (for and against) on each of the resolutions constitute at least 25% of the total votes of scheme members (excluding votes that are ineligible to be voted on the resolution).⁵⁰⁸

⁵⁰⁰ s 601FL.

⁵⁰¹ Part 2G.4 Div 1.

⁵⁰² s 601FM.

⁵⁰³ ss 601FM(1), 252L(1B)(c).

⁵⁰⁴ Where a scheme is listed, the RE and its associates are entitled to vote their interests on resolutions to remove the RE and to choose a new RE: s 253E. This provision is discussed in Section 8.4 of this paper.

⁵⁰⁵ s 601FM and the definition of 'extraordinary resolution' in s 9.

For an unlisted scheme, the RE and its associates are not entitled to vote their interests on resolutions to remove the RE and choose a new RE, as they would have an interest in those resolutions: s 253E. That provision specifically allows the RE and its associates to vote on those resolutions where the scheme is listed.

⁵⁰⁷ rec 2.

⁵⁰⁸ Section 5.4.3.

ASIC relief

ASIC grants relief on a case by case basis to permit a change of RE of a registered scheme without the need for a meeting of members in the following circumstances:

- the RE and the proposed replacement RE are members of the same corporate group and there is no significant change to the underlying operation of the scheme. This relief requires the RE to advise members of its intention to resign and the intended appointment of the replacement RE. If a sufficient number of members believe a vote should occur on the resolution to choose a new RE and advise the current RE of this, the RE is required to arrange for a postal vote or convene a meeting to allow members to vote on the resolution to appoint the replacement RE, or
- there is a very small number of members in the scheme (for instance, less than six) and either:
 - all those members would be prevented from voting by having an interest in the resolution other than as a member⁵⁰⁹ and had provided their written consent,⁵¹⁰ or
 - those members were wholesale clients and had provided written consent to the change of RE.

Analysis and discussion

It is desirable that the procedures in the Corporations Act be as simple as possible, while protecting the rights of interested parties.

If the circumstances in which ASIC has granted an exemption from the requirement to hold a meeting can be effectively incorporated into the Corporations Act, it would relieve the administrative burden on ASIC and reduce costs for involved parties.

A contrary view is that it may be too difficult for a law of general application to ensure that all parties are protected and the involvement of ASIC in each instance is necessary to take account of the circumstances of each particular case.

Question 7.6.1. Should the Corporations Act allow for the possibility of a change of RE without a meeting of members:

- in the types of circumstances where ASIC has given relief
- in any other circumstances and, if so, what circumstances

and what procedural safeguards should apply?

7.7 Scheme custodians

The issues

Should scheme custodians be subject to the licensing regime, so that ASIC can supervise and regulate their activities directly?

⁵⁰⁹ s 253E.

⁵¹⁰ See ASIC Regulatory Guide 136 at RG 136.5.

Should the basis on which a custodian holds property on behalf of an RE be clarified?

Should custodians be allowed to hold money to acquire interests in a scheme on behalf of the RE?

Current position

Place of custodians in the regulatory framework

Before the introduction of the managed investment scheme provisions in Chapter 5C, managed investment schemes were regulated as 'prescribed interests',⁵¹¹ which had a dual structure consisting of a trustee and a management company.

With the introduction of Chapter 5C by the *Managed Investments Act 1998*, this dual structure was replaced by a single responsible entity, which was required to hold an Australian financial services licence (AFSL).⁵¹²

Unless ASIC grants relief, the RE has an obligation to ensure that scheme property is clearly identified as such and held separately from property of the RE and property of any other scheme.⁵¹³ Also, where the RE holds scheme property, the property is held on trust for scheme members.⁵¹⁴

In practice, however, many REs use a custodian to hold scheme property.⁵¹⁵ The PJC Trio report described the role of a custodian as follows:

A custodian is responsible for the safekeeping of the assets of a third party client such as a managed investment scheme. It holds legal title to the assets of the client. However, as ASIC noted in its submission, 'the custodian only acts on properly authorised instructions from its direct client or authorised agent' and that prime responsibility rests with the RE. Further, custodians are not required to verify underlying assets in managed investment schemes, only the units in these schemes.⁵¹⁶

The amount of net tangible assets (NTA) that ASIC requires an RE to hold under its licensing conditions is less if the RE uses a custodian that satisfies specified NTA

⁵¹¹ Former Part 7.12 Div 5.

⁵¹² s 601FA, definitions of 'financial service' and 'financial services business' in s 761A, ss 766A(1)(d), 911A.

s 601FC(1)(i). For ASIC relief from this requirement, see Regulatory Guide 133 *Managed investments and custodial or depository services: Holding assets* at RG 133.149, ASIC class order [CO 13/1409].

The IOSCO *Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation* (June 2010) provide that the 'regulatory system should provide for rules governing ... the segregation and protection of client assets' (Principle 25).

s 601FC(2).

⁵¹⁵ The RE may appoint an agent to do anything that it is authorised to do in connection with the scheme: s 601FB(2). ASIC does not consider that the use of custodians is inconsistent with the single responsible entity principle, as responsibility rests solely with the RE under s 601FB(2): ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012), para 38.

The ALRC/CASAC report noted that, in the light of its proposed reforms, it could be left to scheme operators to decide whether to involve a second party in the running of a scheme (para 3.20). The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998* also recognised that the RE may choose to engage a custodian to hold the scheme property (paras 5.1, 8.5, 8.13).

The original draft Collective Investments Bill, released in 1995, proposed that the legislation require an independent custodian to act as trustee to ensure that the assets of the fund were segregated from the assets of the RE, but without giving the custodian any responsibility for the conduct of the scheme. The *Managed Investments Act 1998* did not include this proposal. See further HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.470.9].

Details about the Australian custodian industry can be found in ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012), para 1. REs are one of the main users of custodial services in Australia (ASIC Report 291, para 26).

⁵¹⁶ para 5.56. See also paras 5.61-5.64 for discussion of the limited role of the custodian.

requirements.⁵¹⁷ Custodians are also seen as providing benefits through independent safekeeping of assets and the use of sophisticated and professional systems.⁵¹⁸

The Corporations Act specifically exempts custodians of assets of registered schemes (scheme custodians) from the requirement to hold an AFSL.⁵¹⁹ Given this, custodians are not subject to the statutory obligations regarding the holding of client money and property that apply to financial services licensees,⁵²⁰ in particular that:

- client money be held on trust in a dedicated account for client money⁵²¹
- (subject to the regulations) other client property only be dealt with in accordance with the original terms and conditions on which it was given to the licensee and any subsequent instructions given by the client.⁵²²

The Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act* 2001 contains the following rationale for the exemption of scheme custodians from the licensing provisions:

Custodial and depository services have been included in the new regime to ensure that consumers of these services receive sufficient disclosure to make informed decisions about whether to use the services, and can be confident that service providers are competent, and have adequate compensation arrangements ... and provide access to dispute resolution procedure for retail clients. Custodial and depository services have also been included for market integrity reasons, to ensure that service providers have appropriate risk management procedures.

However, there are many circumstances in which client assets are entrusted to third parties where this level of regulation would not be justifiable ... where a person merely holds the assets of a managed investment scheme this level of regulation is not justified since the person holding the assets is acting under the direction of the responsible entity of the scheme. The definition therefore only covers situations where a service provider both possesses or controls client assets and provides administrative functions in relation to those assets.⁵²³

Given that there are no direct licensing controls over scheme custodians, ASIC seeks to exercise a measure of indirect control over those custodians through the licensing requirements for REs. ASIC Regulatory Guide 133 *Managed investments and custodial or depository services: Holding assets* (RG 133),⁵²⁴ released in November 2013, requires REs that choose to engage another party as the holder of scheme property⁵²⁵ to impose minimum standards on that party and ensure that the party meets those minimum standards.⁵²⁶ Those standards require:

⁵¹⁷ RG 166 *Licensing: Financial requirements* (November 2013), paras RG 166.209-RG 166.218 (with Table 9). See also ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012), para 35.

⁵¹⁸ ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012), para 37.

 ⁵¹⁹ While those who provide a custodial or depository service must be licensed (definitions of 'financial service' and 'financial services business' in s 761A, ss 766A(1)(e), 766E, 911A), 'the holding of the assets of a registered scheme' does not constitute providing a custodial or depository service (s 766E(3)(b)).
 ⁵²⁰ Pert 7.9 Dire 2 and 2

⁵²⁰ Part 7.8 Divs 2 and 3.

⁵²¹ ss 981B, 981H.

⁵²² s 984B.

⁵²³ paras 6.110-6.111.

⁵²⁴ This Regulatory Guide followed on from ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012) and Consultation Paper 197 *Holding scheme property and other assets* (December 2012).

An RE must have a written procedure for determining whether it should itself hold scheme property or, if it is to engage another party to hold that property, for determining which other person and on what terms (RG 133.24).
 Selection of a person to hold property is discussed at RG 133.71-133.74.

⁵²⁶ RG 133.17, RG 133.20, RG 133.59, RG 133.65-RG 133.79.

- an adequate organizational structure (being one that supports separation of assets and segregation of staff to minimise conflicts of interest)⁵²⁷
- adequate staffing capabilities⁵²⁸
- adequate capacity and resources to perform core administrative activities⁵²⁹
- assets being held on trust for the client.⁵³⁰

The agreement between the RE and a holder of scheme property must require that property holder to maintain adequate arrangements for reporting breaches of the RE's obligations to ASIC.⁵³¹

Basis on which property is held

A custodian is widely viewed as holding assets as bare trustee on behalf and on the instruction of the RE, though the precise relationship between the custodian and the RE depends on the terms of the relevant custodial agreement.⁵³²

Also, an RE, in its capacity as an entity that issues a financial product (being interests in the scheme), must hold money from persons applying for interests in the scheme in a separate designated account.⁵³³ The money is taken to be held in trust by the RE for the benefit of the person who paid the money.⁵³⁴ The relevant provision does not allow for the fact that an RE might use a custodian to hold this application money.

Other legislation

There is limited regulation of scheme custodians in other legislation. For instance, custodians of property of unregistered, but not registered, schemes have obligations to report to AUSTRAC about certain suspicious matters, certain threshold transactions and international funds transfer instructions under the *Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorism Financing Act 2006*.⁵³⁵ Custodians of unregistered schemes may also be required to give compliance reports to AUSTRAC.⁵³⁶

⁵²⁷ RG 133.25, RG 133.31-RG 133.36. There is an exception from the requirement for separation of assets in the case of omnibus accounts (see RG 133.31, Section F of RG 133).

 ⁵²⁸ RG 133.25, RG 133.37-RG 133.40. For the obligation of an RE to monitor ongoing compliance of the party engaged to hold scheme property, see RG 133.75-RG 133.79.
 ⁵²⁹ PG 132.25 PG 132.41 PG 132.44

⁵²⁹ RG 133.25, RG 133.41-RG 133.44.

⁵³⁰ RG 133.25, RG 133.45-RG 133.48.

⁵³¹ RG 133.100-133.105.

 ⁵³² RG 133.46, PJC Trio report, paras 7.36-7.44, ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012), paras 44-47.
 ⁵³³ 10727(1), paras 44-47.

 $^{^{533}}$ s 1017E(1), (2).

⁵³⁴ s 1017E(2A).

⁵³⁵ Definitions of 'providing a custodial or depository service', 'reporting entity' and 'threshold transaction' in *Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorism Financing Act 2006* s 5, s 6 (Item 46 in Table 1), Part 3 Divs 2-4. The definition of 'providing a custodial or depository service' in s 5 refers to, and is in line with, the definitions relating to the provision of custodial or depository services in the Corporations Act and therefore excludes custodians of registered schemes.

⁵³⁶ Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Terrorism Financing Act 2006 s 5 (definitions of 'providing a custodial or depository service', 'reporting entity' and 'threshold transaction'), s 6 (Item 46 in Table 1), Part 3 Div 5.

Analysis and discussion

Place of custodians in the regulatory framework

There are two alternative policy approaches for the treatment of custodians in the regulatory framework:

- *Option 1:* maintain the current indirect approach of exempting scheme custodians from the need to hold an AFSL and regulating them indirectly by the use of licensing conditions and requirements imposed on REs
- Option 2: require scheme custodians to be licensed.

The rationale for the licensing exemption for scheme custodians (Option 1) was that a scheme custodian acts under the direction of the RE.⁵³⁷ The implication was that the licensing of the RE would provide an adequate regulatory control over the activities of the custodian.

However, this indirect approach to the regulation of custodians has resulted in a level of regulatory complexity. For instance, as pointed out above, ASIC indirectly imposes financial requirements on scheme custodians by allowing REs to hold a lower amount of net tangible assets if they engage a custodian who satisfies a more substantial NTA requirement.⁵³⁸

The indirect approach has also left some regulatory gaps. The RE, as a financial services licensee, has an obligation to report to ASIC breaches that are significant having regard to various factors.⁵³⁹ However, a breach by a custodian, even though significant for the operations of the custodian, may not constitute a significant breach by the RE, in which case the RE would not report it. Similarly, a breach by a custodian that affects several schemes for which the custodian acts may not be significant for any of those schemes and will therefore not be reported by any of the REs, even though it may be significant from the custodian's point of view.

Requiring custodians of managed investment schemes to be licensed (Option 2) would enable ASIC to identify more readily the organizations that are acting in that role, to carry out its surveillance activities more readily and to impose licence conditions to ensure that custodians provide their services in an appropriate way. These considerations need to be weighed against the additional cost and compliance requirements that scheme custodians would face if they were required to be licensed. However, it should be noted that custodians acting for REs of schemes are already likely to hold an AFSL that permits them to provide custodial and depository services, as their custody clients would typically include clients other than REs of managed investment schemes, such as broker-dealers and superannuation trustees.

Basis on which property is held

It might be appropriate to clarify that a custodian who holds scheme property on behalf of the RE holds it on bare trust for the RE. The RE would hold the beneficial interest on trust

⁵³⁷ Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 6.111.

⁵³⁸ RG 166 *Licensing: Financial requirements* (November 2013), paras RG 166.209-RG 166.218 (with Table 9).

s 912D.

The responsible entity and others involved in the operation of a scheme

for those members entitled to it under the scheme constitution.⁵⁴⁰ This would more clearly reflect existing arrangements.

It may be beneficial for the legislation to make special provision permitting the designated account that is required for application money to be an account of the custodian held on trust for the RE, which would hold the beneficial interest in the application money on trust for the applicant.

Question 7.7.1. Should custodians of scheme property be required to hold an Australian financial services licence?

Question 7.7.2. Are there any reasons why scheme custodians should not be required to be licensed?

Question 7.7.3. Should the Corporations Act be amended to clarify the basis on which custodians of scheme property hold that property on behalf of the RE and, if so, how?

Question 7.7.4. Should the Corporations Act be amended to allow for a custodian to operate a designated account for holding application money?

⁵⁴⁰ s 601FC(2).

8 Meetings of scheme members

This chapter discusses the thresholds for members to requisition a scheme meeting, the quorum requirements, the method for electing a chair and the finality of that person's rulings, as well as the voting rules and the adjournment procedures for scheme meetings.

8.1 Requisitioning scheme meetings

The issue

There is uncertainty about how to count the number of members who are entitled to requisition a scheme meeting.

Current position

The RE must call a meeting of scheme members at the request of at least 100 members or members with at least 5% of the votes that may be cast on a resolution.⁵⁴¹ The same test applies for members of a company who want to request a meeting.⁵⁴²

Analysis and discussion

There is uncertainty about how the number of members should be counted for the purpose of the 100 member test. For instance:

- where several members hold interests on behalf of the same beneficial owner:
 - is each of those members to be counted separately, or
 - are all such members to be counted together as one member
- conversely, where one member holds an interest on behalf of several beneficial owners:⁵⁴³
 - is that member to be counted as one member, or
 - is each of those beneficial owners to be counted separately?

The same questions arise in relation to companies, given that the tests for calling company meetings are the same as those for calling scheme meetings.

By contrast, for the purpose of determining whether a scheme has more than 20 members, and therefore has to be registered, the Corporations Act specifies that:

• joint holders of an interest in the scheme count as a single member, and

⁵⁴¹ s 252B.

⁵⁴² s 249D.

⁵⁴³ For example, an RE that is the responsible entity of two schemes might hold interests in a third scheme on behalf of each of those schemes in its capacity as RE of each scheme. The register of the third scheme will show the RE as holding the aggregate number of interests of the two schemes.

- an interest held on trust is taken to be held by the beneficiary (rather than the trustee) if the beneficiary is:
 - presently entitled to a share of the trust estate or of the income of the trust estate, or
 - individually or together with other beneficiaries in a position to control the trustee.⁵⁴⁴

The report of the Companies and Securities Advisory Committee (now CAMAC) *Shareholder Participation in the Modern Listed Public Company* (2000) (the CASAC report) recommended that the 100 member test for companies be repealed and that only shareholders who, collectively, hold at least 5% of the votes that may be cast at a general meeting should have the power to requisition a general meeting of a listed public company.⁵⁴⁵

This recommendation is referred to, and the question of repeal of the 100 member test raised again, in CAMAC's discussion paper *The AGM and shareholder engagement*.⁵⁴⁶

CAMAC adopts the principle that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently. A material difference between companies and schemes that may be relevant in deciding whether the regulatory regimes for companies and schemes should differ on this issue is that schemes do not have annual general meetings, while companies do. The 2012 CAMAC report recommended against requiring schemes to hold AGMs⁵⁴⁷ in light of its other recommendation to expand the power of scheme members to requisition a meeting. Currently, scheme members can only require the RE to call, or themselves call, a meeting of members to consider special or extraordinary resolutions.⁵⁴⁸ CAMAC recommended that the requisitioning power should also be available for scheme meetings to consider ordinary resolutions.⁵⁴⁹

If the 100 member test is retained and clarified, CAMAC's view is that any clarification should be based on the principle that a sufficient number of informed holders representing discrete interests in the scheme should be required for a meeting to be requisitioned.

Question 8.1.1. Should the 100 member test for requisitioning scheme meetings be retained?

Question 8.1.2. If so, should the method for determining who is to be included as a member be clarified:

• by specifying how members who hold interests on behalf of the same beneficial owner are to be counted

⁵⁴⁴ s 601ED(4).

⁵⁴⁵ rec 2.

⁵⁴⁶ Sections 3.1.6, 3.4.

⁵⁴⁷ Section 8.2.3. The report also referred to submissions (including that of ASIC) that opposed scheme AGMs, pointing to costs and the fact that scheme members already receive product disclosure, continuous disclosure and periodic statements (Section 8.2.2). The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Company Law Review Act 1998* para 10.86 said that the absence of a requirement to hold an annual general meeting for schemes was 'consistent with the usual character of collective investment schemes as passive investment vehicles'.

⁵⁴⁸ ss 252B-252D.

Section 8.2.3.

- by specifying how a member who holds an interest on behalf of several beneficial owners is to be counted
- in some other manner and, if so, how?

8.2 Meeting quorum requirements in scheme constitutions

The issue

The ability of a majority of scheme members to replace the RE is a fundamental principle. However, schemes can adopt provisions in their constitutions that replace the minimal legislative quorum requirements for the holding of scheme meetings with more restrictive requirements that may make it difficult to replace the RE.

Current position

The quorum for a meeting of a registered scheme's members is two members unless the scheme's constitution provides for a different quorum.⁵⁵⁰

The same rule applies to companies⁵⁵¹ under a replaceable rule, which can be displaced or modified by a particular company constitution.⁵⁵²

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently. As indicated, the quorum requirements for schemes and companies are already aligned.

However, there may be a need for the quorum requirements for schemes to apply regardless of any contrary provision in a scheme constitution, in contrast with the approach for companies. The RE is the key administrative body involved in the operation of a scheme. It is essential that the RE remain accountable to scheme members for its conduct of the scheme. This accountability is lessened if an RE is entrenched through provisions in the scheme constitution that make it difficult to call a meeting to consider the RE's removal. For instance, the constitution could be amended to stipulate a quorum that represents, say, 25% of the scheme's members by number.

Question 8.2.1. How common is it for scheme constitutions to adopt restrictive quorum requirements?

Question 8.2.2. Should the Corporations Act be amended so that the statutory quorum requirements for scheme meetings cannot be overridden by a scheme constitution:

- in any circumstances or, alternatively
- only where the purpose of a meeting is to consider the replacement of the RE?

⁵⁵⁰ s 252R(1), (2). The absence of a quorum will not invalidate a meeting unless the court so orders (s 1322).

⁵⁵¹ s 249T.

⁵⁵² s 135.

8.3 The chair of a scheme meeting

The issue

Should the same rules apply for schemes and companies in relation to:

- the election of a chair by scheme members
- the finality of the chair's decisions
- the voting rights of the chair?

Current position

Manner of election of the chair

Where the chair is to be elected by a resolution by members,⁵⁵³ the relevant resolution, like other ordinary resolutions, must be decided on a show of hands unless a poll is demanded.⁵⁵⁴ However, a registered scheme's constitution may provide that a poll cannot be demanded on any resolution concerning the election of the chair of a meeting.⁵⁵⁵ The same rules for the election of the chair of a meeting apply to companies.⁵⁵⁶

Finality of chair's rulings

The chair's decisions are final in relation to:

- determining a challenge to a person's right to vote at the meeting⁵⁵⁷
- making a conclusive declaration of the results of a vote on a show of hands⁵⁵⁸ (however, the members present may demand a poll even though the chair's declaration of the voting results for the show of hands is conclusive⁵⁵⁹).

There is no provision for a scheme constitution to provide otherwise. By contrast, the equivalent provisions in relation to companies⁵⁶⁰ are replaceable rules.⁵⁶¹

⁵⁵³ Members elect a member to be the chair of a meeting:

where the RE calls the meeting, either of its own motion (s 252A) or at the request of at least 100 members or members with at least 5% of the votes that may be cast (s 252B), but either the RE fails to exercise its right to appoint the chair (s 252S(1)) or the appointed chair is not available or declines to act (s 252S(2)). The RE bears the expense of calling and holding the meeting with a right of indemnity out of scheme assets, not only when it acts of its own motion, but also when it calls the meeting at the request of members (s 252B(9))

[•] where they have themselves called the meeting, either because the RE has failed to do so at their request, in which case the RE bears the cost of the meeting out of its own funds (s 252C) or because members with at least 5% of the votes that may be cast on a resolution call the meeting, in which case the members themselves pay the expense of calling and holding the meeting (s 252D) (s 252S(3))

[•] where the court orders the meeting (which it may do 'if it is impracticable to call the meeting in any other way' (s 252E)), unless the court has directed otherwise under s 1319 (s 252S(3)).

⁵⁵⁴ s 253J(2).

 s^{555} s 253K(2)(a).

⁵⁵⁶ s 250K(2)(a). The provision relating to the manner of election of the chair of company meetings and other rules relating to company meetings have a long pedigree, having been carried over into the replaceable rules from the previous Table A articles of association: Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Company Law Review Act 1998* para 10.80.

 ⁵⁵⁷ s 253G. There is an equivalent provision for chairs of company meetings: s 250G.
 A decision on entitlement to vote may be considered final even in the absence of an explicit provision to that effect: *Selim v McGrath* (2003) 47 ACSR 537 at [139], which commented on this question in the context of the powers of a chair of a meeting of creditors of a company in external administration.

⁵⁵⁸ s 253J(3). There is an equivalent provision for chairs of company meetings: s 250J(2) (a replaceable rule).

⁵⁵⁹ s 253L(3)(c).

Notwithstanding the statutory provision for finality of a chair's decisions, those decisions will be subject to supervisory review by the courts under the general law if they are made in bad faith or the chair has made an error of law.⁵⁶²

Voting rights of the chair

The chair of a meeting of members of a company has a casting vote.⁵⁶³ If the chair is a member of the company, the chair also has his or her voting rights as a member.⁵⁶⁴ These rules apply unless the company's constitution provides otherwise.⁵⁶⁵ There is no equivalent provision in relation to schemes.

Analysis and discussion

Manner of election of the chair

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

As indicated, the regimes are already aligned in relation to the potential for a constitution to exclude a poll on any resolution concerning the election of the chair of a meeting.

However, there is an issue whether there are compelling reasons for having different rules for schemes and companies in this area.

Scheme meetings are the mechanism by which the RE of a scheme can be replaced, as well as the forum for members to vote on amendments to the scheme constitution, certain related party transactions and the winding up of the scheme. Although company meetings are the forum for removing directors and appointing new directors, it is more common for individual directors to be replaced, rather than an entire board. By contrast, the RE is the sole governing body for a scheme and its removal and replacement go to the core of control of a scheme and the way it is operated.

Also, the remuneration arrangements for schemes differ from those for companies, with the RE's fees being regulated by the scheme constitution and any increase in those fees requiring approval of an amendment to the constitution by a meeting of scheme members where the increased fees would exceed the maximum permitted under the constitution.⁵⁶⁶

In practice, replacement of the RE and amending the fees payable to the RE have proved to be contentious issues. In these circumstances, the influence that the person chosen to chair a meeting can have on the conduct and, potentially, on the outcome of the meeting ⁵⁶⁷

⁵⁶⁰ ss 250G, 250J.

⁵⁶¹ s 135.

⁵⁶² Australian Olives Limited v Livadaras [2008] FCA 1407 at [70].

s 250E(3) (a replaceable rule).

⁵⁶⁴ ibid.

⁵⁶⁵ Section 250E is a replaceable rule (see s 135).

⁵⁶⁶ Changes to a scheme's constitution must be decided by a meeting of the scheme's members where the change would adversely affect members' rights (s 601GC(1)). Members' rights include a right to have the scheme operated and administered according to the scheme constitution as it stands (*360 Capital Re Ltd (ACN 090 939* 192) v Watts (as trustees for the Watts Family Superannuation Fund) [2012] VSCA 234, Australian Securities and Investments Commission v Australian Property Custodian Holdings Limited (Receivers and Managers appointed) (in liquidation) (Controllers appointed) (No 3) [2013] FCA 1342 at [449], [658]-[659], [668]) and the fees that REs can charge are set out in the constitution.

⁵⁶⁷ Australian Olives Limited v Livadaras [2008] FCA 1407 at [67] states the role of the chair of a meeting as follows:

may assume a particular significance for schemes. It may therefore be more important for schemes than for companies that there be no scope for the constitution to exclude the right of scheme members to call for a poll on the election of a chair.⁵⁶⁸ Scheme members may be disadvantaged by exclusion of this right if they appoint as their proxy a person who is also the appointee of a large number of other members, as that proxy holder would only have one vote on a show of hands. Unless the members are each able to appoint a different individual to act as proxy, they may feel compelled either to attend the meeting in person or, in effect, to waive their right to influence the election of the chair.

Finality of chair's rulings

In relation to the finality of the chair's decisions in the two identified areas, there are no apparent reasons why the approach for schemes (the constitution cannot alter the position) should differ from the approach for companies (the relevant provision is a replaceable rule, which means that the constitution can make other provision). The relevant Explanatory Memorandum does not give a reason for the different approaches. In fact, in relation to the finality of the chair's decision on a challenge to a person's right to vote,⁵⁶⁹ it evinces a general intention that the provision be the same as that for companies in material respects.⁵⁷⁰

Statement of reasons for decision

Members may be assisted in ascertaining whether they have grounds to exercise any rights to challenge decisions of the chair of a meeting by a requirement that chairs of meetings state the reasons for their decisions and include those reasons in the minutes of the meeting.⁵⁷¹

A requirement of this nature applies to insolvency practitioners when exercising their casting vote in an external administration.⁵⁷²

The duty and function of the chair is to preserve order and take care that the proceedings are conducted in a proper manner and the sense of the meeting is properly ascertained with regard to any question properly before the meeting (*National Dwellings Society v Sykes* [1894] 3 Ch 159 per Chitty J at 162). Upon the chair rests the responsibility for making rulings as to the validity of matters. Some of those matters will be entirely procedural such as decisions concerning the putting of resolutions to the meeting. Others will involve determining an entitlement such as whether a member may vote by proxy having regard to a challenge to the validity of the proxy instrument, compliance with lodgement procedure or by reason of some other deficiency or restriction. The chair may foreshadow a ruling and entertain objections and discussion before deciding the question or invite discussion, then rule and note objections to the ruling.

- The Corporations Act stipulates the following powers and functions of the chair of a scheme meeting: to vote provide according to their terms ($a_2 SOV(4)(a)$) for chair of company meetings, and a 2SOPP
- to vote proxies according to their terms (s 252Y(4)(c); for chairs of company meetings, see s 250BB(1)(c))
 to make a final decision on a challenge to a person's right to vote at the meeting (s 253G; for chairs of company meetings, see s 250G) and a conclusive declaration of the results of a vote on a show of hands (s 253J(3); for chairs of company meetings, see s 250J(2))

[•] to demand a poll (s 253L(1)(c); for chairs of company meetings, see s 250L(1)(c))

[•] to sign the minutes of the meeting within a reasonable time after the meeting (the RE has an obligation to ensure that this is done by the chair of that meeting or by the chair of the next meeting) (s 253M(2); for chairs of company meetings, see s 251A(2)).

 $^{^{568}}_{569}$ s 253K(2)(a).

⁵⁶⁹ s 253G.

⁵⁷⁰ The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Company Law Review Act 1998* para 10.101 refers to various rules for meetings of members of schemes (including s 253G, relating to a challenge to the right to vote) that 'mirror those applying to public companies'.

⁵⁷¹ The Court in *Link Agricultural Pty Ltd v Shanahan & Ors* [1998] VSCA 3 had regard to the reasons given to a meeting of shareholders by the chairman in determining the purpose of the chairman's ruling (see at [43]).

⁵⁷² Corp Reg 5.6.21(4A). This requirement is reflected in the *Code of Professional Practice for Insolvency Practitioners* (third edition, effective 1 January 2014), published by the Australian Restructuring Insolvency & Turnaround Association (ARITA, formerly the Insolvency Practitioners Association), Section 24.7.4.

Voting rights of the chair

There is no apparent reason why the legislation should not provide for the chair of a scheme meeting to have a casting vote and any vote as a member, unless the scheme constitution provided otherwise.

Question 8.3.1. Should it be permissible for a scheme constitution to exclude the right to demand a poll on the election of a chair?

Question 8.3.2. Should it be permissible for a scheme constitution to vary the finality of a chair's decision in relation to:

- determining a challenge to a person's right to vote at the meeting
- making a conclusive declaration of the results of a vote on a show of hands?

Question 8.3.3. Should chairs of meetings be required to state the reasons for some or all of their decisions at the relevant meeting and include those reasons in the minutes? If such a requirement were to apply to some decisions only, to which types of decisions should it apply?

Question 8.3.4. Should the Corporations Act stipulate that the chair of a meeting of scheme members has a casting vote and, in addition, if the chair is a member of the scheme, any vote that the person may have in that capacity?

8.4 Voting restrictions on resolutions at members' meetings

The issue

As a general proposition, the associates of an RE are prohibited from voting on resolutions at scheme meetings if they have an interest in the resolution or matter other than as a member. However, there is a lack of clarity about which definition of 'associate' applies for the purpose of this prohibition. Also, it is unclear why the law permits an RE and its associates to vote on a resolution to replace the RE when the scheme is listed.

Current position

The voting exclusion

The RE of a registered scheme and its associates are not entitled to vote on a resolution at a meeting of the scheme's members if they have an interest in the resolution or matter other than as a member.⁵⁷³

Exceptions to the voting exclusion

However, there are two situations in which the voting exclusion does not apply:

- if the scheme is listed, the RE and its associates may vote their interest on resolutions to remove the RE and choose a new RE⁵⁷⁴
- the RE and its associates may vote as proxies for other members provided the instrument of appointment specifies how they are to vote and they vote that way.⁵⁷⁵

⁵⁷³ s 253E.

⁵⁷⁴ ibid.

Test of 'associate'

Broadly speaking, the tests of 'associate' are:

- the general test, which covers:
 - 'automatic associateship', where the associates are connected with a body corporate⁵⁷⁶
 - 'associates on the facts', a broad category applicable outside the takeover context and intended to cover persons who are associated in any way⁵⁷⁷
- the takeovers test,⁵⁷⁸ applicable in relation to takeovers (Chapters 6 and 6B of the Corporations Act), compulsory acquisitions and buyouts (Chapters 6A and 6B), ownership of companies and schemes (Chapter 6C) and related areas involving voting power or control.⁵⁷⁹

There is some uncertainty about whether the takeovers test or the general test applies to the voting exclusion for associates of REs.⁵⁸⁰

The general test

Under the 'automatic associateship' limb of the general test, the associates of a designated body (which can include a managed investment scheme⁵⁸¹) are:

- a director or secretary
- a related body corporate
- a director or secretary of a related body corporate.⁵⁸²

The 'association on the facts' limb of the general test applies to any entity, whether or not a body corporate, and is based on:

- acting in concert
- actual or proposed formal or informal association, and
- actual or potential transactions, acts or things intended to result in an association.⁵⁸³

The takeovers test

Under this test, the associates of a body corporate are:

• another body corporate that the body corporate controls

⁵⁷⁵ s 253A(2).

⁵⁷⁶ s 11. See HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [23.250].

 ⁵⁷⁷ s 15. See HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [23.250].
 ⁵⁷⁸ s 12

⁵⁷⁸ s 12.

 $[\]frac{579}{580}$ s 12(1).

Australian Olives Limited v Livadaras [2008] FCA 1407 refers to the takeovers test (see at [4]–[5], [7]). C & C
 Fisher Pty Ltd v Livadaras [2010] FCA 11 at [8] refers to the general test in s 15.

 s_{582}^{581} s 12(5)(b).

s 11.

 $^{^{583}}$ s 15. There is also provision for the regulations to stipulate a test of association: s 15(1)(b). There are no relevant regulations.

- another body corporate that controls the body corporate
- another body corporate that is controlled by an entity that controls the body corporate⁵⁸⁴

while the associates of any person, whether or not a body corporate, are determined on the basis of:

- existing or proposed agreements for the purpose of controlling or influencing the composition of a body's board or the conduct of its affairs⁵⁸⁵
- actual or proposed actions in concert in relation to the body's affairs.⁵⁸⁶

Analysis and discussion

The policy rationale for the restriction on voting by an RE and its associates is to remove the potential for a conflict of interest to arise.⁵⁸⁷ However, the current provision raises the following areas of uncertainty:⁵⁸⁸

- *which associates are excluded from voting*: the possible alternatives are:
 - only the *particular members* of the 'associate group' who themselves have an interest, or
 - *all members* of the 'associate group' where any of them has an interest
- whether an interest as a fiduciary constitutes a disqualifying 'interest': it is unclear whether interests held by an associate of an RE in a fiduciary capacity exclude the associate from voting and whether the nature of the fiduciary relationship or the nature of the beneficiary affect the decision on this matter
- who are the 'associates' of the RE: it is unclear whether this is determined under:
 - the general test of association,⁵⁸⁹ or
 - the takeovers test of association,⁵⁹⁰ or
 - either the general test or the takeovers test, depending on the nature of the resolution being put to members (with the takeovers test applying if the resolution relates to voting power or control in relation to the scheme and the general test applying in other circumstances).

This question is relevant in the case of directors and secretaries of the RE (and of related bodies corporate of the RE), who would be associates under the general test,

 $^{^{584}}_{585}$ s 12(2)(a).

⁸⁵ s 12(2)(b).

 ⁵⁸⁶ s 12(2)(c). In relation to the takeovers test, *Australian Olives Limited v Livadaras* [2008] FCA 1407 at [7] said that whether parties were acting in concert was a question of fact and described 'acting in concert' as 'pursuing a common purpose' (see also at [58] for the application of the concept of 'acting in concert' to particular facts).

Southern Wine Corporation Pty Ltd (In Liq) v Perera [2006] WASCA 275 at [21], C & C Fisher Pty Ltd v Livadaras [2010] FCA 11 at [7].

⁵⁸⁸ These were pointed out in the submission from Freehills (now Herbert Smith Freehills) at Stage 1 of the CAMAC review.

⁵⁸⁹ ss 11, 13-17.

⁵⁹⁰ s 12.

and thereby automatically precluded from voting, but not under the takeovers definition.

In CAMAC's view, the takeovers test is the more appropriate criterion for determining who are an RE's associates for the purpose of the prohibition on voting.

A further issue is why REs and their associates are not subject to the voting exclusion when the scheme is listed and the matter for decision is the replacement of the RE. The right to replace the RE is a fundamental right of scheme members, given that they do not have day-to-day control over the operation of the scheme. It is unclear why listing of a scheme obviates the need for the voting exclusion to protect this right from self-interested voting by the RE or its associates.

Question 8.4.1. Should the restriction on the entitlement of an RE and its associates to vote be clarified and, if so, in what respects and in what way? In particular, should it be made clear that the takeovers test applies when determining the meaning of 'associate' for the purpose of this voting exclusion?

Question 8.4.2. Should the current voting exclusion be amended so that it applies regardless of whether the scheme is listed or unlisted?

8.5 Proxy voting

The issue

Should the scheme provisions relating to proxy voting be the same as those that apply to companies?

Current position

The Corporations Act contains rules relating to proxy voting at scheme meetings.⁵⁹¹ For the most part, these are similar to the corresponding provisions for meetings of companies.⁵⁹²

However, the following provisions for meetings of companies have no equivalent for schemes:

- the person appointed as the proxy of a member of a company may be an individual or a body corporate⁵⁹³
- authentication of proxy appointments for voting at company meetings can be done electronically as well as by signing⁵⁹⁴
- a company can receive proxies through electronic means other than at an electronic address⁵⁹⁵ (both companies and schemes can receive proxies at a specified electronic address⁵⁹⁶)

⁵⁹¹ Part 2G.4 Div 5.

⁵⁹² Part 2G.2 Div 6.

⁵⁹³ s 249X(1A).

⁵⁹⁴ s 250A(1A), Corp Reg 2G.2.01.

⁵⁹⁵ ss 250B, 250BA.

- a proxy who votes must vote in accordance with instructions (the proxy must vote if the proxy is the chair and a proxy with conflicting instructions must abstain on a show of hands)⁵⁹⁷
- the chair must vote if a non-chair proxy does not attend the meeting or does not vote ⁵⁹⁸
- a member of the key management personnel or a closely related party (other than a chair who has specific authority to vote) must not vote on a resolution concerning the remuneration of a member of the key management personnel.⁵⁹⁹

Also, the provision governing appointment of proxies for company meetings is a replaceable rule,⁶⁰⁰ but the equivalent provision for schemes⁶⁰¹ cannot be varied by a scheme's constitution.

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

There appear to be no reasons for the differences identified above between the proxy voting provisions that apply to schemes and those that apply to companies.

Question 8.5.1. In what respects should the provisions relating to proxy voting for schemes be further aligned with those relating to companies?

8.6 **Procedures relating to adjournment of meetings**

The issues

The law on adjournment of scheme meetings, as currently interpreted, requires that a new notice of meeting be given for any adjourned meeting that takes place one month or more after the original meeting, even if the gap between two consecutive adjourned scheme meetings is less than one month.

There is no guidance on what information should be included in any new notice.

Adjourned scheme meetings, unlike adjourned company meetings, are prohibited from considering new business.

The members of a scheme, unlike the members of a company, have no power to direct that the chair of a scheme meeting adjourn the meeting.

⁵⁹⁶ ss 250B(3)(a)(iii), 250BA(1)(b) (companies), 252Z(3A)(c) (schemes).

⁵⁹⁷ s 250BB.

⁵⁹⁸ s 250BC.

⁵⁹⁹ s 250BD.

⁶⁰⁰ s 249X

⁶⁰¹ s 252V.

Current position

When a meeting of a scheme is adjourned for one month or more, new notice of the adjourned meeting must be given.⁶⁰² The equivalent rule for companies contains the same notice requirement,⁶⁰³ but is a replaceable rule and can therefore be displaced or modified by the company's constitution.⁶⁰⁴ The scheme requirement and that applicable to companies both override the common law, under which, in the absence of contrary provision in the relevant rules, it is not necessary to give notice of the adjourned meeting where the date, time and place were fixed at the meeting when it was adjourned.⁶⁰⁵

If notice of a scheme meeting is required, the notice period is at least 21 days unless the scheme's constitution specifies a longer minimum period. 606

There is only one decision on how the requirement for notice of an adjourned scheme meeting applies where there are multiple adjournments, *Re Colonial First State Trust Group*.⁶⁰⁷ The Takeovers Panel in that case suggested that the period of one month, after which notice of the adjourned meeting is required, refers to the period between the original meeting and the relevant adjourned meeting. Fresh notice would be required even if the period between two consecutive adjourned meetings is less than the stipulated one month period. The Panel said:⁶⁰⁸

The unitholders' Meetings had already been adjourned from 3 September until Monday 30 September. If the meeting was to be adjourned for 1 month or more in total, then section 252K of the Corporations Act (Act) required that new notice must be given to the unitholders. This means that the last possible date for the Meetings to be held under the current notices of meeting was Wednesday 2 October.

The same reasoning would apply where the replaceable rule for companies has not been displaced or modified.

The Corporations Act gives no details about what information a notice of adjourned meeting should contain.

Only unfinished business may be transacted at a scheme meeting resumed after an adjournment.⁶⁰⁹ The equivalent rule for companies, which also stipulates that only unfinished business may be transacted at an adjourned meeting,⁶¹⁰ is a replaceable rule and can therefore be displaced or modified by the company's constitution.⁶¹¹ At common law, new business is permitted to be transacted at an adjourned meeting if notice is given to members.⁶¹²

The chair of a meeting of the members of a company must adjourn the meeting if the members present with a majority of votes at the meeting agree or direct that the chair must do so.⁶¹³ There is no equivalent provision for schemes.

⁶⁰² s 252K.

⁶⁰³ s 249M.

 $[\]frac{604}{605}$ s 135(2).

⁶⁰⁵ AD Lang, *Horsley's Meetings: Procedure, Law and Practice* (6th edition), Section 4.20.

⁶⁰⁶ s 252F. Cf ss 249H, 249HA for companies.

 $^{^{607}}$ [2002] ATP 16.

⁶⁰⁸ at [17].

 $^{^{609}}_{610}$ s 252U(2).

⁶¹⁰ s 249W.

 $^{^{611}}_{612}$ s 135(2).

⁶¹² AD Lang, *Horsley's Meetings: Procedure, Law and Practice* (6th edition), Section 13.14.

s 249U(4).

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

It is not clear why the Corporations Act does not permit the scheme provisions to override the provisions relating to notice of adjourned meetings and the business that can be considered at those meetings, as is the case with the provisions applicable to companies. At least in relation to the requirement for giving notice, the difference in approach may be a legislative oversight, as the relevant Explanatory Memorandum states that 'the rules on giving notice [for schemes] ... are consistent with those for companies'.⁶¹⁴

The flexibility to consider new business may assist in conducting scheme business, particularly where the meeting concerns the restructuring of a scheme. Members should, however, receive adequate notice of any new business to be considered at an adjourned meeting.

Also, it is not clear why scheme members should not have the power to direct the chair to adjourn the meeting.

Question 8.6.1. Should a scheme constitution be permitted to vary the current requirement for giving notice of an adjourned scheme meeting?

Question 8.6.2. Should a scheme constitution be permitted to vary the statutory rule prohibiting an adjourned scheme meeting from considering new business?

Question 8.6.3. What details should be given in any notice of an adjourned meeting?

Question 8.6.4. Should the rules relating to adjourned meetings for schemes be aligned with those for companies?

Question 8.6.5. Should the members of a scheme have the power to direct the chair of a meeting of scheme members to adjourn the meeting?

8.7 Other alignment issues

Areas not otherwise identified in this chapter where the provisions governing meetings of scheme members differ from those governing meetings of company members are:

- *time for determining the percentage of votes held by members:* this time is close of business on the day before the poll is demanded in the case of schemes,⁶¹⁵ but the midnight before the poll is demanded in the case of companies⁶¹⁶
- *timing and manner of poll:* for companies, there is a legislative requirement that, unless the company's constitution provides otherwise:⁶¹⁷
 - a poll demanded on a matter other than the election of a chair or an adjournment be taken when and in the manner the chair directs

⁶¹⁴ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Company Law Review Act 1998* para 10.95.

 $^{^{615}}$ s 253L(4).

⁶¹⁶ s 250L(4).

⁶¹⁷ The provision is a replaceable rule (s 135).

- a poll on the election of a chair or on the question of an adjournment be taken immediately.⁶¹⁸

There is no equivalent provision for schemes.

Question 8.7.1. Should the law applicable to scheme meetings be brought into line with that applicable to company meetings in relation to:

- the time for determining the percentage of votes held by members
- the timing and manner of a poll?

⁶¹⁸ s 250M.

9 Other matters relating to scheme members

This chapter discusses the rights of members to have access to the scheme register. It also discusses various means by which members might exit from a scheme and how to identify the point at which a person ceases to be a member.

9.1 Access to scheme registers

The issues

Actions of the RE that prevent members' timely access to the register of members may adversely affect the ability of those members to exercise their rights. The question is what remedies should members have in those circumstances.

A related question is whether persons with a right of access to the register should be entitled to receive access only to the information required by statute to be on the register or whether that right should extend to any additional information that may have been entered on the register.

Current position

Register of members

A registered scheme must set up and maintain a register of members.⁶¹⁹

The register of members must contain the following information:

- the name and address of each member
- the date on which the entry of each member's name in the register is made
- if the scheme has more than 50 members an up-to-date and readily usable index of members' names (which need not be separate if the register itself is kept in a form that operates effectively as an index)
- the date on which every issue of interests takes place
- the number of interests in each issue
- the interests held by each member
- the class of interests
- the amount paid, or agreed to be considered as paid, on the interests
- the name and details of each person who stopped being a member of the scheme within the last 7 years and the date on which the person stopped being a member.⁶²⁰

⁶¹⁹ s 168(1)(a).

⁶²⁰ s 169(1), (2), (6A), (7).

Register of option holders

A registered scheme must set up and maintain a register of any holders of options over unissued interests and keep with the register copies of documents that grant an option over unissued interests in the scheme.⁶²¹

The register of option holders must contain:

- the names and addresses of option holders and the dates on which their names were entered in the register
- the date of grant of the options
- the number and description of the interests over which the options were granted
- either the period during which the options may be exercised or the time at which the options may be exercised
- any event that must happen before the options can be exercised
- any consideration for the grant of the options
- any consideration for the exercise of the options or the method by which that consideration is to be determined.⁶²²

Information about the grant of an option must be entered in the register within 14 days after the grant and the register must be updated whenever options are exercised or expire.⁶²³

Form of registers

The registers may be kept on computer as well as in a bound or looseleaf book.⁶²⁴

Access to registers

A registered scheme, through its RE, must allow anyone to inspect the register.⁶²⁵ If the register is not kept on a computer, the person inspects the register itself.⁶²⁶ If the register is kept on a computer, the person inspects the register by computer.⁶²⁷

Members may inspect the register without charge.⁶²⁸ Other people may inspect the register on payment of any fee (up to the prescribed amount) required by the scheme.⁶²⁹

⁶²¹ ss 167A(1)(b), 168(1)(b), 170.

 $^{^{622}}$ s 170(1).

⁶²³ s 170(1), (2).

⁶²⁴ s 1306, Note 2 to s 168. A 'book' required by the Corporations Act may be kept 'by recording or storing the matters concerned by means of a mechanical, electronic or other device' (s 1306(1)(b)). 'Book' includes a register (paragraph (a) of the definition of 'books' in s 9).

 ⁶²⁵ ss 167A(2)(a), 173(1). Other provisions that are relevant to the inspection of registers are ss 1300 (place and times for inspection), 1301 (the location of documents that are kept on computers), 1303 (court power to compel compliance with inspection obligation) and 1306 (form and evidentiary value).

⁶²⁶ s 173(1).

⁶²⁷ ibid.

 $^{^{628}}_{629}$ s 173(2).

²⁹ s 173(2), Corp Reg 1.1.01. The prescribed amount is set out in Item 1 of Schedule 4 to the Corporations Regulations.

Other matters relating to scheme members

A registered scheme, through its RE, also has an obligation to give a person a copy of the register (or a part of the register) within 7 days on payment of a fee, provided that the person is not a stockbroker or a sharebroker and does not want the copy of the register for one or more of a number of 'prescribed purposes', including making an unsolicited offer or invitation to purchase interests off-market.⁶³⁰

ASIC may allow a longer period to comply with the request.⁶³¹ If the register is kept on a computer, the company or registered scheme must give the copy to the person in the prescribed form.⁶³²

There is also a separate legislative provision obliging the RE not to disclose information on the register if the RE knows that the person receiving the information is likely to use it to contact, or send material to, the scheme member.⁶³³ There is an exception where the intended conduct of the recipient is relevant to the holding of the interests or the exercise of the rights attaching to them.⁶³⁴ However, this exception does not permit disclosure related to the making of certain unsolicited offers or invitations to purchase interests off-market.⁶³⁵

The court has powers to make orders compelling compliance with the obligations to grant inspection, or provide copies, of the register.⁶³⁶

Analysis and discussion

Supporting exercise of the right of access

The rights of scheme members to inspect and obtain copies of the register of members can be important in enabling them to exercise their rights of collective action (particularly the right to replace the RE) by consulting with each other. It appears that there have been cases where scheme members who wanted to replace the RE have experienced difficulties in obtaining access to the register of members due to delay or resistance by the RE.⁶³⁷

It is important that the right of access to scheme registers be readily exercisable in practice. Under the current law, a failure to comply with the access obligations is an offence of strict liability⁶³⁸ and the court has the power to make an order compelling compliance.⁶³⁹ These provisions may be considered adequate protection against delay. Also, persistent refusal by an RE to allow inspection of the scheme's register may be a breach of its licensing obligation 'to ensure that the financial services covered by the

⁶³⁰ s 173(3), (3A) Corp Reg 2C.1.03. For unsolicited offers or invitations to purchase interests off-market, see s 1019D(1)(a)-(d).

Subsection 173(3A) requires that an application state the purpose for which the person is accessing a copy. The application must also include the name and address of the applicant (Corp Reg 2C.1.04).

For the fee payable to receive a copy of the register, see Item 1AA of Schedule 4 to the Corporations Regulations.

⁶³¹ s 173(3).

⁶³² Corp Reg 2C.1.02, enacted pursuant to s 173(3), sets out the form in which computer registers are to be provided.

s 177. The relationship between ss 173 and 177 was considered in *Direct Share Purchasing Corporation Pty Ltd* v LM Investment Management Ltd [2011] FCA 165.

⁶³⁴ s 177(1A).

⁶³⁵ s 177(1AA).

⁶³⁶ s 1303. This section refers to inspection of a 'book'. 'Book' includes a register (paragraph (a) of the definition of 'books' in s 9). The court can also grant an injunction under s 1324.

⁶³⁷ Clarendon Lawyers submission at Stage 1 of the CAMAC review.

⁶³⁸ s 173(9A).

⁶³⁹ s 1303. A member might also seek an injunction under s 1324 for a contravention of s 173, which imposes the obligation to allow inspection of a register.

licence are provided efficiently, honestly and fairly'.⁶⁴⁰ Possible disadvantages of having to rely on a court order are the cost of funding a court action (though the court may award costs to a successful applicant member) and the delay involved in having to take such action.

Alternative possible approaches to ensuring access to scheme registers include:

- Option 1: duty to ensure compliance. The Corporations Act could impose a duty on the officers of the RE to take the degree of care and diligence that a reasonable person would take to ensure compliance with the provisions for access to registers. As under the current law, a member would face the cost and delay involved in taking action against recalcitrant officers of the RE. However, the potential penalties for breach of the duty might provide an incentive for the officers to ensure compliance
- Option 2: liability for non-compliance. The Corporations Act could make the RE and its officers liable for damages for any loss suffered as a result of non-compliance with the provisions requiring access to the scheme's register. As under the current law, a member would face the cost and delay involved in taking action against the RE and/or its officers. However, as with Option 1, the potential liability for non-compliance may provide an incentive to ensure compliance
- *Option 3: obligation to lodge scheme register with ASIC.* The RE could be required to lodge a copy of the scheme's register with ASIC at certain specified periods (for instance, monthly or quarterly). A requirement of this nature would avoid the potential difficulties where an RE refuses access to the register. However, this option may impose an undue administrative burden on ASIC
- *Option 4: a combination of two or more of the above.*

Form of the register

Some registers contain information in addition to that required by the Corporations Act (for instance, the email addresses of scheme members and the name and email address of their financial advisers).⁶⁴¹ It appears that there have been instances where registers have been edited to exclude information that is not statutorily required before access has been granted.

The question is whether, in principle, a member's inspection right should provide access to:

- anything that happens to be recorded on a scheme register, or alternatively
- only the information that the Corporations Act requires to be included on that register.

The latter approach would give REs greater freedom to use the register as a centralised source of information without any concern that the information may become generally available. However, if REs are permitted to remove non-statutory information from registers before making them available, there is a further question whether the Corporations Act should require that the register include additional mandatory items, such

⁶⁴⁰ s 912A(1)(a): see P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶55-300. Breach of a licensing obligation can result in cancellation or suspension of the licence (s 915C) or a banning order (Part 7.6 Div 8 Subdiv A).

⁶⁴¹ Clarendon Lawyers submission at Stage 1 of the CAMAC review.

Other matters relating to scheme members

as the members' email address and the name and email address of their financial advisers (if the RE knows those details).

Question 9.1.1. Are there legal or practical difficulties in the members of a scheme obtaining access to the scheme register?

Question 9.1.2. If so, should the current requirement for the RE to allow access to the register be supplemented by:

- a duty for the officers of the RE to take the degree of care and diligence that a reasonable person would take to ensure that the RE complies with the access requirement (Option 1)
- liability of the RE and its officers for damages for any loss arising from non-compliance with the access requirement (Option 2)
- a requirement for the RE to lodge a copy of the scheme's register with ASIC regularly and, if so, how often (for instance, monthly or quarterly) (Option 3)
- a combination of two or more of these measures (Option 4)
- some other measure and, if so, what?

Question 9.1.3. Should the right of inspection and the right to obtain copies relate to:

- anything that happens to be recorded on the scheme register, or alternatively
- only the information that the Corporations Act requires to be included on that register?

Question 9.1.4. Should the Corporations Act require any additional information to be included on the register and, if so, what?

9.2 Exit from a scheme

643

Members may exit from a managed investment scheme by choosing to exercise their rights under any withdrawal procedures, as discussed in Section 9.3. Members of a listed scheme, or an unlisted scheme admitted to the AQUA market operated by the ASX,⁶⁴² can exit from the scheme by selling their interests in the scheme on-market, rather than pursuant to a withdrawal procedure in the scheme's constitution.⁶⁴³

Members might also exit from a scheme if they accept a buy-back offer from the RE. There is currently no statutory buy-back procedure for schemes, though the ASX listing rules and ASIC relief have facilitated on-market buy-backs for listed schemes. The

⁶⁴² The AQUA market was created by the ASX for the quotation and trading of interests in unlisted managed funds (as well as exchange traded funds (ETFs) and structured products): ASIC Regulatory Guide 198 Unlisted disclosing entities: Continuous disclosure obligations at 17, ASIC Consultation Paper 196 Periodic statements for quoted and listed managed investment products and relief for AQUA products (December 2012) para 4. See also ASIC Report 282 Regulation of exchange traded funds.

To gain admission to Trading Status on the AQUA market, a scheme must be 'an open ended scheme, being a scheme which continuously issues and redeems Financial Products based on the net asset value of the Managed Fund' (ASX Operating Rules Schedule 10A clause 10A.3.4(a)) and must be liquid (ASX Operating Rules Schedule 10A clause 10A.3.6). Schemes that cannot be admitted to the AQUA market include property trusts and infrastructure funds, as they are non-liquid schemes for the purposes of Part 5C.6 of the Corporations Act because of the nature of the assets they hold (ASX Operating Rules Schedule 10A clause 10A.3.3(d)(ii), (iii), ASIC Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* at RG 134.51).

Members of schemes admitted to the AQUA market may exit by using the withdrawal procedures for liquid schemes, as discussed in Section 9.3. Participants in the AQUA market are generally wholesale participants. ASX Listing Rule 1.1 Condition 5.

possible development of a statutory buy-back procedure for schemes is discussed in Section 9.4.

Scheme members may also withdraw from a scheme under a scheme reorganization. Scheme reorganizations are discussed in Section 11.2 of this paper.⁶⁴⁴

The identification of the point at which a person who is exiting from a scheme ceases to be a scheme member is discussed in Section 9.5.

9.3 Scheme liquidity and the procedure for withdrawal

The issues

The definition of liquid assets⁶⁴⁵ may adversely affect investors by enabling the RE of a scheme to market the scheme as liquid, notwithstanding the potential for a significant proportion of the assets not to be readily realisable within the period that investors may expect to be able to withdraw.

Are there any procedural difficulties that impede the operation of the withdrawal provisions of the Corporations Act?

Current position

It is not necessary for the members of a scheme to have a right to withdraw from the scheme,⁶⁴⁶ but, if they are to have such a right, it must be set out in the scheme's constitution and the requirements in the constitution must be satisfied.⁶⁴⁷ The right to withdraw, and any provisions in the constitution setting out procedures for making and dealing with withdrawal requests, must be fair to all members.⁶⁴⁸ ASIC has provided guidance on aspects of the withdrawal procedure that should be covered in a scheme's constitution (as discussed below).

If a scheme is non-liquid, there are statutory procedures (discussed below) that must be satisfied for withdrawal from the scheme in addition to any procedures specific to the scheme.⁶⁴⁹ These statutory procedures must also be reflected in the scheme's constitution.⁶⁵⁰

The withdrawal procedures are based on recommendations in the ALRC/CASAC report.⁶⁵¹ Those procedures replaced the requirement, applicable to unlisted schemes operating under the prescribed interest provisions that preceded Chapter 5C,⁶⁵² for a

⁶⁴⁴ An additional means for investors to exit from a scheme would be to terminate the scheme and liquidate its assets. This mechanism would only be used in extraordinary circumstances: see ALRC/CASAC report vol 1, para 7.2.

 $^{^{645}}$ s 601KA(5), (6).

⁶⁴⁶ Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* at RG 134.148.

 ⁶⁴⁷ ss 601GA(4)(a), 601KA(1)-(3). In ASIC's view, provisions that allow a member to cease to be a member on request can confer a 'right to withdraw': if the RE has a discretion about whether to act on the request, the member's right would generally arise on the exercise of the discretion to allow withdrawal or at a later point before the withdrawal is effected (RG 134.150). The right need not be an automatic or unconditional right (RG 134.151).

⁶⁴⁸ s 601GA(4).

 $^{^{649}}$ ss 601KA(3), 601KB-KE.

 $^{^{650}}$ s 601KA(2).

⁶⁵¹ paras 7.15-7.21.

⁶⁵² Former Part 7.12 Div 5.

Other matters relating to scheme members

covenant by the manager to make and maintain adequate buy-back arrangements,⁶⁵³ so that investors could realise their investment by selling it back via the manager.⁶⁵⁴

Withdrawal from a liquid scheme

If members are to have a withdrawal right while the scheme is liquid,⁶⁵⁵ the constitution must specify that right and set out adequate procedures for making and dealing with withdrawal requests.⁶⁵⁶

A registered scheme is liquid if liquid assets account for at least 80% of the value of scheme property.⁶⁵⁷ The following are liquid assets unless it is proved that the RE cannot reasonably expect to realise them within the period specified in the constitution:

- money in an account or on deposit with a bank
- bank accepted bills
- marketable securities.⁶⁵⁸

Any other property is a liquid asset if the RE reasonably expects that the property can be realised for its market value within the period specified in the constitution for satisfying withdrawal requests while the scheme is liquid (the reasonable expectation test).⁶⁵⁹

Withdrawal from a non-liquid scheme

If a withdrawal right is to be exercisable while the scheme is not liquid:

- the constitution must:
 - provide for the right to be exercised in accordance with the relevant Corporations Act requirements (Part 5C.6)
 - set out any other adequate procedures for making and dealing with withdrawal requests
- the constitutional and statutory requirements must be satisfied.⁶⁶⁰

The statutory requirements are:

• the RE may offer members an opportunity to withdraw, wholly or partly, from the scheme to the extent that particular assets are available and able to be converted to

⁶⁵³ Corporations Law s 1069(1)(d).

 ⁶⁵⁴ Under this requirement, the manager had to buy, or find a buyer for, a unitholder's units at a price determined in accordance with the deed, though ASIC granted many exemptions: HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.485.12].
 ⁶⁵⁵ The manager of a full with a buyer is the manager of th

⁶⁵⁵ The meaning of a 'liquid scheme' (which in turn depends on the meaning of 'liquid assets') is explained in s 601KA(4)-(6). Similarly, liquidity criteria are used in identifying those schemes for which shorter Product Disclosure Statements can be used: see the definition of 'simple managed investment scheme' in Corp Reg 1.0.02.

 $^{^{656}}$ s 601GA(4)(b).

 $^{^{657}}$ s 601KA(4).

s 601KA(5). The term 'marketable securities' is defined in s 9.

Property of a prescribed kind may also satisfy the definition of 'liquid assets' (s 601KA(5)(d)). However, there are no relevant regulations.

 ⁶⁵⁹ s 601KA(6). HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.507] states that 'it is important that the constitution should not specify too short a time for satisfying withdrawal requests, and that a proper assessment of liquidity be made and maintained'.
 ⁶⁰⁰ (010 + (1) + (0) + (2)

 $^{^{660}}$ ss 601GA(4)(c), 601KA(2), (3)(b).

money in time to satisfy withdrawal requests that members may make in response to the offer.⁶⁶¹ Though the RE decides when members should have a withdrawal opportunity, the initiative to withdraw comes from the members themselves

- a withdrawal offer must be in writing and must be made in accordance with any procedures in the scheme's constitution or, if there are no such procedures, by giving a copy of the offer to all members of the scheme (or to all members of a particular class)⁶⁶²
- the offer must specify:
 - the period during which it will remain open (at least 21 days)
 - the assets that will be used to satisfy withdrawal requests
 - the amount expected to be available when those assets are converted to money
 - the method for dealing with withdrawal requests if the money available is insufficient to satisfy all requests. That method must comply with the statutory procedure for making payments in satisfaction of withdrawal requests⁶⁶³
- the RE must ensure compliance with that statutory procedure, under which:
 - withdrawal requests must be satisfied within 21 days after the offer closes
 - no request should be satisfied while the offer is still open
 - the requests must be satisfied proportionately if an insufficient amount of money is available from the assets specified in the offer to satisfy all requests⁶⁶⁴
- only one withdrawal offer may be open at any time in relation to a particular interest.⁶⁶⁵

The RE may cancel a withdrawal offer in relation to a non-liquid scheme before it closes if it contains a material error and must cancel the offer if it is in the best interests of members to do so.⁶⁶⁶

A withdrawal offer may relate to a particular class of interests in the scheme only. In that case, the above procedures would apply to withdrawal from that class.

ASIC guidance

ASIC Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* provides the following guidance on the nature and content of any withdrawal procedures in a scheme's constitution:

• what constitute 'adequate procedures' for making and dealing with withdrawal requests will depend on the circumstances of the scheme⁶⁶⁷

⁶⁶¹ s 601KB(1).

 $^{^{662}}$ s 601KB(2).

⁶⁶³ s 601KB(3).

⁶⁶⁴ s 601KD. This pro rata sharing requirement was part of the withdrawal procedure recommended in ALRC/CASAC report and designed to ensure that investors are treated equally (para 7.21).

⁶⁶⁵ s 601KC.

s 601KE.

- the constitution need not set out every aspect of the withdrawal procedures, but should set out key rights, so that members can determine their right to withdraw and be protected against adverse changes other than by special resolution⁶⁶⁸
- the constitution should provide sufficient information to enable the determination of how a member may trigger the right to withdraw and what (if any) preconditions apply (for instance, that the interests have been held for a minimum time)⁶⁶⁹
- the constitution should contain provisions about:
 - the price that will apply to the interests that are the subject of a withdrawal request
 - when the amount is to be paid to members and the maximum period for payment after withdrawal
 - the nature of the amount that members will receive and how non-monetary assets will be valued⁶⁷⁰
- the constitution should describe any circumstances in which a member's right to withdraw is restricted and set out any discretion that the RE has to restrict withdrawal⁶⁷¹
- the constitution should only permit members' interests to be redeemed in accordance with the procedures for liquid schemes if the scheme is liquid when the scheme property is valued for the purposes of calculating the withdrawal price. If a scheme becomes non-liquid after a member's request to withdraw but before the property is valued for the purpose of determining the withdrawal price, the withdrawal procedure for non-liquid schemes should be followed⁶⁷²
- the constitution must not allow a member to exercise a right to withdraw from a non-liquid scheme other than in response to a current withdrawal offer⁶⁷³
- the provisions that affect the price that members will receive on withdrawal, and the procedures for satisfying withdrawal requests, must be fair to all members⁶⁷⁴
- withdrawal prices, including where the consideration is to be paid *in specie*, should be based on valuations that are consistent with the range of ordinary commercial practice

⁶⁶⁷ RG 134.153.

⁶⁶⁸ RG 134.154-RG 134.155.

⁶⁶⁹ RG 134.158. A provision that allows the RE to determine any pre-conditions from time to time or at its own discretion would not satisfy this criterion (RG 134.159).

⁶⁷⁰ RG 134.160, RG 134.170.

RG 134.162. Examples of restrictions that should be described in the constitution include:

circumstances in which an RE may suspend and resume withdrawals

[•] any right to impose minimum and maximum limits on the number or value of interests that may be withdrawn by a member

[•] the ability to satisfy requests on a partial or staggered basis (RG 134.163).

ASIC expects that any discretion would be exercised consistently with the RE's duties under s 601FC and that, generally, any suspension that is material in duration would be disclosed to members under s 675 if the scheme is a disclosing entity (RG 134.164).

⁶⁷² RG 134.172.

⁶⁷³ RG 134.173. For instance, a scheme constitution should not allow a member to make a withdrawal request 'from time to time' rather than in response to an offer by the RE.

⁶⁷⁴ RG 134.174. This requirement follows from the statutory requirement that the right to withdraw, and any procedural provisions in the constitution for making and dealing with withdrawal requests, must be fair to all members (s 601GA(4)).

for valuing assets of that type and be reasonably current, as the valuations affect the amount to which a member is entitled on withdrawal and the value of the remaining assets 675

- withdrawal offers should be made in such a way as to ensure that all members to whom the offer is made have access to a copy of the offer⁶⁷⁶
- if the constitution includes a discretion for the RE to suspend a right to withdraw, it should set out the circumstances in which the RE can exercise that discretion.⁶⁷⁷

Analysis and discussion

Definition of liquid assets

The reasonable expectation test in the definition of liquid assets has resulted in investors being unable to withdraw their funds when property classified as liquid under that test later proved not to be as readily realisable as had originally been expected by REs and investors in schemes. This occurred, for instance, during the global financial crisis in relation to pooled mortgage funds and direct property funds.

The reasonable expectation test for determining whether property is a liquid asset:

- is imprecise
- is difficult to verify independently (particularly for investors who do not have access to all the information available to REs), as it relies on the RE's own assessment, which may in some instances be affected by conflicts of interest
- permits instability by enabling a managed fund to be classified as liquid or non-liquid depending on whether the RE reasonably expects that the asset can be realised in the timeframe specified in the scheme's constitution. There is no limit on the realisation period the RE can set in the constitution.

Investors' ability to withdraw from a managed fund marketed as liquid may be adversely affected by the RE's honest but mistaken belief that a class of asset can be realised in a specified time period, even where that belief was formed on reasonable grounds.

It may be useful to introduce a clearer or more objective test of liquidity. For instance, the definition of 'liquid assets' could refer to items such as:

• money in an account or money on deposit with a bank, available for withdrawal immediately or on maturity of a fixed term not exceeding three months during normal bank business hours, or

⁶⁷⁵ RG 134.175-RG 134.176, RG 134.178. RG 134 also states that, where consideration may be paid *in specie* or in more than one form, the RE should consider the rights and interests of all members when deciding:

[•] the nature of the consideration

who bears liability for any transaction costs associated with the transfer of assets, and

[•] whether the consent of the withdrawing member is required given the RE's duties to act in the best interests of members (s 601FC(1)(c)) and to treat members of the same class equally and of different classes fairly (s 601FC(1)(d)) and its fiduciary relationship with members (at RG 134.161; see also RG 134.179).

⁶⁷⁶ RG 134.177. This paragraph of RG 134 advises REs to consider whether an offer made only via the Internet or another form of public communication (such as a newspaper) would be 'fair' and consistent with the RE's duties under s 601FC(1)(d).

⁶⁷⁷ RG 134.180. There could be a limited range of circumstances or the RE might have the discretion to suspend whenever it thinks fit (RG 134.181).

•

- a bank accepted bill with a maturity date not exceeding three months, or
- an asset that can reasonably be expected to be realised for its book value within 7 business days.⁶⁷⁸ The brevity of this timeframe may reduce the risk that the RE's reasonable expectations may not be realised and the risk that a scheme will change character from being a liquid scheme to a non-liquid scheme.

A more stringent test would reduce the risk that members' expectations about withdrawal timeframes will not be satisfied. However, it would increase the likelihood of REs having to rely on withdrawal procedures for non-liquid schemes, which can be restrictive and costly.

Procedures for withdrawal

REs currently have limited means to manage the capital of the schemes that they operate. Consideration might be given to whether the statutory withdrawal procedure might be made more flexible, particularly in relation to the requirement for proportionate sharing where available funds are not sufficient to meet all withdrawal requests from members in response to an offer by the RE. Section 9.4 considers the possibility of enhancing the ability of REs to manage capital by providing a statutory buy-back procedure for schemes.

Another possible change that may provide for more effective regulatory supervision and greater investor protection may be to provide ASIC with a power to stop a withdrawal offer from proceeding.

Question 9.3.1. Is the definition of liquid assets appropriate? If not, how should liquid assets be defined?

Question 9.3.2. Should the requirement for pro rata sharing of available funds in relation to withdrawal from a non-liquid scheme be modified and, if so, how and why?

Question 9.3.3. Should the procedure for withdrawal from a scheme be modified in any other way and, if so, how and why?

Question 9.3.4. Should ASIC be given any administrative powers in relation to withdrawal, for instance a power to stop a withdrawal offer?

9.4 Possible buy-back procedure for scheme interests

The issue

Should a statutory buy-back procedure similar to that available for companies be available in relation to managed investment schemes?

Current position

There is a prohibition on making unsolicited offers to purchase scheme interests off-market.⁶⁷⁹ This prohibition prevents schemes from implementing an off-market buy-back procedure. The prohibition does not affect members' withdrawal rights under the scheme provisions (discussed in Section 9.3),⁶⁸⁰ as those provisions do not involve the RE

⁶⁷⁸ cf the tests in the definition of 'simple managed investment scheme' in Corp Reg 1.0.02.

⁶⁷⁹ Part 7.9 Div 5A.

⁶⁸⁰ Part 5C.6.

making an offer to purchase members' interests, but rather provide an opportunity for members to withdraw.

Although the Corporations Act does not contain any specific prohibition that prevents on-market buy-backs by REs of registered schemes, it presents various practical impediments:⁶⁸¹

- any right of members to withdraw from a scheme must be specified in the scheme's constitution, which must also set out adequate procedures for withdrawal in a way that is fair to all members.⁶⁸² However, a right to withdraw in an on-market buy-back arises under a market contract, rather than being specified in the scheme's constitution⁶⁸³
- if a scheme is non-liquid, a scheme constitution must provide for the right of withdrawal to be exercised in accordance with the statutory provisions for withdrawal from non-liquid schemes (Part 5C.6).⁶⁸⁴ A payment to members by an RE out of scheme property may be a withdrawal, and many ASX-listed schemes (such as property trusts and infrastructure funds) may be classified as non-liquid, for the purposes of Part 5C.6.⁶⁸⁵ However, the statutory provisions for withdrawal include a requirement that withdrawal requests are to be satisfied proportionately if there is insufficient money to satisfy them in full.⁶⁸⁶ This requirement cannot operate consistently with the ASX Operating Rules, which require that offers to sell be filled on the basis of price and time priority,⁶⁸⁷ rather than proportionately⁶⁸⁸
- a buy-back could increase the voting power of a person in scheme interests beyond the limit that is permissible without a takeover offer.⁶⁸⁹

Nevertheless, the ASX Listing Rules contemplate on-market buy-backs of interests in listed schemes. Those rules require a listed scheme to consult the ASX before embarking on any on-market buy-back and to comply with any requirements that the ASX sets, for instance, a requirement to comply with:

- the Corporations Act as if it were a company, or
- the listing rules relating to on-market buy-backs by companies

with any appropriate adaptations.⁶⁹⁰

 ⁶⁸¹ See the Explanatory Statement to ASIC Class Order [CO 07/422] and ASIC Regulatory Guide 101 *On-market* buy-backs by ASX-listed schemes (RG 101) at RG 101.2, RG 101.7.
 ⁶⁸² - COLC M(4)

⁶⁸² s 601GA(4).

⁶⁸³ RG 101.9.

 $^{^{684}}_{685}$ s 601GA(4)(c).

⁶⁸⁵ RG 101.12-RG 101.13.

⁶⁸⁶ s 601KD.

⁶⁸⁷ ASX Operating Rule [4030]. See also RG 101.29.

 ⁶⁸⁸ RG 101.14.
 ⁶⁸⁹ s 606. See RG 101.17. There is an exception from the takeover provisions for acquisitions that result from a company buy-back (s 611 Item 19).

⁶⁹⁰ ASX Listing Rule 7.36.

Other matters relating to scheme members

ASIC has given relief to permit on-market buy-backs by ASX-listed schemes that have no more than one class of interest⁶⁹¹ on the following conditions:

- the scheme's constitution confers this power on the RE⁶⁹²
- the buy-back does not materially prejudice the RE's ability to pay scheme creditors⁶⁹³
- the buy-back is carried out in the ordinary course of trading on the financial market of the ASX⁶⁹⁴ and the purchase price is paid from scheme property
- the RE complies with the Listing Rules in relation to the buy-back as if the scheme were a listed company (including the requirement that the buy-back price not be more than 5% above the average of the market price for interests in the scheme⁶⁹⁵)⁶⁹⁶
- the RE immediately cancels the interests bought back⁶⁹⁷
- the buy-back receives the approval of scheme members if it exceeds the 10/12 limit (being 10% of the smallest number, at any time during the previous 12 months, of interests in the scheme)⁶⁹⁸
- the buy-back is disclosed to the ASX if it is within the 10/12 limit⁶⁹⁹
- any discretions in relation to the setting of the buy-back price must be exercised reasonably and the exercise of any discretion must be documented.⁷⁰⁰

The ASIC relief makes it clear that the provisions relating to scheme constitutions, withdrawal from non-liquid schemes and takeovers discussed above do not apply to a buy-back that satisfies the stipulated conditions.

ASIC has also been prepared to grant relief to facilitate an off-market scheme buy-back where the scheme was part of a stapled structure, in which investors hold shares in a company (which usually takes the active role of operating the enterprise) and interests in a scheme (through which the property of the enterprise is held) and the company shares and scheme interests can only be purchased and sold together.⁷⁰¹

Analysis and discussion

The provision of a statutory buy-back procedure for schemes along the lines of that available for companies would be consistent with CAMAC's general approach that the

- ⁶⁹⁷ RG 101.35-RG 101.36.
- ⁶⁹⁸ RG 101.37-RG 101.49.

 ⁶⁹¹ ASIC Class Order [CO 07/422]. See also the Explanatory Statement to the class order and ASIC Regulatory Guide 101 *On-market buy-backs by ASX-listed schemes* (RG 101). The class order applies only to schemes that have no more than one class of interests due to the 'risk that on-market buy-backs by schemes with more than one class of interests might dilute the value of holdings of members of another class and might not be fair to all members': see RG 101.4, RG 101.21-RG 101.22.

⁶⁹² RG 101.25-RG 101.26.

⁶⁹³ RG 101.27.

⁶⁹⁴ RG 101.28-RG 101.30.

⁶⁹⁵ ASX Listing Rule 7.33.

⁶⁹⁶ RG 101.31-RG 101.34.

⁶⁹⁹ RG 101.50-RG 101.57.

⁷⁰⁰ RG 101.58-RG 101.60.

⁷⁰¹ ASIC Gazette No. ASIC 22/09, Notice 09-00173 in relation to the Macquarie Media Group. The relief in relation to the scheme component of the stapled structure was given pursuant to s 601QA.

regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.⁷⁰²

The ALRC/CASAC report recommended specific procedures for the buy-back of scheme interests.⁷⁰³ The procedures it recommended were in many respects the same as those that it recommended for the redemption of scheme interests⁷⁰⁴ and that have now become the withdrawal provisions in Part 5C.6 (discussed in Section 9.3 of this paper). The report did not consider the option of adopting buy-back provisions for schemes modelled on those for companies.

A statutory buy-back procedure for schemes may enhance the ability of REs to manage scheme capital by providing a capital management mechanism that is more flexible than the current statutory withdrawal procedure. The withdrawal procedure protects the interests of investors by enshrining an equal opportunity principle whereby all members wanting to withdraw have the opportunity to do so and the funds available to pay them are shared among them proportionately if there are insufficient funds to pay them in full.⁷⁰⁵ By contrast, a statutory buy-back procedure could give REs a range of capital management options that provide alternative investor protection safeguards. The corporate buy-back procedure, ⁷⁰⁶ on which the schemes procedure could be modelled, provides for:

- an equal access scheme buy-back⁷⁰⁷
- a minimum holding buy-back (applicable to listed companies)⁷⁰⁸
- an on-market buy-back⁷⁰⁹
- an employee share scheme buy-back⁷¹⁰
- a selective buy-back.⁷¹¹

The policy underlying the equal access scheme buy-back for companies reflects that underlying the managed investment scheme withdrawal provisions, namely providing investors with an equal opportunity to share in benefits. An equal access scheme buy-back for a company requires no shareholder approval if it is within the 10/12 limit⁷¹² (being

⁷⁰² Similarly, ASIC has observed that the relief granted in its Class Order [CO 07/422] was intended to 'avoid placing listed schemes at a regulatory disadvantage to listed companies in relation to capital management techniques where there is no regulatory reason for different treatment of listed schemes and listed companies' (RG 101.5).

⁷⁰³ para 7.12.

⁷⁰⁴ para 7.21.

⁷⁰⁵ A withdrawal offer can also be made to specific classes of members. In this respect, the RE is under a duty to treat members who hold interests of different classes fairly (s 601FC(1)(d)).

⁷⁰⁶ The regime governing company buy-backs is in Part 2J Div 2. ASIC Regulatory Guide 110 Share buy-backs (RG110) provides guidance for companies on compliance with the share buy-back provisions, including when ASIC may grant relief from those provisions.

⁷⁰⁷ Under this type of buy-back, offers are made to buy back the same percentage of shares from every person who holds ordinary shares (definition of 'equal access scheme' in s 9, s 257B(2), (3)).

⁷⁰⁸ This is a buy-back of all of a holder's shares in a listed corporation if the shares are less than a marketable parcel (definition of 'minimum holding buy-back' in s 9).

⁷⁰⁹ This is a buy-back by a listed corporation on a prescribed financial market in the ordinary course of trading on that market (definition of 'on-market buy-back' in s 9).

⁷¹⁰ This involves a scheme whose purpose is the acquisition of shares by or on behalf of employees or salaried directors of the company or a related body corporate and that has been approved by the company in general meeting (definition of 'employee share scheme buy-back' in s 9).

This is any buy-back that is not an equal access buy-back or one of the other specific types of buy-back (definition of 'selective buy-back' in s 9).

⁷¹² s 257B(1).

Other matters relating to scheme members

10% of the smallest number, at any time during the previous 12 months, of votes attaching to the voting shares in the company⁷¹³). A requirement for shareholder approval by ordinary resolution of shareholders applies to equal access scheme buy-backs that exceed the 10/12 limit,⁷¹⁴ as well as on-market buy-backs and employee share scheme buy-backs.⁷¹⁵

A different investor protection mechanism applies to selective buy-backs of company shares, which require approval by:

- a special resolution passed at a general meeting of the company, with no votes being cast in favour of the resolution by any person whose shares are proposed to be bought back or by their associates, or
- a resolution agreed to unanimously by all ordinary shareholders at a general meeting. 716

This range of buy-back options, which could be available to REs if buy-back provisions for schemes were introduced, would give REs a wider range of capital management techniques than the current withdrawal mechanism, which requires an RE to make the same offer to all members and satisfy their withdrawal requests proportionately if there are insufficient funds to satisfy demand.

A statutory buy-back procedure for schemes would also allow for greater uniformity of approach to corporate and scheme buy-backs, which would be particularly useful where the buy-back involves a stapled enterprise structure. For some types of corporate buy-back (including an on-market buy-back over the 10/12 limit), a company buy-back involves the lodgement with ASIC of notices of meeting and other documents relating to the buy-back.⁷¹⁷ By contrast, the ASIC relief facilitating on-market buy-backs of scheme interests does not require lodgement of documents with ASIC. After the completion of an on-market buy-back for a stapled enterprise structure, the relevant ASIC form for the cancellation of company shares following a buy-back⁷¹⁸ is attached to the company's announcement to the ASX. However, that announcement does not give a balanced or comprehensive view of the buy-back, as it does not include information about the change to the scheme interests.

A buy-back of scheme interests might be used as part of a broader reorganization of a scheme's affairs. Scheme reorganizations are discussed in Section 11.2 of this paper.

Question 9.4.1. Should there be a buy-back procedure for interests in managed investment schemes?

Question 9.4.2. If so, should it be based on that provided for companies or take some other form?

⁷¹³ s 257B(4).

⁷¹⁴ s 257C.

 $^{^{715}}$ s 257B(1). In relation to on-market buy-backs, ASIC considers that:

buying back interests in the ordinary course of trading on ASX is a fair procedure because trades on ASX's trading system operate according to price–time priority. This results in the better-priced orders taking priority and if there is more than one order at the same price, the order that was placed first takes priority (RG 101.29).

⁷¹⁶ s 257D.

⁷¹⁷ ss 257C(3), 257D(3), 257E, 257F(2).

⁷¹⁸ Form 484 (see Section C1 Cancellation of shares).

Question 9.4.3. How should any buy-back procedure for schemes relate to the withdrawal procedure for schemes (either as currently set out in Part 5C.6 or as amended (see Questions 9.3.1-9.3.4))?

9.5 Ceasing to be a scheme member

The issue

It may be difficult to determine when a person ceases to hold an interest in a scheme and hence ceases to be a member.

Current position

Section 9 defines a 'member' in relation to a managed investment scheme as 'a person who holds an interest in the scheme'.⁷¹⁹ Consequently, a person ceases to be a member when the person ceases to hold an interest in the scheme. As discussed in Section 3.2 of this paper, the definitions of 'interest' and 'member' are very broad and lack clarity: in contrast with companies,⁷²⁰ 'whether a person is a member of a scheme does not depend on whether the person appears in the register of members'.⁷²¹

Analysis and discussion

Some guidance on when a person ceases to be a member of a scheme is found in *Basis* Capital Funds Management Ltd v BT Portfolio Services Ltd,⁷²² where the Court said:⁷²³

As with the issue of units, the redemption of units in a registered scheme is an event that does not occur automatically, absent some special provision in the constitution of the scheme Redemption occurs when a unitholder's redemption request is accepted by the responsible entity, or a person with the authority of the responsible entity, and the unitholder's holding in the unit register is adjusted to cancel the redeemed units ... Once redemption has taken place, the position of the former unitholder is 'transmuted' from unitholder to creditor, if the redemption price is unpaid.

Under this judicial test, therefore:

- a member ceases to be a member once redemption has taken place (and, if paid, will have no further interest in the scheme or, if unpaid, will be a creditor of the scheme)
- redemption, in turn, occurs once the following two steps have both been completed:
 - the member's redemption request is accepted by the RE (or a person with the authority of the RE), and
 - the member's holding in the unit register is adjusted to cancel the redeemed units.

⁷¹⁹ The definition of 'member' of a scheme is discussed in Section 3.2 of this paper. ⁷²⁰ a 221

⁷²⁰ s 231.

⁷²¹ P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶65-200.

⁷²² [2008] NSWSC 766.

⁷²³ at [142].

Other matters relating to scheme members

Despite this guidance from the case law, there may still be doubt about precisely when the first of these steps in the redemption process (acceptance of the redemption request by the RE) has been completed.

There would also be a particular problem if the value of a person's interest had not been calculated when the person ceased to be a member.

This issue may be important where a person has not received payment after withdrawal from a scheme. If the person is no longer a scheme member, the person would not have access to the range of remedies available to members in a dispute with the RE.⁷²⁴

One option is for the Corporations Act to clarify at what point between the time when an RE decides to act on a withdrawal request and the time of payout the member ceases to have an interest.

An alternative option would be for the Corporations Act to stipulate that a person continues to be a member until the person has been paid or provided with any amount due on withdrawal from the scheme.

This issue would be resolved if the Corporations Act were amended to provide that a person is only a member of a scheme if the person is on the register of members (see the discussion in Section 3.2 of this paper): the person would cease to be a member when he or she was removed from the register. A change to this effect would align the law for schemes with that for companies, in accordance with CAMAC's general approach that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

Question 9.5.1. Should the Corporations Act clarify when a withdrawing member ceases to be a member of a scheme and, if so, how?

⁷²⁴ For instance, s 601MA. On the other hand, in some circumstances there can be advantages in a person no longer being a member. For instance, in *Basis Capital Funds Management Ltd v BT Portfolio Services Ltd* [2008] NSWSC 766, it was pointed out (at [162]) that a former member can assert a right as creditor to payment of a redemption price even if payment of the redemption price has been deferred under the provisions of the scheme's constitution.

10 Disclosure

This chapter considers whether the current disclosure requirements provide the most appropriate disclosure framework for interests in managed investment schemes. It also raises for consideration whether there is a need for any additional specific disclosures and examines possible means of making required disclosures.

10.1 Overview of the chapter

Disclosure requirements play an important part in the investor protection framework. Section 10.2 discusses the role that disclosure plays in the conduct of managed investment schemes.

Section 10.3 identifies the three broad types of disclosure to scheme investors.

Section 10.4 looks at the initial disclosure regimes for securities and scheme interests, including how those regimes have diverged. It examines the policy considerations underlying the changes to the respective regimes and raises for consideration whether initial disclosure for schemes should be more closely aligned with that for companies and whether there is a need for any additional specific types of disclosure.

Section 10.5 deals with continuous disclosure and significant event reporting, while Section 10.6 deals with periodic disclosure.

Section 10.7 evaluates the appropriateness of alternative vehicles for initial disclosure, as well as the best way of disseminating any type of disclosed material.

10.2 Role of disclosure

The ALRC/CASAC report accepted that mandatory disclosure rules for managed investment schemes are essential on efficiency and equity grounds.⁷²⁵ It saw mandatory disclosure as having an important role for commercial enterprises that are characterized by a separation of ownership and control (including schemes). Mandatory disclosure for schemes can:

- increase the accountability of scheme operators to investors by reducing the information gap between those parties
- alert existing and potential investors to significant developments in the performance of the scheme and, possibly, to inefficiency or misconduct on the part of the RE
- help individuals decide whether investment in a particular scheme is advantageous in light of the rest of their personal asset holdings

⁷²⁵ para 5.3.

- reduce significantly the costs associated with schemes, including by:
 - providing common disclosure rules (thereby obviating the need to develop rules for each scheme, the cost of which would flow on to investors), and
 - reducing the duplication of search and research costs by investors and the uncertainty in assessing the risks and benefits of different schemes
- reduce the information gap between different classes of investors
- increase the accuracy of prices of scheme interests and thereby improve the efficiency with which the capital market allocates financial resources among competing investment opportunities.⁷²⁶

10.3 Types of disclosure

Investors in managed investment schemes receive:

- initial disclosure (or fundraising disclosure), which applies to initial issues of financial products to an investor⁷²⁷ as well as to a limited range of secondary sales⁷²⁸ (discussed in Section 10.4)
- continuous disclosure, which is primarily aimed at ensuring an informed secondary market for financial products that are subject to the continuous disclosure regime⁷²⁹ (discussed in Section 10.5) (significant event reporting plays the same role in relation to financial products that are not subject to continuous disclosure: this type of reporting is also discussed in Section 10.5)
- periodic disclosure (discussed in Section 10.6).

10.4 Initial disclosure

10.4.1 Historical overview

Before the introduction of the managed investment scheme provisions in Chapter 5C, managed investment schemes were regulated as 'prescribed interests',⁷³⁰ which came within the definition of 'securities'.⁷³¹ The disclosure document for prescribed interests was a prospectus. The discussion of disclosure in the ALRC/CASAC report was premised on the disclosure document for scheme interests being a prospectus.⁷³²

When the managed investment provisions in Chapter 5C were introduced into the Corporations Act by the *Managed Investments Act 1998*, interests in managed investment schemes (like prescribed interests) were classified as securities and the disclosure

⁷²⁶ paras 5.2-5.3. Corporate Law Economic Reform Program, Proposals for Reform: Paper No. 6, *Financial Markets and Investment Products: Promoting competition, financial innovation and investment* (1997) at 105 highlighted the role of disclosure regulation in assisting the price formation process and informed decision-making by investors.

CLERP 9 paper Corporate disclosure: Strengthening the financial reporting framework (2002), Section 8.5.6.
 The disclosure requirements for certain secondary sales apply for anti-avoidance purposes. See Appendix 1 to this paper under The disclosure test.

⁷²⁹ CLERP 9 paper Corporate disclosure: Strengthening the financial reporting framework (2002), Section 8.5.6.

⁷³⁰ Former Part 7.12 Div 5.

⁷³¹ Former s 92.

⁷³² paras 5.9-5.21.

document for those interests was therefore a prospectus.⁷³³ The disclosure provisions for securities were subsequently amended by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*. The shorter forms of disclosure introduced by the amendments applied to interests in managed investment schemes, which continued to be classified as securities.

The prospectus requirements, and the various shorter disclosure regimes for securities, are discussed in Section 10.4.2.

In 2002, the Product Disclosure Statement requirements, introduced by the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* (FSRA), replaced the prospectus requirements as the disclosure regime for scheme interests.⁷³⁴ In 2005, a shorter PDS regime was introduced as an optional alternative to the full PDS requirements. In 2012, another shorter PDS regime was introduced as the mandatory disclosure regime for certain schemes. The PDS requirements, including the shorter PDS regimes, are discussed in Section 10.4.3.

The scheme constitution also contains information that may be relevant to scheme investors. The contents of scheme constitutions are discussed in Sections 5.2.2 and 6.1, while Section 10.7.1 discusses disclosure issues associated with matters contained in scheme constitutions.

10.4.2 Disclosure requirements for securities

Overview

The legislation governing prospectuses originally contained detailed prescription of the content requirements for prospectuses.⁷³⁵ With the introduction of the Corporations Law in 1991, this 'checklist' approach was replaced with a general disclosure requirement that prospectuses:

... contain all such information as investors and their professional advisers would reasonably require, and reasonably expect to find in the prospectus, for the purpose of making an informed assessment of:

- (a) the assets and liabilities, financial position, profits and losses, and prospects of the corporation; and
- (b) the rights attaching to the securities. 736

In essence, this remains the disclosure test for prospectuses.⁷³⁷

⁷³³ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Managed Investments Act 1998*, para 5.2.

⁷³⁴ Interests in managed investment schemes ceased to be included in the definition of 'securities' that applies to the fundraising provisions: s 92(4) definition of 'securities', s 700(1), s 761A definition of 'security'. The various definitions of 'securities' and the extent to which they apply to interests in managed investment schemes are discussed in Section 16.3 of this paper.

⁷³⁵ See, for instance, s 98 of the various State and Territory Companies Codes, which came into force in July 1981 in the Australian Capital Territory and the States and in July 1986 in the Northern Territory.

⁷³⁶ Former s 1022(1) of the Corporations Law. HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.211] observed that:

Experience has suggested that checklists (especially when designed without adequate knowledge of the issuer's business) tended to emphasise the mechanical "ticking off" of items of investigation, in an unreflective exercise that ran the risk of overlooking matters of more material concern.

The same commentary also said (at [22.310]), in relation to the checklist approach:

the courts did not develop any general duty to disclose all material relevant to the investment decision, and it was generally thought that the adequacy of disclosure was beyond challenge if all of the detailed prescriptions had been satisfied.

The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* said (at para 2.16) that the general disclosure test was preferable to the checklist approach, which 'was easily circumvented by fundraisers and led to less meaningful disclosures to investors'.

Over the course of the 1990s, however, prospectus length and complexity proved to be a concern for retail investors and resulted in high costs for fundraisers.⁷³⁸ These factors led to the introduction of shorter disclosure regimes for securities by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*, being:

- short form prospectuses⁷³⁹
- profile statements⁷⁴⁰
- offer information statements.⁷⁴¹

In addition to these shorter disclosure regimes, a lower disclosure standard for prospectuses was introduced for offers that relate to continuously quoted securities.⁷⁴²

Prospectuses

General requirements

Chapter 6D requires that prospectuses satisfy a 'due diligence' standard by containing 'all the information that investors and their professional advisers would reasonably require to make an informed assessment' of:

- 'the rights and liabilities attaching to the securities', and
- 'the assets and liabilities, financial position and performance, profits and losses and prospects of the body' issuing the securities

but only:

- to the extent to which it is reasonable for investors and their professional advisers to expect to find the information in the prospectus, and
- if various persons involved in the offer actually knew the information or in the circumstances ought reasonably to have obtained the information by making enquiries (the due diligence requirement).⁷⁴³

In addition to this general due diligence disclosure requirement, a prospectus must contain the following specific information:⁷⁴⁴

- the terms and conditions of the offer
- details about certain interests, fees or benefits of any directors or proposed directors of the company, persons acting in a professional, advisory or other capacity in connection with the preparation or distribution of the prospectus, promoters,

⁷³⁷ s 710.

 ⁷³⁸ See, for instance, *Financial System Inquiry Final Report* (1997) (the Wallis report) at 271, Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*, paras 2.14, 2.16.
 ⁷³⁹ 712

⁷³⁹ s 712.

⁷⁴⁰ s 714. ⁷⁴¹ s 715.

⁷⁴² s 713.

⁷⁴³ s 710.

⁷⁴⁴ s 711. A prospectus must also set out the information required by the regulations: s 711(8). There are no relevant regulations.

Also, since 30 September 2009, a prospectus issued by an unlisted disclosing entity should describe how it will comply with its continuous disclosure obligations: see Regulatory Guide 198 *Unlisted disclosing entities: Continuous disclosure obligations* at RG 198.15, RG 198.44.

underwriters (but not sub-underwriters) or financial services licensees involved in the fundraising

- a statement of what has been done about the admission to quotation of securities if the prospectus states or implies that they will be able to be traded on an Australian or overseas financial market
- a statement that no securities will be issued on the basis of the prospectus after the specified expiry date, which must not be later than 13 months after the date of the prospectus⁷⁴⁵
- a statement that a copy of the prospectus has been lodged with ASIC and ASIC takes no responsibility for the content of the prospectus.

The prospectus disclosure requirements in Chapter 6D continued to apply to shares and debentures after the FSRA came into effect.⁷⁴⁶

Transaction-specific prospectuses for continuously quoted securities

Prospectuses are subject to reduced disclosure requirements where they relate to continuously quoted securities.⁷⁴⁷ As with prospectuses generally, these transaction-specific prospectuses must contain information to enable an informed assessment of the rights and liabilities attaching to the securities offered. However, they need only provide information about 'the assets and liabilities, financial position and performance, profits and losses and prospects of the body' if information falling into that category has been exempted from the continuous disclosure requirements. If there is no such information, the prospectus need only disclose information about 'the effect of the offer on the body'. The prospectus must also:

- state that, as a disclosing entity, the body is subject to regular reporting and disclosure obligations and that copies of documents lodged with ASIC may be obtained from, or inspected at, an ASIC office
- either:
 - inform people of their right to obtain a free copy of the most recent annual report, any subsequent half-year financial report and any subsequent continuous disclosure notices, or
 - include, or be accompanied by, a copy of the documents.

ASIC can prevent a body from using a transaction-specific prospectus if certain disclosure-related contraventions have occurred in relation to the body in the previous 12 months.

⁷⁴⁵ The 13-month life for a prospectus was introduced by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*, to facilitate issuers rolling over prospectuses annually. The ALRC/CASAC report also recommended (at para 5.21) a 13 month, rather than a 12 month, life, as a prospectus issuer must otherwise issue a new prospectus slightly before the expiration of the 12 month period, to ensure there is always a current prospectus, with the result that the issue dates for prospectuses will become slightly earlier each year.

⁷⁴⁶ Chapter 6D applies to offers of 'securities'. The meaning of securities for this purpose is determined by the s 92(4) definition of 'securities', s 700(1) and the s 761A definition of 'security' and covers shares and debentures. See also the Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.4, 14.8, 14.18.

⁷⁴⁷ s 713 (prospectuses), definition of 'continuously quoted securities' in s 9. Section 713 also makes specific provision for options to acquire continuously quoted securities.

Short form prospectuses

The short form prospectus regime permits a prospectus simply to refer to a document that has been lodged with ASIC, rather than setting out the information that it contains.⁷⁴⁸ Documents incorporated in this way are treated as being included in the prospectus, thus ensuring that they are subject to the content and liability rules for prospectuses.⁷⁴⁹

A short form prospectus must inform investors of their right to obtain a copy of any document lodged with ASIC and provide sufficient information for an investor to obtain a copy, which must be provided free of charge. A person may lodge a document with ASIC for the specific purpose of incorporating it into a prospectus: it is not necessary that the Corporations Act require the document to be lodged.

If the information is of interest to professional analysts or advisers or investors with similar specialist information needs, the short form prospectus must describe the contents of the document to which the prospectus refers and indicate that such information is of interest to those people.

Profile statements

The Corporations Act provides for the making of particular types of offers using a profile statement instead of a prospectus if ASIC so permits.⁷⁵⁰ However, the obligation to prepare a prospectus remains.⁷⁵¹

It was intended that industry specific profile statements would give investors the ability to make comparisons between similar products.⁷⁵² Before the exclusion of interests in a managed investment scheme from the securities fundraising provisions, ASIC approved the use of profile statements for many kinds of unlisted managed investment schemes.

A profile statement sets out limited key information about the company and the offer, being:

- the identity of the issuer
- the nature of the securities
- the nature of the risks involved in investing in the securities
- all amounts payable in respect of the securities (including fees and commissions)
- the expiry date, being no more than 13 months from the date of the prospectus
- a statement that no securities will be issued on the basis of the statement after the expiry date.⁷⁵³

⁷⁴⁸ s 712.

⁷⁴⁹ s 712(3), Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act* 1999 para 8.8.

s 709(2). Profile statements were recommended by the *Financial System Inquiry Final Report* (1997) (the Wallis report) at 274-275.
 ⁷⁵¹ a 709(2) (2)

 $rac{751}{752}$ s 709(2), (3).

⁷⁵² Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* at para 8.11.

⁷⁵³ s 714. A profile statement must also contain any other information required by the regulations or by ASIC as a condition of approval. There are no relevant regulations and ASIC has not given any approvals.

As for a prospectus, a profile statement must indicate that a copy has been lodged with ASIC and that no responsibility is taken by ASIC for the content.

The disclosure standard for a profile statement is lower than for a prospectus, as lack of knowledge about a relevant matter is a defence to liability for a misleading or deceptive statement or an omission.⁷⁵⁴

Offer information statements

A body offering to issue securities may use an offer information statement instead of a prospectus if the total of all amounts raised by the body or specified related entities is \$10 million or less.⁷⁵⁵ The offer information statement is primarily intended to be a fundraising mechanism for small and medium sized enterprises, though it is not limited to those enterprises.⁷⁵⁶

An offer information statement should highlight that it is not a prospectus and has a lower level of disclosure than a prospectus and that investors should obtain professional investment advice before accepting the offer.⁷⁵⁷ In addition, it must:

- identify the body
- identify the nature of the securities
- describe the business
- describe the proposed use of the funds raised
- state the nature of the risks involved in investing in the securities
- give details of all amounts payable in respect of the securities (including fees and commissions)
- state that:
 - a copy of the statement has been lodged with ASIC and ASIC takes no responsibility for the content of the statement
 - no securities will be issued on the basis of the statement after the specified expiry date, which must be no more than 13 months from the date of the statement
- include a recent audited financial report prepared in accordance with the accounting standards.⁷⁵⁸ This requirement may have limited the utility of the offer information statement for small to medium-sized enterprises.⁷⁵⁹

⁷⁵⁴ s 732.

⁷⁵⁵ s 709(4).

Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* at paras 2.33, 8.55 and 8.58.

⁷⁵⁷ s 715(1)(g), (h). Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* at para 8.57.

⁷⁵⁸ s 715. An offer information statement must also contain any other information required by the regulations. There are no relevant regulations.

⁷⁵⁹ HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.300] observed that:

It was not expected that the preparation of an offer information statement would involve external inquiries to ascertain information about matters on which disclosure is required.⁷⁶⁰

The disclosure standard for an offer information statement is lower than for a prospectus, as lack of knowledge about a relevant matter is a defence to liability for a misleading or deceptive statement or an omission.⁷⁶¹

Supplementary disclosure for securities

There is a requirement for supplementary or replacement documents that correct or supplement information provided in prospectuses (including short form prospectuses), profile statements and offer information statements where:

- the relevant document contains a misleading or deceptive statement or an omission or where a new circumstance that would have required disclosure has arisen since the original document, and
- the statement, omission or circumstance is materially adverse from the point of view of an investor.⁷⁶²

A supplementary or replacement document can also be issued for other reasons⁷⁶³ (for instance, if the person making the offer becomes aware that information in the disclosure document is not worded and presented in a clear, concise and effective manner⁷⁶⁴).

The subsequent document must be dated and state that it is a supplementary or replacement document, as the case may be, and identify the original document.⁷⁶⁵

10.4.3 Disclosure requirements for interests in schemes

Overview

The Product Disclosure Statement requirements for financial products (including interests in managed investment schemes) came into effect in 2002.

Subsequently, two new regimes providing for abbreviated Product Disclosure Statements for schemes were introduced, one in 2005 and the other in 2012.

The Short-Form PDS regime⁷⁶⁶ was introduced for all managed investment schemes in 2005, to provide an optional alternative to giving the full PDS (which still had to be

Many of these bodies are not required to have their financial statements audited, and the appointment of an auditor only for the purposes of the offer information statement is likely to be disproportionately expensive. ASIC has discussed the circumstances in which it is prepared to modify the requirement, in RG 157 *Financial reports for offer information statements*, from which it appears that a modification will be available only in very limited circumstances.

⁷⁶⁰ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* at para 8.56.

⁷⁶¹ s 732.

⁷⁶² s 719. That section says that a person 'may' lodge a supplementary or replacement document with ASIC, but Note 1 to the section points out that it is 'an offence to continue making offers after the person has become aware of a misleading or deceptive statement, omission or new circumstance that is materially adverse from the point of view of an investor unless the deficiency is corrected' (s 728).

⁷⁶³ Note 3 to s 719.

⁷⁶⁴ s 719(1A).

⁷⁶⁵ s 719(2). A supplementary document must also identify any other supplementary documents and state that it is to be read together with all previous documents.

⁷⁶⁶ Part 7.9 Div 3A (containing ss 1017H-1017K), as inserted by Corp Regs 7.9.61AA, Schedule 10BA Part 3 Item 3.1.

available to those investors who requested it). The Explanatory Statement to the regulations that introduced that regime⁷⁶⁷ stated that:

PDSs have as a rule turned out to be complex and lengthy documents. Consumer feedback suggests that the average retail investor finds it difficult to absorb the large volume of information in some PDSs, and is therefore deterred from using the information to make investment decisions.

In June 2012, a different shorter PDS regime, applicable to most simple managed investment schemes ('simple schemes'),⁷⁶⁸ commenced.⁷⁶⁹ It is compulsory for those schemes.

ASIC has issued guidance on the disclosure to be included in disclosure documents for certain types of managed investment scheme.⁷⁷⁰

Full Product Disclosure Statements

General requirements

The PDS requirements in Part 7.9 Div 2 are based on a 'directed disclosure' approach, which:

- involves 'a list of topics under which information, if relevant to a particular financial product, must be included in the Product Disclosure Statement ... supplemented by a requirement to include any other material information actually known to the product issuer'⁷⁷¹
- seeks to balance the need for the purchaser to have sufficient information to make an informed decision and compare products against the concern that they may be provided with more information than they can comprehend.⁷⁷²

A Product Disclosure Statement must include the following statements, and such of the following information as a person would reasonably require for the purpose of making a decision, as a retail client, whether to acquire the financial product:⁷⁷³

Paragraph 1020G(1)(c) confers the power to enact regulations varying the operation of the disclosure provisions in Part 7.9. In reliance on this power, Corp Reg 7.9.11V modifies Part 7.9 in the manner set out in Part 5C of Schedule 10A to the Corporations Regulations. Item 5C.2 in Schedule 10A replaces s 1013C(1) as enacted with a new s 1013C(1)-(1F). The replacement s 1013C(1)(a), (b) confers the power to enact regulations governing the statements and information to be contained in, and the form of, a simple scheme PDS. In reliance on this power, Corp Reg 7.9.11W prescribes the information, statements and form contained in Schedule 10E.

⁷⁶⁷ Corporations Amendment Regulations 2005 (No. 5).

⁷⁶⁸ 'Simple managed investment scheme' is defined in Corp Reg 1.0.02.

⁶⁹ Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5), as amended by Corporations Legislation Amendment Regulations 2011 (No. 2).

The shorter PDS requirements for simple managed investment schemes do not apply where the interests in the scheme are traded on a financial market or are stapled securities, or the scheme allows the investor to direct how money invested in the scheme is to be invested (Corp Reg 7.9.11S(2)-(4)).

For ASIC interim relief exempting various funds, including multifunds and hedge funds, from the shorter PDS regime, see ASIC Class Orders [CO 12/749], [CO 12/1592], [CO 13/632], [CO 13/1128] and [CO 14/23].

Regulatory Guide 45 Mortgage schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 46 Unlisted property schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 231 Infrastructure entities: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 232 Agribusiness managed investment schemes: Improving disclosure for retail investors, Regulatory Guide 240 Hedge funds: Improving disclosure.

Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 4.35, 14.21.
 Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.71.

⁷⁷³ ss 1013C, 1013D. The factors in s 1013D are discussed in the Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.75-14.92. Corp Reg 7.9.14C contains more detail about the information about labour standards or environmental, social or ethical considerations that a PDS must contain.

- a statement setting out the name and contact details of the issuer and, where relevant, the seller of the financial product⁷⁷⁴
- the benefits of the product
- significant risks associated with the product⁷⁷⁵
- the cost of the product
- the quantum and date for payment of any amounts that will or may be payable after acquisition
- any expenses or charges deductible from a common fund
- any commission, or other similar payments, that may affect the return to the product holder ⁷⁷⁶
- any other significant characteristics or features of the product or of the rights, terms, conditions and obligations attaching to the product
- the dispute resolution system
- general information about significant taxation implications
- any cooling-off regime applicable to acquisitions of the product
- a statement of how any other information provided may be accessed
- the extent to which labour standards or environmental, social or ethical considerations are taken into account in the selection, retention or realisation of the investment.

A PDS must also contain any other information that might reasonably be expected to have a material influence on the decision of a reasonable person, as a retail client, whether to acquire the product.⁷⁷⁷

A Product Disclosure Statement must also contain any other statements or information required by the regulations: s 1013D(1)(k). There are no regulations relevant to managed investment schemes. The ALRC/CASAC report advocated 'rules to ensure that the operator of the scheme gives investors all the information relevant to the assessment of risk that the operator has available to it' (para 2.10).

Also, since 30 September 2009, a PDS issued by an unlisted disclosing entity should describe how it will comply with its continuous disclosure obligations: see Regulatory Guide 198 *Unlisted disclosing entities: Continuous disclosure obligations* at RG 198.15, RG 198.44.

Where a financial product (which could include an interest in a managed investment scheme) is offered or issued by a discretionary mutual fund, a Product Disclosure Statement must also be given to a wholesale client: Corp Reg 7.9.07A.

The ALRC/CASAC report recommended that a scheme disclosure document identify the RE (para 5.8).

In *Woodcroft-Brown v Timbercorp Securities Limited (in liq)* [2011] VSC 427, the Court said (at [126]): s 1013D does not require disclosure of information concerning any and all possible risks. Had that been so, the section would have so stated. Instead, only risks which are relevant to the product, significant and which one would reasonably expect to see disclosed in the Product Disclosure Statement need be included.

This passage was quoted in a statement of principles by the Court in *Almonds Investors Ltd v Emanouel* [2012] VSC 413 at [38].

⁷⁷⁶ The *Financial System Inquiry Final Report* (1997) (the Wallis report) at 271 said that 'consumers need information about fees, commissions (including trailing commissions) and the remuneration paid to their financial advisers or brokers so that they can determine whether a recommendation is skewed in favour of a particular product'.

 ⁷⁷⁷ ss 1013C, 1013E. This may include, for instance, identification of the scheme's custodian and a description of its role: ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012), para 18.

The information to be included in a PDS for interests in a managed investment scheme is only information actually known to the RE and various other persons involved in an issue (or certain sales) of the interests.⁷⁷⁸ Also, information is not required to be included in a PDS 'if it would not be reasonable for a person considering, as a retail client, whether to acquire the product to expect to find the information in the Statement'.⁷⁷⁹

Transaction-specific PDSs for continuously quoted securities

PDSs are subject to reduced disclosure requirements where they relate to continuously quoted securities.⁷⁸⁰ These transaction-specific PDSs need not contain any information included in an annual or a half-year financial report lodged with ASIC or in a continuous disclosure notice. A transaction-specific PDS must:

- state that, as a disclosing entity, the issuer of the product is subject to regular reporting and disclosure obligations and that copies of documents lodged with ASIC may be obtained from, or inspected at, an ASIC office
- inform people of their right to obtain a free copy of the relevant financial report or continuous disclosure notice.⁷⁸¹

- the issuer is 'the person responsible for the obligations owed, under the terms of the facility that is the product' (s 761E(4), following on from the definition of 'issuer' in s 761A)
- that person is the RE of a registered scheme, which is to operate the scheme and perform the functions conferred on it by the scheme's constitution and the Corporations Act (s 601FB(1); see P Hanrahan, CCH, Managed Investments Law and Practice (looseleaf) at [¶62-240]).

In the case of a sale of interests in a registered scheme that constitutes an off-market sale by the controller, the responsible person is the person who controls the RE, given that:

- the obligation falls on the 'the person making the offer to sell' the interest in the scheme (s 1013A(2))
- the person making the offer to sell is a person who controls the issuer (s 1012C(5); see s 50AA for the definition of 'controls'), which, as noted in the previous paragraph of this footnote, is the RE (see P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at [¶62-260]).

The other persons whose knowledge is relevant to the content of a PDS are underwriters, persons who participated in the preparation of the PDS, persons who consented to a statement of theirs being included in the PDS (see s 1013K), persons who have performed a professional or advisory function and, if any of those persons is a body corporate, any director of that body corporate (s 1013C; cf s 711 for prospectuses). For a sale that amounts to an indirect issue, the knowledge of the issuer is also relevant. s 1013F.

s 1013FA. See also the definition of 'continuously quoted securities' in s 9. Section 1013FA was introduced by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program (Audit Reform and Corporate Disclosure) Act 2004* to permit transaction-specific PDSs (see the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the 2004 Act, paras 5.528-5.529). This section implemented Proposal 28 in the CLERP 9 paper *Corporate disclosure: Strengthening the financial reporting framework* (2002), which was aimed at ensuring that the provision for transaction-specific PDSs was in line with that for transaction-specific prospectuses (see the discussion in that paper at pp 154-156).

It appears that s 1013I, which was introduced with the FSRA amendments in 2002, was intended to permit transaction-specific PDSs (see the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 18.10). However, instead of permitting transaction-specific PDSs that may exclude the specified categories of previously disclosed information, s 1013I merely requires that PDSs include statements that draw attention to previously disclosed information and the means by which investors can obtain it. The resulting gap was filled by s 1013FA.

⁷⁸¹ There is no option for a transaction-specific PDS to include, or be accompanied by, a copy of the document instead of informing people of their right to obtain the document. By contrast, s 713 (the securities provision allowing transaction-specific prospectuses) provides that a prospectus can either inform people of their right to a free copy of the relevant document (alternative 1) or include, or be accompanied by, a copy of the document (alternative 2) (s 713(4)(b)).

⁷⁷⁸ Under s 1013C(2), information required by ss 1013D and 1013E need only be included in a PDS to the extent to which it is actually known to the 'responsible person' and various other persons.

The responsible person is the person who, or on whose behalf, a PDS for a financial product is required to be prepared (definition of 'responsible person' in s 1011B, s 1013A(3)).

In the case of an issue of interests in a registered scheme, the responsible person is the RE, given that:

[•] the obligation falls on the 'issuer' (s 1013A(1))

⁷⁷⁹ 780 S

ASIC can prevent a body from using a transaction-specific prospectus if certain disclosure-related contraventions have occurred in relation to the body in the previous 12 months.

Incorporation by reference

In 2007, an incorporation by reference regime was introduced to provide an alternative means of satisfying certain content requirements for full PDSs.⁷⁸² The prerequisites for use of this regime are:

- the incorporated material must be in writing and publicly available in a document other than the PDS (public availability might be through electronic sources such as the Internet⁷⁸³)
- the incorporated material must not be in a Short-Form PDS, which is already an abbreviated document
- the PDS must give sufficient information to enable a person to identify the incorporated material and decide whether or not to obtain and read it
- the PDS must state that the incorporated material is available on request at no charge.

Incorporated material is taken to be included in the PDS.⁷⁸⁴

The following core information must be included in the PDS itself, not incorporated by reference:

- a summary description of the purpose and key features of the product
- a summary description of the key risks of the product
- the name and contact details of the issuer or seller⁷⁸⁵
- certain information about fees and costs
- a Consumer Advisory Warning
- the dispute resolution system and how that system may be accessed
- any cooling-off regime.⁷⁸⁶

In relation to PDSs, s 1013I contains elements similar to those found in s 713 and therefore contains both alternatives. However, s 1013I does not permit transaction-specific PDSs, as explained in the previous footnote. Section 1013FA, which permits transaction-specific PDSs, provides only for alternative 1.

⁷⁸² Corp Reg 7.9.15DA. This regulation was introduced by the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2007* (*No. 10*). See also the commentary on this regulation in the Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2007* (*No. 10*).

There is a separate incorporation by reference regime for simple managed investment schemes: see the discussion later in this section under the heading *Product Disclosure Statements for simple schemes*.

 ⁷⁸³ Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2007 (No. 10)*, commentary on Item [4] – Regulations 7.9.15DA, 7.9.15DB and 7.9.15DC.
 ⁷⁸⁴ C. D. 70.15DA (2017)

⁷⁸⁴ Corp Reg 7.9.15DA(3).

⁷⁸⁵ For the circumstances in which a seller is required to give a PDS, see Appendix 1 to this paper under **The disclosure test**.

⁷⁸⁶ Corp Reg 7.9.15DA(4).

Other content provisions

In addition to the required information, a Product Disclosure Statement may:

- include other information, or
- refer to other information that is set out in another document⁷⁸⁷ (this discretionary additional information is distinct from information included by reference in satisfaction of a statutory disclosure requirement).

Supplementary PDSs

There is provision for Supplementary Product Disclosure Statements, to correct misleading or deceptive statements in, or omissions from, a PDS and to update or add to information in a PDS.⁷⁸⁸

Supplementary PDSs are the principal method for these purposes. A replacement PDS regime was added by the *Corporations Legislation Amendment (Simpler Regulatory System) Act 2007⁷⁸⁹* to allow for the situation where the scheme interests are part of a stapled securities structure: a stapled entity can issue a replacement PDS for the scheme interests when it issues a replacement prospectus for the company securities.

ASIC Good Disclosure Principles

ASIC has set out Good Disclosure Principles for Product Disclosure Statements 'to help product issuers comply with the disclosure requirements and also promote good disclosure outcomes for consumers'.⁷⁹⁰ These principles are that disclosure should:

- be timely⁷⁹¹
- be relevant and complete⁷⁹²
- promote product understanding⁷⁹³
- promote product comparison⁷⁹⁴
- highlight important information⁷⁹⁵
- have regard to consumers' needs.⁷⁹⁶

Short-Form Product Disclosure Statements

A person who is required to provide a PDS (including the issuer of an interest in a scheme⁷⁹⁷) may instead provide a Short-Form PDS.⁷⁹⁸ However, the need to prepare a

⁷⁸⁷ s 1013C(1)(b).

⁷⁸⁸ Part 7.9 Div 2 Subdiv D.

⁷⁸⁹ Part 7.9 Div 2 Subdiv DA, Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporations Legislation Amendment* (*Simpler Regulatory System*) Act 2007 para 5.27.

Regulatory Guide 168 Disclosure: Product Disclosure Statements (and other disclosure obligations) at RG 168.2.
 Regulatory Guide 168 Disclosure (2000)

⁷⁹¹ RG 168.4, RG 168.60-RG 168.63.

⁷⁹² RG 168.4, RG 168.64-RG 168.70.

⁷⁹³ RG 168.4, RG 168.71-RG 168.86.

⁷⁹⁴ RG 168.4, RG 168.87-RG 168.89.

⁷⁹⁵ RG 168.4, RG 168.90-RG 168.96.

⁷⁹⁶ RG 168.4, RG 168.97-RG 168.104.

Parties other than the issuer of a scheme interest may also have an obligation to give a PDS: see the definition of
 'regulated person' in s 1011B.

⁷⁹⁸ s 1017H(1).

full PDS, as well as the Short-Form PDS, remains, given that the full PDS must be provided to investors on request.⁷⁹⁹

The Short-Form PDS regime facilitates the provision of a more succinct disclosure document in two ways.

First, a Short-Form PDS need only contain summaries⁸⁰⁰ of statements and information contained in the full PDS⁸⁰¹ (but must also contain information about obtaining a copy of the full PDS⁸⁰²). These summaries cover most of the items to be contained in a full PDS.⁸⁰³ This information was regarded as 'sufficient to give retail clients a reasonable understanding of the key features of the product, including what costs they will incur in acquiring the product'.⁸⁰⁴

Secondly, the Short-Form PDS may incorporate by reference other information that is set out in the full PDS or in the Financial Services Guide (FSG).⁸⁰⁵ The reference must identify the relevant PDS or FSG or the part that contains the information.⁸⁰⁶

A Short-Form PDS may also include other information.⁸⁰⁷

There is provision for Supplementary Short-Form PDSs.⁸⁰⁸

The Short-Form PDS regime is intended:

to give financial product providers the flexibility to create a document that is not only shorter, but also more tailored to the individual product, and that is written in a manner that is more appealing and informative for the retail client.⁸⁰⁹

It also provides the opportunity for issuers to save printing and dissemination costs. However, there are no savings in preparation costs, given that both the full and the Short-Form PDS must be prepared.

⁷⁹⁹ s 1017H(2).

⁸⁰⁰ The Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2005 (No. 5)* said that: The term 'summary' in this context is intended to mean a condensed and straightforward account of certain key content items that are required (among others) to be included in the PDS.

⁸⁰¹ s 1017I(1)(a). In addition to the cost-related information (including fees) required in the summary of the relevant information from the full PDS, see also s 1017I(2) (as inserted by Corp Regs Schedule 10BA Part 3 Item 3.1), Part 2 of Schedule 10 of the Corporations Regulations, s 1013D(4)(c), Corp Reg 7.9.16L, s 1015C(5)(b), Corp Reg 7.9.16N). The question of fees disclosure is discussed in Section 10.4.6 of this paper.

⁸⁰² s 1017I(1)(b).

⁸⁰³ A Short-Form PDS does not have to summarise:

[•] general information about significant taxation implications (s 1013D(1)(h)), or

[•] the extent to which labour standards or environmental, social or ethical considerations are taken into account in the selection, retention or realisation of the investment (s 1013D(1)(l)).

⁸⁰⁴ Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2005 (No. 5)*.

s 1017I(3)(b)-(6). The FSG provides general information about a service provider. The FSG requirements, contained in Part 7.7 Div 2, were introduced by the FSRA at the same time as the PDS requirements, as were the requirements relating to the statement of advice (Part 7.7 Div 3), which provides a written record of personal financial advice and discloses information relevant to such advice.

 $^{^{806}}_{807}$ s 1017I(4).

 s^{807} s 1017I(3)(a) solution $rac{100}{100}$ s 1017I(3)(b)

⁸⁰⁸ Part 7.9 Div 3B (containing ss 1017L-1017Q), as inserted by Corp Regs 7.9.61AA, Schedule 10BA Part 3 Item 3.1.

⁸⁰⁹ Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations* 2005 (No. 5), under the heading *Schedule 3 – Proposal 3.*

Shorter Product Disclosure Statements for simple schemes

Definition of simple managed investment scheme

Simple schemes are those schemes at least 80% of whose assets are:

- invested with a bank and available either immediately during normal business hours or at the end of a fixed term not exceeding three months, or
- invested in such a way that the RE can reasonably expect to realise the investment at market value within 10 days.⁸¹⁰

Form and content requirements

The PDS for a simple scheme (other than a scheme that is excluded such as a listed scheme or a platform), like the PDS for any other scheme, must be worded and presented in a clear, concise and effective manner.⁸¹¹ It must also be entitled 'Product Disclosure Statement'⁸¹² and dated.⁸¹³

However, the shorter PDS regime for simple schemes imposes strict requirements concerning form and content that substitute for the full PDS requirements.⁸¹⁴ The key requirements for these shorter PDSs are:

- each PDS must relate to only one simple managed investment scheme⁸¹⁵
- the PDS must satisfy maximum length and minimum font size criteria⁸¹⁶
- the PDS must include sections that:
 - contain specified information about each of eight stipulated matters (the RE, how the scheme works, benefits of the scheme, risks of schemes, how money is invested, fees and costs, how schemes are taxed and how to invest in the scheme, the cooling-off period and the procedure for making complaints)
 - are identified by stipulated numbered headings, which must be set out in a table of contents.⁸¹⁷

The prescribed section headings are intended to make it easier for consumers to find important information in the PDS and compare products, while the content requirements

⁸¹⁰ Definition of 'simple managed investment scheme' in reg 1.0.02. Cash deposits, term deposits, government bonds and high grade commercial paper would ordinarily satisfy the liquidity and capital certainty threshold required by this definition. Managed investment schemes that invest in less liquid assets, such as schemes investing directly in real estate or mortgages, are not simple schemes: Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5)*.

s1013C(3). In addition, a person required to a give a PDS to a vision-impaired person must comply with the *Disability Discrimination Act 1992*.
 s1012D

⁸¹² s 1013B.

s 1013G.

 ⁸¹⁴ Modified s 1013C(1), as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2 and Corp Reg 7.9.11W together with Schedule 10E.

⁸¹⁵ Modified s 1013C(1)(c), as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2.

⁸¹⁶ Schedule 10E Item 1. For instance, the maximum page length is 8 pages if the PDS is printed on A4 pages. Given the objective of making PDSs user friendly and easy to read, ASIC interprets this requirement as meaning 8 single-sided pages or 4 double-sided pages: Information Sheet 155 Shorter PDSs: Complying with requirements for superannuation products and simple managed investment schemes (June 2012).

⁸¹⁷ Schedule 10E Items 2-10. There must also be a table of contents using the specified titles: Item 2.

ensure that consumers have the key information they need to make an investment decision. $^{\rm 818}$

A simple scheme PDS is not subject to the requirement applicable to full PDSs that the PDS 'contain any other information that might reasonably be expected to have a material influence on the decision of a reasonable person, as a retail client, whether to acquire the product'.⁸¹⁹

Incorporation by reference

The shorter PDS provisions contain an incorporation by reference regime.⁸²⁰

The matter incorporated must be in writing, clearly distinguishable from matters that are not incorporated and publicly available.⁸²¹ The person who has responsibility for the PDS must identify the incorporated matter (including each version of the matter, if relevant) and ensure that each person relying on the PDS can have access to the matter (including each version, if relevant) reasonably easily and reasonably quickly.⁸²²

The PDS must advise investors to read the incorporated matter before making a decision and point out that the incorporated material may change between the time the PDS is read and the time the product is acquired. The PDS and the document containing the incorporated matter must each identify the other document.

Material incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of the shorter PDS and the full range of liability and enforcement provisions of the law apply to it.⁸²³

The regulation that creates the incorporation by reference regime provides that the regime is only available if the regulations require or permit its use.⁸²⁴ There are regulations that permit incorporation by reference for various matters (either as a way of satisfying a

⁸¹⁸ ASIC Information Sheet 133 Shorter PDS regime: Superannuation, managed investment schemes and margin lending at 2, Information Sheet 155 Shorter PDSs: Complying with requirements for superannuation products and simple managed investment schemes at 4.

⁸¹⁹ s 1013E. This section is omitted from the PDS regime for simple schemes by Schedule 10A Item 5C.2, which modifies the law as authorised by Corp Reg 7.9.11V (enacted pursuant to s 1020G(1)(c)). This paper at Section 14.2 Item 4 raises for consideration whether the disclosure obligation in s 1013E should be extended to simple managed investment schemes.

⁸²⁰ s 1013C(1B) as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2, Corp Reg 7.9.11X.

⁸²¹ Corp Reg 7.9.11X. Incorporated information needs to be distinguished from non-incorporated information, as the two are subject to different liability and enforcement regimes: Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5)*, commentary on Corp Reg 7.9.11X.

⁸²² The ability to request and receive a hard copy of the PDS and incorporated material (Corp Reg 7.9.11Z) satisfies the requirements for incorporated matter to be publicly available and easily and quickly accessible: Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5)*, commentary on Corp Reg 7.9.11X. The Explanatory Statement also states:

It is also expected that the incorporated material is, to the extent practical, consistent with the PDS in terms of its headings and content for comparability and ease of reading. This will at the same time reduce the risk of claims of misleading or deceptive conduct based on variations in content between the shorter PDS and incorporated information.

If a website link is provided, this should link to the material with as few steps as possible. For example, linking directly to the material, or via a prominent link on a splash page is one way to achieve this and would be seen to be reasonably accessible. If a website link leads only to the home page of a provider's website, and a person needs to navigate a number of links on the site to locate the material, this is not considered to be reasonably quickly and easily accessible.

s 1013C(1C) as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2, ASIC Information Sheet 155 Shorter PDSs: Complying with requirements for superannuation products and simple managed investment schemes at 5.
 Reg PD 7.0.11V(0)

⁸²⁴ Corp Reg 7.9.11X(2).

requirement or as a means of supplying further information about matters dealt with in the PDS).⁸²⁵ Currently, no regulations require the use of incorporation by reference.

Unlike the provision for incorporation by reference that applies to PDSs other than shorter PDSs, a matter may be incorporated by reference into a shorter PDS in the form that it takes from time to time.⁸²⁶

Other content provisions

In addition to material incorporated by reference (which is part of the PDS), the shorter PDS may refer to other information that is set out in another document⁸²⁷ (which does not form part of the shorter PDS, although it is still subject to certain requirements under the Corporations Act and Corporations Regulations, such as the prohibition on misleading or deceptive conduct⁸²⁸).

A simple scheme PDS may also include additional sections and information after the mandated sections, provided that the PDS does not thereby exceed the maximum page length.⁸²⁹

No Supplementary PDS for simple schemes

The Supplementary PDS regime is not available for simple schemes.⁸³⁰ Instead, any inadequacies in a simple scheme PDS must be rectified by the preparation of a new PDS, given that a PDS for a simple scheme:

- is a very short document
- allows information that changes frequently or regularly to be incorporated by reference
- only has to be amended rarely and only if there are major changes to the scheme.⁸³¹

10.4.4 Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach to the regulation of managed investment schemes is that the regulatory regime for schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently, given that these two types of

⁸²⁵ The items in Schedule 10E that permit incorporation by reference as a way of satisfying a requirement are:

[•] describing a particular investment manager, if there is more than one (Item 3(2))

[•] providing certain information about investment options and the fees and costs of those options (Items 7(6), (7), 8(10)).

The items in Schedule 10E that permit incorporation by reference as a means of supplying further information about matters dealt with in the PDS relate to:

the acquisition and disposal of interests (Item 4(3))

[•] features and benefits of the particular scheme or simple schemes generally (Item 5(2))

[•] significant risks of schemes (Item 6(4))

[•] fees and costs (Item 8(10))

[•] taxation matters relating to the particular scheme and to schemes generally (Item 9(3))

cooling-off periods, complaints and dispute resolution (Item 10(2)).
 s 1013C(1B), as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2. See also Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5)*, commentary on Corp Reg 7.9.11U.

 $^{^{827}}$ s 1013C(1E), as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2.

 ⁸²⁸ s 1013C(1F) and the Note to that provision, as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.2, s 1041H.
 ⁸²⁹ Litem 5C.2, s 1041H.

Schedule 10E subclause 2(4). The maximum length is set out in subclause 1(1).

 ⁸³⁰ Corp Reg 7.9.11U(1). There was a continuing role for Supplementary PDSs for simple schemes in the transitional period, which ended in June 2012: Corp Reg 7.9.11U(2).
 ⁸³¹ Evaluation Statement to the Comparison Annual Regulations 2010 (Na 5), comparatory on

⁸³¹ Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5)*, commentary on Corp Reg 7.9.11U.

commercial enterprise are sometimes available in the same markets and perform similar functions.

The Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act* 2001 gave the following explanation of the policy underlying the Product Disclosure Statement disclosure requirements for financial products other than shares and debentures:

The provisions ... seek to achieve regulatory neutrality as between the competing investment vehicles of managed investments, superannuation and the investment components of life insurance. This is achieved by taking managed investments out of the fundraising provisions of the existing Corporations Act and subjecting them to the same directed disclosure requirements as superannuation and the investment components of life insurance.⁸³²

The CLERP 9 paper *Corporate disclosure: Strengthening the financial reporting framework* (2002) noted that the principal reason for not extending the harmonized disclosure arrangements for financial products introduced by the FSRA to shares and debentures was that the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* had only recently amended the Chapter 6D fundraising requirements for securities.⁸³³ That paper suggested that:

Potential harmonisation and other general improvements may lead to more effectively targeted disclosure regimes.⁸³⁴

Since the introduction of the FSRA, managed investment schemes have grown in size and complexity, with income from distributions on their scheme holdings and capital gains on those holdings performing a similar economic function to dividends and capital gains on company securities. Investment portfolios now generally include both types of investments (as well as banking, insurance and superannuation products).

It may therefore be timely to compare and contrast the various disclosure standards that now apply to the different types of financial product, identify some of the themes arising from developments in disclosure regimes since the managed investment provisions in Chapter 5C were introduced in 1998 and assess whether the corporate and scheme disclosure regimes might be more closely aligned, in accordance with CAMAC's general approach.

The disclosure standard

The prospectus disclosure requirement is a general disclosure obligation, supplemented by a small number of specific disclosure requirements. By contrast, the PDS requirements take a directed disclosure approach involving a list of items that must be disclosed, supplemented by a limited general disclosure obligation.⁸³⁵ The shorter PDS regime for

⁸³² para 14.21.

⁸³³ Section 9.1.

⁸³⁴ ibid.

³⁵ The directed disclosure approach adopted for PDSs in relation to financial products other than shares and debentures was seen as a middle ground between the due diligence approach in the prospectus provisions and a 'Key Features Statement' approach requiring disclosure under specific headings that was used for superannuation products before the FSRA came into effect: Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.19-14.20. The Key Features Statement approach adopted in relation to superannuation was reflected in a determination under s 153 of the *Superannuation Industry (Supervision) Act 1993*. That provision was repealed by the *Financial Services Reform (Consequential Provisions) Act 2001*, in view of the introduction of the PDS requirements in Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act: Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform (Consequential Provisions) Act 2001* para 5.3.

simple managed investment schemes represents an even stronger application of the directed disclosure approach, given that it contains a more detailed list of disclosure requirements, more specific direction about how information is to be presented and no general disclosure obligation.

The limited general disclosure obligation applicable to PDSs⁸³⁶ (other than shorter PDSs⁸³⁷) requires disclosure of 'any other information that might reasonably be expected to have a material influence on the decision of a reasonable person, as a retail client, whether to acquire the product'. While this appears similar to the general disclosure obligation applicable to prospectuses, it only requires disclosure of information actually known to the persons who have responsibility for the PDS.⁸³⁸ It 'is not intended to require product issuers to undertake a due diligence exercise to discover all material information'.⁸³⁹ By contrast, the prospectus requirements impose a due diligence requirement to disclose information that in all the circumstances the issuer ought reasonably to have obtained by making inquiries.⁸⁴⁰

Another matter that is relevant to those who prepare disclosure documents is that the preparer of a PDS must take into account only the information requirements of retail clients, whereas the preparer of a prospectus must take into account the information requirements of investors and their professional advisers.⁸⁴¹

There is a lower disclosure standard for some of the shorter securities disclosure documents. Profile statements and offer information statements need only contain information actually known to the preparer of the document.⁸⁴²

Past consultations and reviews provide various views on whether it is appropriate for scheme interests to be governed by the prospectus regime.

Submissions to the Collective Investments Review conducted by the Australian Law Reform Commission and the Companies and Securities Advisory Committee (CAMAC's predecessor) indicated support for applying the general disclosure obligation for prospectuses to scheme interests.⁸⁴³ However, the ALRC/CASAC report also recommended that the prospectus requirement should be modified for schemes to require prospectus issuers to provide information relevant to the nature of, as well as the extent of, the risks of participating in a scheme.⁸⁴⁴ This type of information is covered by the current PDS requirements. That report also indicated that holders of scheme interests may have a greater need for information than many company shareholders, given that schemes are

The various approaches were said to reflect 'tensions between the desire to give consumers all the information they require to make a decision and the need to ensure that consumers can, and do, read and understand the information given to them': Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.19.

⁸³⁶ s 1013E.

 ⁸³⁷ Pursuant to Corp Reg 7.9.11V together with Schedule 10A Item 5C.3, s 1013E does not apply to shorter PDSs for simple managed investment schemes. This paper at Section 14.2 Item 4 raises for consideration whether this disclosure obligation should be extended to simple managed investment schemes.

³³⁸ s 1013C(2).

 ⁸³⁹ Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.20. See also para 14.74.
 ⁸⁴⁰ 710

⁸⁴⁰ s 710.

 ⁸⁴¹ Compare s 710 (prospectuses) with ss 1012A, 1012B, 1013C (PDSs). See Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.74, 14.94.
 ⁸⁴²

⁸⁴² Lack of knowledge about a relevant matter is a defence to liability for a misleading or deceptive statement or an omission: s 732.

⁸⁴³ ALRC/CASAC report para 5.11.

⁸⁴⁴ ibid. Footnote 28 noted that the relevant provision at that time, reg 7.12.12, referred 'only to the extent of risks involved in scheme participation'.

typically characterized by a more significant separation of ownership and control than trading corporations.⁸⁴⁵

On the other hand, some public submissions during the development of the FSRA, while supportive of harmonized and consistent disclosure obligations, considered that it would be undesirable to introduce prospectus type requirements to products that do not warrant that level of disclosure (though managed investment products were not specifically identified in this context).⁸⁴⁶

A final matter is that the current bifurcation between the disclosure regime for interests in managed investment schemes and that for company securities appears to have resulted in investors who acquire an indirect interest in securities under a custodial arrangement⁸⁴⁷ having no right to either a prospectus or a PDS in certain circumstances.⁸⁴⁸ Ensuring that these investors receive disclosure, with a disclosure standard appropriate to that form of investment, should be part of any reassessment of the disclosure requirements, even if the current separate regimes for company shares and scheme interests are retained.

Comparability

Comparability of financial products is an important factor in determining disclosure standards. It was a consideration in the development of the shorter securities regimes,⁸⁴⁹ the FSRA reforms⁸⁵⁰ and the shorter PDS regime for simple managed investment schemes.⁸⁵¹

Shorter disclosure documents

The legislation provides for different types of shorter disclosure document (short form prospectuses, profile statements, offer information statements, Short-Form PDSs and shorter PDSs for simple managed investment schemes).

The regimes differ in relation to whether the shorter disclosure document is:

• an additional document that can be distributed to investors who do not require the full document (as with profile statements, which do not remove the requirement to prepare

⁸⁴⁵ id at para 5.2. ⁸⁴⁶ CLEBB 0 π^{27}

⁸⁴⁶ CLERP 9 paper Corporate disclosure: Strengthening the financial reporting framework (2002) Section 9.2.2.

A 'custodial arrangement' is defined (s 1012IA(1)) as having the following elements:

[•] the client gives an instruction to acquire a particular financial product

[•] the provider or a person with whom the provider has an arrangement acquires, or arranges the acquisition of, the financial product

[•] either the financial product is held on trust for the client or a nominated person or the client or a person nominated by the client has an interest in, or benefits from, the product.

The Corporations Act requires that a person receive a Product Disclosure Statement when the person is to obtain an indirect interest in a financial product under a custodial arrangement if the person would have received a PDS for a direct acquisition (s 1012IA). While the definition of 'financial product' in Chapter 7 generally covers securities (definition of 'financial product' in s 761A, s 764A(1)(a)), securities (other than warrants) are excluded from the Product Disclosure Statement requirements in Part 7.9 (s 1010A, Corp Reg 7.9.07A), given the alternative disclosure regime for securities in Chapter 6D. However, the prospectus disclosure requirements of Chapter 6D do not cover the acquisition of an indirect interest in securities under a custodial arrangement unless the client acquires a legal or equitable interest in the securities which is itself a security (ss 92(4), 761A). ASIC has established a disclosure obligation for certain types of custodial arrangement by modifications under ASIC Class Orders [CO 13/763] and [CO 13/760].

⁸⁴⁹ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* para 2.17.

⁸⁵⁰ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the Financial Services Reform Act 2001 para 14.30, Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the Financial Services Reform Act 2001 para 2.38. See also Corporate Law Economic Reform Program, Proposals for Reform: Paper No. 6, Financial Markets and Investment Products: Promoting competition, financial innovation and investment (1997) Proposal No. 7 — Disclosure, Financial System Inquiry Final Report (1997) (the Wallis report) rec 8.

⁸⁵¹ Explanatory Statement to the *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010 (No. 5)*.

a full prospectus, and Short-Form PDSs, where the full PDS must be available for investors who request it) (Option 1), or alternatively

• an alternative to the full disclosure document (as with short form prospectuses) or a shorter disclosure document in its own right (as with transaction-specific prospectuses and PDSs and shorter PDSs for simple managed investment schemes) (Option 2).

The benefits of Option 1 are:

- a reduction in the burden of information for investors who do not want to read the full range of material available
- a saving in distribution costs for those required to prepare the document.⁸⁵²

The potential for a saving in distribution costs may become progressively less significant as electronic distribution becomes more common, especially with the increasing use of tablet devices to read documents without having to print them.

Option 2 would have the same benefits as Option 1 and, in addition, a saving in preparation costs for those required to prepare the document. Preparation costs may often be the most significant costs involved in preparing a disclosure document.

In some cases, the legislation promotes shorter disclosure documents by permitting incorporation by reference, which reduces the length of the documents, while ensuring that investors have access to relevant information.⁸⁵³

The various incorporation by reference regimes differ in relation to what information should be permitted to be incorporated. Short form prospectuses can incorporate documents that have been lodged with ASIC. PDSs can incorporate any written publicly available material (though certain key matters must be dealt with in the PDS itself). Short-Form PDSs can only incorporate material from the full PDS or the Financial Services Guide. A shorter PDS for simple schemes may only satisfy disclosure obligations through incorporation by reference when specifically permitted to do so by the regulations.

One commentary has expressed reservations about incorporation by reference:

... extensive use of incorporation by reference may well be antithetical to a clear, concise and effective presentation. If the information is not material to the investment decision, it need not be disclosed anywhere. If material information is incorporated by reference, investors who read the prospectus are required to make a choice as to whether to expend the effort and possible cost of chasing up the reference, or run the risk of not receiving material information that might have influenced their decision. In many circumstances the likelihood that a prospectus presents information in a clear, concise and effective manner will be enhanced by having the information in a single document which the investor can read through without the distraction of references.⁸⁵⁴

Also, different investors may have different information needs and may reasonably regard different information as relevant to them. They may also have different levels of willingness to seek additional information.

 ⁸⁵² Cost savings were emphasised in the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* (para 2.17).
 ⁸⁵³ ACIC L Solution (1999) (para 2.17).

ASIC Information Sheet 155 Shorter PDSs: Complying with requirements for superannuation products and simple managed investment schemes (at 4).

⁸⁵⁴ HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.251].

A contrary view might be that, provided the core PDS contains the key information and is short and easy to read, it does not matter how much additional information is available for those who want it. Also, those investors who rely on professional advisers even in relation to simple schemes would benefit by those advisers having ready access to additional and more detailed information.

Supplementary/replacement disclosure

Most disclosure documents can be corrected or updated by a supplementary or replacement document. However, the Supplementary PDS regime is not available for shorter PDSs, on the basis that it is easier to issue a new PDS than prepare a supplementary document.⁸⁵⁵ Another reason for not permitting supplementary disclosure documents is that they can make disclosure more difficult to understand and increase the risk of important information being overlooked.

Life of disclosure document

Another key difference between the prospectus and PDS regimes concerns the life of the documents. The expiry date of a prospectus must not be later than 13 months after the date of the prospectus.⁸⁵⁶ By contrast, there is no limit on the time a PDS can remain current (though information in a PDS must be up to date when it is given,⁸⁵⁷ where necessary through the giving of a supplementary PDS⁸⁵⁸).⁸⁵⁹

10.4.5 Requirements for scheme constitutions

Matters covered by a scheme constitution include the respective rights of the RE and the scheme members. A scheme constitution, as well as being a source of rights for members, provides them with important information about those rights.

As discussed in Section 5.2.2, the constitution must contain information about the consideration to be paid to acquire an interest in the scheme, the powers of the RE to deal with scheme property, the method for dealing with complaints by scheme members, and the winding up of the scheme.⁸⁶⁰ Various other rights or powers, including the right of the RE to be paid for operating the scheme and the power for the RE to borrow or raise money, can only be exercised if included in the scheme constitution.⁸⁶¹

However, the scheme constitution is primarily a governance document. Section 10.7.1 discusses the extent to which matters that are currently dealt with in the constitution should be:

- contained in a disclosure document (whether a PDS, as at present, or a prospectus, if disclosure for schemes is more closely aligned with that for companies) instead of the scheme constitution, or alternatively
- conveyed to investors by providing them with a copy of the constitution and/or by summarising those matters in the disclosure document.

 ⁸⁵⁵ Commentary on Corp Reg 7.9.11U in the Explanatory Statement to *Corporations Amendment Regulations 2010* (*No. 5*).
 ⁸⁵⁶ Third Third Provide The Amendment Figure 1 (214(2))

s 711(6). This document life also applies to a profile statement (s 714(2)).
 10121

⁸⁵⁷ s 1012J.

⁸⁵⁸ s 1014D. ⁸⁵⁹ Deviced I

⁸⁵⁹ Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.107.

 ⁸⁶⁰ s 601GA(1). Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* (February 2014) gives ASIC's view on what is necessary to comply with ss 601GA and 601GB.
 ⁸⁶¹ (01GA(2)) (4)

s 601GA(2)-(4).

10.4.6 Specific initial disclosure items

There is a question whether there is any need to:

- add to the list of specific matters that must be disclosed to prospective investors in schemes, or
- modify any of the current items.

This issue would arise if PDSs, with their directed disclosure approach involving a list of specific matters to be disclosed, continue to be the initial disclosure document for schemes. However, if schemes disclosure is more closely aligned with companies disclosure, some additional disclosure items might also be specified, in the same way as the current general disclosure requirement for prospectuses is supplemented by a requirement to disclose certain specific categories of information.⁸⁶²

Potential additional, or amended, disclosure items, as explained below, include:

- powers of investors
- the identification of scheme property and the nature of investor rights with respect to that property
- the nature and extent of the RE's indemnity from scheme assets
- the powers of the RE
- the level of anticipated borrowings by the RE
- any security that is provided in connection with those borrowings
- the priority between that security and investor interests
- the risk management system adopted by the RE for the scheme
- fee and cost disclosure.⁸⁶³

CAMAC notes the recommendation of the PJC Trio report that the Government release a consultation paper to investigate the best mechanism for an RE of a registered scheme to disclose its scheme assets at the asset level, to give scheme members the legal right to require specific information on the portfolio holdings of the registered schemes in which they have invested.⁸⁶⁴

Powers of investors

Prospective investors could be made aware that, as scheme members, they would have power at a general meeting of members to replace the RE,⁸⁶⁵ to alter the scheme

⁸⁶² As discussed in Section 10.4.2 of this paper, these categories are the terms and conditions of the offer, fees and other payments to key parties involved in the offer and statements about three matters, being the quotation of the securities offered (if applicable), the time limit for issuing them and lodgement of the prospectus with ASIC.

⁸⁶³ Other possible disclosure items are discussed in Section 14.2 of this paper, which discusses whether certain IOSCO principles should be adopted into Australian law. Also, Section 12.3 raises a possible disclosure issue in relation to disclaimer of leases by the liquidator of a lessor RE.

Inquiry into the collapse of Trio Capital (May 2012), p xxiv, paras 7.49-7.56, 9.24-9.25, rec 9.

⁸⁶⁵ s 601FM.

constitution,⁸⁶⁶ to approve various related party financial benefits⁸⁶⁷ and to direct that the scheme be wound up.⁸⁶⁸

Given that investors in companies have similar or analogous powers, there may be a question why this specific disclosure requirement should apply to schemes and not to companies.

Scheme property

Investors should be aware of what constitutes scheme property and the nature of the rights that they have as investors with respect to that property. The definition of 'scheme property' is discussed in Section 3.3 of this paper.

The structural differences between schemes and companies would justify requiring this disclosure for schemes, but not for companies, under the current law. If the SLE Proposal is adopted, scheme property would no longer be held on trust for scheme members, who would hold residual rights to that property in the event that the scheme is wound up. The position of scheme members under the SLE Proposal would therefore be similar to that of shareholders and there would be no need for this additional disclosure item.

The RE's indemnity from scheme assets

Given the structure of schemes and the role that the RE's indemnity from scheme assets plays in the way a scheme operates, it may be considered important for prospective investors to have clear information about the nature and extent of that indemnity. There is no equivalent of the RE's indemnity for companies. The content of this possible disclosure item would change if the SLE Proposal were adopted. Creditors would have rights directly against scheme property: they would no longer have to rely on subrogation to the RE's indemnity rights or recovery from the RE, which would then rely on those indemnity rights. The indemnity rights of the RE under the SLE Proposal would be limited to its remuneration and expenses for acting as manager and agent.

Powers of the RE and the level of borrowings

Possible additional disclosure items may include the RE's power to borrow money (or the equivalent power of the MIS if the SLE Proposal is adopted), any limitations on such a power and the power to grant security for the purposes of the scheme.

Information about the potential impact that the obtaining of debt finance might have on the value of interests in a scheme may enhance the ability of investors to assess the level of risk associated with their investment.

Other disclosure items that may serve this purpose could include:

- the level of anticipated borrowings by the RE (or by the MIS if the SLE Proposal is adopted)
- any security that is provided in connection with those borrowings. In determining whether this disclosure item is necessary, it would be relevant to consider whether sufficient information is already contained in the various registers that record interests

⁸⁶⁶ s 601GC(1)(a).

The related party provisions in Chapter 2E of the Corporations Act are applied, with modifications, to schemes by s 601LA. See Part 5C.7.
 601 UP

⁸⁶⁸ s 601NB.

in State and Territory real property and the Personal Property Securities Register (PPSR),⁸⁶⁹ together with various Corporations Act disclosure requirements. For instance, the PPSR has provision for indicating when a security interest is granted by an entity as an RE of a registered scheme or as a trustee, so anyone searching the PPSR can see that the RE has granted the security interest as RE of the particular scheme.⁸⁷⁰ An argument for having a specific disclosure item rather than relying on these registers is that, for various reasons, including that searches of these registers involve the payment of a fee, most retail clients are unlikely to conduct such searches in making investment decisions⁸⁷¹

• the priority between that security and investor interests.

Some of the problems that have arisen in relation to schemes have arisen from unfounded expectations or misunderstandings about these matters on the part of investors. For instance, some agribusiness schemes borrowed to finance their operations and gave security over scheme property, such as the trees. Investors who were under the impression that their investment in the schemes would give them title to the trees found that secured lenders took priority over them when the schemes were wound up.

A similar disclosure item would not be necessary for companies. The RE (or the MIS if the SLE Proposal is adopted) only has the powers specifically conferred on it, typically by the scheme's constitution.⁸⁷² By contrast, a company has the legal capacity and powers of an individual.⁸⁷³

Risk management system used by the RE in the conduct of the scheme

It may be beneficial for investors to have information about the risk management system that the RE uses in the conduct of the scheme. There is currently no requirement for Product Disclosure Statements to contain this information.

Fee and cost disclosure

There are detailed requirements for the information that Product Disclosure Statements must include in relation to fees and costs.⁸⁷⁴ The provisions leave open the possibility that some fees or costs will not be covered by the requirements and therefore not have to be disclosed. For instance, there is a detailed definition of 'management costs',⁸⁷⁵ which may not cover all matters that constitute a cost to the acquirer of an interest in a scheme.

An alternative approach is to have a general disclosure item that covers all fees and costs involved in a scheme, for instance disclosure of any amount by which any net payment to members is likely to be reduced because of any cost relating to investment or administration in relation to the scheme. A requirement along these lines might cover such matters as costs that are incorporated in the price of a financial product or asset (such as the costs implicit in a swap agreement).

⁸⁶⁹ The PPSR was established under the *Personal Property Securities Act 2009* (PPSA): Chapter 5 of the *Personal Property Securities Act 2009*.

⁸⁷⁰ Personal Property Securities Regulations 2010 Schedule 1, Items 1.3, 1.5.

⁸⁷¹ For the PPSR, see *Personal Property Securities Act* 2009 s 190, *Personal Property Securities (Fees)* Determination 2011 Section 4, Items 9-15.

⁸⁷² The role of the constitution as a vehicle for initial disclosure is discussed in Section 10.4.5.

⁸⁷³ s 124.

 ⁸⁷⁴ s 1013D(4)(c), Corp Regs 7.9.16L, Schedule 10 Part 2. There is an exception in the case of a PDS for a simple managed investment scheme to which Corp Regs Part 7.9 Div 4 Subdiv 4.2C applies.
 ⁸⁷⁵ Construction of the base of t

⁸⁷⁵ Corporations Regulations Schedule 10 Item 102.

The purchase of shares in a company does not involve the same ongoing management costs as for a scheme. There may therefore not be the need for companies to have the same level of fee and cost disclosure as schemes.

If the SLE proposal were adopted, disclosure of the services to be provided by the RE as manager and the fees paid for such services would still be necessary.

Question 10.4.1. What is the appropriate disclosure standard for the issue of interests in managed investment schemes? Should that standard vary depending on the type of scheme (including a simple managed investment scheme), the type of investor in the scheme, the amount invested in the scheme or some other factor (and, if the latter, what)?

Question 10.4.2. Are there any reasons why prospectuses (including a due diligence requirement) should not be required for the issue of interests in managed investment schemes?

Question 10.4.3. What disclosure requirements should there be for indirect acquisitions of securities pursuant to a custodial arrangement?

Question 10.4.4. To what extent is it desirable and possible to devise disclosure documents that allow comparability between various financial products?

Question 10.4.5. How might shorter disclosure documents best be achieved?

Question 10.4.6. Where shorter disclosure documents are permissible, should they:

- be in addition to the full disclosure document
- be an alternative to the full disclosure document?

Question 10.4.7. Alternatively, should any existing disclosure requirements be replaced with shorter disclosure requirements and, if so, what requirements should be replaced and with what?

Question 10.4.8. Should 'incorporation by reference' be permitted and, if so, in what form? In particular, what documents should be allowed to be incorporated?

Question 10.4.9. What rules should there be for supplementary disclosure documents?

Question 10.4.10. What is the appropriate life for a disclosure document relating to scheme interests?

Question 10.4.11. Should specific disclosure of any of the following items be required, and why:

- powers of investors
- what is scheme property and the nature of investor rights with respect to that property
- the nature and extent of the RE's indemnity from scheme assets
- the powers of the RE
- the level of anticipated borrowings by the RE
- any security that is provided in connection with those borrowings
- the priority between that security and investor interests
- the risk management system used by the RE in the conduct of the scheme
- fees and costs
- any other matters?

Would these items be covered by a general prospectus disclosure requirement?

10.5 Continuous disclosure and significant event reporting

The continuous disclosure requirements are the same for shares in a company and interests in a scheme where the shares or interests are ED securities⁸⁷⁶ and the entities to which those securities relate are disclosing entities.⁸⁷⁷ In that case, the relevant companies and schemes are subject to the continuous disclosure requirements in Chapter 6CA of the Corporations Act.

Listed disclosing entities must notify their market operator of continuous disclosure information if the listing market's rules so require.⁸⁷⁸ In the case of the ASX, this notification must occur 'immediately'.⁸⁷⁹ Where the listed disclosing entity 'is an undertaking to which interests in a registered scheme relate', the RE has this disclosure obligation.⁸⁸⁰ The legislation states that this notification is 'for the purpose of the operator making that information available to participants in the market'.⁸⁸¹ A continuous disclosure notice lodged with the operator of an exchange market is accessible through the exchange website.

A disclosing entity that is not listed, or that is listed but whose listing market rules do not require continuous disclosure, must lodge its continuous disclosure notices with ASIC as soon as practicable⁸⁸² (but see Section 10.7.2 for a discussion of the circumstances in which ASIC will allow website disclosure as an alternative to lodgement). As with listed disclosing entities, the RE has the disclosure obligation where a registered scheme is involved.⁸⁸³ A continuous disclosure notice lodged with ASIC is accessible by searching ASIC's database and obtaining a copy of the notice.

There is also a requirement for ongoing disclosure of material changes and significant events for scheme interests that are not ED securities.⁸⁸⁴ This disclosure must take place 30 days before the change takes effect if it concerns fees or, in any other case, as soon as practicable, but not more than three months after the change or event.⁸⁸⁵

Question 10.5.1. Are any changes needed to the application of the continuous disclosure obligations to interests in managed investment schemes that are ED securities and, if so, what?

Question 10.5.2. Are any changes needed to the application of the material changes and significant events disclosure requirements to interests in managed investment schemes that are not ED securities and, if so, what?

⁸⁷⁶ The expression 'ED securities' is short for 'enhanced disclosure securities' (s 111AD(1)) and denotes securities that are subject to the continuous disclosure requirements in Chapter 6CA of the Corporations Act.
⁸⁷⁷ 111AC The ALBC/CASAC use of a subject to the continuous disclosure requirements in Chapter 6CA of the Corporations Act.

s 111AC. The ALRC/CASAC report recommended (at para 5.35) that the continuous disclosure requirements apply to listed and unlisted schemes.
 a CT4

⁸⁷⁸ s 674.

ASX Listing Rule 3.1.

 $^{^{880}}$ s 674(3). In some cases, the RE as well as the scheme of which it is RE may be a disclosing entity.

⁸⁸¹ ibid.

⁸⁸² s 675.

⁸⁸³ s 675(3).

⁸⁸⁴ s 1017B. The Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* gave the following rationale for applying the continuous disclosure requirements, rather than the material changes and significant events disclosure requirements, to schemes involving ED securities (para 14.134): This was done on the basis that the continuous disclosure provisions were better able to address

Inis was done on the basis that the continuous disclosure provisions were better able to address ongoing disclosure obligations in relation to listed managed investments and having regard to the fact that the rules of financial markets would impose continuous disclosure obligations for such products in any case.

⁸⁸⁵ s 1017B(5).

10.6 Periodic disclosure

The RE of a scheme must give a member who acquired an interest in the scheme a periodic statement at least once a year.⁸⁸⁶ The periodic statement must contain information that holders of those interests need to understand their investment, including, where relevant:

- opening and closing balances for the reporting period
- the termination value of the investment at the end of the reporting period (to the extent to which it is reasonably practicable to calculate that value)
- details of transactions in relation to the product during the reporting period
- any increases in contributions by the holder or another person during the reporting period
- return on investment during the reporting period (on an individual basis if reasonably practicable)
- details of any change in circumstances affecting the investment that has not been notified since the previous periodic statement.

ASIC has given class order relief to assist issuers of interests in registered schemes that are quoted AQUA products or quoted ED securities to prepare compliant periodic statements, in particular by:

- taking account of the fact that issuers may not know the price at which interests have been traded
- requiring reporting on an aggregated basis where the interests are stapled with another financial product.⁸⁸⁷

In addition to this periodic reporting requirement, registered schemes, like companies, must each year make available to their members a financial report, a directors' report and an auditor's report or a concise version of those reports.⁸⁸⁸ If a scheme is also a disclosing entity, it must lodge with ASIC a half–year financial report.⁸⁸⁹

Question 10.6.1. Are any changes needed to the periodic disclosure obligations for interests in managed investment schemes and, if so, what?

⁸⁸⁶ s 1017D. This obligation applies to all financial products that have an investment component, including managed investment schemes. It applies to an 'issuer', which, in the case of schemes, would be the RE: see footnote 778. The periodic statement need not be given if the issuer has already given the holder all the information that would be included in the periodic statement if it were to be given (s 1017D(7)).

⁸⁸⁷ ASIC Class Order [CO 13/1200]. The AQUA market was created by the ASX for the quotation and trading of interests in unlisted managed funds (as well as exchange traded funds (ETFs) and structured products): ASIC Regulatory Guide 198 (RG 198) Unlisted disclosing entities: Continuous disclosure obligations at 17, ASIC Consultation Paper 196 Periodic statements for quoted and listed managed investment products and relief for AQUA products (December 2012) para 4. See also ASIC Report 282 Regulation of exchange traded funds.

 ⁸⁸⁸ s 314. This requirement applies to registered schemes, as well as disclosing entities and companies. The only unregistered schemes that are subject to this requirement are certain recognised New Zealand schemes that are disclosing entities (see Section 14.1).

10.7 Means of disclosure

10.7.1 PDS and constitution as vehicles for initial disclosure

As outlined in this chapter, the Product Disclosure Statement⁸⁹⁰ and the scheme constitution both contain information of relevance to investors. However, the PDS is the primary means of conveying information to prospective investors about a financial product so that consumers have 'sufficient information to make informed decisions in relation to the acquisition of financial products, including the ability to compare a range of products'.⁸⁹¹ As discussed in Section 5.2.2, the scheme constitution is primarily a governance document.

Given this functional division between the PDS (as an initial disclosure document) and the scheme constitution (as primarily a governance document), it is necessary to assess:

- whether any of the matters currently contained in the scheme constitution might be better treated as items to be contained in a disclosure document
- whether any matters to be covered in a scheme constitution should also be disclosed in a disclosure document.

Inclusion in disclosure document only

There is an issue whether the current requirement that scheme constitutions make adequate provision for the consideration that is to be paid to acquire an interest in the scheme⁸⁹² may be better dealt with as a matter of disclosure in the PDS. An argument for continuing to require that the scheme constitution deal with this matter is that scheme members should not run the risk of being diluted by new members who acquire their interests at a lower price without a change to the scheme's constitution. An argument for requiring disclosure only is that this approach would allow for more flexibility in the pricing mechanism. The PDS could inform investors that the price of interests in the scheme may be determined by the RE from time to time (ASIC has given relief to enable REs to exercise this discretion⁸⁹³). Investors could then choose whether or not to acquire interests in the scheme on that basis. This type of question does not arise in the case of companies since the abolition of par value for shares in 1998.⁸⁹⁴

Inclusion in disclosure document as well as scheme constitution

Some of the possible additional disclosure items discussed in Section 10.4.6 (powers of investors, what is scheme property and the nature of investor rights with respect to that property, the nature and extent of the RE's indemnity from scheme assets and the powers for the RE) relate to governance and would be included in the scheme constitution.

An issue in relation to these, and other matters that are contained in the scheme constitution, is whether they should also be summarised in the PDS. On one view, governance matters may be relevant to a prospective investor in deciding whether to participate in a scheme and should therefore be disclosed in the PDS. This view may

⁸⁹⁰ For convenience, the discussion in this section refers to the PDS as the initial disclosure document. The same considerations would apply if prospectuses were restored as the vehicles for initial disclosure in relation to schemes.

⁸⁹¹ Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.18.

⁸⁹² s 601GA(1)(a).

⁸⁹³ ASIC Class Orders [CO 05/26] and [CO 13/655].

⁸⁹⁴ By the Company Law Review Act 1998, which came into effect on 1 July 1998.

particularly apply in the case of those schemes that operate in a similar way to companies, involving a greater degree of investor engagement, rather than merely as passive investment vehicles. On the other hand, in certain cases, the inclusion of mandatory additional disclosure of matters that investors do not appreciate to be important could lead to investors ignoring or failing to understand key information in the PDS.

A further issue is whether investors should be able to obtain, free of charge, a copy of the scheme constitution, regardless of whether the PDS summarises its main features.

10.7.2 Methods for making required disclosures

Current position

Corporations legislation

The Corporations Act and Regulations provide for various means for making the different types of required disclosure in relation to interests in schemes. The relevant disclosure document can be:

- given to the person⁸⁹⁵ or the person's agent⁸⁹⁶
- sent to the person,⁸⁹⁷ or the person's agent,⁸⁹⁸ at an address (including an electronic address)⁸⁹⁹ or fax number nominated by the person or the agent
- made available in a way that is agreed with the person⁹⁰⁰ or the person's agent.⁹⁰¹ This method allows for the statement to be provided in electronic form but, if it is provided in this form, it must be presented in a way that 'will allow the person to whom it is given to keep a copy of it so that the person can have ready access to it in the future' and that 'clearly identifies the information that is part of the statement'.⁹⁰²

By contrast, with shares in companies, an offer of securities for which a prospectus is being used must be made in, or accompanied by, the prospectus, but there is no stipulation

⁸⁹⁵ ss 1015C(1)(a)(i) (PDSs), 1017B (material changes and significant events notification: this notification may be given to the holder of an interest in a managed investment scheme in writing or electronically: s 1017B(3)(a), (b)), 1017D (periodic statements). The PDS provisions relating to the methods for making required disclosures also apply to Short-Form PDSs and shorter PDSs for simple managed investment schemes.

⁸⁹⁶ s 1015C(1)(a)(i), (3) (PDSs). ⁸⁹⁷ = 1015C(1)(a)(i) (PDSs).

⁸⁹⁷ s 1015C(1)(a)(ii) (PDSs).

⁸⁹⁸ s 1015C(1)(a)(ii), (3) (PDSs).

⁸⁹⁹ s 1015C(2) (PDSs).

⁹⁰⁰ Corp Regs 7.9.02A(1)(a) (PDSs), 7.9.75A(1)(a) (material changes and significant events notification), 7.9.75A(2)(a) (periodic statements). In the case of a PDS, the person obliged to give the statement must be satisfied, on reasonable grounds, that the recipient has received the Statement.

⁹⁰¹ Corp Regs 7.9.02A(1)(b) (PDSs), 7.9.75A(1)(b) (material changes and significant events notification), 7.9.75A(2)(b) (periodic statements). In the case of a PDS, the person obliged to give the statement must be satisfied, on reasonable grounds, that the recipient has received the Statement.

⁹⁰² Corp Regs 7.9.02B (PDSs), 7.9.75B (material changes and significant events notification and periodic statements). For disclosure in electronic form, see also s 1015C(1)(b) (PDSs), s 1017D(6) (periodic statements). ASIC regards ease of access to electronic documents as a principle of good practice governance: Regulatory Guide 107 *Fundraising: Facilitating electronic offers of securities* (March 2014) Principles 1 and 7 (Table 1 and RG 107.76-RG 107.79, RG 107.98-RG 107.101). See also RG 107.30.

of how the prospectus is to be given to the person to whom the offer is made. However, ASIC interprets the legislation as allowing the giving of a prospectus in electronic form.⁹⁰³

The continuous disclosure requirements apply equally to companies and schemes whose securities are ED securities. As mentioned in Section 10.5:

- a continuous disclosure notice lodged with the operator of an exchange market is accessible through the exchange website
- a continuous disclosure notice lodged with ASIC is accessible by searching ASIC's database and obtaining a copy of the notice.

ASIC

ASIC has facilitated the use of websites for continuous disclosure by unlisted disclosing entities in Regulatory Guide 198 (RG 198) Unlisted disclosing entities: Continuous disclosure obligations (2009).

RG 198 recognises that publication on a website or in some other format does not relieve an unlisted disclosing entity from its obligation to lodge a continuous disclosure notice with ASIC.⁹⁰⁴ However, ASIC will not insist that an unlisted disclosing entity comply with the legislative requirement to lodge continuous disclosure notices with ASIC if the disclosing entity satisfies certain conditions,⁹⁰⁵ namely that it:

- is satisfied that most of its investors are likely to look for information of this kind on its website906
- notifies existing and new investors that it makes disclosure available in this way⁹⁰⁷
- discloses any material information on its website in a timely fashion⁹⁰⁸ in accordance with the good practice guidance set out in RG 198 (and regardless of whether it has also disclosed the information in some other public document, such as a new or

⁹⁰³ RG 107.7, RG 107.16. Consultation Paper 211 Facilitating electronic offers of securities: Update to RG 107 (June 2013) (CP 211), noted (at para 15) that 'there is no requirement in Ch 6D for a disclosure document or application form used for an offer of securities to be in a prescribed form'. ASIC therefore concluded (at para 16) that 'there is no requirement in Ch 6D for a disclosure document to be printed and provided on paper only' and 'the Ch 6D requirements may be satisfied by the distribution, using the internet or other electronic means, of a disclosure document to investors that is the same as the paper disclosure document lodged with ASIC'. See also Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999 para 8.59

RG 198.11, RG 198.37. While the continuous disclosure obligation does not apply to information that is 'generally available', publication on a website does not bring information within this category: information will only be 'generally available' if it 'was generally available at the time the entity became aware of it': RG 198.37. 905

RG 198.13.

If an entity routinely sends written information by post to most of its investors (for instance, because they are elderly and do not use Internet communications), it cannot take advantage of the approach in RG 198: note to RG 198.13(a).

⁹⁰⁷ In fact, RG 198 states ASIC's view that unlisted disclosing entities should notify their existing and new investors, by normal investor communication channels such as their website or a regular investor update, how they intend to comply with the continuous disclosure regime (that is, whether they will follow ASIC's good practice guidance or simply lodge continuous disclosure notices with ASIC): see RG 198.14, RG 198.42-RG 198.44. Also, since 30 September 2009, a prospectus or PDS issued by an unlisted disclosing entity should describe how it will comply with its continuous disclosure obligations: see RG 198.15, RG 198.44. 908

For the website as a timely and efficient means of disclosure, see also RG 198.22.

supplementary prospectus or PDS, a statutory report or accounts lodged with ASIC or an investor newsletter⁹⁰⁹).

In ASIC's view:

website disclosure will often be the most effective means for unlisted disclosing entities to disclose new material information to their investors.⁹¹⁰

Also:

information that is prominently disclosed on a website in a timely way will generally be more accessible to investors than information that is lodged with [ASIC].⁹¹¹

Even where disclosing entities decide that their investors are unlikely to make use of website disclosure, ASIC encourages them to contact it to 'discuss whether there is an alternative to lodging information with ASIC that may be more effective for their investors'.⁹¹²

The ASIC good practice guidance for website disclosure suggests that this disclosure have the following features:

- all material information is included on the website⁹¹³
- investors are able to find material information easily and determine its significance for them⁹¹⁴ (the information should be located in a single place on the website and the homepage should contain a prominent link to this location⁹¹⁵)
- any new material information is included on the website as soon as practicable⁹¹⁶
- information is kept on the website for as long as it is relevant, and appropriate records (for instance, hard copy or an electronic form such as a CD ROM) are kept.⁹¹⁷

ASIC encourages unlisted disclosing entities to consider giving their investors the option of receiving an email alert when material information is updated on the website.⁹¹⁸

In addition to making material information available on their website, unlisted disclosing entities should also consider whether direct disclosure of the information to investors is

⁹⁰⁹ RG 198.16, RG 198.20, RG 198.24, RG 198.38, RG 198.41. This ASIC requirement is stricter than the requirement under the Corporations Act, which exempts unlisted disclosing entities from having to include in their continuous disclosure notices information required to be included in a supplementary or replacement prospectus or information included in a PDS, Supplementary PDS or Replacement PDS (s 675(2)(c)).

⁹¹⁰ RG 198.2. See also RG 198.11.

⁹¹¹ RG 198.40.

⁹¹² RG 198.19.

⁹¹³ RG 198.21, RG 198.22.

 ⁹¹⁴ RG 198.21. ASIC discourages the publication of lengthy documents in which the material information is buried among information that is not material: RG 198.25. If an unlisted disclosing entity considers that an investor may have difficulty readily identifying material information, it should consider separately highlighting that information to investors: RG 198.26.
 ⁹¹⁵ PC 108.23

⁹¹⁵ RG 198.23.

 ⁹¹⁶ RG 198.21, RG 198.29-RG 198.31. The timing of the obligation to lodge continuous disclosure information as soon as practicable is not affected by the fact that the information also needs to be included in a document required under another section of the Corporations Act. For instance, if an entity becomes aware of material information while preparing a prospectus, it will need to lodge that information with ASIC as soon as practicable, even if the prospectus is incomplete: RG 198.39.
 ⁹¹⁷ PG 109.21 PG 109.22

⁹¹⁷ RG 198.21, RG 198.32-RG 198.33.

⁹¹⁸ RG 198.28.

appropriate (for instance, where the entity is aware that a significant number of investors might not have ready access to the Internet).⁹¹⁹

Possible reform

Disclosure of information could be enhanced by taking advantage of developments in technology for PDSs, periodic statements and continuous disclosure notices. This approach would reflect a growing trend to website disclosure. In addition to ASIC's approach in RG 198, the proposed third edition of the ASX Corporate Governance Council *Corporate Governance Principles and Recommendations* provides for disclosure on a company's website as an alternative to disclosure in its annual report.⁹²⁰

However, CAMAC is reluctant to specify a particular form of electronic or other technological disclosure (such as disclosure on a website), given the tendency for rapid technological change.

The best approach may be for the Corporations Act to contain a general requirement that disclosing entities provide information in a manner that makes it available to all existing and potential investors. If it would assist industry, ASIC could publish guidance from time to time about optimal ways to do this. Members might also be given an option to be alerted by email of any change to the PDS or continuous disclosure material.

Whether this additional disclosure obligation should replace or merely supplement the current disclosure requirements is a separate question. A single location for disclosure would avoid duplication and the possibility of accidental divergence in the timing of disclosure, with the attendant possibility of disadvantage to some investors. If any new form of disclosure supplements existing disclosure requirements, the various forms of disclosure could be required to draw attention to the availability of the other forms of disclosure.

Regardless of any use of technology to provide alternative methods for making disclosures, it may be desirable to retain a requirement for disclosure to be available in paper form as an alternative to any permitted forms of electronic disclosure.⁹²¹

The issues relating to the methods for making disclosure apply equally to companies.

Question 10.7.1. Should any matters currently required to be included in the scheme constitution instead be disclosed in the PDS (or any document that replaces it) (for instance, the consideration to be paid to acquire an interest in the scheme)?

Question 10.7.2. Should any additional matters specified as requiring disclosure to investors in response to Question 10.4.11 be included in the scheme constitution as well as being disclosed in the PDS (or any document that replaces it) and why?

⁹¹⁹ RG 198.27.

⁹²⁰ See at 5, 6, 17, 21, 27, 30, 31, as well as the definition of 'disclose' in the glossary at 35. The CLERP 9 paper *Corporate disclosure: Strengthening the financial reporting framework* (2002) raised the possibility of listed entities being required to post materially price-sensitive information on their websites at the same time that this information is first released by the relevant market operator, as well as being required to provide facilities for investors to be electronically alerted through real time electronic messaging systems such as email or SMS (Section 8.5.4).

⁹²¹ See the comments of ASIC in Regulatory Guide 107 Fundraising: Facilitating electronic offers of securities (March 2014) Table 1 Principles 5 and 6, RG 107.5, RG 107.31, RG 107.92-RG 107.97.

Question 10.7.3. Should prospective investors be given a copy of the scheme constitution and/or should there be an express obligation for the PDS (or any document that replaces it) to summarise the key features of the constitution?

Question 10.7.4. Should greater use of technology be permitted for satisfying the various disclosure requirements and, if so, in what way?

Question 10.7.5. Should any amendments permitting greater use of technology replace, or merely supplement, the current disclosure requirements?

Takeovers and reorganizations of schemes

11 Takeovers and reorganizations of schemes

This chapter discusses whether there should be statutory provisions governing the takeover of unlisted schemes or the reorganization of schemes.

11.1 Scheme takeovers

The issue

Is there any need to change the takeovers provisions for managed investment schemes, for instance to extend them to unlisted schemes having more than a certain number of members (large unlisted schemes)?

Current position

Control of the management of a scheme is exercised by the RE of the scheme, in a manner analogous to the control of a company by its board of directors.

A change of RE can only occur with the agreement of the scheme's members⁹²² or, in limited circumstances, with ASIC relief (a condition of which, however, is that scheme members have the opportunity to vote on the change).⁹²³ The relevant members' resolution need only be an ordinary resolution if the scheme is listed, but must be an extraordinary resolution (requiring at least 50% of the total votes that can be cast by members entitled to vote, whether or not cast) if the scheme is unlisted.⁹²⁴ The RE and its associates are entitled to vote on the resolution if the scheme is listed, but not if it is unlisted.⁹²⁵

A change of RE with the agreement of a sufficient majority of scheme members can take place through a contested takeover of the scheme, where the bidder seeks to acquire sufficient voting interests in the scheme to enable it to pass a resolution at a meeting of members to remove the current RE.

The takeovers provisions in Chapter 6 of the Corporations Act apply to the acquisition of interests in listed managed investment schemes, so that takeovers of listed schemes are

⁹²² When the RE retires, it must call a meeting of members to choose a new RE (s 601FL). The members may also remove an RE and appoint a new RE (s 601FM). CAMAC has recommended that provisions concerning the continuation of a particular party as the RE of a scheme, or approval of a replacement RE, should be enforceable only if they do not unreasonably inhibit the right of scheme members to replace the RE (2012 CAMAC Report Section 5.3.3).

⁹²³ ASIC has granted relief to permit a change of RE without a meeting, for instance where the existing RE was to be replaced with a related body corporate (ASIC Report 34, Overview of decisions on relief applications from financial service providers (October 2003 to August 2004), para 4.22). The standard relief typically requires that:

[•] members entitled to vote on the proposal who together hold at least 5% of the total value of the interests held by members, or

[•] at least 100 members entitled to vote on the proposal

be given the right to seek a vote on the change of RE. Such a vote is taken either by post or by the convening of a meeting.

⁹²⁴ ss 601FL, 601FM, definition of 'extraordinary resolution' in s 9. ASIC has provided relief to ensure that members of a listed registered scheme can request or call a meeting to consider and vote on an ordinary resolution to change the RE: see ASIC Regulatory Guide 9 *Takeover bids* at RG 9.570-9.574, Class Order [CO 13/519]. This ASIC relief overcomes a technical deficiency in the Corporations Act.

⁹²⁵ s 253E. In Section 8.4 of this paper, CAMAC raises the question whether the voting exclusion should apply regardless of whether the scheme is listed or unlisted.

regulated in the same way as takeovers of listed companies or companies with more than 50 members. Chapter 6 applies to a listed scheme as if:

- the scheme were a listed company
- interests in the scheme were shares in the company
- voting interests in the scheme were voting shares in the company
- a meeting of the members of the scheme were a general meeting of the company
- the obligations and powers that are imposed or conferred on the company were imposed or conferred on the RE
- the directors of the RE were the directors of the company
- the appointment of an RE for the scheme were the election of a director of the company
- the scheme's constitution were the company's constitution.⁹²⁶

Similarly, the compulsory acquisition provisions in Chapter 6A of the Corporations Act extend to the acquisition of interests in a listed scheme as if:

- the scheme were a company
- interests in the scheme were shares in the company
- voting interests in the scheme were voting shares in the company.⁹²⁷

Chapters 6 and 6A do not regulate the acquisition of interests in an unlisted scheme.

The application of Chapters 6 and 6A to listed schemes results in the application of the ancillary provisions in Chapter 6B. The substantial holding provisions in Part 6C.1 and the provisions for tracing beneficial ownership in Part 6C.2 also apply to listed registered schemes.

A change of control of a scheme may also in effect take place through a change of control of the RE, which may occur:

- by agreement between the person seeking control of management of the scheme (the bidder) and the shareholders and directors of the RE
- through a takeover of the RE by the bidder without the support of the directors of the RE.

 $^{^{926}}$ s 604. See also s 12(3) for the application of the definition of 'associate' to the managed investment provisions and s 610(5) for voting power in a managed investment scheme.

²²⁷ s 660B. The compulsory acquisition provisions apply to an unlisted registered scheme that was listed at the end of a bid or at the time a compulsory acquisition notice is lodged (s 660B(2), (3)). ASIC relief may be required to adapt the compulsory acquisition provisions for managed investment schemes: see ASIC Regulatory Guide 10 *Compulsory acquisitions and buyouts* at RG 10.98.

The latter situation may not arise very frequently, given that many REs do not have a broad shareholding base. It may, however, arise in some contexts, for instance internally managed stapled schemes where the scheme members also hold the shares in the RE.

A variation on these situations would be where the RE is a subsidiary of which a bidder gains control through an agreed or hostile takeover of the parent company.

Unlike corporations, the members of the scheme have no role to play in a change of control of the RE unless they are also members of the RE.

Analysis and discussion

The takeover and compulsory acquisition provisions in Chapters 6, 6A and 6B of the Corporations Act were extended to the acquisition of interests in listed schemes by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*.⁹²⁸ The reasons that the Explanatory Memorandum gave for extending the takeover provisions to listed schemes, but not to any unlisted schemes (regardless of size), were:

- the redemption facility of a listed scheme is suspended and units trade at a price set by the market. This provides an opportunity and an incentive for a bidder to pay a premium over the market price for control parcels of undervalued units
- by contrast, for most unlisted schemes the manager provides investors with a withdrawal facility at a price reflecting the net asset backing of the units. This would be a strong disincentive for a bidder, who must pay a premium for the units above the value for which they can be redeemed
- in the case of open-ended schemes, new interests are issued on a continuous basis as investments are made.⁹²⁹ While the potential effect of this could be overcome by the imposition of 'freezes' on the issue of new interests when a takeover bid is launched, this would appear to amount to an unwarranted interference in the ordinary operation of the scheme.⁹³⁰

Other possible reasons for not extending the takeover provisions to listed schemes are:

• the value of control of the scheme may be seen as belonging to the RE that operates (and may also have established) the scheme

⁹²⁸ For the law relating to scheme takeovers before Chapter 6 was extended to takeovers of listed managed investment schemes by the Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999, see HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, Ford's Principles of Corporations Law (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [23.142].

 ⁹²⁹ For more detail about open-ended schemes and closed-end schemes, see P Hanrahan, CCH, Managed Investments Law and Practice (looseleaf) at ¶90-200.
 ⁹³⁰ Enderstein Managed and the Constant of the Constant o

⁹³⁰ Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*, paras 7.47-7.49.

The ALRC/CASAC report recommended a comprehensive review of takeovers of managed investment schemes (para 11.30). The CLERP reforms followed on from policy work carried out by the Corporations Law Simplification Task Force and by the Financial System Inquiry that was established by the then Treasurer, the Hon Peter Costello MP, in 1996 (the Wallis Committee).

The Simplification Task Force paper *Takeovers: Proposal for simplification* (1996) pp 20-21 raised as an issue for consideration whether the Chapter 6 takeover rules should apply to listed schemes, with an ordinary resolution being sufficient to change the RE (Issue for consideration 27B). However, its primary proposal was that a change of RE be approved by an absolute majority (by value) of the disinterested members of the scheme, with both the RE to be removed and the proposed new RE (together with their associates) being precluded from voting (Proposal 27). The Task Force also raised as an issue whether there should be a lower approval threshold (Issue for consideration 27A).

The *Financial System Inquiry Final Report* (1997) (the Wallis report) recommended takeover provisions modelled on Chapter 6 of the Corporations Law for public unit trusts (rec 87).

• attempts to enable members to appropriate a control premium could prove futile, as the RE could use deferred management fees or long-term service contracts with related parties to make becoming the RE of the scheme unattractive (though this may constitute unacceptable conduct if unlisted schemes came within the jurisdiction of the Takeovers Panel).

An argument for extending the takeover provisions to unlisted schemes is that such provisions allow the market to work efficiently by providing a mechanism for removing bad management from larger entities that are experiencing difficulties.

Extension of the statutory takeover procedure to unlisted schemes would also enable a party who has acquired a substantial proportion of the interests in the scheme to compulsorily acquire the outstanding interests.⁹³¹ The economic and administrative benefits of compulsory acquisition include facilitating financial restructuring and reducing administrative and reporting costs.⁹³² A statutory procedure for compulsory acquisition may be particularly useful for illiquid unlisted schemes that do not have a withdrawal facility (either because they were designed that way or because the withdrawal facility has been suspended).

If it were decided to extend the takeover provisions to large unlisted schemes, consideration might be given to including in any takeover procedure applicable to those schemes a freeze on the issue of new interests on commencement of a takeover bid, notwithstanding the reservations expressed about such an approach when the current takeover provisions for listed schemes were introduced. However, this approach may impose undue pressure on a target scheme.

The difficulties for unlisted scheme takeovers go beyond the mere absence of a statutory takeover mechanism. The Corporations Act presents obstacles to parties who want to make a bid for an unlisted scheme. For instance, there is a prohibition on making unsolicited offers to purchase scheme interests off-market.⁹³³

Where the effective control of a scheme changes through a change of control of the RE, different considerations apply. On one view, it is not appropriate for the members of a scheme who are not also members of the RE to have any role in a change of control of the RE. Control of the RE should be a matter for members of the RE only. The members of the RE, but not the members of the scheme, would have an interest in any premium for control of the RE. Scheme members who are not satisfied with the new controllers of the RE can propose a resolution of members to replace the RE. Members may also choose to replace an RE for reasons unrelated to any change in control of the RE.

Question 11.1.1. Are the legislative procedures for the takeover of listed managed investment schemes appropriate? If not, what legislative amendments are needed?

⁹³¹ The current statutory compulsory acquisition threshold for listed companies, unlisted companies with more than 50 members and listed schemes is 90% by number of the securities in the bid class, provided that the bidder and its associates acquired at least 75% (by number) of the securities that the bidder offered to acquire under the bid (whether the acquisitions happened under the bid or otherwise): s 661A. Similarly, a bidder who has acquired at least 90% of the securities (by number) in the bid class at the end of the offer period must offer to buy out the remaining holders of bid class securities (s 662A).

⁹³² CAMAC report, *Compulsory Acquisitions* (1996) para 1.11.

⁹³³ Part 7.9 Div 5A.

Takeovers and reorganizations of schemes

Question 11.1.2. Should there be takeover provisions for large unlisted schemes in all circumstances or in some circumstances and, if so, what (for instance, where a scheme is part of a larger commercial enterprise, other elements of which are being taken over)? **Question 11.1.3.** If a takeover procedure for large unlisted schemes is adopted, what features should that procedure have (for instance, should there be a freeze on the issue of new interests when a takeover bid is launched)?

11.2 Reorganization of schemes

The issue

Should there be a statutory procedure for the reorganization of managed investment schemes?

Current position

A reorganization of a company may be achieved through a scheme of arrangement under Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act. A scheme may be between members and/or creditors of a company. The voluntary administration provisions in Part 5.3A of the Corporations Act can also be used in the reorganization of the affairs of an insolvent company.

Neither Part 5.1 nor Part 5.3A is available for managed investment schemes.⁹³⁴

One means of reorganizing schemes, whether solvent or insolvent, is by use of the scheme's constitution. This may be either with the agreement of members under the existing constitution or by amendment of the constitution by special resolution of members.⁹³⁵ A scheme constitution can also be amended by the RE where the RE 'reasonably considers the change will not adversely affect members' rights'.⁹³⁶ In that case, the RE is bound by a duty to 'treat the members who hold interests of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly'.⁹³⁷

Another approach to the reorganization of managed investment schemes is the use of trust scheme arrangements. A scheme reorganization by amendment of the scheme's constitution can be carried out independently of, or in conjunction with, a trust scheme.⁹³⁸

Trust schemes rely on the court's inherent jurisdiction and the provisions of the State-based trust legislation and usually involve amendment of the scheme's constitution by special resolution of members.⁹³⁹ A trust scheme is similar to a members' scheme of arrangement but, being a non-statutory procedure, does not involve the equivalent of the judicial and other procedural protections applicable to corporate schemes of arrangement under Part 5.1. However, the proponents of a trust scheme may choose to seek judicial

⁹³⁴ The scheme of arrangement provisions only apply to a 'Part 5.1 body', defined under s 9 as meaning a company or a registrable body under Part 5B.2 of the Act. The voluntary administration provisions are only available for companies that are insolvent or likely to become insolvent (s 436A). For the possibility of encompassing a scheme in the voluntary administration of its PE, see the 2012 CAMAC

For the possibility of encompassing a scheme in the voluntary administration of its RE, see the 2012 CAMAC Report at Section 6.3.4.

 $^{^{935}}$ s 601GC(1)(a).

 $^{^{936}}$ s 601GC(1)(b).

 $^{^{937}}_{938}$ s 601FC(1)(d).

 ⁹³⁸ The court has regularly given directions in relation to the reconstruction of insolvent schemes by constitutional amendment: see *Re Elders Forestry Management Ltd* [2012] VSC 287 at [6]-[7].
 ⁹³⁹ (0100)

s 601GC.

direction or advice on its implementation, in which case the trust scheme may involve elements analogous to those applicable to schemes of arrangement.⁹⁴⁰

A trust scheme merger of two or more managed investment schemes may be:

- a redemption scheme, whereby all units, other than those held by the intending controller, are cancelled for a cash and/or other consideration,⁹⁴¹ or
- a transfer scheme, whereby all units are transferred to the intending controller for a cash and/or other consideration. Transfer schemes for listed managed schemes also require a resolution of unitholders to permit the intending controller to acquire more than 20% of the units.⁹⁴²

While there is no specific statutory procedure for trust schemes that involves an equivalent supervisory role for ASIC and the court that is inherent in a Part 5.1 scheme of arrangement, ASIC nonetheless performs a supervisory role in connection with its consideration of relief applications and associated meeting materials necessary to facilitate the trust scheme process for listed schemes.⁹⁴³

The Takeovers Panel has issued a Guidance Note that recommends various disclosure, voting and other procedures for trust schemes that involve listed trusts.⁹⁴⁴ As is the case for members' schemes of arrangement, these procedures are similar to those in Chapter 6 of the Corporations Act.⁹⁴⁵

The reorganization of a commercial structure that consists of one or more trusts and one or more related companies can be dealt with through a combination of a trust scheme and a Part 5.1 scheme of arrangement.⁹⁴⁶

The court can use its winding up powers in relation to managed investment schemes⁹⁴⁷ to give directions to achieve the reorganization of an insolvent scheme.

The reorganization of a scheme may also involve a buy-back of interests in the scheme. Buy-backs of scheme interests are discussed in Section 9.4 of this paper.

⁹⁴⁰ For instance, in Australand Holdings Limited [2005] NSWSC 835, the trust scheme involved two approaches to the court for advice, similar to the first and second hearings that are involved in a corporate scheme of arrangement (see at [14]-[15], [28]). Also, in Mirvac and Mirvac Funds [1999] NSWSC 457, the trust scheme involved an explanatory statement that covered the trust scheme as well as the corporate scheme of arrangement (see at [21]). See also Sydney Airport Holdings Limited as responsible entity of Sydney Airport Trust 2 [2013] NSWSC 1665 at [6], Sydney Airport Holdings Limited as responsible entity of Sydney Airport Trust 2 [2013] NSWSC 2012 at [8].

⁹⁴¹ Under a redemption scheme, the scheme redeeming interests can be delisted before any units in it are issued to the intending controller, to avoid a breach of the takeover provisions in Chapter 6 of the Corporations Act: see Takeovers Panel Guidance Note 15 *Trust scheme mergers* para 5(a).

⁹⁴² Item 7 of s 611. Listed managed investment schemes are subject to the takeover provisions in Chapter 6 of the Corporations Act: s 604; see also Section 11.1 of this paper. A trust scheme merger relying on Item 7 of s 611 requires an ASIC modification or exemption as, under that Item, votes cannot be cast in favour by persons proposing to acquire or dispose of interests: see Takeovers Panel Guidance Note 15 *Trust scheme mergers* para 5(b).

⁹⁴³ ASIC Regulatory Guide 74 *Acquisitions approved by members*, Section D.

Takeovers Panel Guidance Note 15 *Trust scheme mergers*.

⁹⁴⁵ Takeovers Panel Guidance Note 15 *Trust scheme mergers* para 8, which refers to the policy that courts apply when considering s 411(17) in connection with a members' scheme of arrangement. See also ASIC Regulatory Guide 74 *Acquisitions approved by members* at RG 74.65.

See, for instance, Mirvac and Mirvac Funds [1999] NSWSC 457, Australand Holdings Limited [2005] NSWSC 835, Abacus Funds Management Ltd [2006] NSWSC 80.

⁹⁴⁷ ss 601ND, 601NF(2).

Takeovers and reorganizations of schemes

Analysis and discussion

None of the current methods for reorganizing solvent and insolvent schemes is completely satisfactory.

The viability of a scheme reorganization through the use of procedures in a scheme constitution depends on the specific terms of that constitution (though amendment of a scheme constitution may be used as the first step in a reorganization process).

Also, while it may be possible to reorganize a scheme through the use of a court-ordered trust scheme, the jurisprudence for applying this procedure to the reorganization of managed investment schemes is still in an early stage of development and does not provide a certain basis for scheme reorganizations.

Furthermore, the lack of available mechanisms for the reorganization of a failed scheme may result in the winding up of such a scheme, where a compromise is difficult to achieve and an application to the court is necessary to provide certainty.

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

Given this, in CAMAC's view, there should be an integrated holistic process for managed investment schemes along the lines of Part 5.1, with provision for disclosure to ASIC, and a right for ASIC to comment, and the involvement of the court. This reorganization procedure should be available to insolvent as well as solvent schemes. In the case of insolvent schemes, creditors would be involved in considering whether to approve the reorganization, as is currently the case with creditors' schemes of arrangement for companies.

Extension of the Part 5.1 scheme of arrangement provisions to managed investment schemes has been supported by several policy reviews, including the CAMAC report *Members' schemes of arrangement* (2009).⁹⁴⁸ The 2009 CAMAC report considered that Part 5.1 should be available for listed and unlisted schemes. CAMAC maintains this view, given that Part 5.1 is available for listed and unlisted companies.

CAMAC also believes that there should also be a voluntary administration procedure for insolvent schemes, comparable to Part 5.3A for companies. The 2012 CAMAC report recommended a VA procedure for schemes.⁹⁴⁹ It provided details of how such a procedure might be implemented if the SLE Proposal is, and if it is not, adopted. It also discussed various implementation issues that would arise in either case.

Question 11.2.1. Should the provisions governing schemes of arrangement in Part 5.1 of the Corporations Act be extended to, or adapted for, managed investment schemes? If so, what changes would need to be made to cater for the managed investment scheme structure?

⁹⁴⁸ Sections 7.2 and 7.6.2. The *Financial System Inquiry Final Report* (1997) (the Wallis report) recommended streamlined merger and reconstruction provisions for collective investment schemes for public unit trusts (rec 87).

⁹⁴⁹ See Chapter 6 of that report.

12 External administration

This chapter discusses the ability of those conducting the winding up of a scheme to claim remuneration and expenses, as well as what external supervision there should be of a scheme winding up. It also examines issues relating to the disclaimer of leases by the liquidator of an RE, the position of external administrators of an RE and the notification requirement when a receiver is appointed to property of an RE.

12.1 Remuneration and expenses in the winding up of a scheme

The issue

Should the Corporations Act make provision for meeting remuneration and expenses in relation to the winding up of a scheme along the lines of the provisions applicable to companies?

Current position

The constitution of a registered scheme must make adequate provision for winding up the scheme.⁹⁵⁰ There is no legislative guidance on what constitutes 'adequate provision', including whether the scheme constitution should provide for remuneration and expenses in relation to the winding up, including the remuneration of the person conducting the winding up.

The court may make directions about remuneration and expenses in the exercise of its power to make directions about how a registered scheme is to be wound up.⁹⁵¹

There is no detailed legislative provision for remuneration and expenses in relation to the winding up of an insolvent scheme to supplement these broad provisions.

The basis for claiming remuneration and expenses in relation to the winding up of a scheme depends on who is administering the winding up of the scheme.

Winding up conducted by the RE

In the first instance, the responsibility for winding up a registered scheme belongs to the RE. The RE may initiate a winding up if it considers that the purpose of the scheme has been accomplished or cannot be accomplished.⁹⁵² Where the court or the members initiate the winding up, they do so by directing the RE to wind up the scheme.⁹⁵³ Where the RE

 953 ss 601NB (members), 601ND (the court).

⁹⁵⁰ s 601GA(1)(d).

 $^{^{951}}$ s 601NF(2), (3).

⁹⁵² s 601NC. A scheme can also be wound up at a specified time or in specified circumstances or on the happening of a specified event where the scheme constitution so provides (s 601NA): the RE would be responsible for the winding up, though s 601NA does not stipulate that this is the case.

The court has the power to order the winding up of a scheme if it thinks it is just and equitable to do so or if there is unsatisfied execution or other court process (s 601ND). The 2012 CAMAC Report recommended that the court also have a power to order the winding up of a scheme where satisfied that the scheme is insolvent (Section 7.4.1). Such a power would make redundant the current unsatisfied execution ground, which could then be repealed.

remains in control of the scheme during the winding up process, it has a right to be indemnified out of scheme property for liabilities or expenses incurred in relation to the performance of its duties, if two conditions are satisfied:

- the right is specified in the scheme's constitution, and
- the RE has properly performed its duties.⁹⁵⁴

Winding up conducted by a person appointed by the court

The court has the power to appoint a person other than the RE to take responsibility for ensuring that a registered scheme is wound up in accordance with its constitution and any orders of the court (including for the reason that the RE has ceased to exist or is not properly discharging its obligations in relation to the winding up).⁹⁵⁵

When the court exercises this power (for instance, where the RE is insolvent or unable to continue in the role and a new RE has not been appointed), it can give directions that the person act as a receiver of the property of the scheme.⁹⁵⁶

The court order of appointment may provide for the receiver's right to be indemnified out of the scheme's assets for proper expenses and for remuneration (the order may also provide for the receiver's powers).⁹⁵⁷ In the absence of appropriate provision in the court order, the receiver must rely on trust law to recover its remuneration and expenses, given that the RE holds scheme property on trust for scheme members.⁹⁵⁸ Trust law principles on which a receiver might rely in seeking remuneration include:

- the equitable principle of salvage in *Re Universal Distributing Company Limited (In Liquidation)*⁹⁵⁹ (which permits remuneration for work done in the care, preservation and realisation of scheme property to be charged against that property)
- the inherent power of the court to require an allowance to be made for costs that fall outside the salvage principle but are incurred for beneficial work done by an insolvency practitioner in relation to trust property (including scheme property).⁹⁶⁰

Winding up conducted by the liquidator of the RE

Where an RE and a scheme that it operates are both being wound up, the winding up of the scheme may be conducted by the liquidator of the RE.

The members of the scheme have the power by extraordinary resolution to direct the RE to wind up the scheme (s 601NB). An extraordinary resolution requires that it be passed by at least 50% of the total votes that may be cast by members entitled to vote on the resolution, whether or not cast (definition of 'extraordinary resolution' in s 9).

 $^{^{954}}$ s 601GA(2). This right of indemnity is discussed in Section 7.2 of this paper.

⁹⁵⁵ s 601NF.

⁹⁵⁶ s 601NF(2). See *Re Equititrust Ltd* [2011] QSC 353 at [52], [54], [72]-[79]. The court also has the power to appoint a receiver under s 1101B where there has been a contravention of the financial services provisions in Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act: see *Re Equititrust Ltd* [2011] QSC 353 at [35], [76].

⁹⁵⁷ See, for instance, the Court's orders covering these matters in the orders annexed to the reasons in *Re Equititrust* Ltd [2011] QSC 353. The powers conferred by the Court were those set out in ss 420 and 1101B(8)(a)-(c).

⁹⁵⁸ s 601FC(2).

⁹⁵⁹ [1933] HCA 2; (1933) 48 CLR 171 at 174-175. The scope of the principle in that case was discussed in *Thackray v Gunns Plantations Limited* [2011] VSC 380 at [40]-[51].

⁶⁶⁰ Thackray v Gunns Plantations Limited [2011] VSC 380 at [52]-[58]. See also Thackray v Gunns Plantations Ltd (No 2) [2011] VSC 417. Other possible sources of power include s 511 (in the case of a voluntary liquidation) and the court rules (for instance, Supreme Court (General Civil Procedure) Rules 2005 (Vic) r 54.02): Re Gunns Plantations Limited (No 4) [2013] VSC 595 at [2].

A claim for remuneration by the liquidator of the RE may:

- be derived from the RE's right of indemnity⁹⁶¹
- be based on the salvage principle in *Re Universal Distributing Company Limited (In Liquidation)*⁹⁶²
- depend on the exercise by the court of its inherent jurisdiction.⁹⁶³

A claim by the liquidator of a company for remuneration is one of various types of specified claims that have priority over other unsecured debts in the liquidation of the company.⁹⁶⁴ The right to claim remuneration is available for the performance of trust duties by a corporate trustee such as an RE.⁹⁶⁵

In determining the entitlement of the RE's liquidator to recover out of scheme property his or her remuneration and expenses in relation to the liquidation of the scheme, a distinction must be drawn between the liquidator's remuneration and expenses in:

- administering the scheme, and
- conducting the liquidation of the RE.⁹⁶⁶

The liquidator of an RE can only claim indemnity from scheme property (as distinct from the personal assets of the RE) for remuneration and expenses in relation to work that can be fairly categorized as administering the scheme.⁹⁶⁷ This process may be relatively

⁹⁶¹ In *Re Suco Gold Pty Ltd* (1983) 33 SASR 99 at 110 (cited in *Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd* (*in liq*) [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [202]), the Court said:

It is part of the duty of the trustee company to incur debts for the purposes of the trust businesses and, of course, to pay those debts. Upon winding up those debts can only be paid in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act. This requires necessarily that there be a liquidator and that he incur costs and expenses and be paid remuneration.

 ⁹⁶² [1933] HCA 2; (1933) 48 CLR 171 at 174-175. This principle was cited as a possible ground for allowing the remuneration of the liquidator of a corporate trustee in *Re Suco Gold Pty Ltd* (1983) 33 SASR 99 at 110, *Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd (in liq)* [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [202].

⁹⁶³ The Court in Application of Sutherland [2004] NSWSC 798 at [14] said that the cases in this area 'implicitly accept that the inherent jurisdiction of the Court to allow remuneration in connection with the administration of a trust fund is one which can apply so as to allow remuneration not only to a trustee, but also to someone who is for practical purposes controlling a trustee'.

⁹⁶⁴ s 556(1)(de), definition of 'deferred expenses' in s 556(2).

⁹⁶⁵ *Re Suco Gold Pty Ltd* (1983) 33 SASR 99 at 110, *Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd (in liq)* [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [202]-[204].

⁷⁷ Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd (in liq) [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [194]-[217], Re Application of Sutherland [2004] NSWSC 798.

The type of activities covered were identified in the broader trust context in 13 Coromandel Place Pty Ltd v CL Custodians Pty Ltd (in liq) [1999] FCA 144 at [34]:

identifying or attempting to identify trust assets; recovering or attempting to recover trust assets; realising or attempting to realise trust assets; protecting or attempting to protect trust assets; distributing trust assets to the persons beneficially entitled to them.

See also Bastion v Gideon Investments [2000] NSWSC 939 at [69], GB Nathan & Co Pty Ltd (in liq) (1991) 24 NSWLR 674 at 688-689.

Given that the liquidator's rights derive from those of the RE, the right of indemnity must be specified in the scheme's constitution: s 601GA(2). The RE's right of indemnity is discussed in Section 7.2 of this paper.

straightforward for the liquidator of a sole-function RE.⁹⁶⁸ However, for the liquidator of a multi-function RE:

It has been recognised that the distinction between remuneration and expenses that relate to a particular trust and other amounts claimable by a corporate trustee (including expenses incurred in relation to other trusts) is not always easy to draw.⁹⁷⁰ The general expenses of liquidation include expenses that a liquidator incurs in performing his or her duty to identify the assets of the company for the purposes of the winding up. However, this duty involves ascertaining whether particular assets under the control of the company are beneficially owned by the company or by others: the liquidator cannot disregard the fact that the company holds property in trust for others.⁹⁷¹

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

The Corporations Act contains detailed provisions regarding the winding up of companies.⁹⁷² The 2012 CAMAC report recommended that the Corporations Act should regulate the winding up of an insolvent scheme in a manner comparable to the regulation of the winding up of an insolvent company.⁹⁷³ It also contemplated that the winding up of insolvent registered schemes would be conducted only by a registered liquidator.⁹⁷⁴

The salvage principle and other general law rules governing entitlement to remuneration and expenses for work done in conducting a winding up may not provide persons charged with winding up a scheme with sufficient certainty about recovering these amounts and may make it difficult to find insolvency practitioners willing to accept appointment to a scheme. It may be preferable for the scheme winding up provisions to provide a clear right for the scheme liquidator to claim remuneration and expenses for its work in conducting the winding up.

In the winding up of a company, the following provisions give creditors an incentive to assist the liquidator to meet the expenses of winding up:

⁹⁶⁸ Bastion v Gideon Investments [2000] NSWSC 939 at [70], GB Nathan & Co Pty Ltd (in liq) (1991) 24 NSWLR
674 at at 685-686, Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd (in liq) [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [201], [205], In Re Suco Gold Pty Ltd (in liquidation) (1983) 33 SASR 99, Grime Carter & Co Pty Ltd v Whytes Furniture (Dubbo) Pty Ltd [1983] 1 NSWLR 158.

⁹⁶⁹ 13 Coromandel Place Pty Ltd v CL Custodians Pty Ltd (in liq) [1999] FCA 144 at [37], Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd (in liq) [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [213].

 ⁹⁷⁰ Bastion v Gideon Investments [2000] NSWSC 939 at [69], GB Nathan & Co Pty Ltd (In Liq) (1991) 24 NSWLR
 674 at 688, Re French Caledonia Travel Service Pty Ltd (in liq) [2003] NSWSC 1008 at [209].

⁹⁷¹ ibid.

⁹⁷² Chapter 5 of the Corporations Act.

⁹⁷³ Section 7.5.3.

⁹⁷⁴ Sections 7.2.7, 7.3.2, 7.4.3. This is the case whether or not the SLE Proposal is adopted (see Section 7.3.2). For a discussion of whether the scheme winding up should be separate from, or combined with, the winding up of the scheme's RE if the RE is also insolvent, see the 2012 CAMAC report at Sections 7.3.1 and 7.4.2.

- a company liquidator is not liable to incur any expense in relation to the winding up of the company unless there is sufficient available property⁹⁷⁵
- the court or ASIC may direct a liquidator to incur an expense where a creditor is willing to indemnify the liquidator and, if necessary, give security for the expense⁹⁷⁶
- the court can make such orders as it deems just with respect to the distribution of property whose recovery, protection or preservation has been assisted by money contributed by particular creditors, with a view to giving those creditors an advantage over others in consideration of the risk assumed by them.⁹⁷⁷

Similar provisions may assist a person charged with winding up a registered scheme to conduct the winding up. If the recommendation in the 2012 CAMAC report were to be adopted, that person would be a registered liquidator if a scheme is insolvent. However, provisions along the lines of those designed to assist company liquidators may be appropriate regardless of who is in charge of the winding up, given that the initiative for their use would come from the creditor, rather than the person charged with the winding up.

Question 12.1.1. Should a scheme liquidator, or other person charged with the winding up of a registered scheme, be given a statutory right to claim remuneration and expenses of winding up the scheme and, if so, what form should it take?

Question 12.1.2. Should the Corporations Act provide that the liquidator of a registered scheme (or other person charged with the winding up of the scheme) is not liable to incur any expense in relation to the winding up of the scheme unless there is sufficient available property?

Question 12.1.3. Should the court or ASIC have a power to direct a liquidator of a registered scheme (or other person charged with the winding up of the scheme) to incur an expense where a creditor is willing to indemnify that person and, if necessary, give security for the expense?

Question 12.1.4. Should the court have a power to make such orders as it deems just with respect to the distribution of scheme property whose recovery, protection or preservation has been assisted by money contributed by particular creditors?

Question 12.1.5. What, if any, other provisions might assist a liquidator or other person charged with the winding up of a registered scheme in meeting the expenses of the winding up?

12.2 External supervision of a scheme winding up

The issue

An auditor of a registered managed investment scheme ceases to hold office when the scheme is wound up. This leaves no external supervision during a winding up by an RE.

⁹⁷⁵ s 545(1).

 $^{^{976}}$ s 545(2). This provision also applies where a shareholder is willing to indemnify the liquidator.

⁹⁷⁷ s 564.

Current position

An auditor of a registered scheme ceases to hold office if the scheme is to be wound up.⁹⁷⁸

This is similar to the situation for companies.⁹⁷⁹ However, unlike company windings up, which are generally under the control of a registered liquidator, the winding up of a managed investment scheme is conducted by the RE.⁹⁸⁰

Analysis and discussion

The Turnbull Report recommended that further consideration be given to:

- repealing the current law terminating the appointment of an auditor so that an auditor's appointment would continue until the winding up is completed
- including a specific legislative requirement that the winding up process be audited.⁹⁸¹

There needs to be some external supervision of the winding up of a scheme. However, any decision on whether the appointment of the auditor should continue during the winding up of a scheme needs to take into account existing potential sources of external supervision.

The insolvent winding up of a scheme is likely to be in the hands of a receiver. Also, where the RE of a scheme is insolvent as well as the scheme itself, the winding up of the scheme is likely to be in the hands of a liquidator. The 2012 CAMAC report recommended that all insolvent scheme windings up be conducted by a registered liquidator.⁹⁸²

Furthermore, the Corporations Act requires that a scheme constitution have adequate provisions about winding up the scheme.⁹⁸³ ASIC considers that part of having adequate provision for winding up a scheme includes that the scheme constitution provide for an independent audit of the final accounts by a registered company auditor or audit firm after winding up.⁹⁸⁴

Question 12.2.1. Should there be external supervision of the winding up of a managed investment scheme and, if so, in what circumstances and by whom?

 ⁹⁷⁸ This may be because prerequisites in the scheme's constitution that result in the winding up of the scheme are satisfied, the members or the court direct the RE to wind up the scheme or the members vote to remove the RE without appointing a new one at the same meeting (ss 331AD, 601NE(1)(d)).

⁹⁷⁹ s 330.

Turnbull Report Section 5.3.4.

⁹⁸¹ ibid.

 ⁹⁸² Sections 7.2.7, 7.3.2, 7.4.3. This is the case whether or not the SLE Proposal is adopted (see Section 7.3.2). For a discussion of whether the scheme winding up should be separate from, or combined with, the winding up of the scheme's RE if the RE is also insolvent, see the 2012 CAMAC report at Sections 7.3.1 and 7.4.2.
 ⁹⁸³ • COLC A(1)(d)

 $[\]frac{983}{984}$ s 601GA(1)(d).

Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* (February 2014) at RG 134.200-RG 134.203. In the Consultation Paper that preceded the major revisions to RG 134, Consultation Paper 188 *Managed investments: Constitutions—Updates to RG 134* (September 2012) (CP 188), ASIC noted (at para 146) that there had been instances of scheme constitutions containing 'clauses that provide responsible entities with the discretion to arrange either an independent audit or a review of the final accounts of the managed investment scheme by a registered company auditor after winding up the scheme'. In ASIC's view (CP 188 at para 147):

a review provides a lesser level of assurance of the final accounts of a managed investment scheme and only involves an auditor making inquiries (primarily of the persons responsible for financial and accounting matters) and applying analytical and other review procedures ... a review has substantially less scope than an audit, and does not enable an auditor to obtain the same level of assurance that would be obtained under an audit - an audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the accounts.

12.3 Disclaimer of leases

The issue

Is it appropriate for the liquidator of an RE that is a lessor of property to have a power to disclaim the lease?

Current position

As with any other company, where an RE goes into liquidation, the liquidator can disclaim any property held by the RE that falls within one of the specified categories of onerous property.⁹⁸⁵ Property of a company includes a contract.⁹⁸⁶ The High Court in *Willmott Growers Group Inc v Willmott Forests Limited (Receivers and Managers Appointed) (In Liquidation)* held, by majority, that a lease is a species of contract that can be disclaimed by a liquidator (whether of a lessor or of a lessee) and that the effect of disclaimer by a lessor company is to bring the lease to an end, including the interest of the lessee in the leased property.⁹⁸⁷

The liquidator of a lessor RE must notify the lessee of the disclaimer⁹⁸⁸ and the lessee has the right to challenge the disclaimer, but must do so within 14 days of the notification being made.⁹⁸⁹ The court may only set aside a disclaimer if satisfied that the disclaimer 'would cause, to persons who have, or claim to have, interests in the property, prejudice that is grossly out of proportion to the prejudice that setting aside the disclaimer would cause to the company's creditors'.⁹⁹⁰

The lessee, as 'a person aggrieved by the operation of a disclaimer', 'is taken to be a creditor of the company to the extent of any loss suffered by the person because of the disclaimer and may prove such a loss as a debt in the winding up'.⁹⁹¹

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC notes that the law of disclaimer applies to the liquidation of companies generally and therefore has an effect outside the context of the winding up of an RE of a scheme.

Scheme members who have rights as lessees of property may have an expectation that their interests in the scheme are property interests that should have a favoured position in the winding up of a scheme, as do the interests of secured creditors. That expectation is not met under the present law where the lease can be disclaimed by a liquidator of the RE. To avoid disclaimer, member lessees would need to show that the prejudice to them is grossly out of proportion to the prejudice to the RE's creditors generally. This issue is particularly relevant for agricultural schemes, where leases of land and trees are often an integral part of the scheme structure.

⁹⁸⁵ s 568.

 $^{^{986}}$ s 568(1)(f).

 ⁹⁸⁷ [2013] HCA 51. The decision of the Court of Appeal in this litigation is discussed in O McCoy, 'Disclaimer by Liquidators: Divesting a Company of Continuing Obligations' (2013) 25(1) *Australian Insolvency Journal* 14 and K Bhindi, 'Disclaimer of contracts' 2013 13(9) *Insolvency Law Bulletin* 208. On the interpretation of the law adopted by the Court at first instance, the liquidator could disclaim the lease, but the effect of the disclaimer was very limited (O McCoy, 'Disclaimer by Liquidators: Divesting a Company of Continuing Obligations' (2013) 25(1) *Australian Insolvency Journal* 14 at 15).

⁹⁸⁸ s 568A.

⁹⁸⁹ s 568B.

⁹⁹⁰ s 568B(3).

⁹⁹¹ s 568D(2).

CAMAC notes that the insolvency of the RE of a scheme that involves the RE leasing property to members of the scheme will not always result in disclaimer of the leases by the liquidator of the RE. A lease may be beneficial to the lessor by reason of the rent that it generates⁹⁹² or the liquidator may decide that long-term leases enhance the potential resale value of the scheme property.

If the current law remains, there is a question whether those who intend to become lessee investors should have the benefit of disclosure of the possible consequences of a liquidation of the scheme in relation to the interests that they intend to acquire in the scheme.

Question 12.3.1. Should the liquidator of an RE that is a lessor of property have the power to disclaim a lease of property under which scheme members are the lessees?

Question 12.3.2. If the liquidators of lessor REs continue to have the power to disclaim leases with member lessees, should those who intend to become lessee investors have the benefit of disclosure of the possible consequences of a liquidation of the RE in relation to the interests that they intend to acquire in the scheme?

12.4 Duties and obligations of officers of an RE in financial difficulties

The issue

Should external administrators be treated as officers of the RE?

Current position

'Officers' of an RE have various duties. They have the same duties as are owed by any officers of a company (for instance, the duties in ss 180-184 and their general law equivalents). In addition, they have duties under s 601FD that they owe specifically in the capacity of officer of an RE. These duties require that they:

- act honestly⁹⁹³
- exercise care and diligence⁹⁹⁴
- act in the best interests of the members and, if there is a conflict between the members' interests and the interests of the RE, give priority to the members' interests⁹⁹⁵ (the 'best interests' duty)
- not misuse information or their position⁹⁹⁶
- take reasonable steps to ensure that the RE complies with the Corporations Act, its licence conditions and the scheme's constitution and compliance plan⁹⁹⁷ (the compliance duty).

See the dissenting judgment of Keane J in Willmott Growers Group Inc v Willmott Forests Limited (Receivers and Managers Appointed) (In Liquidation) [2013] HCA 51 at [133].

 $^{^{993}}$ s 601FD(1)(a).

 $^{^{994}}$ s 601FD(1)(b).

 $^{^{995}}$ s 601FD(1)(c).

⁹⁹⁶ s 601FD(1)(d), 601FD(1)(e).

In addition to the compliance duty under s 601FD, the duty of care and diligence that officers of an RE have both under the general directors' duty provision⁹⁹⁸ and under the equivalent provision for officers of an RE in s 601FD⁹⁹⁹ requires that those officers facilitate the RE's compliance with its statutory obligations.¹⁰⁰⁰

Other obligations of 'officers' under Chapter 5C include:

- an obligation, also imposed on the RE itself, to assist ASIC in carrying out a surveillance check¹⁰⁰¹
- an obligation to allow the auditor of the compliance plan to have access to the books of the scheme and to give the auditor information and explanations for the purposes of the audit.¹⁰⁰²

Under paragraphs (c)-(g) of the definition of 'officer of a corporation' in s 9, various external administrators of a corporation are 'officers of the corporation'.¹⁰⁰³ However, that definition applies 'unless the contrary intention appears'.¹⁰⁰⁴ The courts have found that there is a contrary intention in the case of external administrators of an RE of a scheme.

In Norman, in the matter of Forest Enterprises Australia Ltd (admin apptd) (recs and mgrs apptd) v FEA Plantations Ltd (admin apptd) (recs apptd),¹⁰⁰⁵ the Court, in considering whether the duties of officers of an RE in s 601FD applied to 'a receiver, or receiver and manager, of the property of the corporation' (para (c) of the definition of 'officer of a corporation'), found that there was a 'contrary intention' in s 601FD. The Court referred¹⁰⁰⁶ to the ALRC/CASAC report, which provided a draft provision for what has become s 601FD. The draft provision contained the following definition of 'officer' that was to apply in this context:

232AA(8) In this section:

'officer', in relation to a body corporate, means a director, secretary or other executive officer of the body corporate.

This draft provision was reflected in the original managed investment amendments introduced by the *Managed Investments Act 1998*. Under s 9 as amended by that Act, 'officer':

- (a) in relation to the responsible entity of a registered scheme means a person who is a director, secretary or executive officer of the responsible entity; or
- (b) in any other case has the meaning given by section 82A.

⁹⁹⁷ s 601FD(1)(f).

⁹⁹⁸ s 180.

⁹⁹⁹ s 601FD(1)(b).

This principle was applied, for instance, in *ASIC v Vines* [2005] NSWSC 738 at [1182]-[1183] in relation to the continuous disclosure obligation of a company that was not an RE.

¹⁰⁰¹ s 601FF.

 $^{^{1002}}_{1003}$ s 601HG(6).

⁰⁰³ These are a receiver, or receiver and manager, of the property of the corporation (para (c)), an administrator of the corporation (para (d)), an administrator of a deed of company arrangement executed by the corporation (para (e)), a liquidator of the corporation (para (f)) and a trustee or other person administering a compromise or arrangement made between the corporation and someone else (para (g)).

¹⁰⁰⁴ s 9.

¹⁰⁰⁵ [2010] FCA 1274.

^{.006} See particularly at [23]-[34].

The definition of 'officer' in s 82A included receivers and managers of property of a body corporate, as well as the other categories of external administrator.

Subsequently, the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* repealed the definition of 'officer' in s 9 and replaced it with a definition that made no special provision for the meaning of 'officer' in relation to the RE of a scheme and included the current references to 'a receiver, or receiver and manager, of the property of the corporation' and other external administrators.¹⁰⁰⁷

Against this background, the Court in the *Norman* case considered it 'clear that the new legislation did not intend to bring about a change in the regulation of managed investment schemes'.¹⁰⁰⁸ It also pointed out that the CLERP amendments did not concern the effectiveness of the operation of managed investment schemes.¹⁰⁰⁹

The Court added: 1010

the conclusion is confirmed by what I see as the object of s 601FD(1). The object is to complement the duties owed by the responsible entity. That is achieved by imposing duties on persons who control the responsible entity's activities in the administration of a managed investment scheme and its dealings with scheme assets. A receiver, particularly a receiver who is not also a manager, plays no part in the administration of a scheme nor in the decisions regarding the investment of scheme assets.

A party appointed receiver has different functions. They are, as I have said, to take possession of the charged assets (which in this case do not include scheme assets) and realise them to pay out the debt due to the chargee. There is no reason to bring such a person under the operation of s 601FD(1). *A fortiori* in the case of court appointed receivers and liquidators who, being court officers, owe their duties to the court that appointed them. Indeed those duties may be in conflict with the duties set out in s 601FD(1).

Later, the Court commented:¹⁰¹¹

even if, contrary to my view, the receivers are under the duties imposed by s 601FD(1), that would not assist growers. A duty to act in the best interests of the growers cannot, in my opinion, be used as a justification for the responsible entity or its officers to ignore bargains freely entered into. Put bluntly, neither s 601FC nor s 601FD permits a responsible entity to breach, or its officers to procure a breach of, obligations that the responsible entity or a related company owes to a third party. It follows that s 601FD(1) does not prevent a receiver from realising charged assets (including putting those assets into a proper condition for sale) to enable payment of the debt due to the secured creditor.

I accept that the duty (if there be one) could come into play if the receiver has available to him/her alternative courses of action; one that would advantage and the other that would disadvantage investors. In that event the receiver would be required to take the course that would avoid harm to investors. This, however, is not one of those cases.

Similarly, the Court in Owen, in the matter of RiverCity Motorway Pty Limited (Administrators Appointed) (Receivers and Managers Appointed) v Madden (No 3),

¹⁰⁰⁷ Item 113 of Part 3 of Schedule 3. This amending legislation was discussed in the *Norman* case at [35]-[40].

¹⁰⁰⁸ at [40].

¹⁰⁰⁹ ibid.

 $^{^{1010}}$ at [41]-[42].

^{o11} at [45].

adopting the reasoning in the *Norman* decision, held that an administrator of an RE was not an 'officer' for the purposes of Chapter 5C and, in particular, s 601FD.¹⁰¹²

Analysis and discussion

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.

However, whether that principle should be applied so as to classify an external administrator of an RE as an officer of that RE may depend on:

- the type of duty or obligation, and
- the type of external administrator.

Type of duty

There is a clear policy rationale for excluding external administrators of an RE from being officers of that RE in relation to the 'best interests' duty.

Officers of a company must place the interests of the company above their own where there is a conflict between the two sets of interests. Where a company is solvent, the company's interests are reflected in the interests of the company's members. However, when the company is insolvent or likely to become insolvent, the company's interests are reflected in the interests of the company's creditors.¹⁰¹³ There is therefore no problem if external administrators are treated as officers of an insolvent company, given that their duties in both roles focus on the interests of creditors.

By contrast, for schemes, in addition to the duties that officers of an RE have in that capacity (including to prefer the RE's interests to their own):

- the RE has duties to scheme members (s 601FC)
- the officers of the RE have duties to scheme members that are similar to, and thus reinforce, those of the RE (s 601FD)¹⁰¹⁴
- the RE's officers (as well as the RE itself) must prefer the interests of scheme members to those of the RE when there is a conflict between the two sets of interests (ss 601FC and 601FD).¹⁰¹⁵

As indicated in the *Norman* and *Owen* cases, this legislative structure does not readily lend itself to treating external administrators of the RE as officers of the RE. External

 ¹⁰¹² [2012] FCA 313. The Court in the *Owen* decision (at [40]) said that the comment of the Full Court of the Federal Court in *Norman; Re Forest Enterprises Ltd v FEA Plantation Ltd* [2011] FCAFC 99 (at [208]) that it was 'not persuaded that [the judge at first instance] erred in the ultimate conclusion to which he came' was neutral, neither expressly supporting nor expressly refuting the reasoning of the Court at first instance.
 ¹⁰¹³ With the full of the state o

¹⁰¹³ Kinsela v Russell Kinsela Pty Ltd (in liq) (1986) 4 NSWLR 722.

¹⁰¹⁴ The ALRC/CASAC report (at para 10.16) said that investors should be able to take action to enforce their rights against the officers of the RE directly, without first proceeding against the RE itself. The Court in Norman, in the matter of Forest Enterprises Australia Ltd (admin apptd) (recs and mgrs apptd) v FEA Plantations Ltd (admin apptd) (recs apptd) [2010] FCA 1274 at [41] saw the object of the imposition of duties on officers of the RE in s 601FD(1) as being 'to complement the duties owed by the responsible entity'. This observation was quoted in Owen, in the matter of RiverCity Motorway Pty Limited (Administrators Appointed) (Receivers and Managers Appointed) v Madden (No 3) [2012] FCA 313 at [30].

 $^{^{1015}}$ s 601FD(1)(c).

administrators of the RE would encounter a conflict between their duties to creditors of the RE and their duties, as officers of the RE, to members of the scheme.

However, it is not clear why external administrators should not be subject to the duties to act honestly, exercise care and diligence and not misuse information or their position or why they should not have obligations to assist ASIC and the auditor of the compliance plan.¹⁰¹⁶ In relation to compliance, the external administrator may be the only person in a position to act, given that directors often resign on the appointment of the external administrator and, where an administrator or a liquidator is appointed, the powers of directors and other officers are suspended.¹⁰¹⁷ Compliance may involve ensuring that the RE complies with its general legal obligations in respect of the scheme (such as the preparation of scheme accounts and reporting to scheme members) as well as ensuring compliance with the scheme requirements in Chapter 5C.

One approach to the potential for conflict inherent in applying the 'best interests' duty to external administrators of the RE is to ensure that an external administrator of the RE is not an officer of the company in this context. If necessary, the approach adopted by the courts could be confirmed by legislative amendment.

An alternative approach is to treat an external administrator of the RE as an officer of the RE, but ensure that there is no potential for conflict arising out of the 'best interests' duty.

If the SLE Proposal is adopted,¹⁰¹⁸ the treatment of schemes would be aligned with that of companies in that the 'best interests' duty would be owed to the MIS (which is the separate legal entity under that Proposal and has rights and obligations analogous to those of a company), rather than to scheme members. In that case, the duty of the RE and its officers to the MIS would operate in the same way as a director's duty to the company: it would focus on the interests of members while the scheme was solvent and on the interests of creditors when the scheme was, or was likely to become, insolvent.¹⁰¹⁹ There would therefore be no problem in treating an external administrator of the RE as an officer of the RE.

A similar result could be achieved if the SLE Proposal is not adopted, though in a less straightforward manner. A possible approach would be to modify the 'best interests' duty, though the modified duty would need to distinguish between solvent schemes and insolvent schemes, so that:

- while the scheme is solvent the duty would be owed to the members
- when the scheme is insolvent (or likely to become insolvent), the officers would have to take into account the interests of creditors of the RE in relation to the scheme to the extent (if any) that the RE has recourse to scheme property to meet the debts.¹⁰²⁰

A modification of the 'best interests' duty along these lines may enable officers of the RE, including external administrators if they came within that definition, to respond more

¹⁰¹⁶ ss 601FF, 601HG(6).

¹⁰¹⁷ ss 437C (administrators), 471A(liquidators).

¹⁰¹⁸ The SLE Proposal is summarised in Section 1.1.1 of this paper.

 ¹⁰¹⁹ CAMAC proposed in the 2012 CAMAC report (Section 6.3.2) that a scheme should be defined as insolvent if the scheme property is insufficient to meet all the claims that can be made against that property as and when those claims become due and payable.
 ¹⁰²⁰ The scheme for the scheme for the scheme has the scheme become due and payable.

¹⁰²⁰ The suggested operation of the 'best interests' duty, whether under the SLE Proposal or the alternative approach, is consistent with Section 7.5.7 of the 2012 CAMAC report, which did not favour the liquidator of a scheme having any statutory duty to scheme members.

appropriately to the circumstances of the scheme. They could have regard to the interests of scheme creditors when the scheme was insolvent. Equally, they could protect the interests of scheme members in those situations where the RE is in external administration but the scheme itself is solvent.

Type of external administrator

It may be appropriate to treat administrators and liquidators of an RE as officers of the RE, as:

- the powers of other company officers are suspended when an administrator or liquidator is appointed to the company¹⁰²¹
- they have control over all the RE's affairs.

Similarly, it may be appropriate to treat as an officer of the RE a receiver and manager appointed to take control of the whole, or substantially the whole, of the RE's property, ¹⁰²² given the control that such a person has over the RE's affairs.

By contrast, it may not be appropriate to treat a receiver appointed only to some of the RE's property as an officer of the RE, given that:

A receiver, particularly a receiver who is not also a manager, plays no part in the administration of a scheme nor in the decisions regarding the investment of scheme assets. $^{1023}\,$

If a voluntary administration procedure is introduced for managed investment schemes,¹⁰²⁴ there may also be a potential for conflict of duties for an administrator who is appointed to the RE and to one of the schemes that it operates. This potential conflict would be avoided by a requirement that each newly-established scheme be operated by a sole-function RE.

Question 12.4.1. Should the definition of 'officer of a corporation' be amended to clarify whether an external administrator of the RE of a managed investment scheme is, or is not, covered by the definition?

Question 12.4.2. If it is made clear that the definition extends to external administrators of an RE:

- should it apply to all provisions affecting officers of the RE and, if not, which provisions should be excluded and why
- should it apply to all external administrators of the RE and, if not, which categories of external administrator should be excluded and why?

Question 12.4.3. Should the duty of officers of the RE to act in the best interests of members be modified to allow for the situation where the scheme is, or is likely to become, insolvent?

¹⁰²¹ ss 437C (administrators), 471A(liquidators).

 $^{^{1022}}$ cf s 441A.

¹⁰²³ Norman, in the matter of Forest Enterprises Australia Ltd (admin apptd) (recs and mgrs apptd) v FEA Plantations Ltd (admin apptd) (recs apptd) [2010] FCA 1274 at [41], quoted in Owen, in the matter of RiverCity Motorway Pty Limited (Administrators Appointed) (Receivers and Managers Appointed) v Madden (No 3) [2012] FCA 313 at [30].

¹⁰²⁴ 2012 CAMAC report Chapter 6.

12.5 Notification of appointment of receiver

The issue

The provisions requiring notification of the appointment of a receiver to property of a company may give a misleading impression of the financial condition of some companies and may cause particular problems when applied to the RE or a corporate custodian of a managed investment scheme.

Current position

When a person appoints a receiver to property held by a company:¹⁰²⁵

- the person must lodge with ASIC a form giving notice of the appointment within 7 days.¹⁰²⁶ Once ASIC has processed the form, the letters 'EXAD' (indicating that an external administrator has been appointed) appear against the company's name when a search of the company name is done on the ASIC website
- the company must set out in every public document and negotiable instrument, after its name first appears, that a receiver or receiver and manager has been appointed.¹⁰²⁷

These notification requirements apply in the context of a managed investment scheme:

- whether the receiver is appointed to all of the property held by an RE or by a corporate custodian or to a particular item or particular items of property
- whether the receiver is appointed to personal assets of the RE or a corporate custodian or to scheme property that is held on trust for scheme members by the RE or by a corporate custodian.¹⁰²⁸

Analysis and discussion

The notification requirements do not provide any means for indicating:

- how much of the property of the company is affected by the appointment of a receiver (the partial appointment issue), or
- the capacity in which the company holds the property to which a receiver has been appointed (the capacity issue).

The partial appointment issue can affect any company that has had a receiver appointed to some of its property, even though other company property is unaffected and the company remains solvent.

The capacity issue affects any company that holds property on trust. This issue is particularly relevant to an RE, which must hold scheme property on trust for scheme

 ¹⁰²⁵ The notification requirements refer to 'a corporation'. 'Corporation' includes a company: s 57A. The discussion in this section of this paper refers to a 'company', as an RE must be a public company: s 601FA.
 ¹⁰²⁶ 504

¹⁰²⁶ s 427, Form 504.

¹⁰²⁷ s 428.

¹⁰²⁸ The RE (or a custodian if one is engaged by the RE) holds the legal title to scheme property. The definition of 'property' in s 9 extends to a legal or equitable estate or interest (whether present or future and whether vested or contingent) in any real or personal property.

members.¹⁰²⁹ The notification requirements do not enable a distinction to be drawn between:

- an appointment to scheme property of a scheme that the RE operates, and
- an appointment to the RE's personal assets due to financial difficulties that the RE is experiencing in relation to its own affairs.¹⁰³⁰

In the case of an appointment to scheme property, there is no means of indicating that the RE is not itself insolvent or otherwise in financial difficulties and that the property to which the receiver has been appointed is scheme property held on trust for scheme members. The notification requirements may therefore mislead creditors or investors about the financial state of the RE.

Conversely, in the case of an appointment to the RE's personal assets, the notification requirements may mislead the market about the financial state of a scheme for which it is the RE.

This lack of detail may not unduly affect a sole-function RE, whose affairs are identical to those of the scheme that it operates. If a receiver is appointed to the scheme property, public notification that a receiver has been appointed to property held by the RE would not be misleading (unless the partial appointment issue is relevant).

However, the capacity issue is more likely to affect a multi-function RE. If a receiver is appointed to property held by a multi-function RE in relation to one of its schemes, there is no scope for the notification to specify that the appointment relates to property of that scheme and not to property that the RE holds for other schemes or to the RE's personal assets. A multi-function RE that has sufficient assets of its own may choose to prevent the appointment of a receiver (and any consequential reputational damage to itself and to the other schemes that it operates) by paying the relevant debt. However, a multi-function RE that only operates schemes, and does not own any substantial property apart from sufficient capital to satisfy the minimum capital requirements of its licence, may not be in a position to pay the debt.

In addition, in most cases, REs enter into transactions on a limited recourse basis, so that their personal liability for the relevant debts is limited to the amount that they are entitled to recover out of the scheme property under their indemnity rights.¹⁰³¹ The notification requirements may detract from the benefits of using limited recourse financing, as a secured creditor who has not been paid in full may appoint a receiver to the relevant property, thus triggering the notification requirements, even where the RE is solvent.¹⁰³² This factor affects any company that utilises limited recourse financing, including sole-purpose REs as well as multi-purpose REs.

Similar problems to those discussed above may affect corporate custodians who hold scheme property on behalf of the RE.

¹⁰²⁹ s 601FC(2).

¹⁰³⁰ These affairs include the RE's right to be the RE of the scheme and the right of indemnity that goes with that role.

¹⁰³¹ Depending on the terms of the financing agreement, the limitation of the RE's liability may be to the amount that can be realised from a particular asset or assets or to the RE's indemnity rights against all of the scheme property for the relevant scheme.

¹⁰³² The RE can be solvent even though the full amount of the debt is not paid, as the limited recourse rights agreed to by the lender mean that the RE is not liable for any shortfall remaining after realisation of the security property.

The problems for REs and corporate custodians would be resolved if the notification requirements in relation to the appointment of a receiver enabled a notification to make clear the capacity in which the receiver had been appointed.

One way to achieve this goal, at least in relation to the capacity issue, would be through adoption of the SLE Proposal,¹⁰³³ as the scheme property to which a receiver is appointed would be held by the MIS, not by the RE, and any notification requirements would apply to the MIS, not to the RE. The RE would be an agent only and neither its personal assets nor the property of any other schemes that it operates would be affected.

If the SLE Proposal is not adopted, a requirement that each newly-established scheme be operated by a sole-function RE would avoid the capacity issue (but not the partial appointment issue).

Question 12.5.1. Should the public notification requirements on appointment of a receiver to property of a corporation be amended and, if so, how?

Question 12.5.2. How significant is the problem identified in this section in practice?

¹⁰³³ The SLE Proposal is summarised in Section 1.1.1 of this paper.

13 Regulatory powers and enforcement

This chapter discusses ASIC's powers in relation to schemes. It also examines the consequences for transactions of contraventions of the managed investment provisions.

13.1 Modification and exemption powers

The issue

Should ASIC's discretionary exemption and modification powers in relation to schemes be expanded?

Should ASIC have the power in all instances to extend the period for doing an act after that period has ended?

Current position

ASIC has the power to:

- exempt a person from some or all of the provisions of Chapter 5C of the Corporations Act in relation to some or all persons
- modify the operation of specified provisions in Chapter 5C in relation to some or all persons.¹⁰³⁴

ASIC also has a range of other modification powers that are relevant to registered schemes.¹⁰³⁵

However, ASIC does not have modification powers in relation to:

- the provisions governing meetings of members of registered managed investment schemes (except in very limited circumstances)¹⁰³⁶
- the 'disclosing entity' provisions in Part 1.2A of the Corporations Act, which are relevant to the continuous disclosure requirements¹⁰³⁷

 ¹⁰³⁴ s 601QA. Regulatory Guide 136 Managed investments: Discretionary powers and closely related schemes gives guidance on when ASIC will give relief.
 ¹⁰³⁵ Dev Dev Dev Construction of the scheme s

¹⁰³⁵ For instance, Part 2M.6 (financial reports and audit), s 655A (takeovers)

¹⁰³⁶ Most of the provisions governing scheme meetings are in Part 2G.4. ASIC has no modification and exemption powers in relation to these provisions.

ASIC can use its Chapter 5C modification powers where the requirement for a meeting is in Chapter 5C itself. For instance, under s 601FL, an RE that wants to retire must call a meeting of members to explain its reasons and to enable the members to vote on a resolution to choose a new RE. Similarly, a meeting is required to pass a special resolution to effect a change to the scheme's constitution under s 601GC. If ASIC is exercising its powers under s 601QA to modify s 601FL or s 601GC, it could, as part of the modification, impose procedural requirements that would change what would otherwise occur under Part 2G.4. This approach requires the drafting of unduly complex instruments.

³⁵⁷ ASIC has exemption and modification powers in relation to the 'disclosing entity provisions': Part 1.2A Div 4. However, the expression 'disclosing entity provisions' is defined to cover only Chapter 2M (financial reports and audit) as it applies to disclosing entities and ss 674 and 675 (the continuous disclosure provisions), not Part 1.2A itself. The absence of any ASIC modification powers in relation to the disclosing entity provisions in Part 1.2A is discussed in Section 14.1 of this paper in relation to recognised New Zealand schemes.

- the registers provisions in Chapter 2C of the Corporations Act
- the mutual recognition provisions in Chapter 8 of the Corporations Act (discussed further in Section 14.1 of this paper).

In addition, there may be limitations on ASIC's ability to extend the period for doing an act required by the Corporations Act. Section 70 of the Corporations Act provides:

Where this Act confers power to extend the period for doing an act, an application for the exercise of the power may be made, and the power may be exercised, even if the period, or the period as last extended, as the case requires, has ended.

Many of the statutory obligations in the Corporations Act do not include a power for ASIC to extend the period for complying with the obligation.¹⁰³⁸ Section 70 may therefore not enable a person to make, or ASIC to deal with, an extension application after the end of the statutory period.

Analysis and discussion

The limitations on ASIC's ability to provide relief through the exercise of its exemption and modification powers arise regardless of whether the powers relate to companies or schemes, though the difficulties experienced to date have related to schemes.

It may be particularly desirable for ASIC to have the same administrative flexibility in relation to companies and schemes, especially where an exemption or modification application relates to a stapled entity.¹⁰³⁹

The need for ASIC to have relief powers may currently be greater for schemes than for companies in relation to the provisions governing meetings, given that some of the meetings provisions for companies can be overridden by a company's constitution, ¹⁰⁴⁰ whereas equivalent schemes provisions cannot be altered by a scheme's constitution. However, CAMAC has raised for consideration whether the meeting provisions for companies and schemes should be brought into alignment (see Chapter 8 of this paper).

Question 13.1.1. Should ASIC have powers to make modifications and exemptions in relation to:

- the provisions governing meetings
- the 'disclosing entity' provisions in Part 1.2A of the Corporations Act
- the registers provisions in Chapter 2C of the Corporations Act
- the mutual recognition provisions in Chapter 8 of the Corporations Act
- any other provisions where it currently lacks this power?

Question 13.1.2. Should these powers apply equally to schemes and companies and, if not, why not?

¹⁰³⁸ For instance, s 315 (deadline for financial reporting to members).

 ¹⁰³⁹ In a stapled structure, investors hold shares in a company (which usually takes the active role of operating the enterprise) and interests in a scheme (through which the property of the enterprise is held) and the company shares and scheme interests can only be purchased and sold together.
 ¹⁰⁴⁰ The above the state of th

¹⁰⁴⁰ The relevant provisions are categorized as replaceable rules (s 135).

Question 13.1.3. Should ASIC have the power in all instances to extend the period for doing an act after that period has ended?

13.2 Supervisory and enforcement powers

The issues

What, if any, additional powers should ASIC have?

What, if any, breaches not currently covered by the civil penalty regime should be covered by that regime (for instance, breaches of the withdrawal provisions in Part 5C.6)?

Current position

ASIC has a range of surveillance, information-gathering, investigative and enforcement powers that it can use in relation to schemes. These powers are contained in the Corporations Act (the managed investment scheme provisions in Chapter 5C, the licensing provisions in Chapter 7 and various provisions concerning offences and court powers¹⁰⁴¹) and in the ASIC Act (Parts 3 and 3A).¹⁰⁴²

ASIC's enforcement powers include the power to apply for a declaration of contravention, a pecuniary penalty order or a compensation order.¹⁰⁴³ These civil penalties, which came into effect in 1993, provide a more expeditious means of enforcing some parts of the Corporations Act than a criminal prosecution. Civil penalties are available on proof to the civil standard that a contravention has occurred.

When the court is satisfied that a person has contravened one of the civil penalty provisions, it must make a declaration of contravention.¹⁰⁴⁴ A declaration of contravention opens the way to a range of further regulatory options. Once a declaration of contravention has been made in relation to a person, a court can also order the person to pay a pecuniary penalty.¹⁰⁴⁵ The court may also disqualify a person from managing corporations if a declaration of contravention has been made in relation to the person.¹⁰⁴⁶

The range of provisions that are 'civil penalty provisions'¹⁰⁴⁷ was expanded in 1998 (including by adding to the list of civil penalty provisions some provisions in the newly introduced Chapter 5C dealing with managed investments) and 2001.¹⁰⁴⁸ In relation to schemes, the relevant regulatory requirements that attract the civil penalty provisions are:

¹⁰⁴¹ For instance, ss 1315 (power to commence proceedings), 1317J (power to apply for a declaration of contravention, a pecuniary penalty or a compensation order for breach of a civil penalty provision) and 1323, 1324 and 1325 (powers to seek preservative orders, injunctions, and orders affecting contracts or requiring the payment of damages).

¹⁰⁴² See further P Hanrahan, CCH, Managed Investments Law and Practice (looseleaf) at ¶70-300-¶70-400.

¹⁰⁴³ s 1317J.

¹⁰⁴⁴ s 1317E.

 ¹⁰⁴⁵ s 1317G. The court can also make a compensation order if a civil penalty provision has been contravened, whether or not a declaration of contravention has been made: s 1317H.
 ¹⁰⁴⁶ a contraventiation of contraventiation has been made: s 1317H.

¹⁰⁴⁶ s 206C.

¹⁰⁴⁷ s 1317E(1).

¹⁰⁴⁸ Company Law Review Act 1998, Managed Investments Act 1998, Financial Services Reform Act 2001. See further HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, Ford's Principles of Corporations Law (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [3.400].

- the related party provisions¹⁰⁴⁹
- the duties of the RE and its officers and employees¹⁰⁵⁰
- the provision governing acquisition of an interest in a scheme by its RE¹⁰⁵¹
- the duties of members of a compliance committee¹⁰⁵²
- the financial records requirements and the financial reporting requirements¹⁰⁵³
- the continuous disclosure provisions¹⁰⁵⁴
- various market offences.¹⁰⁵⁵

Analysis and discussion

Some additional enforcement powers may assist ASIC in regulating managed investment schemes.

For instance, the scheme's constitution and compliance plan are key elements of the governance framework for schemes (see Sections 5.2.2 and 5.3.1 of this paper). ASIC has the power to check whether an RE is complying with the constitution and compliance plan.¹⁰⁵⁶ This power might be complemented by powers:

- to require production of any document
- to require disclosure of information known to an agent (or former agent) or other person engaged by the RE.

Also, Product Disclosure Statements and periodic statements are important elements of the disclosure framework for schemes (see Sections 10.4.3 and 10.6, respectively, of this paper). It may be beneficial for ASIC to have the power to require additional content for these documents.

Furthermore, it may assist effective enforcement if provisions applicable to schemes that are not currently subject to the civil penalty regime are made subject to that regime. For instance, the provisions governing withdrawal from a scheme (Part 5C.6) are not civil penalty provisions. By contrast, the various provisions relating to share capital transactions attract the civil penalty regime.¹⁰⁵⁷ These share capital provisions can provide a means for a company shareholder to withdraw from the company.

 ¹⁰⁴⁹ ss 601LA (which applies the related party transaction provisions in Chapter 2E to a registered scheme), 209(2)
 (which is the civil penalty provision) and 1317E(1)(b).

¹⁰⁵⁰ ss 601FC(5), 601FD(3), 601FE(3), 1317E(1)(f)-(h). ¹⁰⁵¹ ss 601FC(2), 1317E(1)(f)-(h).

¹⁰⁵¹ ss 601FG(2), 1317E(1)(i).

 $^{^{1052}}$ ss 601JD(3), 1317E(1)(j).

¹⁰⁵³ ss 344, 1317E(1)(d).

¹⁰⁵⁴ ss 674(2), 674(2A), 675(2), 675(2A), 1317E(1)(jaab).

 ¹⁰⁵⁵ ss 1041A (market manipulation), 1041B(1) (false trading and market rigging - creating a false or misleading appearance of active trading), 1041C(1) (false trading and market rigging - artificially maintaining market price), 1041D (dissemination of information about illegal transactions), 1043A(1), (2) (insider trading), 1317E(1)(jb)-(jg).
 ¹⁰⁵⁶ (OUE)

s 601FF.

¹⁰⁵⁷ ss 254L(2), 256D(3), 259F(2), 260D(2), 1317E(1)(c).

CAMAC's general approach is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently. On that basis, the withdrawal provisions might constitute civil penalty provisions if they are seen as performing a capital management function similar to that performed by the company share transaction provisions, at least in certain respects.

Question 13.2.1. What, if any, additional powers should ASIC have in relation to managed investment schemes and why?

Question 13.2.2. Should the withdrawal provisions in Part 5C.6 be governed by the civil penalty regime?

Question 13.2.3. Should any other provisions in Chapter 5C not currently subject to the civil penalty regime be governed by that regime and, if so, what provisions?

13.3 Consequences of contraventions for transactions

The issue

The Corporations Act does not specify the consequences of a contravention of particular provisions in Chapter 5C for relevant transactions. This may lead to commercial uncertainty or require litigation to determine whether a transaction that involves a contravention is valid or enforceable.

Current position

Some Corporations Act provisions specify whether a transaction that contravenes a particular provision is or is not invalid.¹⁰⁵⁸ However, none of the managed investment provisions state whether or not a contravention of those provisions causes invalidity.

Also, s 103 of the Corporations Act provides that an 'act, transaction, agreement, instrument, matter or thing is not invalid merely because of a contravention of' certain provisions. However, these provisions do not include any of the managed investment provisions in Chapter 5C.

Section 103 'has been taken not to imply that contravention of other sections does involve invalidity'.¹⁰⁵⁹ Where there is no indication of whether a contravention of a provision causes invalidity, 'it is necessary to apply the principles of the general law of contract dealing with illegal contracts'.¹⁰⁶⁰ There are various factors relevant to a determination of whether Parliament 'has shown an intention to invalidate a contract associated with a contravention', 'none of which by itself is determinative':¹⁰⁶¹

- whether the provision is for the protection of the public (or a section of the public) or something else, such as the revenue if not, invalidation was not intended
- whether a penalty is prescribed absence of a penalty points to invalidation

¹⁰⁵⁸ See, for instance, ss 125, 191, 192, 195, 201M, 204E.

 ¹⁰⁵⁹ HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, Ford's Principles of Corporations Law (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [3.430], citing *Re Macro Constructions Pty Ltd* [1994] 2 Qd R 31; (1992) 8 ACSR 719; 10 ACLC 1722.

¹⁰⁶⁰ ibid.

¹⁰⁶¹ ibid.

- the type of any prescribed penalty
- the size of any penalty relative to loss arising from invalidation
- the effect of invalidation whether it would create a public mischief outweighing the public benefit of invalidation.

In *MacarthurCook Fund Management Limited v Zhaofeng Funds Limited*,¹⁰⁶² the Court resolved this question in relation to one area of the managed investment provisions. It held that an offer to withdraw from a non-liquid scheme that breaches the legislation (by virtue of failing to satisfy the requirement to specify the period during which the offer would remain open¹⁰⁶³) is not for that reason alone invalid.¹⁰⁶⁴

Analysis and discussion

Uncertainty about the validity of a transaction entered into in contravention of one of the managed investment scheme provisions in Chapter 5C may cause legal and therefore commercial uncertainty. For instance, an RE may purport to amend a scheme constitution unilaterally on the basis that the RE 'reasonably considers the change will not adversely affect members' rights'.¹⁰⁶⁵ Outside parties may be reluctant to enter into transactions that depend on the amendment if there is a risk that litigation may be necessary to determine the validity of those transactions.

Although a court may be reluctant to find that transactions are invalid in some circumstances (particularly where third parties have obtained rights¹⁰⁶⁶), the risk of invalidity remains in the absence of a clear legislative statement about the consequences of a contravention.

Question 13.3.1. Should the consequences of contravention of any of the managed investment provisions for relevant transactions be stipulated in the Corporations Act?

Question 13.3.2. In particular, should certain provisions state that a contravention will not render any associated transactions invalid? If so, which provisions?

¹⁰⁶² [2012] NSWSC 911.

¹⁰⁶³ s 601KB(3)(a).

¹⁰⁶⁴ See further P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶13-300.

 $^{^{1065}}$ s 601FC(1)(b). This amendment power of the RE is discussed in Section 6.3 of this paper.

¹⁰⁶⁶ In *Premium Income Fund Action Group Incorporated v Wellington Capital Limited* [2011] FCA 698, the Court refused to hold that an issue of units was invalid, in view of the fact that it may not be possible to identify or trace the purchasers of newly traded units for the purpose of preventing the exercise of their rights as unit holders (at [50]).

14 International aspects

This chapter discusses the provisions that facilitate the marketing of New Zealand schemes in Australia. It also raises for consideration the possible implementation in Australian law of international principles for the regulation of managed investment schemes and whether the Australian regulatory framework should be expanded to accommodate alternative managed investment structures.

14.1 Recognised New Zealand schemes

The issues

Should a dispute resolution procedure be available at all times to persons who invest in recognised New Zealand schemes, regardless of whether any of those investors continue to reside in Australia?

Is it appropriate that a New Zealand entity that is listed in Australia is regulated as an unlisted disclosing entity?

Current position

Overview of the provisions

Chapter 8 of the Corporations Act (in combination with Chapter 8 of the Corporations Regulations) enables securities that comply with the New Zealand securities law to be marketed in Australia without having to comply with the substantive requirements of the securities, fundraising and licensing provisions of the Corporations Act.¹⁰⁶⁷ New Zealand has reciprocal provisions for Australian schemes.¹⁰⁶⁸

Where an offer of interests in a New Zealand scheme meets the requirements of Chapter 8,¹⁰⁶⁹ the New Zealand scheme does not need to apply to be registered by ASIC and the trustee of that scheme does not need to prepare a Product Disclosure Statement or hold an Australian financial services licence for the purposes of an initial public offer or any secondary offer.

¹⁰⁶⁷ s 1200F. Chapter 8, introduced by the Corporations (NZ Closer Economic Relations) and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2007, provides a general mechanism for mutual recognition of securities offers by entities registered in other jurisdictions. So far New Zealand is the only other jurisdiction to be recognised: definition of 'recognised jurisdiction' in s 1200(1), Corp Reg 8.1.03. However, the provisions 'are drafted in such a way that they could be extended to other countries if comparable arrangements were reached with them' (Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the Corporations (NZ Closer Economic Relations) and Other Legislation Amendment Act 2007, para 1.7; see also paras 5.7, 5.36-5.41).

Chapter 8 implements the Agreement between the Government of Australia and the Government of New Zealand in relation to Mutual Recognition of Securities Offerings, agreed between Australia and New Zealand in February 2006. The initiative is 'consistent with the Australia-New Zealand Closer Economic Relations Trade Agreement which has shaped the economic and trade relationship between the two nations since 1983' (Explanatory Memorandum para 1.3).

¹⁰⁶⁸ Securities Act 1978 (NZ) Part 5.

¹⁰⁶⁹ Part 8.2 Div 1.

A New Zealand issuer who wants to make an offer of interests in a managed investment scheme in Australia under the Chapter 8 regime (a 'recognised offer'¹⁰⁷⁰) must:

- prepare disclosure required under Part 2 of the *Securities Act 1978* (New Zealand),¹⁰⁷¹ and
- lodge with ASIC a written notice of the intention to make the offer, including an offer document that is accompanied by a warning statement.¹⁰⁷² The issuer must also notify the New Zealand Companies Office.

Requirement to have a dispute resolution scheme

A New Zealand offeror of interests in a managed investment scheme¹⁰⁷³ who comes within Chapter 8 of the Corporations Act must have the same type of dispute resolution process as a person who is required to give a Product Disclosure Statement.¹⁰⁷⁴ That process must consist of:

- an internal dispute resolution procedure that complies with ASIC-approved standards and covers complaints by retail clients, and
- membership of an external dispute resolution scheme that is approved by ASIC and covers complaints by retail clients.

The New Zealand offeror must have this process 'at all times when the person's records indicate that someone who resides in this jurisdiction holds securities in the class of securities that was the subject of the recognised offer'.¹⁰⁷⁵

ASIC can exempt a person from the requirement to have a dispute resolution process, subject to any conditions that ASIC may impose.¹⁰⁷⁶ A person to whom ASIC has given an exemption has no express statutory obligation to comply with any conditions imposed by ASIC. This contrasts with ASIC's exemption and modification power in relation to the managed investment provisions in Chapter 5C.¹⁰⁷⁷

Application of the continuous disclosure provisions

A New Zealand scheme is only a disclosing entity (and therefore subject to the continuous disclosure requirements in Chapter 6CA of the Corporations Act) if 100 or more people who reside in Australia have held interests in the scheme at all times as a result of a recognised offer since the interests were issued.¹⁰⁷⁸

¹⁰⁷⁰ For the concept of 'recognised offer', see s 9 definition of recognised offer, ss 1200B and 1200C and Corp Regs 8.1.03 and 8.2.01.

¹⁰⁷¹ This Act will eventually be replaced by the *Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013* (New Zealand). It will be necessary to amend Chapter 8 of the Corporations Regulations.

¹⁰⁷² s 1200D.

¹⁰⁷³ This covers offers of primary and secondary interests in those schemes. See Section 16.3 of this paper for a discussion of the concepts of 'primary' and 'secondary' interests.

 $^{^{1074}}$ s 1200J (the Chapter 8 dispute resolution requirement), s 1017G(2) (the PDS dispute resolution requirement).

 $^{^{1075}}_{1076}$ s 1200J(1).

 $^{^{1076}}$ s 1200J(3).

¹⁰⁷⁷ s 601QA(3).

¹⁰⁷⁸ s 111AFA(2). This provision refers to people who reside 'in this jurisdiction'. Section 9 defines 'this jurisdiction' as referring to the geographical area consisting of each of the States, the Australian Capital Territory, the Northern Territory and, in some circumstances, an external Territory.

A New Zealand scheme cannot be a listed disclosing entity: it can only be an unlisted disclosing entity, even if it is listed on an Australian exchange (and on the New Zealand Stock Exchange).¹⁰⁷⁹

New Zealand schemes, whether or not they are listed, are therefore required to lodge their continuous disclosure notices with ASIC.¹⁰⁸⁰ Currently, there is only one listed New Zealand scheme in this situation: it is the only listed entity that is not required by the Corporations Act to lodge its continuous disclosure notices with the exchange on which it is listed. ASIC has no power to modify the disclosing entity provisions in Part 1.2A of the Corporations Act to overcome this situation.

Analysis and discussion

Requirement to have a dispute resolution scheme

The requirement for a New Zealand offeror to maintain a dispute resolution process does not apply where the only persons holding interests in the scheme are not resident in Australia,¹⁰⁸¹ even if they were in Australia when they received the recognised offer. The policy rationale for linking continuing residence and Australian dispute resolution requirements is unclear. It may be that a dispute resolution process is seen as being primarily for the benefit of resident investors. However, if that is the case, it is curious that investors who reside outside Australia have access to a dispute resolution procedure if they

This is the only category of disclosing entity that could apply to a recognised New Zealand scheme. A scheme is a disclosing entity if any interests in the scheme are ED securities: s 111AC(2). The possible categories of ED security are set out in s 111AD(1). The category covered by the 100 person test in s 111AFA(2) is one of those categories. The other categories do not apply to recognised New Zealand schemes for various reasons:

- s 111AE(1A) (managed investment products of a scheme that is included in the official list of a prescribed financial market) only applies to managed investment products of registered schemes. A recognised New Zealand scheme is not a registered scheme for the reasons set out in the next footnote. Also, the concept of 'managed investment product' relates only to registered schemes (definitions of 'managed investment product' in ss 9 and 761A, s 764A(1)(b))
- s 111AF only applies to companies. It contains a 100 person test that is the equivalent of s 111AFA
- s 111AG (securities issued as consideration for an acquisition under an off-market takeover bid or Part 5.1 compromise or arrangement) only applies to 'securities of a body', which does not include interests in a scheme. The continuous disclosure provisions refer to interests in a scheme as being 'issued by a body' rather than as being securities 'of a body' (see s 111AFA). Also, the scheme provisions in Part 5.1 only apply to a 'Part 5.1 body', which is defined under s 9 as a company and a registrable body under Part 5B.2 of the Act
- s 111AI only applies to debentures.
- ¹⁰⁷⁹ A New Zealand scheme listed on an Australian exchange is not a 'listed disclosing entity' as defined in the Corporations Act, as:
 - an entity is a 'listed disclosing entity' if 'all or any ED securities of the entity are quoted ED securities' (definition of 'listed disclosing entity in s 9, s 111AL(1))
 - securities are only 'quoted ED securities' if they are ED securities because of s 111AE (definition of 'quoted ED securities' in s 9, s 111AM)
 - the part of s 111AE relating to managed investment schemes (s 111AE(1A)) applies only to 'registered schemes'
 - a 'registered scheme' is one that is registered under s 601EB of the Corporations Act (definition of 'registered scheme' in s 9)
 - schemes not registered in Australia, including those making a recognised offer under Chapter 8, are not 'registered schemes' under the Corporations Act.

- ¹⁰⁸⁰ s 675. See, however, the discussion of ASIC Regulatory Guide 198 in Section 10.7.2 of this paper. That Regulatory Guide allows disclosure on a website for unlisted disclosing entities as an alternative to lodgement of a continuous disclosure notice with ASIC.
 - The continuous disclosure requirement for listed disclosing entities is in s 674.
- ¹⁰⁸¹ The section refers to the client not being in 'this jurisdiction'. Section 9 defines 'this jurisdiction' as referring to the geographical area consisting of each of the States, the Australian Capital Territory, the Northern Territory and, in some circumstances, an external Territory.

Therefore, a recognised New Zealand scheme can only be a disclosing entity, if at all, as an unlisted disclosing entity, given that 'a disclosing entity that is not a listed disclosing entity is an unlisted disclosing entity' (s 111AL(2)).

invested under a recognised offer received in Australia as long as there is at least one resident investor, but cease to have this access once all investors are non-resident.

In CAMAC's view, a dispute resolution procedure should continue to be available while there are investors who have invested in a New Zealand scheme under a recognised offer, whether or not the scheme has any investors who reside in Australia.

Also, the absence of an express statutory obligation for a person who has been given an exemption from the Chapter 8 mutual recognition provisions to comply with conditions to which that exemption is subject appears to be an oversight and should be rectified.

Application of the continuous disclosure provisions

It is desirable that a listed New Zealand scheme be treated as a listed disclosing entity for the purpose of the continuous disclosure provisions.

This result could be achieved by a legislative amendment to the disclosing entity definitions or by giving ASIC the power to modify those definitions in appropriate cases. The chosen solution would need to take into account that the current continuous disclosure obligations for a listed disclosing entity are imposed on the RE of a registered scheme.¹⁰⁸² A New Zealand scheme is not a registered scheme and does not have an RE (given that only a registered scheme has an RE, as defined).¹⁰⁸³

Question 14.1.1. Should the dispute resolution requirement for recognised New Zealand schemes be changed so that it applies regardless of whether any scheme members are resident in Australia?

Question 14.1.2. Where ASIC has given an exemption from the requirement for an offeror of interests in a recognised New Zealand scheme to have a dispute resolution procedure, should there be an express statutory obligation for that offeror to comply with any condition that ASIC imposes on the exemption?

Question 14.1.3. Should overseas schemes operating in Australia under Chapter 8 of the Corporations Act and listed on an Australian exchange be treated as listed disclosing entities for the purpose of the continuous disclosure provisions and, if so, how (for instance, by amendment of the disclosing entity definitions or by giving ASIC a power to modify those definitions in appropriate circumstances)?

Question 14.1.4. Are there any other aspects of the Chapter 8 provisions that require modification?

14.2 Implementation of IOSCO principles

The issue

There are internationally recognised standards of securities regulation, including for the regulation of managed investment schemes.

Some of these standards are not reflected in Australia's regulatory framework for schemes. The issue is whether the Corporations Act should be amended to implement these standards.

¹⁰⁸² s 674(3).

¹⁰⁸³ Definition of 'responsible entity' in s 9.

Current position

The International Organization of Securities Commissions (IOSCO) has published *Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation* (June 2010), which sets out 38 Principles of securities regulation. These Principles are based on three Objectives:

- protecting investors
- ensuring that markets are fair, efficient and transparent
- reducing systemic risk.

Members of IOSCO are expected 'to cooperate in developing, implementing and promoting adherence to internationally recognised and consistent standards of regulation, oversight and enforcement' to achieve these objectives.

Tests for assessing implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles are set out in *Methodology For Assessing Implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation* (September 2011).

ASIC is a member of IOSCO.

Items for consideration

Possible amendments to the Corporations Act to bring it more clearly into line with IOSCO principles include:¹⁰⁸⁴

- *Item 1:* introduction of a specific requirement for an RE's website to disclose the identity of agents or other persons engaged in the operation of the scheme and any unusual and significant terms of their engagement¹⁰⁸⁵
- *Item 2:* introduction of a specific requirement to disclose the form and structure of a registered managed investment scheme and information about any material risks arising from that form and structure¹⁰⁸⁶
- *Item 3:* introduction of a specific requirement to disclose all information necessary to understand how the scheme property and assets of registered schemes are valued and information about the methodology for valuing each asset, subject to a confidentiality carve-out¹⁰⁸⁷ (issues relating to valuation are discussed in Section 15.1 of this paper)
- *Item 4:* extend the requirement for a PDS to contain 'any other information that might reasonably be expected to have a material influence on the decision of a reasonable person, as a retail client, whether to acquire the product' ¹⁰⁸⁸ so that it covers a simple

¹⁰⁸⁴ The footnote to each possible area for amendment identifies the relevant IOSCO Principle and the relevant part of the *Methodology For Assessing Implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation* ('Methodology').

¹⁰⁸⁵ IOSCO Principle 24, Methodology Key Question 16(d).

 ¹⁰⁸⁶ IOSCO Principle 25, Methodology Key Questions 1 and 2 (also the second paragraph of the commentary on Principle 25).
 ¹⁰⁸⁷ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Questions 1 and 2 (also the second paragraph of the commentary on Principle 25).

 ¹⁰⁸⁷ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Questions 1 and 5(e). This would build on the current s 300(13)(e), which requires that the annual report of a registered scheme include details of the value of the scheme's assets at the end of the financial year and the basis for the valuation.
 ¹⁰⁸⁸ 1012F

⁰⁸⁸ s 1013E.

managed investment scheme¹⁰⁸⁹ (the disclosure requirements for simple managed investment schemes are discussed in Section 10.4.3 of this paper)

- *Item 5:* introduction of a specific disclosure requirement in relation to documents that confer a right on members of registered schemes¹⁰⁹⁰
- *Item 6:* introduction of a specific requirement to disclose who is holding the scheme property or other assets of registered schemes¹⁰⁹¹
- *Item 7:* introduction of a specific requirement to disclose the investment policies to apply for a registered scheme¹⁰⁹² and a requirement to comply with the policy¹⁰⁹³ (requirements for investment guidelines, including disclosure, are discussed in Section 5.7 of this paper)
- *Item 8:* introduction of a specific requirement to disclose the appointment of any external administrator or investment managers or advisers who have a significant role in relation to a registered scheme¹⁰⁹⁴
- *Item 9:* introduction of a specific requirement for regular publication of net asset value (NAV) per unit based on accounting standards¹⁰⁹⁵ and price of interests.¹⁰⁹⁶

Question 14.2.1. For each of the above items, should the Corporations Act be amended to bring it into line with the relevant IOSCO standard and, if so, how?

14.3 UCITS-type regulatory structure for Australian funds

The issue

The current statutory regime for publicly offered managed investment schemes in Australia does not provide for the operation of certain alternative forms of collective investment vehicles that are common in overseas jurisdictions, such as UCITS funds that currently operate under a European Union (EU) Directive.¹⁰⁹⁷

Current position

Managed investment schemes regulated under Chapter 5C of the Corporations Act have become one of the main forms of non-superannuation collective investment vehicle in Australia. Other collective investment vehicles operating in Australia include substantial investment funds that operate as life insurance company funds and relate to investment-linked life insurance, and investment companies.

 ¹⁰⁸⁹ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 4. Section 1013E does not apply to simple managed investment schemes because of Schedule 10A Item 5C.3 of the Corporations Regulations.
 ¹⁰⁹⁰ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 4. Section 1013E does not apply to simple managed

¹⁰⁹⁰ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 5(c).

¹⁰⁹¹ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 5(h).

¹⁰⁹² IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 5(i).

¹⁰⁹³ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 12.

¹⁰⁹⁴ IOSCO Principle 26, Methodology Key Question 5(k).

¹⁰⁹⁵ IOSCO Principle 27, Methodology Key Questions 1 and 2.

¹⁰⁹⁶ IOSCO Principle 27, Methodology Key Question 7.

¹⁰⁹⁷ Directive 2009/65/EC. Further obligations for UCITS are imposed under Directive 2010/42/EU, Directive 2010/43/EU, Regulation (EU) No 583/2010 and Regulation (EU) No 584/2010.

A UCITS (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) investment fund structure was introduced by a Directive of the European Economic Community in 1985.¹⁰⁹⁸ A UCITS fund cannot be registered as a managed investment scheme under the Corporations Act, as the UCITS structure does not include the equivalent of the single responsible entity. Conversely, it is not possible for a registered scheme (that is, a managed investment scheme registered under Chapter 5C of the Corporations Act) to be a UCITS fund. Additionally, the UCITS Directive constitutes a prescriptive regulatory regime, where structural requirements for a UCITS are embedded in the law for a UCITS. Essentially, the managed investment scheme regime in Chapter 5C of the Corporations Act does not contain equivalent requirements.

Analysis and discussion

Purpose of an alternative regulatory structure

An additional alternative form of investment structure may enhance access by the Australian funds industry to foreign markets and offer more product choice for Australian investors. A structure that is modelled on an established and globally recognised structure (such as UCITS funds with their specific investor protection features) may attract investors that prefer highly regulated investments and enhance the ability of industry to compete for fund-related business from foreign investors.

Features of UCITS funds

The UCITS framework has been developed to provide investor protection in the structure of the fund and marketability across EU countries. Once registered (authorised) in one EU country, a UCITS fund can be freely marketed across the EU.

UCITS have proven to be successful and widely used by European households. UCITS have also attracted investors from various other regions such as Asia and are widely recognised by professional and retail investors in the asset management industry. A key feature of UCITS that attracts investors is the favourable tax treatment that is available in the country in which UCITS are based (for example, Luxembourg).

In summary, some of the key EU requirements for a UCITS fund are that it:

- must be authorised by the home country of the fund
- must have a separate depositary, which has certain asset holding and supervisory functions¹⁰⁹⁹ and must be established or have its registered office in the home country of the fund. This requirement is different from the Australian requirements for a registered scheme, which do not mandate a separate custodian. Also, where an RE chooses to engage a custodian, the custodian does not perform supervisory functions
- must only invest in:
 - certain securities traded on a market
 - certain money market instruments, and

¹⁰⁹⁸ Directive 85/611/EEC, which was superseded by Directive 2009/65/EC.

⁰⁹⁹ Under the European UCITS regime, an independent depositary has safekeeping duties and supervisory functions and is a central feature of the UCITS framework. While the fund manager makes investment decisions for the fund, the depositary is responsible for holding the fund's assets in custody on behalf of investors, and such assets are segregated from those of the manager.

- derivatives subject to certain risk limitations
- is required to have at least a degree of portfolio diversification (for instance, there are limits on the percentage of assets permitted to be invested in a single issuer or group of issuers)
- must be intended to be an open fund (that is, it must offer a redemption facility)
- must provide annual and half-yearly reports containing specified information
- must provide certain disclosure to investors when promoted, and
- in order to be promoted in another EU country, must first be approved by the home country, which must notify the other EU country of the approval.

For the UCITS framework to be operational, each country must adopt the EU requirements into its domestic law, as well as amending the domestic law, as necessary, to allow for the operation and marketing of UCITS funds.

The UCITS framework has evolved since its inception. The European Parliament and the European Council have backed a European Commission proposal to strengthen the rules for UCITS,¹¹⁰⁰ including in relation to:

- depositary functions
- remuneration policies
- administrative sanctions.

The European Commission is currently considering other changes to the UCITS framework,¹¹⁰¹ including in relation to:

- efficient portfolio management (in particular, transparency and best practice requirements and liquidity management) to facilitate redemption
- valuation requirements, and
- the requirements for money market instruments in which a UCITS fund can invest.

Question 14.3.1. Should the current regulatory structure for managed investment schemes in Australia be broadened to permit registration of an alternative regulatory structure that is modelled on the regulatory requirements that apply to UCITS?

Question 14.3.2. Would the ability to register a UCITS-like structure enhance the marketability of Australian investment funds to domestic and foreign investors?

Question 14.3.3. What would be the benefits, costs and risks to investors and investment managers of operating a UCITS-like structure in Australia?

¹¹⁰⁰ European Commission statement 25 February 2014. The European Commission proposal was announced in Press Release IP/12/736 released on 3 July 2012.

¹¹⁰¹ Consultation Document *Undertakings for Collective Investments in Transferable Securities* published by the European Commission on 26 July 2012.

15 Other matters

This chapter discusses the valuation of scheme assets, the definition of 'financial market' and the exception from the insider trading provisions for withdrawals from registered managed investment schemes. It also raises a general question about the alignment of corporate and scheme law.

15.1 Valuation of scheme assets and liabilities

The issue

Currently, the valuation of scheme assets and liabilities is used for two purposes:

- reporting the value of assets and liabilities in the annual financial reports and directors' reports of schemes required under the Corporations Act¹¹⁰²
- the RE's compliance with its obligations in operating the scheme, including:
 - the pricing of units in the scheme, both when the units are being issued to investors and when investors apply to have their units redeemed.¹¹⁰³ Proper pricing of units is an important element of the RE's duty to 'treat the members who hold interests of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly'¹¹⁰⁴
 - the measurement of a scheme's investment performance¹¹⁰⁵
 - the determination of entitlements of the RE, as well as the entitlements of others (for instance, the entitlement of members to distributions) under the scheme constitution¹¹⁰⁶
 - the determination of other expenses payable from scheme assets.¹¹⁰⁷

¹¹⁰² Part 2M.3. See also International Organization of Securities Commissions, *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (Final Report May 2013) at 4, FSC Standard No. 9, cl 6.1.4.

¹¹⁰³ Joint ASIC and APRA guide Unit pricing: Guide to good practice (2008) (ASIC RG 94), International Organization of Securities Commissions, Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes (Final Report May 2013) at 1, FSC Standard No. 9 Valuation of Scheme Assets and Liabilities (2006) cll 5.2, 6.1.1, 6.1.2, FSC Standard No. 8 Scheme Pricing (2006), cl 6.1.2. The ALRC/CASAC report (at para 6.11) observed that:

The value of the assets of a collective investment scheme is of vital importance to an investor. It determines the value of his or her investment in the scheme. Changes in the value of a scheme's assets change the value of each investor's investment. They also change the value at which investors in the scheme can redeem their investments. The methods used to ascertain these values are, therefore, particularly important.

FSC Standard No. 9 cl 6.1.4 considers that the primary purpose of determining scheme prices is to maintain equity between existing, ongoing scheme investors and potential and exiting investors.

¹¹⁰⁴ s 601FC.

 ¹¹⁰⁵ International Organization of Securities Commissions, *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (Final Report May 2013) at 4, FSC Standard No. 9 at cl 6.1.1.

 ¹¹⁰⁶ International Organization of Securities Commissions, *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (Final Report May 2013) at 4, FSC Standard No. 9, cl 6.1.3, ASIC/APRA, *Unit pricing: Guide to good practice* (2008) (ASIC Regulatory Guide 94) (RG 94) at 58.
 ¹¹⁰⁷ 111

¹¹⁰⁷ ibid.

There are different valuation requirements for each of these purposes. Financial reports must comply with the accounting standards.¹¹⁰⁸ By contrast, the scheme constitution and Product Disclosure Statement may set out the valuation principles to be applied in meeting compliance obligations: these principles may differ from those in the accounting standards (though in practice the valuation principles adopted in the accounting standards are also used in most instances for compliance purposes).

Valuations also provide relevant information when scheme takeovers and mergers are being contemplated.

The issue is whether the current regulatory framework for the valuation of scheme assets is appropriate and, if not, whether there should be a consistent approach for all purposes.

Current position

Corporations Act

Financial reporting

The annual report of a registered scheme must include details of the value of the scheme's assets at the end of the financial year and the basis for the valuation.¹¹⁰⁹ Asset values contained in the financial report must be determined in accordance with the accounting standards.¹¹¹⁰

Compliance

One of the duties of the RE is to ensure that scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property.¹¹¹¹ This duty is complemented by the requirement for the scheme's compliance plan to set out the arrangements for ensuring that the scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property.¹¹¹²

A scheme constitution would normally contain a provision that specifies how units are to be valued on withdrawal, though such a provision is not required by the Corporations Act. Valuation of scheme property for unit pricing purposes would, however, have to be conducted in accordance with the Corporations Act requirement for the RE to treat scheme members who hold interests of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly.¹¹¹³

Accounting standards

The accounting standards govern financial reporting.¹¹¹⁴

Various accounting standards may also be relevant to the valuation of scheme property for compliance purposes (in particular for unit pricing), depending on the particular type of property being valued. For instance, there are specific standards applicable to:

• financial instruments¹¹¹⁵

¹¹⁰⁸ s 296

¹¹⁰⁹ s 300(13)(e). This requirement is based on a recommendation in the ALRC/CASAC report, para 6.15.

 ¹¹¹⁰ s 296. See also International Organization of Securities Commissions, *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (Final Report May 2013) at 4, FSC Standard No. 9, cl 6.1.4.
 ¹¹¹¹ (OLEC(1))

 $[\]begin{array}{c} 1111 \\ 1112 \\ 1$

 $^{^{1112}}$ s 601HA(1)(c).

 $^{^{1113}}_{1114}$ s 601FC(1)(d).

s 296.

- property, plant and equipment¹¹¹⁶
- investment property.¹¹¹⁷

Other standards might be applicable, depending on the nature of the assets held (for instance, non-current assets, ¹¹¹⁸ intangible assets¹¹¹⁹ or agricultural assets. ¹¹²⁰ There is also a standard on fair value measurement, which applies where an accounting standard requires, or permits, an asset to be measured at fair value or at a measure based on fair value. ¹¹²¹

Liabilities are also measured in accordance with the accounting standards.

ASIC guidance

RG 132

ASIC Regulatory Guide 132 *Managed investments: Compliance plans* (RG 132) gives guidance on what a compliance plan might contain to deal with the valuation requirement in the Corporations Act. It suggests that a compliance plan should set out:

- how the RE ensures that scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property
- how the RE ensures that scheme property is valued in a manner appropriate to the nature of the property
- the system used for calculating unit price, including:

¹¹¹⁵ AASB 132 Financial Instruments: Presentation, AASB 139 Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement (which provides the requirements for each measurement category of financial instruments: see paras 43-49 and AG64-AG82), AASB 9 Financial Instruments (see paras 5.1-5.2.3; AASB 9 will supersede the requirements in AASB 139 from 1 January 2015 though entities may elect to adopt it earlier).

¹¹¹⁶ AASB 116 Property, Plant and Equipment. Property, plant and equipment (PP&E) is to be measured at cost at initial recognition (para 15). The cost of an item of PP&E includes its purchase price plus any additional costs that are directly attributable to the asset and are incurred in bringing the asset to the location and condition necessary for it to be capable of operating in the manner intended by management. Paragraphs 16-22 describe the elements of cost. After initial recognition of PP&E, an entity may elect to use either the cost model or the revaluation model. The cost model is the cost of the asset less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. The revaluation model (described in paras 31-42) requires an asset to be remeasured periodically at fair value. The carrying amount is the fair value at the date of revaluation less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses.

¹¹¹⁷ AASB 140 *Investment Property*. An investment property is defined for accounting purposes as property (land, buildings or both) held to earn rentals or for capital appreciation or both (para 5). Investment property is to be measured at cost at initial recognition (para 20). After initial recognition, an entity may elect to apply either the cost model or the fair value model. However, where an investment property is held by a lessee under an operating lease, the lessor must apply the fair value model to value the property in the financial statements (para 34). The cost model (as per AASB 116) is generally to be applied if an entity chooses that model to account for investment property (para 56). Under the fair value model, the investment property's carrying amount is its fair value. Paragraphs 20-56 provide more detailed requirements.

¹¹¹⁸ AASB 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations.

¹¹¹⁹ AASB 138 Intangible Assets.

¹¹²⁰ AASB 141 Agriculture.

¹¹²¹ AASB 13 Fair Value Measurement, applicable to annual reporting periods that begin on or after 1 January 2013, defines fair value (at para 9) as: 'The price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date.' AASB 13 discusses valuation techniques at paras 61-66, Appendix B paras B5-B30. The valuation techniques discussed are the market approach, the cost approach and the income approach. The income approach includes present value techniques, option pricing models and the multi-period excess earnings method, which is used to measure the fair value of some intangible assets.

- the controls to ensure that this system is functioning consistently with the scheme's offering document, that the offering document is consistent with the scheme's constitution and that supporting systems (such as the system for processing unit buying and selling activities) are adequately operated
- the procedures to correct pricing errors
- the controls to ensure that the RE becomes aware of changes in security values and positions on a timely basis so that changes in valuations, income accruals and positions can be evaluated.¹¹²²

RG 132 also suggests that the compliance plan for a property trust should contain procedures to ensure that the valuation methodologies and frequencies are appropriate.¹¹²³

RG 94

ASIC has published, jointly with APRA, Regulatory Guide 94 *Unit pricing: Guide to good practice* (2008) (RG 94), which contains a guide to good practice in determining asset values for the purpose of pricing units in a scheme.¹¹²⁴

RG 94 emphasises that the RE is responsible for its valuation policies, even if it outsources some aspects of the unit pricing function.¹¹²⁵

RG 94 requires those responsible for providing financial products (including interests in managed investment schemes), when preparing valuations:

- to document and explain their valuation methodologies and assumptions and why they are reasonable and appropriate for the assets
- to ensure that valuations are unbiased, with the issuer of the managed investment interests¹¹²⁶ exercising no undue influence on the determination of asset values
- to monitor and report internally on their valuation procedures
- to review and update their asset valuation policies and procedures (including those relating to estimation) periodically and as market conditions change (with expert professional valuation advice where necessary)
- not to use estimates where actual values are available
- to develop any estimates on a sound and reasonable basis and to be able to justify why an estimate is appropriate in the circumstances.¹¹²⁷

RG 134

Regulatory Guide 134 *Managed investments: Constitutions* contains various guidelines and requirements relating to the manner in which a scheme constitution should deal with questions of valuation, including:

¹¹²² at 10, 16. See also at 15 for the calculation of unit price.

 $[\]begin{array}{c} 1123 \\ 1124 \\ 11$

¹¹²⁴ Section 5.1.

¹¹²⁵ at 57.

¹¹²⁶ Referred to in RG 94 as the 'product provider'. Those responsible for providing interests in managed investment schemes may include the RE of the scheme (see at 27).

¹¹²⁷ at 57-59. Estimates are also discussed at 61.

- the valuation of scheme assets for the purpose of setting the consideration to acquire an interest in an unlisted unitised scheme should take into account transaction costs involved in the acquisition and/or disposal of scheme assets¹¹²⁸
- the market price can be used to determine the value of interests in listed schemes provided the market value that is used is reasonably current¹¹²⁹
- if a listed scheme has a class of interests on issue that is not quoted, the consideration to acquire an interest in that class should be priced using a formula or method based on the value of scheme property less any liabilities that may be met from scheme property referable to that class divided by the number of interests in that class on issue¹¹³⁰
- an RE's method for calculating the value of scheme property in the exercise of a discretion must be consistent with the range of ordinary commercial practice for valuing that type of scheme property and produce a value that is reasonably current at the time of issue or withdrawal.¹¹³¹ What is 'reasonably current' depends on the nature of the asset, but would generally require a figure:
 - calculated on a daily basis where the financial products held are traded on a market with regular daily transactions
 - as determined within the last year, or such longer period as the RE determines if a current valuation would not be materially different where the assets held are illiquid or thinly traded¹¹³²
- an RE's method for calculating the value of the market price of interests quoted on a financial market in the exercise of a discretion must be consistent with the ordinary commercial practice for determining the market price of interests of the same kind and produce a market price that is reasonably current at the time of issue or withdrawal.¹¹³³ What is a 'reasonably current' market price depends on the nature of the asset, but would generally be the price or an average price close to the time an issue or an impending issue is announced¹¹³⁴
- a withdrawal price must be determined on the basis of valuations of scheme property that are consistent with the range of ordinary commercial practice for valuing the particular type of scheme property and are reasonably current¹¹³⁵
- if consideration for a withdrawal may be paid *in specie*, the constitution should provide that the valuations of relevant assets should be consistent with the range of ordinary commercial practice for valuing assets of that type and be reasonably current, as the valuations affect the amount to which a member is entitled on withdrawal and the value of the remaining assets.¹¹³⁶

¹¹²⁸ RG 134.44-RG 134.51.

¹¹²⁹ RG 134.59-RG 134.60.

¹¹³⁰ RG 134.62.

¹¹³¹ RG 134.108.

¹¹³² RG 134.110(b).

¹¹³³ RG 134.109.

¹¹³⁴ RG 134.110(a).

¹¹³⁵ RG 134.176.

¹¹³⁶ RG 134.178.

Report 291

ASIC Report 291 *Custodial and depository services in Australia* (July 2012) observed that valuation is the responsibility of the RE: custodians do not generally question reasonable looking valuations before using them in the calculation of unit prices.¹¹³⁷

In that report, ASIC identified challenges in relation to valuations and unit pricing generally, including where the assets:

- are illiquid or otherwise infrequently valued, or
- in the case of shares in companies or units in other schemes that form part of scheme property are not quoted on a financial market or are suspended from trading.¹¹³⁸

Financial reporting

In addition to the formal guidance concerning valuation in the context of compliance, ASIC has announced findings from a recent review of financial reports of listed and other public interest entities (including managed investment schemes). These findings indicate areas to which the preparers of financial reports might have regard, including:

- the recoverability of the carrying values of assets, including goodwill, other intangibles, investment properties and property, plant and equipment
- the need for reasonable and supportable cash flows and assumptions in determining recoverable amounts, having regard to such matters as historical cash flows, the manner in which an entity is funded and market conditions
- the need to give adequate weight to matters that might impair the value of assets, such as obsolescence.¹¹³⁹

ASIC also drew attention to the need to provide disclosure of certain matters that are important to investors and other users of financial reports, given their subjectivity, including:

- key assumptions including discount rates and growth rates
- periods covered by forecasts.¹¹⁴⁰

Financial Services Council Standard

The Financial Services Council has issued FSC Standard No. 9 Valuation of Scheme Assets and Liabilities (2006) (the Standard), to be applied by its members, including those who are the RE of a scheme.

The Standard requires that scheme assets and liabilities be valued at least as frequently as interests in the scheme may be traded, except where the RE considers it to be in the best interests of investors to initiate less frequent valuations.¹¹⁴¹

ASIC Report 291 Custodial and depository services in Australia (July 2012), paras 122-123. See also PJC Trio report paras 5.61, 7.38-7.39, 9.22.
 ASIC Report 201 Line (201)

¹¹³⁸ ASIC Report 291, para 124.

¹¹³⁹ Media Release 13-341MR, 'Findings from 30 June 2013 financial reports' (16 December 2013). The ASIC review covered 280 listed and other public interest entities.

¹¹⁴⁰ ibid. ASIC observed that '[d]isclosure of these matters enables users to make their own assessments about the carrying values of the entity's assets and risk of impairment given the estimation uncertainty associated with many asset valuations'.

Where the formal valuation of certain assets and liabilities is at extended, infrequent intervals:

- valuation policies (including the staggering of formal valuations) must be developed to limit the occurrence of sudden significant increases or decreases in net asset value that do not reflect a true sudden increase or decrease in the underlying value of assets and liabilities¹¹⁴²
- consideration should be given to reflecting estimated movements or general market movements between formal valuations¹¹⁴³
- the value of assets and liabilities that by their nature are subject to formal valuation at infrequent intervals (for instance, real property, infrastructure, private equity) must be determined at least annually as a minimum.¹¹⁴⁴

The Standard specifies that the RE must 'unless it is inappropriate'¹¹⁴⁵ obtain a valuation from 'a reputable, independent third party (such as a professional valuer or tax agent)' where there is no properly regulated market for the assets to be valued.¹¹⁴⁶ The RE must provide the professional valuer with all the information the valuer may require to complete the valuation (including the purpose of the valuation, the basis on which the valuation is to be determined, any legislative requirements and requirements of the scheme's constitution and/or Product Disclosure Statement).¹¹⁴⁷

The Standard requires that the processes of valuing scheme assets and liabilities be documented and transparent, unbiased and equitable,¹¹⁴⁸ applied consistently and reviewed regularly.¹¹⁴⁹ The Standard, while not prescribing a valuation methodology, requires that:

- the methodologies and assumptions used in valuing scheme assets and liabilities be documented and explained¹¹⁵⁰
- the valuation of a scheme's assets and liabilities be based on the market value of all assets and liabilities¹¹⁵¹ unless the market price is deemed to be unreliable (for instance, where trading is infrequent or the market is thin) or no market price is available, in which case the RE must adopt a valuation in good faith, taking into account all relevant factors and clearly documenting any exceptions to documented policies and methodologies¹¹⁵²

¹¹⁴¹ cl 12.5.

¹¹⁴² cll 12.6, 12.6.1, 12.6.3.

 $^{^{1143}}$ cll 12.6.1, 12.6.3.

¹¹⁴⁴ cl 12.6.2.

¹¹⁴⁵ Items that the standard identifies as inappropriate for a third party valuation, notwithstanding the absence of a properly regulated market, are interests in other schemes managed by the RE or by another RE, outstanding settlements, provision for tax, performance fees, and the RE's fees (cl 11.4.3). For these items, the RE's valuations must be based on sound and justifiable policies that seek to achieve equity between investors, are clearly documented and are regularly reviewed.

¹¹⁴⁶ cl 11.4.

¹¹⁴⁷ cll 11.4.1, 11.4.2.

¹¹⁴⁸ A valuation must be objective, not subject to undue influence by the RE or an associate of the RE and independently verifiable (cl 11.5)

 $^{^{1149}}$ cl 9.1.

 $^{^{1150}}$ cl 10.2.

cl 11.1. The market price to be used in any valuation must be the most recent that can reasonably be obtained (cl 11.3.2).
 cl 11.2. 11.2.2. 11.5.2.

¹⁵² cll 11.3, 11.3.3, 11.5.3.

- valuations of assets and liabilities traded on a properly regulated market (such as a recognised stock exchange) generally be based on the market price¹¹⁵³
- assets and liabilities be valued on a 'going concern' basis, unless this assumption is clearly inappropriate (for instance, if the scheme is in the process of being wound up).¹¹⁵⁴

Valuation processes must be carried out in accordance with applicable Australian Accounting Standards and generally accepted accounting principles.¹¹⁵⁵

The Standard recommends that the valuation provisions of scheme constitutions be brought into line with its requirements,¹¹⁵⁶ which apply where their application is of material consequence.¹¹⁵⁷

IOSCO

The International Organization of Securities Commissions, in its Final Report *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (May 2013), put forward the following principles:

- *Principle 1:* The Responsible Entity should establish comprehensive, documented policies and procedures to govern the valuation of assets held or employed by a [scheme]
- *Principle 2:* The policies and procedures should identify the methodologies that will be used for valuing each type of asset held or employed by the [scheme].

The commentary on this principle indicates that:

- valuations should be determined in good faith
- where possible, assets should be valued according to current market prices, provided that those prices are available, reliable and frequently updated
- *Principle 3:* The valuation policies and procedures should seek to address conflicts of interest.

The commentary on this principle points out that conflicts may particularly arise with complex or illiquid assets that are hard to value, for which the scheme operator may be the most reliable or only source of information. The commentary suggests various ways to deal with these conflicts, including internal reviews that are independent of the portfolio management function, a conflict of interest policy and an independent pricing service

• *Principle 4:* The assets held or employed by [a scheme] should be consistently valued according to the policies and procedures

cl 11.3. Where an asset is traded on more than one properly regulated market, the RE must value the asset on the basis of the primary market for the asset (cl 11.3.1).

⁵⁴ cll 12.3, 12.3.2.

¹¹⁵⁵ cll 5.4, 11.5.3, 12.1.1. See the discussion under Accounting standards, above.

¹¹⁵⁶ cl 6.2.1.

¹¹⁵⁷ Section 7.

- *Principle 5:* A Responsible Entity should have policies and procedures in place that seek to detect, prevent, and correct pricing errors.¹¹⁵⁸ Pricing errors that result in a material harm to [scheme] investors should be addressed promptly, and investors fully compensated
- *Principle 6:* The Responsible Entity should provide for the periodic review of the valuation policies and procedures to seek to ensure their continued appropriateness and effective implementation. A third party should review the [scheme] valuation process at least annually
- *Principle 7:* The Responsible Entity should conduct initial and periodic due diligence on third parties that are appointed to perform valuation services

The commentary on this principle points out that the RE retains responsibility and liability for valuations, notwithstanding the use of a third party

- *Principle 8:* The Responsible Entity should seek to ensure that arrangements in place for the valuation of the assets in the [scheme]'s portfolio are disclosed appropriately to investors in the [scheme] offering documents or otherwise made transparent to investors
- *Principle 9:* The purchase and redemption of [scheme] interests generally should not be effected at historic NAV [net asset value].

Historical pricing is 'the pricing method whereby investors purchase or redeem units/shares based on the last calculated NAV' of the scheme.¹¹⁵⁹ The commentary on this principle favours forward pricing, which is 'the practice of effecting purchasing and redemption of [scheme] interests at the next computed NAV after receipt of the order', as it 'ensures that incoming, continuing and outgoing investors are treated equitably'

- *Principle 10:* A [scheme]'s portfolio should be valued on any day that [scheme] units are purchased or redeemed
- Principle 11: A [scheme]'s NAV should be available to investors at no fee.

IOSCO has also stipulated that regulatory systems should require disclosure of matters material to the valuation of a scheme, including the methodology of asset valuation.¹¹⁶⁰

Analysis and discussion

Some purposes of valuation of assets are the same for companies and for schemes, for instance the requirement to comply with accounting standards in the preparation of financial statements.

However, valuations play a more central role for schemes than for companies, particularly in the pricing of interests. Par value for shares was abolished in 1998.¹¹⁶¹ By contrast,

¹¹⁵⁸ The commentary on Principle 5 points out that pricing errors can occur for a number of reasons, including incorrect accrual of fees, late reporting of trades in assets or simple human error in inputting data.

¹¹⁵⁹ Commentary on Principle 9.

¹¹⁶⁰ IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation (June 2010), Methodology For Assessing Implementation of the IOSCO Objectives and Principles of Securities Regulation (September 2011), Key Questions 1 and 5(e) on Principle 26.

¹¹⁶¹ By the *Company Law Review Act 1998*, which came into effect on 1 July 1998.

valuation of the assets of a scheme is the key element in the pricing of scheme interests. Accurate and soundly based valuations, determined on a basis that is fair and equitable to all investors, help ensure that scheme investors in the same class are treated equally (and investors in different classes are treated fairly) in the determination of entry and exit prices and voting entitlements.

Valuation issues are relevant for listed as well as unlisted schemes. For instance, the integrity of the valuation process is directly relevant for determining unit prices in unlisted schemes, as issue and redemption prices for those schemes are calculated on the basis of the value of scheme assets. Valuation is indirectly relevant for listed schemes, as the quoted market price for interests in those schemes incorporates the information in their financial statements, which in turn depends on asset valuations.

Currently, there are different methods of conducting valuations of scheme property for compliance purposes, in particular unit pricing. These various methods may produce different values for particular property: a valuation based on the accounting standards may differ from a valuation prepared on some other basis (for instance, the present value of deferred tax balances may be reflected in a valuation for the purpose of unit pricing, but not in one prepared in accordance with the accounting standards).

A regulatory framework that would promote consistency and comparability in scheme valuations seems desirable to assist investors to understand their investment.

Type of valuation framework

Possible approaches to the development of a uniform valuation framework for compliance purposes (in particular unit pricing) could include one, or a combination, of the following:

- statutory provisions imposing the appropriate requirements (a statutory approach). This option could provide for departure from the statutory requirements, provided that the reasons for the departure were disclosed (an 'if not why not' approach). The option would include a statutory requirement to apply the accounting standards
- a principles-based approach such as that provided by IOSCO. A variation of this option might be a principles-based approach that permitted departure from the principles on an 'if not why not' basis
- a requirement that a scheme's compliance plan¹¹⁶² or risk management system contain governance provisions setting out the RE's approach to various aspects of the valuation procedure (a self-regulatory approach:¹¹⁶³ see Section 5.6 for a discussion of whether the governance framework for schemes should continue to be focused on compliance or, alternatively, should be centred more on risk management). Under this approach, the RE might be required to document and explain its valuation methodologies and assumptions, and its policy on internal and external valuation, and why these elements are reasonable and appropriate for the assets¹¹⁶⁴

¹¹⁶² Currently, the scheme's compliance plan must include adequate arrangements relating to ensuring that the scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property (s 601HA(1)(c)).

¹¹⁶³ This approach is described as self-regulatory, despite the fact that the requirement to have these corporate governance provisions is imposed by legislation, as the content of the provisions would be determined by the RE.
¹¹⁶⁴ List ACIC = LADDA = it U is still as a factor of the provision would be determined by the RE.

¹¹⁶⁴ Joint ASIC and APRA guide Unit pricing: Guide to good practice (2008) (ASIC RG 94) at 57.

• reliance on existing or new guidelines from ASIC¹¹⁶⁵ or industry bodies (a best practice approach). For instance, ASIC could issue guidance on valuation that could incorporate, but go beyond, the relevant guidance on valuation in its guidance on compliance plans (RG 132) and unit pricing (RG 94). Guidelines under this option may provide for departure from the guidance on an 'if not why not' basis.

The valuation framework might:

- relate to the valuation of specific types of scheme asset so that all assets of the same type would be valued on the same basis, regardless of the type of scheme in which the asset is held. This would ensure a level of consistency and comparability
- apply to the valuation of scheme property generally within a scheme (for instance, the framework might provide either that the valuation methodology adopted for a scheme must be one that is commonly accepted in the market for that asset or that there should be an indication of what methodology has been adopted, with an explanation of how it departs from commonly accepted valuation methodologies).

The framework should ensure that any valuation requirements or guidelines are appropriate not just for the particular asset being valued, but for the particular scheme and its investors. For instance, ASIC draft guidance on risk management for REs suggests that a scheme's valuation policies take into consideration such factors as the type of assets in which the scheme invests and the operating model of the scheme (for instance, whether it allows off-market issue and redemption of interests).¹¹⁶⁶ Retail investors might require information that differs from that required by wholesale investors, both in content and in presentation.

Responsibility for valuation

Currently, it is the duty of the RE to ensure that scheme property is valued at regular intervals.¹¹⁶⁷ If a statutory approach is maintained, an issue is whether it is appropriate for a valuation requirement to be cast as a specific duty of the RE.

It is a common practice for REs to outsource valuations of scheme property to third parties. Issues that arise in relation to choosing an external valuer are:

- what qualifications the valuer should possess (for instance, membership of an appropriate professional body for valuations)
- how to ensure that the valuer is independent of the RE and the RE's associates and has no other conflict of interest (for instance, the valuer might be required to sign a declaration to this effect)
- whether the valuer should be prohibited from performing more than a certain number of consecutive valuations.¹¹⁶⁸

¹¹⁶⁵ For instance, RG 94 (at 56) identifies as one of the asset valuation issues 'developing, documenting and implementing valuation policies for the range of assets held in the fund'.

ASIC Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities* (March 2013), Appendix to draft Regulatory Guide 000 at p 57 of the Consultation Paper.

 $^{^{167}}_{168}$ s 601FC(1)(j).

¹¹⁶⁸ For instance, ASIC Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities* (March 2013) suggests rotation of valuers as a means of treating the investment risk arising from valuation and pricing issues (Appendix to draft Regulatory Guide 000 at p 57 of the Consultation Paper).

Another issue is whether a regulatory framework should specify any circumstances in which, or any particular types of property for which, an RE should be required to engage an external valuer and, if so, what governance arrangements should apply to that engagement. These arrangements could include such matters as:

- documentation that the external valuer should provide to the RE to explain its valuation methodology (for instance, the key inputs and assumptions used in the methodology)
- whether the RE should disclose any such documentation to scheme members and in what circumstances
- requiring the RE to check the assumptions being made by the external valuer, to determine if they are appropriate for the scheme and the industry in which it operates
- other ongoing arrangements for the RE to monitor the external valuer
- a valuation committee or another committee, such as a compliance or an audit committee, to assist in performing the monitoring role
- arrangements for communication between such a committee and the RE.

One reason for REs to outsource valuation might be the possibility of conflict of interest where an RE values the portfolio that it is managing.

Methodology for valuing assets for compliance purposes

Valuation methodologies differ, depending on the particular type of asset being valued and the time of valuation.¹¹⁶⁹ For instance, the value of certain structured financial instruments and OTC derivatives cannot be determined by using quoted prices: their valuation requires the use of internal techniques that rely on management's judgment.¹¹⁷⁰ Similarly, there are recognised methodologies for determining the values of some assets that are not traded in deep, liquid and well-maintained markets, such as property and infrastructure.¹¹⁷¹ These methodologies are applied with varying frequency, depending on market conditions and the professional judgement of investment managers and valuers.¹¹⁷² Particular valuation issues also arise for assets that are traded only infrequently (thinly traded assets, for instance rarely traded shares) and illiquid assets such as some hedge funds and some types of private equity.¹¹⁷³ Valuations of more complex assets may require specific skills and systems and particular personnel who have an appropriate level of knowledge, experience

¹¹⁶⁹ See International Organization of Securities Commissions, in its Final Report *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (May 2013) Principle 2 and the accompanying commentary.

 ¹¹⁷⁰ International Organization of Securities Commissions, *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (Final Report May 2013) at 1.

¹¹⁷¹ See the fourth asset valuation issue on p 56 of RG 94.

¹¹⁷² ibid. In other instances, the methodologies for valuing assets that are not traded in deep, liquid and well-maintained markets are less well recognised or are specific to a transaction (for instance, some types of complex structured products and some types of OTC derivative): see the fifth asset valuation issue at 56; see also at 58 under the heading Valuation of non-exchange traded assets. In those cases, values may be determined by applying a model, by periodic third party valuation or by using an estimate between specific valuation dates.

¹¹⁷³ id, sixth and seventh asset valuation issues at 56. See also at 61. The commentary on Principle 2 in the International Organization of Securities Commissions Final Report *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (May 2013) points out that '[t]he more illiquid such markets are, the more robust the valuation process may need to be'.

and training.¹¹⁷⁴ Where assets are valued infrequently, it is not uncommon for an interim valuation to be conducted on the basis of the manager's professional judgement.

Where the professional judgement of the RE is used to determine a valuation, there is an issue whether rules or principles should be established to ensure the consistency and quality of any resulting valuation. There is also a question whether it should be mandatory to disclose that a valuation is the result of management's professional judgement, rather than the result of a professional external valuation.

Where external valuations are carried out, there is an issue whether the RE should be permitted to give the external valuer instructions on how the valuer should carry out the valuation and, if so, whether the RE should be required to have a written policy that forms the basis of any such instructions.

There is also an issue about the weight that should be given to the standards of any relevant professional body of which the valuer is a member. The valuer might be required to apply these standards and state that this is the case. Alternatively, the valuer could be permitted to depart from those standards, but required to explain any such departure (an 'if not why not' approach).

Given the diversity of valuation methodologies, persons who have responsibility for scheme valuations should be required to document and explain their valuation methodologies and assumptions and why they consider that those methodologies and assumptions are reasonable and appropriate for the assets being valued. As discussed under *Responsibility for valuation*, the person with this responsibility may be an external valuer.

There is a question about to whom this information should be disclosed, given that it may be commercially sensitive. Possible parties to whom information might be disclosed are:

- scheme members
- prospective scheme members (who would be interested in the rate of return they might expect from investing in the scheme)
- the scheme auditor.

Frequency of valuation

Currently, REs have a duty 'to ensure that scheme property is valued at regular intervals appropriate to the nature of the property'.¹¹⁷⁵ There is a question whether this duty is an appropriate way to ensure that scheme property is valued sufficiently frequently. Regularity of valuations does not necessarily ensure that they are valued at appropriate intervals to provide the required information about scheme assets in a timely fashion or that the valuation provides an appropriate measure of the value of that asset at the date of the valuation.¹¹⁷⁶

 ¹¹⁷⁴ International Organization of Securities Commissions, in its Final Report *Principles for the Valuation of Collective Investment Schemes* (May 2013) Principle 2 and the accompanying commentary.

¹¹⁷⁵ s 601FC(1)(j).

¹¹⁷⁶ ASIC Consultation Paper 204 *Risk management systems of responsible entities* (March 2013) states in the Appendix to draft Regulatory Guide 000 at p 57 of the Consultation Paper:

As with the valuation methodology, the intervals at which an asset should be valued to provide an appropriate value for specific circumstances can differ depending on the type of assets being valued. Some asset values change rapidly and valuation of those assets may need to be carried out daily. For instance, in the case of a scheme involving securities quoted on an exchange, the RE (or its agent) will generally obtain daily price feeds from the exchange for these securities.¹¹⁷⁷ Some REs may even value scheme assets more than once a day if their systems have the necessary capacity.¹¹⁷⁸ Other assets, such as real property and infrastructure, by their nature are valued only at longer intervals.¹¹⁷⁹ Where more than one of these assets is held in a portfolio, periodic valuations should occur at different times, where possible.¹¹⁸⁰

In addition to the type of assets, frequency of valuations might be affected by the nature of the particular scheme. For instance, withdrawals from a particular scheme might only be permissible every five years. For such a scheme, valuation might only be required around the time of withdrawal, even though individual assets within the scheme might be valued more frequently (for instance, annually) for financial reporting or compliance purposes.

These different time horizons for valuation may influence whether the valuation is conducted internally or externally. Where an asset value is required between formal valuations (for instance, to strike a unit price), an RE may only need an estimate of the value of the asset.¹¹⁸¹ Where a valuation is needed frequently, the RE may perform an internal 'desktop' valuation of the relevant asset or assets, with external valuations of those assets being performed at longer intervals such as every year or two years.

Given these differences in the appropriate frequency of valuation, general requirements relating to this matter may be preferable to a specific rule, for instance:

- a requirement that valuation of scheme assets occur reasonably frequently, taking into account the nature of each asset being valued, and in accordance with the ordinary commercial practice for that asset
- a requirement that scheme assets be valued before certain key events in the conduct of the scheme's business that depend on the scheme's asset values, for instance:
 - the determination of the price for the redemption or issue of units in the scheme 1182
 - the determination of the RE's fees or the preparation of the annual accounts.

[•] At the scheme level, there is a risk of scheme assets not having a correct valuation on a timely basis. While this risk may not be relevant to some registered schemes (e.g. timeshare schemes, property syndicates or forestry schemes), robust valuation practices are essential for effective liquidity risk management and correct pricing of interests in most registered schemes.

[•] This risk generally is higher for schemes that invest in assets that are not traded on a financial market or assets that do not have a liquid market (e.g. mortgage or property schemes) where transparent price setting for scheme assets is more difficult to facilitate.

¹¹⁷⁷ ASIC Regulatory Guide 132 Managed investments: Compliance plans at 16.

¹¹⁷⁸ FSC Standard No. 9, cl 12.5.1.

¹¹⁷⁹ FSC Standard No. 9, cl 12.6.2 (which points out that infrequent valuation may also partly be the result of the costs of obtaining a valuation). RG 94 (at 60) requires that valuations for infrastructure, which has a recognised valuation methodology, be obtained periodically from reputable, professional, third party valuers.

RG 94 at 60, FSC Standard No. 9 at cl 12.6.1.

¹¹⁸¹ These 'soft prices' are estimated as a part of normal business operations when actual or hard prices are obtainable, but not at the relevant time. These soft prices may be based, for instance, on index or other market movements. See further RG 94 at 56, 59-60.

¹¹⁸² Cf the second asset valuation issue on p 56 of RG 94. See also at 59 under the headings **Frequency of transacting and frequency of unit pricing and Frequency of asset valuation**.

One issue under the latter approach would be how close to the date of the key event the valuation should be done and whether this question should be decided differently for different types of asset (for instance, the valuation of shares would change much more frequently than that of real property).

Question 15.1.1. Should a scheme's valuation procedures be limited to those required by the accounting standards, regardless of the purpose of the valuation?

Question 15.1.2. If the answer to Question 15.1.1 is no, should additional regulations and guidance be introduced to ensure consistency in the valuation of scheme assets for specific purposes (other than for the preparation of financial statements) such as unit pricing?

Question 15.1.3. If the answer to Question 15.1.2 is yes, for which specific purposes and should the regulatory framework be contained in:

- legislation (a statutory approach)
- a principles-based approach
- a scheme's compliance or risk management framework (a self-regulatory approach)
- existing or new ASIC or industry guidelines (a best practice approach)
- some combination of these approaches?

Question 15.1.4. Should any valuation framework:

- include valuation requirements for specific types of scheme asset, regardless of the type of scheme that holds such assets
- be sufficiently flexible to take into account the nature of particular schemes and the particular types of investors in a scheme
- apply to the valuation of scheme property generally within a scheme, so that different schemes can have different valuation frameworks but each scheme must adopt a consistent approach
- distinguish between liquid and non-liquid schemes?

Responsibility for valuation

Question 15.1.5. Should valuation of scheme assets be a specific duty of the RE?

Question 15.1.6. Where an RE outsources valuation of scheme assets:

- how should the regulatory framework provide for the selection and terms of reference of the external valuer
- how should the regulatory framework ensure that the external valuer is independent of the RE and the RE's associates and has no other conflict of interest
- should the RE be permitted to give the external valuer instructions on valuation procedure and, if so, should the RE be required to have a written policy that forms the basis of any such instructions
- what, if any, restrictions should there be on the number of consecutive valuations performed by the external valuer
- what governance arrangements should apply to the engagement of the external valuer (for instance, documentation to explain the valuation methodology, arrangements for the RE to check the valuer's assumptions or otherwise monitor the valuer, including with the assistance of a committee)

• what weight should be given to the standards of any relevant professional body of which the valuer is a member?

Question 15.1.7. Should there be a specific requirement for the external valuation of assets:

- in particular circumstances and, if so, what
- for particular types of asset and, if so, what (for instance, real property)?

Methodology of valuation for compliance purposes

Question 15.1.8. Should persons with responsibility for scheme valuations be required to:

- document and explain their valuation methodologies and assumptions, and
- explain why they consider that those methodologies and assumptions are reasonable and appropriate for the assets being valued?

Question 15.1.9. If so, to whom should that information be given?

Question 15.1.10. Where the professional judgement of the RE is used to determine a valuation, should rules or principles be established to ensure that any resulting valuation meets certain quality standards and is consistent with similar valuations?

Question 15.1.11. Where a valuation relies on the professional judgement of the RE, rather than a professional external valuer, should this be disclosed and to whom?

Question 15.1.12. Should there be any other form of regulation of the methodology for valuing scheme assets and, if so, what?

Frequency of external valuations

Question 15.1.13. What requirements should there be for the frequency of external valuation of scheme assets, for instance:

- should there be a flexible requirement for frequency of valuations, based on the nature of the asset being valued and the ordinary commercial practice for valuing that type of asset
- should there be a requirement that scheme assets be valued before certain key events in the scheme's business that depend on current asset values and, if so
- how close to the date of the key event should the valuation be done and would this depend on the type of asset?

15.2 Definition of 'financial market'

The issue

Should the definition of financial market be amended to make it clear that it does not include mechanisms for withdrawing from non-liquid schemes?¹¹⁸³

Current position

A 'financial market' is defined as a facility through which:

¹¹⁸³ The question of distinguishing between liquid and non-liquid schemes is further discussed in Section 9.3 of this paper.

- offers to acquire or dispose of financial products are regularly made or accepted, or
- offers or invitations are regularly made to acquire or dispose of financial products that are intended to result or may reasonably be expected to result, directly or indirectly, in:
 - the making of offers to acquire or dispose of financial products, or
 - the acceptance of such offers.¹¹⁸⁴

A financial market requires either:

- an Australian market licence, or
- an exemption from the market licensing provisions.¹¹⁸⁵

The obligations of the holder of an Australian market licence include:

- to the extent that it is reasonably practicable to do so, to do all things necessary to ensure that the market is a fair, orderly and transparent market
- to comply with the licence conditions
- to have adequate arrangements for operating the market, including arrangements for handling conflicts between the licensee's commercial interests and the need to ensure that the market is fair, orderly and transparent
- to have sufficient resources (including financial, technological and human resources) to operate the market properly
- to ensure that there are any required compensation arrangements
- to take all reasonable steps to ensure that no disqualified individual becomes, or remains, involved in the licensee.¹¹⁸⁶

Analysis and discussion

The definition of 'financial market' may have caused the REs of some non-liquid schemes not to proceed with some mechanisms that would have allowed members to exit from the scheme by finding a willing counterparty, for fear that to do so would have caused the creation of a 'financial market'.

Possible withdrawal mechanisms that may come within the definition of 'financial market' ¹¹⁸⁷ include:

¹¹⁸⁴ s 767A(1).

¹¹⁸⁵ Part 7.2 Div 2.

 ¹¹⁸⁶ s 792A(a)-(e), (i). Other obligations are found in ss 792B-792I. There are also specific requirements for particular types of licensees (s 792A(f)-(h)). See generally ASIC Regulatory Guide 172 *Australian market licences: Australian operators.* ¹¹⁸⁷ The straight of a set of the second straight of the second

The activities do not come within any of the current exceptions in s 767A(2), which relate to:

[•] offers or invitations made on a person's own behalf or on behalf of one party to the transaction only (subject to a contrary provision in the regulations)

treasury operations between related bodies corporate

[•] auctions of forfeited shares.

- a grey market (being a market for interests in the scheme operated by the RE where only existing members can buy and sell)
- a bulletin board whereby:
 - scheme members can post an indication of their willingness to sell their interests at a certain price
 - potential buyers have access to this information in order to decide whether they want to purchase those interests.

In theory, a bulletin board is a process where active matching of buyers with sellers does not occur.

If these potential mechanisms came within the definition of 'financial market', persons proposing them would have to develop the regulatory infrastructure required by the financial market licensing system or obtain an exemption.

It may be desirable in certain circumstances to facilitate withdrawals from illiquid funds, especially for retail investors. Equally, however, it is important to maintain protections for investors¹¹⁸⁸ when withdrawals are permitted.

It may be difficult to tailor a suitable legislative amendment to the definition of 'financial market' to facilitate withdrawals from these non-liquid schemes.

Question 15.2.1. Does the definition of 'financial market' have inappropriate consequences for the issue and disposal of managed investment products? If so, how might these consequences best be dealt with?

15.3 Exception to the insider trading prohibition

The issues

Should the exception to the insider trading provisions for withdrawal from a registered managed investment scheme be continued and, if so, should it be restricted to the RE of a registered scheme?

Does the test for calculating the withdrawal amount require clarification?

Current position

A person who knowingly possesses inside information about interests in a managed investment scheme is prohibited from dealings in those interests.¹¹⁸⁹

This prohibition does not apply to a member's withdrawal from a registered scheme if:

the amount paid to the member on withdrawal is calculated (so far as is reasonably practicable) by reference to the underlying value of the assets of the financial or business undertaking or scheme, common enterprise, investment contract or

¹¹⁸⁸ Currently contained in Part 5C.6.

¹¹⁸⁹ s 1043A, read with the definitions of 'Division 3 financial products', 'relevant Division 3 financial products' and 'inside information' in s 1042A.

time-sharing scheme to which the member's interest relates, less any reasonable charge for acquiring the member's interest.¹¹⁹⁰

This exception to the insider trading prohibition was part of the original insider trading amendments introduced by the *Corporations Legislation Amendment Act 1991*.¹¹⁹¹ The exception responded to concerns that:

there may be a conflict between the redemption requirements of a trust manager under a trust deed and the insider trading provisions. Trust deeds must provide redemption facilities under the Corporations Law and in doing so the trust deed may specify that the buy—back price is to be adjusted on a periodic basis to reflect the underlying value of the assets of the trust and that units are to be bought back at the price quoted at the time of the application for redemption. In such circumstances, the buy—back price may not at any given time reflect all material information in the possession of the trust manager and to avoid contravening the insider trading provisions by waiting for the price to reflect all such information the manager may be in breach of the trust deed.¹¹⁹²

The Explanatory Memorandum said that the provision containing the exception (originally s 1002H of the Corporations Law):

provides that the manager of a prescribed interest does not contravene the prohibition in subsection 1002G(2) where it redeems a prescribed interest in accordance with a buy—back covenant, at a price that is required to be calculated, so far as reasonably practicable, by reference to the underlying value of the assets to which the prescribed interest relates less any reasonable charge for purchasing the interest. The provision takes into account lags in adjusting the buy—back price for changes in the underlying value of the assets.¹¹⁹³

Analysis and discussion

Although the Explanatory Memorandum states that the manager would not contravene the insider trading prohibition when redeeming interests, the legislation was not in fact stated this way. Instead of a positive exemption for the manager (RE), the legislation stated that the insider trading prohibition does not apply 'in respect of the redemption' of a prescribed interest.¹¹⁹⁴ The same legislative approach was taken when the insider trading provisions were amended to recognise the replacement of prescribed interests with managed investments: the exception is now stated as applying 'in respect of a member's withdrawal from a registered scheme'.

This legislative wording makes the exception available for any withdrawal from a scheme, regardless of whether it is the RE or the member who has the inside information. This result departs from the original rationale for the exception, which was to ensure that an RE does not have a conflict between its legislative buy-back obligations¹¹⁹⁵ and the insider trading prohibition.

There does not appear to be any policy reason why a member should be entitled to exercise withdrawal rights while in the possession of inside information. It would appear

¹¹⁹⁰ s 1043B.

 ¹¹⁹¹ Those amendments were introduced in response to the recommendations in the report of the House of Representatives Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs *Fair shares for all: insider trading in Australia* (1989), which recommended that it be made clear that the insider trading provisions apply to prescribed interests (the predecessors to managed investment schemes).
 ¹¹⁹² The function of the House of the Predecessors to managed investment schemes.

¹¹⁹² Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporations Legislation Amendment Act 1991*, para 347.

¹¹⁹³ para 348.

¹¹⁹⁴ Former s 1002H.

¹¹⁹⁵ Part 5C.6.

reasonable for a member in that position to disclose the information to the RE, to obtain the defence that both parties knew the information before entering into the transaction.¹¹⁹⁶ A member who is not able to disclose the information for confidentiality reasons should not be able to trade.

There may also be difficulties in calculating the withdrawal amount under the exception, for instance:

- it is not clear whether the exception can apply where schemes have different classes of interests¹¹⁹⁷
- the meaning of the term 'underlying value of the assets' may not be sufficiently clear or certain.

Question 15.3.1. Should the exception from the insider trading prohibition where a member withdraws from a managed investment scheme be amended and, if so, in what manner?

15.4 Alignment of corporate and scheme law

A key principle underlying CAMAC's views on many of the issues considered in this paper is that the regulatory regime for managed investment schemes should be aligned with that for companies, unless there are compelling reasons for treating schemes differently.¹¹⁹⁸ This principle has been raised (both where there seemed to be a prima facie case for aligning the two regimes and where there appeared to be compelling reasons not to do so) in sections of this paper discussing who is a scheme member, ¹¹⁹⁹ scheme registration, ¹²⁰⁰ the governance framework for schemes, ¹²⁰¹ the scheme constitution, ¹²⁰² matters relating to directors and officers of the RE, ¹²⁰³ related party transactions, ¹²⁰⁴ scheme meetings, ¹²⁰⁵ buy–backs, ¹²⁰⁶ disclosure, ¹²⁰⁷ reorganization of schemes, ¹²⁰⁸ winding up¹²⁰⁹ and the application of the civil penalty regime to schemes. ¹²¹⁰

¹¹⁹⁶ s 1043M(2)(b).

The terms of the exception make no special provision for schemes with different classes. This may suggest that the test implies a withdrawal amount that will be the same for all interests in the scheme, whether or not they are in the same class. A possible contrary view of the current law is that the exception does not require that the withdrawal amount be calculated *only* 'by reference to' the stipulated asset value, to the exclusion of other relevant factors. On this view, the withdrawal amount could vary for different classes of interests, provided that the calculation of the withdrawal amount for each class is calculated by reference to the stipulated asset value. The exception should ensure that the withdrawal amount is appropriate for the particular interests being bought back. This would be consistent with FSC Standard No. 9 *Valuation of Scheme Assets and Liabilities* (2006) cl 9.1.2, which provides:

Where a Scheme allows for Investors with different classes of interest, the valuation of Scheme Assets and Liabilities must be fair to each class and in accordance with the Scheme's Constituent Documents and the Corporations Act.

¹¹⁹⁸ See Section 1.1.2 of this paper.

¹¹⁹⁹ Sections 3.2 and 9.5.

¹²⁰⁰ Sections 4.1 and 4.2.

¹²⁰¹ Section 5.6.1.

¹²⁰² Sections 6.2 and 6.3.

¹²⁰³ Sections 7.4 and 12.4.

 $^{^{1204}}$ Section 7.5.

¹²⁰⁵ Sections 8.1-8.3, 8.5-8.7.

¹²⁰⁶ Section 9.4.

¹²⁰⁷ Section 10.4.4.

¹²⁰⁸ Section 11.2.

Section 12.1.

CAMAC invites submissions on whether there are any other areas where alignment of company law and scheme law would be appropriate.

Question 15.4.1. Are there any areas not identified in the other sections of this paper where the law applicable to schemes should be, but is currently not, aligned with that applicable to companies?

16 Minor matters

This chapter discusses various definitions relevant to managed investment schemes. It also examines various administrative, procedural and enforcement issues.

16.1 Definition of 'class of interests' in a managed investment scheme

The issue

The Corporations Act definition of 'class' in relation to interests in a managed investment scheme does not specify what constitutes a 'class'. This matter is determined by general law principles. Litigation may be necessary to determine the application of those principles in particular instances.

Current position

The Corporations Act provides that:

If the interests in a managed investment scheme to which an undertaking relates are not divided into 2 or more classes, they constitute a class.¹²¹¹

The Act provides no further detail on what might constitute a class of interests in a scheme. However, in the case of companies, the courts have applied the following principles:

- a class 'must be confined to those persons whose rights are not so dissimilar as to make it impossible for them to consult together with a view to their common interest'.¹²¹² Another formulation is that a class of shares is 'a category of shares which differs sufficiently in respect of rights, benefits, disabilities, or other incidents, as to make it distinguishable from any other category of shares'¹²¹³
- members may be in the same class notwithstanding that they may have divergent commercial interests, which are strictly separate from their share membership.¹²¹⁴

In addition, the Administrative Appeals Tribunal has said:

The basis of classification might be as simple as a declaration in the constitution that shares can be issued in two classes, even though there is no practical difference between the two types of share.

 ¹²¹¹ s 57(2). The equivalent provision for companies is s 57(1). The definition of 'class' in relation to shares or interests in a managed investment scheme in s 9 refers to this provision.
 ¹²¹² a classical scheme in s 9 refers to this provision.

²¹² Sovereign Life Assurance Company v Dodd [1892] 2 QB 573 at 583.

¹²¹³ Clements Marshall Consolidated Ltd v ENT Ltd (1988) 13 ACLR 90 at 93. See also Felix Resources Pty Ltd; in the matter of Felix Resources Pty Ltd (No 2) [2009] FCA 1337 at [12]. The Turnbull Report (Section 5.3.1) raised for further consideration and consultation a proposal that would, in effect, define a 'class' of members by amending s 601FC(1)(d) to require that members must be treated equally in relation to interests they have that confer substantially the same right to benefits produced by the scheme and the same obligations, and all members must be treated fairly: class differentiation would be based on the rights attached to an interest, rather than purely on a member's characteristics.

¹²¹⁴ Felix Resources Pty Ltd; in the matter of Felix Resources Pty Ltd (No 2) [2009] FCA 1337 at [12].

companies should be permitted the widest possible freedom to structure their affairs to achieve an efficient and attractive capital structure. Managed investment schemes are in the same position.¹²¹⁵

Analysis and discussion

. . .

It can be important for various purposes to determine whether the interests in a managed investment scheme are divided into different classes. For instance, the RE of a registered scheme, in exercising its powers and carrying out its duties, must treat the members who hold interests of the same class equally and members who hold interests of different classes fairly.¹²¹⁶ Also, an offer by an RE to withdraw, wholly or partly, from a non-liquid scheme can be made to members of a particular class, rather than to all members of a scheme.¹²¹⁷

The potential for litigation to invalidate actions that have been taken on the basis of an incorrect determination of the existence of, or the constitution of, classes poses a risk to commercial activity.

A possible approach would be for the Corporations Act to stipulate circumstances in which classes exist or do not exist. For instance, it might provide that interests would not constitute a different class merely because of a different rate of return or a different investment amount. This approach would leave the courts to develop and apply the general law principles for the determination of classes, but provide some certainty in the specified circumstances.

Another approach would be to give the court an express curative power to validate actions taken on the basis of a view of the class structure of a scheme that subsequently proves to be incorrect.¹²¹⁸

Question 16.1.1. Should the Corporations Act specify circumstances in which there are separate classes of interests in a managed investment scheme and, if so, what should those circumstances be?

Question 16.1.2. Should the Corporations Act specify circumstances that should not be taken to give rise to separate classes of interests in a managed investment scheme and, if so, what should those circumstances be?

Question 16.1.3. Should there be an express curative power for the court to review a decision that relied on an incorrect categorization of the classes of interests in the scheme and to validate any actions taken pursuant to that decision?

¹²¹⁵ Equitiloan Pty Ltd v Australian Securities and Investments Commission [2003] AATA 367 at [29].

 $^{^{1216}}$ s 601FC(1)(d).

 $^{^{1217}}$ s 601KB(2)(b).

A similar curative power was recommended in the CAMAC report *Members' schemes of arrangement* (2009) (Section 5.4.1).

16.2 Exception from the definition of 'managed investment scheme' for intra-group schemes

The issue

There is an exception from the definition of 'managed investment scheme' for intra-group schemes involving only bodies corporate that are related to the promoter and to each other. The question is whether that exception should apply where other persons have an indirect interest in the scheme.

Current position

The definition of 'managed investment scheme' contains an exception for:

(e) a scheme in which all the members are bodies corporate that are related to each other and to the body corporate that promotes the scheme.

If the exception applies, the scheme need not be registered.

This exception for intra-group schemes adopted a recommendation in the ALRC/CASAC report, which said:

Some schemes are designed simply to facilitate the operation of a group of companies as between themselves. Given the essentially private nature of such an arrangement and the fact that the 'investors' will all be within the same corporate group, the Review recommends that schemes where the only 'investors' are bodies corporate related to each other should not be regulated by the collective investment provisions of the Corporations Law.¹²¹⁹

Analysis and discussion

The Turnbull Report noted an argument by ASIC that 'the intention of [the intra-group] exclusion is undermined if some person unrelated to the scheme promoter indirectly acquires an interest in the scheme'.¹²²⁰

There are various situations in which parties may gain an indirect interest in an intra-group scheme. For instance, beneficiaries of a trust may gain this type of indirect interest where the trustee is a body corporate that is a member of the scheme and invests trust funds in the scheme. Those beneficiaries may be retail investors who would ordinarily have the protection of the managed investment provisions and the licensing regime in the Corporations Act.

The question is whether the rationale for the exception, namely that an intra-group scheme is essentially of a 'private nature', is invalidated if persons who are not related to the promoter or other scheme members have indirect interests in the scheme. The answer may depend on the type of indirect interest involved.

For instance, the potential for some level of indirect involvement in an intra-group scheme is inherent in the concept of a 'related body corporate', ¹²²¹ which is the key element of the intra-group exception, and the related concepts of 'holding company'¹²²² and

¹²¹⁹ para 3.20.

¹²²⁰ Section 5.3.2.

¹²²¹ Definition of 'body corporate' in s 9, s 50.

²²² Definition of 'holding company' in s 9, s 46.

'subsidiary'.¹²²³ For instance, Company A is the 'subsidiary' of Company B if Company B:

- 'is in a position to cast, or control the casting of, more than one-half of the maximum number of votes that might be cast at a general meeting' of Company A,¹²²⁴ or
- 'holds more than one-half of the issued share capital' of Company A,¹²²⁵ or
- 'controls the composition' of Company A's board¹²²⁶ (such control can be achieved without 100% control of a company's shares).

The possible presence of minority shareholders of related bodies corporate who have chosen to be active investors in a risk-taking enterprise is an inherent part of the intra-group exception.

However, if the related body corporate is a trustee, it may be undesirable to expose beneficiaries of the trust or retail clients who acquire an interest under a custodial arrangement to any risks involved in the activities of an unregistered (and hence largely unregulated) scheme.

If some amendment to the exception were thought necessary, one possibility, raised for further consideration by the Turnbull Report,¹²²⁷ might be to add words to the following effect at the end of the exception:

and no members:

- hold an interest on trust except where the only beneficiaries are such bodies corporate: or
- have acquired their interest as an acquirer under a custodial arrangement as defined in section 1012IA.¹²²⁸

Question 16.2.1. Should the exception from the definition of 'managed investment scheme' for intra-group schemes be amended and, if so, in what way? Please provide reasons for favouring or not favouring an amendment to this exception and for any amendment proposed.

16.3 Application of the definition of 'securities' to interests in schemes

The issue

The Corporations Act contains different definitions of 'securities' for different purposes. The extent to which these definitions cover interests in managed investment schemes varies from definition to definition. The definition that applies to reporting the link between remuneration and performance may not be the most appropriate one.

¹²²³ Definition of 'subsidiary' in s 9, s 46.

¹²²⁴ s 46(a)(ii).

 $^{^{1225}}$ s 46(a)(iii).

 $^{^{1226}}$ s 46(a)(i).

¹²²⁷ Section 5.3.2.

¹²²⁸ Section 10.4.4 of this paper discusses what is involved in a custodial arrangement as defined in s 1012IA.

Current position

The annual directors' reports of listed companies must give an explanation if a grant of securities that constitutes an element of the remuneration of a member of the company's key management personnel does not depend on the satisfaction of a performance condition.¹²²⁹ The definition of 'securities' that applies to this requirement¹²³⁰ covers interests in a managed investment scheme (primary interests), but does not the following types of secondary interests in schemes:

- legal or equitable rights or interests in those interests
- options to acquire those interests
- options to acquire legal or equitable rights or interests in those interests.

These secondary interests are covered by other definitions of 'securities'.

The various definitions of securities, and the extent to which they apply to primary and secondary interests in managed investment schemes, are set out in Appendix 2 to this paper.

Analysis and discussion

It is not clear why the requirement for the annual report of a listed company to explain the link between remuneration and performance does not cover the grant of secondary interests as well as primary interests in managed investment schemes.

Question 16.3.1. Should the requirement for the annual report of a listed company to explain a grant of primary interests in managed investment schemes that does not depend on performance also apply to secondary interests in a scheme?

Question 16.3.2. Are there any other regulatory provisions in the Corporations Act relating to 'securities' that should, but currently do not, apply to primary and/or secondary interests in managed investment schemes?

16.4 Definition of 'client'

The issue

The financial services provisions in Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act provide various protections for 'clients'. However, it is not clear who is a 'client' in the context of a managed investment scheme.

Current position

There are numerous references to 'clients', particularly retail clients, in the financial services provisions in Parts 7.6 to 7.8 of the Corporations Act, for instance in relation to

¹²²⁹ s 300A(1)(d). See also s 300A(1)(ba)(iv)(B).

¹²³⁰ s 92(2).

dispute resolution procedures for retail clients,¹²³¹ compensation arrangements for retail clients¹²³² and Product Disclosure Statements¹²³³ for those clients.

The legislation contains provisions that set out the criteria for determining whether a person is a 'retail client' or a 'wholesale client'.¹²³⁴ However, it does not define the term 'client'.¹²³⁵

Analysis and discussion

The absence of a definition of 'client' in the Corporations Act gives rise to uncertainty about who is a 'client' and therefore entitled to the investor protections in Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act, including access to compensation arrangements or Product Disclosure Statements. Scheme members can only take advantage of those provisions if they are 'clients'.

While this lack of certainty about who is a 'client' arises in relation to financial products generally, for some products, the legislation contains contextual information that makes it clear who is a 'client'.¹²³⁶ However, there is no contextual information that would assist in determining who is a 'client' in relation to a managed investment scheme.

It would be beneficial for the legislation to make clear that the term 'client' includes members of a managed investment scheme, to ensure that they have access to the investor remedies in Chapter 7 of the Corporations Act. This might be achieved by a provision directed solely at clarifying the position in relation to scheme members or, alternatively, by a broader definition of the term 'client' in relation to financial products generally (for instance, that a client is a person to whom a financial product has been issued or sold or to whom advice has been given about a financial product).

Question 16.4.1. Should the Corporations Act make it clear that a member of a managed investment scheme is a 'client' for the purposes of the financial services provisions in Chapter 7 of the Act and, if so, how? In particular, should any clarification relate only to scheme members or be a broader definition of 'client' in relation to financial products generally?

16.5 Definition of 'rights issue'

The issues

The Corporations Act definition of 'rights issue' may unduly disadvantage holders of interests in managed investment schemes who are resident outside Australia and New Zealand.

¹²³¹ s 912A(1)(g), (2). ¹²³² s 912P

¹²³² s 912B.

¹²³³ Part 7.9. ¹²³⁴ ss 761G, 761GA.

¹²³⁵ The definition of 'client' that appeared in the Corporations Act before the enactment of the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* related to futures brokers. The FSRA replaced the futures industry provisions of the Corporations Act with the current Chapter 7, which regulates financial services and markets.

¹²³⁶ For instance, the references to 'client' in the provision describing when financial products are issued (s 761E) make it clear that the term covers a contributor, or the employee of a contributor, to a superannuation fund, a depositor into a retirement savings account, a contributor to a First Home Saver Account, a purchaser of life insurance and a depositor with an authorised deposit–taking institution.

It also does not apply in the case of unregistered schemes, given that it depends on the existence of an RE.

Current position

The definition of 'rights issue' is used in determining whether there is an obligation to give a Product Disclosure Statement.

A 'regulated person' (for instance, an issuer of a financial product, a financial services licensee or an authorised representative of that licensee¹²³⁷) may be relieved of the obligation to give a Product Disclosure Statement where quoted securities are being issued under a rights issue and certain other conditions are met.¹²³⁸

Three criteria must be satisfied for an issue to come within the definition of a 'rights issue'.

Two of the criteria are that:

- the interests being offered for issue are in a particular class, and
- the terms of each offer are the same.¹²³⁹

The other criterion relates to the need to provide all holders of interests in the scheme with an equal opportunity to participate in the benefits of the rights issue to the greatest extent possible. It requires that a pro rata offer be made to each person. However, the RE of the scheme, in effect, has the power to modify this condition if the scheme has members whose registered addresses are not in Australia or New Zealand ('non-residents').¹²⁴⁰ The criterion will be taken to be satisfied in relation to non-residents if the RE follows an alternative procedure. Under that procedure, the RE can:

- decide that it is unreasonable to offer the interests for issue to non-residents, after taking into account:
 - the number of non-residents in the relevant place to whom offers would otherwise be made
 - the number and value of the interests that would otherwise be offered for issue
 - the cost of regulatory compliance in the relevant place
- send details of the offer to each non-resident in that place and advise each non-resident in that place that the non-resident will not be offered the securities or interests
- if the offer can be assigned:
 - appoint a nominee in Australia to sell the invitation or right that would otherwise have been offered to the non-resident and send the non-resident any net proceeds of sale

¹²³⁷ Definition of 'regulated person' in s 1011B. Authorised representatives are covered by Part 7.6 Div 5.

¹²³⁸ s 1012DAA. There is an equivalent exception relating to rights issues in the securities disclosure provisions (s 708AA). ¹²³⁹ = 0A(2)(s) (c)

 $^{^{1239}}$ s 9A(2)(a), (c).

¹²⁴⁰ s 9A(2)(b).

- advise each non-resident of the nominee's appointment and obligations.¹²⁴¹

Analysis and discussion

The 'rights issue' exception from the obligation to give a PDS is generally intended to be available only where all interest holders have an equal opportunity to participate in the rights issue. However, the alternative procedure in the exception recognises that the laws in some jurisdictions outside Australia and New Zealand (overseas jurisdictions) may make it unreasonable to require compliance with the equal opportunity condition in relation to non-resident investors, given the number of non-residents, and the number and value of interests, involved.

This allowance for the circumstances of non-resident investors may not operate properly where there are non-resident investors in more than one overseas jurisdiction.

For instance, a scheme may have non-resident investors in two overseas jurisdictions, for only one of which the specified conditions¹²⁴² are satisfied. It seems that the rights issue exception is available if the RE follows the alternative procedure for investors in both of those jurisdictions (even if would not be unreasonable to require that interest holders in one of those jurisdictions be given the same opportunity to participate in the rights issue as Australian and New Zealand residents), given that:

- the alternative procedure is available whenever the stipulated conditions are satisfied
- those conditions are expressed as relating to one particular place.

This problem is exacerbated if there are non-resident investors in numerous jurisdictions, only one of which satisfies the statutory prerequisites for the exception.

There is no apparent policy reason why non-resident investors in a particular overseas jurisdiction should not have the same opportunity as Australian and New Zealand residents to participate in a rights issue if the statutory prerequisites for the exception are not satisfied in relation to that jurisdiction.

The alternative procedure is also not satisfactory for unregistered schemes, as it requires the taking of certain steps by the RE and unregistered schemes do not have an RE. This difficulty would be avoided if all schemes were required to be registered, as discussed in Section 4.1 of this paper. Even if there is an exception from the registration requirement for small private schemes (as discussed under the heading *Numerical test* in Section 4.1), those small schemes may be unlikely to make rights issues and may therefore not need to use the rights issue exception from the disclosure requirements.

However, if significant categories of unregistered schemes remain, an amendment to the definition of 'rights issue' may be necessary, for instance by adding a reference, in the case of unregistered schemes, to 'the holder of the office (by whatever name it is known), in relation to the managed investment scheme, that corresponds most closely to the office of responsible entity of a registered scheme'.¹²⁴³

¹²⁴¹ s 9A(2)(b)(ii), (3).

 $^{^{1242}}$ s 9A(3).

¹²⁴³ cf s 1012D(8)(b).

Question 16.5.1. Should the definition of 'rights issue' be amended to protect the right of residents of a particular jurisdiction to participate in a rights issue unless it would be unreasonable to require that those residents have that right?

Question 16.5.2. Should the definition of 'rights issue' be amended to apply to rights issues in relation to unregistered schemes and, if so, how?

16.6 Application of the disclosing entity provisions to managed investment schemes

The issue

Is the 100 person test an appropriate criterion for determining whether a scheme should be a disclosing entity?

Current position

The Corporations Act contains the following definition of 'disclosing entity' in relation to a managed investment scheme:

If any interests in a managed investment scheme are ED securities, the undertaking to which the interests relate is a disclosing entity for the purposes of this Act.¹²⁴⁴

Securities are only ED securities if they are categorized as such by a specific provision.¹²⁴⁵ The following interests in registered managed investment schemes are ED securities:

- those in a scheme that is listed on a financial market¹²⁴⁶
- those in a scheme where the managed investments are held by 100 or more people who hold them as a result of offers that required a Product Disclosure Statement (the 100 person test).¹²⁴⁷

Analysis and discussion

The fact that a scheme has 100 persons as members is not necessarily a satisfactory test for determining whether the scheme should be a disclosing entity, given that the combined economic value of all the interests held by any particular number of persons may or may not be significant.

A monetary test would be a more reliable indicator of the economic significance of a scheme and whether it should be treated as a disclosing entity.

Question 16.6.1. Should the 100 person test be replaced with a test that contains a monetary criterion (for instance, that the scheme has members who acquired their interests as retail clients and involves more than \$10 million in assets or satisfies a similar monetary criterion)?

¹²⁴⁴ s 111AC(2).

¹²⁴⁵ s 111AD.

¹²⁴⁶ s 111AE(1A), definitions of 'managed investment product' in ss 9 and 761A, s 764A(1)(b).

¹²⁴⁷ s 111AFA.

16.7 Failure to fulfil minimum subscription conditions

The issue

There are two separate requirements for the return of subscription money on failure to fulfil minimum subscription conditions. This may be unnecessary and confusing.

Current position

A Product Disclosure Statement (PDS) may state that a financial product to which the Statement relates will not be issued or sold unless:

- applications for a minimum number of financial products of that kind are received, or
- a minimum amount is raised.

If the PDS makes such a statement, the stipulated condition must be fulfilled before the issue or a sale may take place (s 1016C).

If the condition is not fulfilled within four months after the date of the relevant PDS, s 1016E requires that the person who received the money either:

- repay the applicant, or
- give the applicant additional disclosures and one month to withdraw the application and be repaid.¹²⁴⁸

The provision does not indicate when repayment must occur.

There is also a more general provision that could apply in this situation. Section 1017E regulates how money received for a financial product should be dealt with before the product is issued. One aspect of that provision is a requirement for an issuer or seller of financial products to return money paid to acquire the product if the issuer or seller does not, for whatever reason, issue or transfer the products immediately after receiving the money. In contrast with s 1016E, s 1017E provides a time within which money must be returned, being either 'before the end of one month starting on the day on which the money was received' or 'if it is not reasonably practicable to do so before the end of that month—by the end of such longer period as is reasonable in the circumstances'.¹²⁴⁹

Analysis and discussion

It would be in the interests of regulatory simplicity for the return of subscription money on failure to satisfy a condition to be dealt with solely under the provision designed for that purpose (s 1016E). However, it may contribute to greater certainty for that provision to stipulate a definite time within which subscription money must be returned.

Question 16.7.1. Should the return of application money on non-fulfilment of a condition be covered solely by s 1016E, which provides alternative approaches to the reimbursement of investors?

¹²⁴⁸ s 1016E(1)(a)(ii), (2).

 ¹²⁴⁹ s 1017E(4)(d), (e). For a discussion of s 1017E and the background to that provision, see *Basis Capital Funds Management Ltd v BT Portfolio Services Ltd* [2008] NSWSC 766 at [106]-[133].

Question 16.7.2. If so, should s 1016E be amended to provide a time within which the money must be repaid?

16.8 Right of investors to avoid subscription contracts

The issue

The right of investors to void a contract to subscribe for interests in a scheme by written notice to the offeror can pose an ongoing risk to the operation of the scheme.

Current position

An investor who has obtained an interest in a managed investment scheme in response to an offer for subscription or an invitation to subscribe can void the contract of subscription by written notice to the offeror if:

- the scheme should have been, but was not, registered, or
- the person offering the interest did not comply with the Product Disclosure Statement requirements in Part 7.9 Div 2.¹²⁵⁰

The initial effect of the notice is to suspend the contract.¹²⁵¹ Unless the offeror makes a successful application to the court to declare that the notice had no effect,¹²⁵² 'the notice takes effect to void the contract' after a stipulated period.¹²⁵³ The court in one case took the quoted words to mean:

that the contract is void ab initio, with the consequence that the investor can recover what he paid for his investment. In other words, the parties to the contract are to be restored as far as may be possible to the position they were in before the contract was made.¹²⁵⁴

The legislation does not stipulate a time period within which an investor must take any action to exercise this right.¹²⁵⁵

Investors do not have an equivalent independent right in relation to interests acquired on a secondary market.¹²⁵⁶

Analysis and discussion

The right of investors to void a contract of subscription raises several potential problems.

The right poses an ongoing risk to the operation of the scheme. An affected scheme remains at risk of having to return subscription money to investors for an indeterminate period, given that there is no legislative time limit for the exercise of the right. One

 ¹²⁵⁰ s 601MB. A notice must identify the failure to comply with Part 7.9 Div 2 at the very least in general terms: *Almond Investors Ltd v Emanouel* [2012] VSC 413 at [101].
 ¹²⁵¹ (01) (0)

 $^{^{1251}}$ s 601MB(2).

¹²⁵² s 601MB(4)-(6).

¹²⁵³ The period is 21 days unless the offeror challenges the notice in court, in which case the period is extended to allow for the challenge to be determined: s 601MB(3).

¹²⁵⁴ In The Matter of York Street Mezzanine Pty Ltd (in liq) [2007] FCA 922 at [47].

¹²⁵⁵ It is not clear whether the ability to void the contract is lost once the scheme interest has been issued.

¹²⁵⁶ P Hanrahan, CCH, Managed Investments Law and Practice (looseleaf) at ¶13-200.

possibility is for the legislation to stipulate a time limit. By way of comparison, a client must exercise his or her right to rescind an agreement for the provision of financial services that is entered into with a person who does not hold an Australian financial services licence 'within a reasonable period after becoming aware of the facts entitling the client to give the notice'.¹²⁵⁷

In addition, the right survives a change in the RE of a scheme. This may hamper attempts to restructure the affairs of the scheme. Any new RE, and its directors, should be able to operate the scheme without the risk of investors in the scheme voiding their contracts of subscription.

Also, where the right relates to a defective Product Disclosure Statement:

- it remains regardless of any attempt to rectify the defect in the PDS that gave rise to the right, and
- it may relate to only a minor defect in the PDS.

On one view, the right of investors to avoid subscription contracts where the PDS was defective is unnecessary, given that investors have specific remedies where they have acquired a financial product relying on a defective PDS.¹²⁵⁸

A possible alternative to the right to void a contract for subscription may be a right to claim compensation for loss from parties that were involved when the original breach was committed, for instance:

- the promoter of the scheme
- the RE that was in office at the relevant time
- the directors of that RE at the relevant time.

However, this approach may leave an investor without an effective remedy if those parties do not have assets to meet any claim.

The SLE Proposal may exacerbate, rather than resolve, the problems arising from the right of investors to void their contracts of subscription, as the MIS that was the legal entity that was involved at the time of the contravention would remain, regardless of any change in the RE.¹²⁵⁹

Question 16.8.1. Should the right for investors to void a contract to subscribe for interests in a scheme be amended and, if so, how? For instance, should the right:

- be excluded for non-compliance with a PDS
- be replaced with a right for the investor to seek damages from specified parties who were involved in the original contravention
- incorporate a clear time limit for its exercise and, if so, what should that time limit be?

¹²⁵⁷ s 925A(2).

¹²⁵⁸ s 1016F.

¹²⁵⁹ The SLE Proposal is summarised in Section 1.1.1 of this paper.

16.9 Certificates of interests

The issue

The requirement for the RE of a registered scheme to issue certificates of interest may be obsolete.

Current position

The RE of a registered scheme must issue certificates of interests to persons who acquire interests in the scheme (whether by way of issue or transfer).¹²⁶⁰

Analysis and discussion

It has become less common for physical certificates of interests to be issued. Scheme constitutions often contain a provision to the effect that certificates will not be issued. This raises the question whether the legislation should continue to require certificates of interests.

The key concern should be to be able to identify who has an interest in the scheme. This goal may be more appropriately achieved through a definitive register of scheme members (see Section 3.2 of this paper).

Question 16.9.1. Should the RE of a registered scheme be required to issue certificates of interests in the scheme to persons who acquire interests in the scheme?

16.10 Obligations to assist those having supervisory responsibilities

The issue

There are inconsistencies in the parties who are required to give assistance to ASIC, the auditor of the compliance plan and the compliance committee in relation to compliance.

Current position

Various parties have a statutory responsibility for checking on compliance with the managed investments supervisory framework, with various other parties having a responsibility for assisting those who have the responsibility for checking.

¹²⁶⁰ ss 1071A, 1071H.

Party to be assisted and nature of that party's responsibility	Party responsible for assisting					
	RE	Officers of the RE	Agent of the RE	Officers of agent of the RE	Person other than agent engaged by the RE	Member of compliance committee
 ASIC: check compliance with: constitution compliance plan Corporations Act (s 601FF(1)) 	√ (s 601FF(2))	√ (s 601FF(2))	√ (Corp Reg 5C.2.01, but only in relation to the constitution and the compliance plan)	X	Х	√ (s 601JD(2))
Auditor of RE's compliance with the scheme's compliance plan (s 601HG(3))	х	√ (s 601HG(6))	√ (Corp Reg 5C.4.02)	√ (Corp Reg 5C.4.02)	Х	х
 Compliance committee: monitor compliance with compliance plan and report to RE report to RE on breach of Act or scheme constitution report to ASIC in the absence of RE action regularly assess adequacy of compliance plan and recommend remedial action (s 601JC) 	√ (Corp Reg 5C.5.01)	√ (Corp Reg 5C.5.01)	√ (Corp Reg 5C.5.01)	√ (Corp Reg 5C.5.01)	X	x
Auditor of scheme's financial statements	Х	√ (s 312)	X ¹²⁶¹	Х	Х	Х

The table below sets out the respective parties and indicates where there are gaps.

Also, the stipulated provisions do not require persons who formerly occupied any of these positions to assist.

A comparison might be drawn with the voluntary administration provisions, under which each director has a duty to assist the administrator in relation to books of the company¹²⁶² and to attend on the administrator and give the administrator such information about the company's business, property, affairs and financial circumstances as the administrator reasonably requires.¹²⁶³ In addition, the directors collectively have an obligation to give to the administrator a statement about the company's business, property, affairs and financial circumstances.¹²⁶⁴

While there are no relevant statutory requirements, ASIC requires that an agreement between an RE and any asset holder (such as a custodian) require the asset holder to provide all reasonable assistance to any auditor engaged to audit the financial statements of the scheme (Regulatory Guide 133 *Managed investments and custodial or depository services: Holding assets* at RG 133.91).

 $^{^{1262}}$ s 438B(1). 1263 s 438B(2).

¹²⁶³ s 438B(3).

s 438B(2).

Analysis and discussion

There have been various recommendations to remedy some of the inconsistencies in the current law.¹²⁶⁵

There is no reason why any person involved in a scheme should not have an obligation to assist those who have been given supervisory responsibility in relation to compliance for a scheme.

Each of the persons identified in the above table should have an obligation to assist each of the parties identified as having supervisory responsibilities.

Question 16.10.1. What amendments, if any, should be made to the provisions imposing obligations to give assistance to ASIC, the auditor of the compliance plan and the compliance committee in relation to compliance?

16.11 Reporting breaches to ASIC

The issue

The periods within which the RE must comply with the various requirements for reporting breaches of the law to ASIC are not consistent.

Current position

The RE of a registered scheme has an obligation under the managed investment provisions to report to ASIC any breach of the Corporations Act that relates to the scheme and has had, or is likely to have, a materially adverse effect on the interests of members.¹²⁶⁶ This is to be done 'as soon as practicable after [the RE] becomes aware of the breach'.¹²⁶⁷

The RE, as the holder of an Australian financial services licence, also has a separate obligation under the financial services licensing provisions to report breaches or likely breaches of specific financial services licensing obligations 'as soon as practicable and in any case within 10 business days after becoming aware of the breach or likely breach'.¹²⁶⁸

By way of comparison, the time periods for reporting offences and misconduct in the context of external administration are that:

- a receiver or managing controller must report 'as soon as practicable' ¹²⁶⁹
- a liquidator must report 'as soon as practicable, and in any event within 6 months'.¹²⁷⁰

Also, the reporting obligations of external administrators apply not just to the Corporations Act, but to any law of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory.¹²⁷¹

The Turnbull Report (Section 5.2.8) recommended that the requirement to assist the auditor of the compliance plan and the compliance committee should be extended to include persons other than agents of the RE. The ASIC submission at Stage 1 of the CAMAC review proposed that the obligation to assist ASIC in conducting a check be extended to agents and other persons engaged to perform an RE's functions.

¹²⁶⁶ s 601FC(1)(1).

¹²⁶⁷ ibid.

 $^{^{1268}}$ s 912D(1), (1B).

 $^{^{1269}}$ s 422. 1270 s 533(1)(

²⁷⁰ s 533(1)(d).

Analysis and discussion

It would be desirable to have a uniform test for the period within which reports of breaches of the law (including licence conditions) should be made to ASIC, and the extent of the reporting obligation, unless there is good reason for a different time to be specified in a particular instance.

Question 16.11.1. What is the appropriate period within which the RE should report breaches of the law (including breaches of licence conditions) to ASIC?

Question 16.11.2. Should the RE's reporting obligation extend to any law of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory?

¹²⁷¹ For receivers, see s 422, definition in s 9 of 'offence' ('offence means an offence against a law of the Commonwealth or a State or Territory'); for administrators, see s 438D, definition in s 9 of 'offence'; for liquidators, see s 533.

Appendix 1 Criteria for determining whether a scheme should be registered

Overview

A managed investment scheme must be registered if:

- it (by itself or together with other closely related schemes as determined by ASIC) involves more than 20 investors (the numerical test),¹²⁷² and/or
- it was promoted by a person, or an associate of a person, who was in the business of promoting managed investment schemes at the time the scheme was promoted (the professional promoter test).¹²⁷³

A scheme that satisfies either or both of these tests is nevertheless exempt from the requirement to be registered if none of the issues of interests in the scheme would have activated the Product Disclosure Statement (PDS) requirements in Division 2 of Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act¹²⁷⁴ (the disclosure test).

The professional promoter test and the disclosure test are discussed in more detail below.

The professional promoter test

A scheme that does not satisfy the numerical test for registration may nevertheless have to be registered if it satisfies the professional promoter test.

The application of the professional promoter test requires two steps:

- the determination of who is promoting the scheme
- the determination of whether that person, or an associate of that person, was in the business of promoting managed investment schemes at the time the scheme was promoted.

The legislation provides no guidance on either of these matters. However, there has been some judicial guidance.

When does a person 'promote' a scheme

Judicial comments relating to the meaning of promotion of a scheme include:

¹²⁷² s 601ED(1)(a), (c), (3).

¹²⁷³ s 601ED(1)(b).

¹²⁷⁴ s 601ED(2), Corp Reg 5C.11.05A.

- the term 'promoter' has no very definite meaning¹²⁷⁵ and sums up 'a number of business operations familiar to the commercial world by which a company [or scheme] is generally brought into existence'¹²⁷⁶
- 'promoted' 'plainly extends to activities in which a person formulates a scheme ..., advertises it, solicits others to participate in it and embarks upon its implementation'¹²⁷⁷
- 'promoter' means a person who 'engaged in exertion for the purpose of getting up and starting' a scheme and a person who assists.¹²⁷⁸

What constitutes the 'business of promoting managed investment schemes'

Judicial comments on the meaning of 'business of promoting managed investment schemes' include:

- the business must involve the promotion of more than one scheme, though the 'promotion of a single project' may satisfy the test 'if that undertaking is the first in a business of promoting similar undertakings'¹²⁷⁹
- there is a business of promoting managed investment schemes where the aim of the business is to seek out investment opportunities, offer them to members, elicit subscriptions and manage the investments on behalf of the participating members, with these activities being done for profit¹²⁸⁰ (it follows that the person who carries out these activities is a promoter)
- there is a 'business of promoting managed investment schemes' where the relevant persons undertake the schemes 'in the course of business activities with a view to profit and ... having in mind the undertaking of other such schemes' ¹²⁸¹
- a person may be 'in the business of promoting' schemes even if the relevant schemes constitute only a small part of the person's business activities, as a person may carry on or be involved in more than one business at any given time.¹²⁸²

¹²⁷⁵ ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [50], which refers to a line of authority that includes Tracy v Mandalay Pty Ltd (1953) 88 CLR 215 at 241-242, Emma Silver Mining Co Ltd v Lewis & Son (1879) 4 CPD 396, Twycross v Grant (1877) 2 CPD 469.

¹²⁷⁶ ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [51], citing Whaley Bridge Calico Printing Co v Green (1880) 5 QBD 109 at 111.

¹²⁷⁷ ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [53]. See also ASIC v Primelife Corporation Ltd [2005] FCA 1229.

¹²⁷⁸ ASC v Woods and Johnson Developments Pty Ltd (1991) 9 ACLC 1,492 at 1,495, following Tracy v Mandalay Pty Ltd (1953) 88 CLR 215. See also ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [50].

¹²⁷⁹ ASC v Woods and Johnson Developments Pty Ltd (1991) 9 ACLC 1,492 at 1,494, 1,496. The rule of interpretation that the plural includes the singular (Acts Interpretation Act 1901 s 23(b)) is excluded by the context in which the word 'schemes' is used (at 1,494).

ASIC v Chase Capital Management Pty Ltd [2001] WASC 27 at [61].

¹²⁸¹ ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [54]-[55].

¹²⁸² ASIC v Young [2003] QSC 29 at [55].

The disclosure test

The elements of the test

The disclosure test applies where none of the issues of interests in the scheme would have activated the Product Disclosure Statement (PDS) requirements in Division 2 of Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act.¹²⁸³

When a decision is being made about whether the PDS requirements would have applied to issues of interests, two assumptions must be made:

- that the scheme had been registered when the issues were made¹²⁸⁴
- that the Product Disclosure Statement provisions applied to interests in the scheme when the need for registration was being assessed.¹²⁸⁵

There are two aspects of the disclosure test that warrant further analysis:

- the test is activated, and hence the scheme is exempt from registration, where no PDS is required for issues of interests, even if a PDS is required for sales of interests
- there are various situations in which a PDS is not required and which therefore satisfy the disclosure test.

Application to issues of interests only

Obligations to give a PDS arise in certain circumstances relating to giving advice about financial products¹²⁸⁶ or the issue¹²⁸⁷ or sale¹²⁸⁸ of financial products, as well as in relation to certain acquisitions under a custodial arrangement.¹²⁸⁹

However, the disclosure test refers only to issues of interests in a scheme. In particular, it does not refer to sales of interests,¹²⁹⁰ even though there are PDS requirements for certain sales, or sale offers, that amount to an indirect issue,¹²⁹¹ namely where:

• the sale is made off-market by a seller who controls¹²⁹² the issuer (an *off-market sale* by a controller),¹²⁹³ or

¹²⁸³ s 601ED(2), Corp Reg 5C.11.05A.

¹²⁸⁴ This is part of s 601ED(2) itself.

¹²⁸⁵ This is pursuant to Corp Reg 5C.11.05A, which modifies s 601ED(2).

¹²⁸⁶ s 1012Å.

¹²⁸⁷ s 1012B.

¹²⁸⁸ s 1012C.

¹²⁸⁹ s 1012IA. There is also a PDS requirement in relation to the provision of superannuation products. An issuer who is to provide superannuation products to the employees of an employer-sponsor of a superannuation entity must give the employer-sponsor a Product Disclosure Statement for each of the superannuation products (s 1012I).

¹²⁹⁰ Sales of interests may be covered by the disclosure test if the broader meaning of 'issue' in the definition in s 9 is taken to apply to Part 7.9 and is taken to cover sales made under an arrangement with the promoter. However, such an interpretation of 'issue' is speculative at best.

 ¹²⁹¹ s 1012C. This PDS requirement applies to offers to sell a financial product to a retail client (s 1012C(3)) and offers by a retail client to acquire a financial product (s 1012C(4)). Paragraph (b) of the definition of 'regulated person' in s 1011B covers a seller of a financial product in certain circumstances.

²⁹² As defined in s 50AA.

- the sale amounts to an indirect issue of the financial product (a *sale amounting to an indirect issue*),¹²⁹⁴ or
- the sale amounts to an indirect off-market sale by a person who controls¹²⁹⁵ the issuer (a *sale amounting to an indirect off-market sale by a controller*).¹²⁹⁶

These PDS sale requirements were included to prevent avoidance of the requirement for a PDS for the issue of scheme interests.¹²⁹⁷ Given that the disclosure test fails to mention sales, a scheme is exempt from the requirement to be registered if no issues of interests in the scheme would require a PDS, even if sales of interests in the scheme would require a PDS. This would be the case where wholesale investors in a scheme on-sell their interests to retail investors in circumstances amounting to an indirect issue (that is, through an off-market sale by a controller, a sale amounting to an indirect issue or a sale amounting to an indirect off-market sale by a controller).

Circumstances in which a PDS is not required

A PDS is not required where all the issues of interests in the scheme are to wholesale clients¹²⁹⁸ (unless a wholesale client acquires an interest pursuant to an instruction given by a retail client under a custodial arrangement¹²⁹⁹). The disclosure test therefore has the effect that wholesale-only schemes are exempt from the requirement to be registered.¹³⁰⁰

There are, however, other reasons why a PDS may not be required for issues of interests in a scheme (with the secondary consequence, under the disclosure test, that a scheme does not have to be registered).

¹²⁹⁴ s 1012C(6). This occurs when the seller, to whom the financial product was originally issued, offers to sell the product to the retail client within 12 months after issue and the product was originally issued, offers to sell the purpose (on the part of the issuer or the seller) of on-selling the product. The requisite purpose is taken to exist if there are reasonable grounds for reaching this conclusion (s 1012C(7)(a)). There is a rebuttable presumption that this is the case if the financial product or a financial product of the same kind issued at the same time is subsequently sold, or offered for sale, within 12 months after

¹²⁹³ s 1012C(5). The sale may be made off-market either because the product cannot be traded on a licensed market or because the offer is not made in the ordinary course of trading on a licensed market (s 1012C(5)(b)). According to the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* (at para 8.106): 'A controller of a body will either have direct access to, or be in a position to obtain, the necessary information to prepare a disclosure document.'

issue (s 1012C(7)(b)).

 $^{^{1295}}$ As defined in s 50AA.

¹²⁹⁶ s 1012C(8). This occurs when the seller, who acquired the financial product off-market from a person who controls the issuer (the controller), offers to sell the product to the retail client within 12 months after the acquisition from the controller and the product was sold without a PDS and with the purpose (on the part of the controller or the seller) of on-selling the product.

The sale may be made off-market either because the product cannot be traded on a licensed market or because the offer is not made in the ordinary course of trading on a licensed market (s 1012C(8)(b)).

The requisite purpose is taken to exist if there are reasonable grounds for reaching this conclusion (s 1012C(9)(a)). There is a rebuttable presumption that this is the case if the financial product or a financial product of the same kind sold by the controller at the same time is subsequently sold, or offered for sale, within 12 months after issue (s 1012C(9)(b)).

¹²⁹⁷ Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.33-14.35.

¹²⁹⁸ The PDS requirements for issues only apply in relation to issues, or issue offers, that involve retail clients: s 1012B. See Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.15, 14.69. In addition to issues of a financial product (s 1012B(3)(a)(iii)), the PDS requirement applies to offers to issue a financial product (s 1012B(3)(a)(ii)) and offers to arrange for such an issue (s 1012B(3)(a)(ii)), as well as offers by a retail client to acquire a financial product by way of issue (rather than transfer) (s 1012B(4)(a)). Paragraph (a) of the definition of 'regulated person' in s 1011B covers an issuer of a financial product.

¹²⁹⁹ s 1012IA.

³⁰⁰ P Hanrahan, CCH, *Managed Investments Law and Practice* (looseleaf) at ¶1-500 nominates the exemption of wholesale schemes as the purpose of s 601ED(2) (see also at ¶10-340).

The PDS requirements do not apply if the issues constitute a small–scale offering (in essence, an offering that involves personal offers that result in no more than 20 persons purchasing interests and raise no more than \$2 million in any 12 month period).¹³⁰¹ There is also a disclosure exemption for an issue or sale made to a person associated with the RE.¹³⁰² The small–scale offering exemption and the associated person exemption would cover small private schemes.

In addition, the PDS requirements do not apply to an issue where:¹³⁰³

- the client is not in Australia¹³⁰⁴
- the client has already received an up-to-date PDS.¹³⁰⁵ For instance, clients who have received a PDS on receiving advice about interests in a proposed managed investment scheme need not be given another PDS when those interests are issued to them
- the client is providing no consideration for the issue or sale of the interests¹³⁰⁶
- the issue or sale is made as part of a takeover bid and the offer of interests in the scheme is accompanied by a bidder's statement.¹³⁰⁷

• the offers are personal offers (s 1012E(2): personal offer is defined in s 1012E(5))

- the total number of persons purchasing as a result of the offers does not exceed 20 in any 12 month period (s 1012E(2)(b); the criteria for determining whether there has been a breach of this condition are contained in s 1012E(6)(a), (7)(a), (8), (9))
- the amount raised by the issuer as a result of the offers does not exceed \$2 million in any 12 month period (s 1012E(2)(c); the criteria for determining whether there has been a breach of this condition are contained in s 1012E(6)(b), (7)(b), (8), (9), (10)).

The test was formerly based on 20 offers in 12 months. That test was replaced by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*, as it was regarded as 'unduly restrictive and difficult to apply in practice' (the Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for that Act at para 8.46). That change was supported by the *Financial System Inquiry Final Report* (1997) (the Wallis report) at 278.

HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.130] states that 'the justification for the exclusion seems to be the concept that a disclosure document should not be required for a private offer, because the offeree can make inquiries of the offeror on a face-to-face basis and the cost of requiring a disclosure document is likely to be disproportionately high'.

- ¹³⁰² s 1012D(9A). The categories of associated person are a senior manager of the RE or of a related body corporate, a spouse, parent, child, brother or sister of a person in that category or a body corporate controlled by a person in one of the first two categories (s 1012D(9B)). These provisions were included to ensure that this exemption, available for securities disclosure under Chapter 6D (s 708(12)), continued to apply to disclosure for managed investment products under Part 7.9 (Supplementary Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 3.125-3.126).
- ¹³⁰³ Other PDS exemptions would not flow through to the PDS-related exemption from registration, namely:
 - the client has, or has access to, up-to-date information through a PDS or ongoing information provided under s 1017B or s 1017D, as the client is already an investor in the scheme (s 1012D(2), (10)(b))
 - the client already holds interests of the same kind and the circumstances relate to a distribution reinvestment plan or a switching facility (s 1012D(3))
 - the client is issued the interests under a rights issue (s 1012DAA) and will therefore already have received a PDS for the original interests.

¹³⁰¹ s 1012E. The complete criteria for a small–scale offering are:

[•] all the financial products are issued by the same person (s 1012E(2)(a))

s 1012D(8A), as inserted by Corp Reg 7.9.07FB, enacted pursuant to s 1012G(1)(c). The regulation refers to the client not being in 'this jurisdiction'. Section 9 defines 'this jurisdiction' as referring to the geographical area consisting of each of the States, the Australian Capital Territory, the Northern Territory and, in some circumstances, an external Territory.

 $^{^{1305}}_{1306}$ s 1012D(1).

¹³⁰⁶ s 1012D(5).

¹³⁰⁷ s 1012D(7). HAJ Ford, RP Austin, IM Ramsay, *Ford's Principles of Corporations Law* (LexisNexis Butterworths, looseleaf) at [22.130.21] states, in relation to the equivalent securities disclosure exemption, that:

History of the disclosure test

An exception along the lines of what is now the disclosure test has been in the managed investment provisions since they were first introduced in 1998. At all times, the key element of the test has been whether all the issues of interests in the scheme, when they were made, would have been exempt from the relevant disclosure obligations. However, the range of issues exempted from those disclosure obligations has grown over time.

In 1998, scheme interests were regulated as securities and the relevant categories of issues that did not require disclosure in a prospectus (excluded issues)¹³⁰⁸ were:

- issues to wholesale or professional investors (issues with a minimum subscription amount for each person of at least \$500,000¹³⁰⁹ or issues to an underwriter under an underwriting agreement¹³¹⁰)
- small-scale offerings (issues to no more than 20 persons in the preceding 12 months)¹³¹¹ in relation to a registered scheme
- issues to associated persons.¹³¹²

These exemptions were clearly focused on exempting from disclosure schemes that did not involve large numbers of retail investors. They provided a coherent basis for determining the content of the scheme registration exemption (though, as discussed in Section 4.1 of this paper, CAMAC questions whether there should be a registration exemption for wholesale-only schemes).

These original three disclosure exemption categories remained under the amendments made by the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999*,¹³¹³ in an expanded form in the case of the small-scale offerings exemption and the wholesale/professional investors exemption.¹³¹⁴ The CLERP amendments also introduced two additional exemptions from the prospectus disclosure requirements in relation to:

The policy underlying this exemption is that the disclosure requirements for a bidder's statement are regulated by Ch 6, which grants special powers to ASIC and the Panel, and therefore there should not be an additional disclosure regime supervised by ASIC and the court under Ch 6D. Nevertheless, the disclosure requirements for a bidder's statement import the basic requirements of Ch 6D in the case of a scrip bid: s 636(1)(g).

- ¹³¹¹ Corporations Law s 66(2)(d).
- ¹³¹² Corporations Law s 66(2)(e). Certain issues of interests in a managed investment scheme made pursuant to a prospectus were also covered by the definition of 'excluded issue' (Corporations Law s 66(2)(m)).

¹³¹³ Corporations Law s 708(1)-(7) (small-scale offerings exemption), s 708(8)-(11) (wholesale/professional investors exemption), s 708(12) (associated persons exemption).

¹³¹⁴ The small-scale offerings category gained a new criterion relating to the amount raised (no more than \$2 million in the preceding 12 months), to operate in conjunction with the criterion relating to the number of investors (issues to no more than 20 persons in the preceding 12 months) (Corporations Law s 708(1)-(7)).

A greater range of wholesale/professional investors was specified as not requiring disclosure, namely:

¹³⁰⁸ Under the law as it stood when the managed investment provisions were introduced in 1998, the test in s 601ED(2) was whether the issues of interests in the scheme were 'excluded issues' of securities. 'Excluded issues' were not subject to the prospectus provisions (Corporations Law s 1017(a)).

¹³⁰⁹ Corporations Law s 66(2)(a).

¹³¹⁰ Corporations Law s 66(2)(b).

[•] investors who have paid at least \$500,000 for the issue and any previous issues (Corporations Law s 708(8)(a), (b), (9))

[•] investors with net assets of at least \$2.5 million or a gross annual income for each of the previous 2 financial years of at least \$250,000, as certified by a qualified accountant (Corporations Laws 708(8)(c))

[•] investors to whom an offer is made through a licensed dealer, who is satisfied that they have relevant experience in investing in securities (Corporations Law s 708(10))

[•] brokers and advisers who are either licensed or exempt from licensing and are acting as principal (Corporations Law s 708(11)(a)-(b))

- issues and sales requiring no consideration,¹³¹⁵ and
- offers made as part of a takeover bid and accompanied by a bidder's statement.¹³¹⁶

These changes to the disclosure obligations had the effect of changing the scope of the disclosure test in the scheme registration requirement, though there is no evidence that the consequences for the scheme registration criteria were taken into account when the disclosure requirements were being amended.¹³¹⁷

With the enactment of the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001*, the prospectus requirements for the issue of interests in managed investment schemes were replaced with Product Disclosure Statement requirements (as discussed in Section 10.4.3 of this paper). The exemptions from the PDS requirements (as described above under *Circumstances in which a PDS is not required*) were substantially the same as the exemptions from the disclosure requirements under the CLERP amendments, with the following exceptions:

- the wholesale exemption was achieved by making the PDS requirements applicable only where retail clients were involved¹³¹⁸
- no PDS was required if the client had already received a PDS¹³¹⁹ (for instance, where the issue of interests in a scheme followed the giving of advice on those interests)
- no PDS was required if the client already held interests of the same kind and the circumstances related to a distribution reinvestment plan or a switching facility.¹³²⁰

As with the changes to the disclosure exemptions made by the CLERP amendments, there is no evidence that the consequences for the scheme registration criteria were taken into account when the disclosure requirements were being amended.

[•] various registered or regulated bodies (Corporations Law s 708(11)(c)-(g))

[•] persons who control at least \$10 million for the purpose of investment in securities (Corporations Law s 708(11)(h)).

The exemption for issues to associated persons appeared in s 708(12) under the CLERP amendments.

¹³¹⁵ Corporations Law s 708(15). This exemption has been maintained for prospectuses in the Corporations Act s 708(15). It also applies to the Product Disclosure Statement requirements for managed investments: s 1012D(5). See Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.47.

¹³¹⁶ Corporations Law s 708(18). This exemption has been maintained for prospectuses in the Corporations Act s 708(18). It also applies to the Product Disclosure Statement requirements for managed investments: s 1012D(7). See Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 14.49.

 ¹³¹⁷ The Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Corporate Law Economic Reform Program Act 1999* did not comment on the effect that the change in the disclosure exemptions might have on the exemption from registration.
 ¹³¹⁸ 10120 10120

¹³¹⁸ ss 1012B, 1012C.

¹³¹⁹ s 1012D(1). See Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* paras 14.39-14.40.

¹³²⁰ s 1012D(3).

Appendix 2 Definitions of 'securities' and their application to interests in schemes

The principal provision that defines 'securities' contains five definitions:¹³²¹

- a definition that is used unless one of the other definitions applies¹³²² (the general definition)
- a definition that applies when the term 'securities' is used in relation to a body (this definition includes 'interests in a managed investment scheme made available by the body')¹³²³ (the definition in relation to a body)
- a definition (the control and continuous disclosure definition) to be used in relation to:
 - takeovers (Chapters 6 and 6B of the Corporations Act)
 - compulsory acquisitions and buyouts (Chapters 6A and 6B)
 - ownership of companies and schemes (Chapter 6C), and
 - continuous disclosure (Chapter 6CA) and disclosing entities (Part 1.2A)¹³²⁴
- a definition to be used in relation to financial services and markets¹³²⁵ (the financial markets definition)
- a definition to be used in relation to fundraising¹³²⁶ (the fundraising definition, which for the most part is the same as the financial markets definition¹³²⁷).

These definitions vary in the extent to which they cover:

- interests in schemes ('primary interests'), and
- 'secondary interests' in those schemes, being:
 - legal or equitable rights or interests in the primary interests
 - options to acquire the primary interests
 - options to acquire legal or equitable rights or interests in the primary interests.

- ⁷⁷ The elements of the financial markets definition that are excluded from the fundraising definition are:
 - certain acquisition rights under a rights issue

¹³²¹ Section 9 of the Corporations Act states that 'securities' has the meaning given by Section 92. There is a further definition of 'securities' in s 1200A(1) for the purpose of Chapter 8, which covers mutual recognition of securities offers. Chapter 8 of the Corporations Act is discussed in Section 14.1 of this paper.

 $^{^{1322}}$ s 92(1).

 $^{^{1323}}_{1324}$ s 92(2).

 $^{^{1324}}_{1325}$ s 92(3).

³²⁵ ss 92(4), 761A. The Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* stated (at para 6.75): 'Although the defined term 'security' is in the singular, it is intended that references to the plural 'securities' in Chapter 7 are also to be taken to refer to this definition, rather than the definition of 'securities' in section 92.'

¹³²⁶ ss 92(4), 700.

[•] a depository interest that can be transferred through a licensed clearing and settlement facility (a CGS depositary interest): s 700(1), paragraphs (e) and (f) of the definition of 'security' in s 761A.

Of the five definitions, only the control and continuous disclosure definition applies to all primary and secondary interests in schemes.¹³²⁸

The financial markets definition applies to neither primary nor secondary interests in schemes. However, both types of scheme interests come within the legislative frameworks for financial markets and services, as they fall within the definition of 'financial product'.¹³²⁹

The fundraising definition also does not apply to primary or secondary interests in schemes. Financial product disclosure for these interests is governed by Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act (financial product disclosure) (introduced by the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001*), rather than by Chapter 6D (fundraising).¹³³⁰ The change in disclosure requirements for schemes from the prospectus requirements in Chapter 6D to the Product Disclosure Statement requirements in Part 7.9 is discussed in Section 10.4.1 of this paper.

Neither the general definition nor the definition in relation to a body covers secondary interests in schemes.¹³³¹

The table below summarises whether the various types of interest in a managed investment scheme come within each of the definitions of 'securities'.

It was considered 'appropriate that the takeovers provisions continue to apply to managed investments': Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001* para 6.73.

³²⁹ s 764A(1)(b).

¹³³⁰ See paras 14.8-14.10, 20.43 of the Revised Explanatory Memorandum to the Bill for the *Financial Services Reform Act 2001*.

¹³³¹ The general definition and the definition in relation to a body cover secondary interests through the concept of 'unit', rather than by including them directly, as in the other definitions. 'Unit' is defined in s 9 as follows:

unit, in relation to a share, debenture or other interest, means a right or interest, whether legal or equitable, in the share, debenture or other interest, by whatever term called, and includes an option to acquire such a right or interest in the share, debenture or other interest.

However, notwithstanding the reference in this definition to 'a share, debenture or other interest', the relevant parts of the general definition (s 92(1)(d)) and the definition in relation to a body (s 92(2)(d)) refer only to 'units' of 'shares', not 'units' of 'interests in managed investment schemes' (or 'units' of 'debentures').

Type of interest Interest in a **Option to acquire** Legal or equitable legal or equitable managed investment scheme rights or interests **Option to acquire** rights or interests in a managed ('a managed a managed in a managed investment investment investment investment Definition interest')) interest interest interest General definition Yes [s 92(1)(c)]No (as only 'units' General: No (as No (as only 'units' of 'shares' are only 'units' of of 'shares' are 'securities' under 'securities' under 'shares' are 'securities' under s 92(2)(d), not s 92(2)(d), not 'units' of any other 'units' of any other s 92(2)(d), not 'units' of any other types of securities) types of securities) types of securities) No (as only 'units' No (as only 'units' No (as only 'units' Definition in relation Yes [s 92(2)(c)] to a body of 'shares' are of 'shares' are of 'shares' are 'securities' under 'securities' under 'securities' under s 92(2)(d), not s 92(2)(d), not s 92(2)(d), not 'units' of any other 'units' of any other 'units' of any other types of securities) types of securities) types of securities) Control and Yes [s 92(3)(c): Yes [s 92(3)(d)(iii): Yes [s 92(3)(e) in Yes [s 92(3)(e) in registered schemes combination with combination with continuous disclosure registered schemes definition only] only] s 92(3)(c): s 92(3)(d)(iii): registered schemes registered schemes only] only] No [an option to No [an option to Financial markets No [an interest in a No [a legal or definition registered scheme equitable right or acquire, by way of acquire, by way of is a separate interest in an issue, an interest in issue, a legal or equitable right or category of interest in a a registered scheme 'financial product' registered scheme is a separate interest in an in Chapter 7 is a separate category of interest in a (s 764Å(1)(b)(i)), registered scheme 'financial product' category of distinct from a 'financial product' in Chapter 7 is a separate (s 764A(1)(b)(iii) in Chapter 7 category of 'security' (s 764A(1)(a)] (s 764A(1)(b)(ii) in in combination 'financial product' combination with with in Chapter 7 s 764A(1)(b)(i)), s 764A(1)(b)(i)), (s 764A(1)(b)(iii) in combination distinct from a distinct from a 'security' 'security' with s 764A(1)(b)(i), (s 764A(1)(a)] (s 764A(1)(a)] (ii)), distinct from a 'security' (s 764A(1)(a)] No [see above note Fundraising definition No [see above note No [see above note No [see above note [managed investment] in relation to the in relation to the in relation to the in relation to the products, and interests financial markets financial markets financial markets financial markets in and options over definition] definition] definition] definition] them, are governed by the product disclosure requirements of Pt 7.9¹³³²]